

IMAM ALI IBN MUSA AL-RIDHA





www.findtruth.co.uk

IMĀM ALI IBN MUSA AL-RIDHA:

A HISTORICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RESEARCH



By Muhammed-Jawād Fadhlallāh

Translated from the Arabic by

Yasin T. al-Jibouri



This book's Translator would like to express his deep appreciation of the Ataba Alawiyya, management of the Grand Shrine of Imam Ali ibn Abu Talib in al-Najaf al-Ashraf, particularly of the support and assistance he received from His Eminence Mawlana Shaikh Dhiyā ad-Dīn Zain ad-Dīn, the Secretary-General of the Holy Ataba

سماحة مولانا الشييخ ضياء الدين زين الدين الأمين العام للعتبة العلوية المقدسة

as well as officers close to His Eminence, in particular His Eminence Shaikh Thaa'ir Isma`eel al-Baghdadi

سماحة الشيخ ثائر اسماعيل البغدادي

and سماحة الشيخ ستار الجيزاني His Eminence Shaikh Sattar al-Jeezani سماحة الشيخ ستار

. سماحة السيد غسان الخرسان His Eminence Sayyid Ghassan al-Kharsan .

Special thanks are due to Mr. Fa'iq al-Shammari (Abū Dhargham), of the Ataba's Media section (أبو ضرغام)

for all his assistance in putting this book and others together, especially for the fabulous photographs he provided the Translator and which decorate the pages of this book and of others as well. Many, many thank to you all, and may Allah reward you most generously.

ZIYARA OF IMAM AL-RIDHA

زيارة الامام الرضا عليه السلام اللهم صل على محمد وآل محمد السلام عليك يا شمس الشموس وأنيس النفوس السلام عليك يا ثامن الأئمة وضامن الجنة أيها الغريب المقتول المسموم المدفون بأرض طوس يا من سلمت عليه المنارة ورأسها معكوس السلطان أبي الحسن يا على بن موسى الرضا المرتضى ألراضي بالقدر والقضا السلام عليك وعلى أبذائك الكرام وأجدادك العظام السلام عليك وعلى أخيك القاسم وأختك فاطمة المعصومة ألسلام عليكم جميعاً ورحمة الله وبركاته



قال رسول الله (ص): مثل أهل بيتي فيكم مثل سفينة نوح، من ركبها نجا، ومن تخلف عنها غرق و هوى

أحمد بن حنبل - فضائل الصحابة - فضائل الحسن والحسين (ع):

حدثنا العباس بن إبراهيم ، حدثنا محمد بن إسماعيل الأحمسي ، حدثنا مفضل بن صالح ، عن أبي إسحاق ، عن حنش الكناني، قال : سمعت أبا ذر يقول، وهو آخذ بباب الكعبة : من عرفني فأنا من قد عرفني ، ومن أنكرني فأنا أبو ذر ؛ سمعت النبي (ص) : يقول : ألا إن مثل أهل بيتي فيكم مثل سفينة نوح ، من ركبها نجا ، ومن تخلف عنها هلك.

.2 إبن حجر - المطالب العالية - كتاب المناقب - باب فضل أهل البيت (ع):

حدثنا : عبد الله ، حدثنا عبد الكريم بن هلال ، أخبرني أسلم المكي ، أخبرني أبو الفضل ، أنه رأى أبا ذر قائماً على الباب وهو ينادي : يا أيها الناس ، تعرفوني؟ من عرفني فقد عرفني ، ومن لم يعرفني فأنا جندب صاحب رسول الله (ص) ، وأنا أبو ذر الغفاري ؛ سمعت رسول الله (ص) يقول : إن مثل أهل بيتي فيكم مثل سفينة نوح ، من ركبها نجا ، ومن تخلف عنها غرق ، وإن مثل أهل بيتي فيكم مثل باب حطة ، وأخرجه البزار من طريق الحسن.

.3 مستدرك الحاكم - كتاب معرفة الصحابة عنه - وعدني ربي في أهل . بيتي أن لا يعذبهم - رقم الحديث : (٤٧٧٤).

-أخبرني : أحمد بن جعفر بن حمدان الزاهد ببغداد ، حدثنا العباس بن إبراهيم القراطيسي ، حدثنا محمد بن إسماعيل الأحمسي ، حدثنا مفضل بن صالح ، عن أبي إسحاق ، عن حنش الكناني قال : سمعت أبا ذر وينه يقول وهو آخذ بباب الكعبة : من عرفني فأنا من عرفني، ومن أنكرني فأنا أبو ذر؛ سمعت النبي عليها يقول : ألا إن مثل أهل بيتي فيكم مثل سفينة نوح في قومه: من ركبها نجا ومن تخلف عنها غرق و هوى.

والحمد دلله علمى ولاية أهما البيت علميهم السلام، ونسألكم الدعاء.



As we salute this great Imam, we also salute and honor his sister, Fatima, who is known as "Ma'suma," the lady who is Divinely protected from sinning:





We also salute and honor Imam al-Ridha's father, Imam Musa al-Kazim A., whose remains are housed together with those of Imam Muhammed al-Jawad A. in this magnificent Shrine in al-Kadhimiyya in northwestern Baghdad:



We also salute these Imams grandfather, the Master of Martyrs, al-Hussain son of Commander of the Faithful Ali ibn Abu Talib Whose remains are housed in the great Shrine in Kerbala, Iraq:





Interior of Imam Hussain's Shrine

We also salute and honor their great grandfather, our first Imam, Ali ibn Abu Talib, whose remains are housed in this grand Shrine in al-Najaf al-Ashraf, Iraq:



... and we salute their great grandfather, the Prophet and Messenger of Allah 👹, whose remains are housed inside this Grand Medina Mosque:











He reached the zenith in his perfection, Dispelled the darkness with his beauty, All his traits are indeed good, So bless him and his Household.

اللهم صلِّ علم محمد و آل محمد

As regarding the mother of the 11 Imams 🕰, Fātima daughter of the Prophet of Islam and wife of Commander of the Faithful Ali ..., she has neither a shrine of her own, nor even a confirmed grave, for she was buried at night and all marks of her grave were obliterated, according to her will, by her husband Imam Ali although there are people in Saudi Arabia who do not hesitate to lie and point out to a grave claiming it belongs to her; therefore, we contend ourselves with just publishing two images: the first is for the dome (before it was demolished by the Wahhabis of Saudi Arabia) which once used to mark the grave of her mother, Khadīja Daughter of Khuwaylid, wife of the Prophet of Islam and the other (on the next page) is a rendition of an attempt by some "companions" of the Prophet who set her house door on fire in a long story the details of which are recorded in a book which I translated from Arabic into English titled Tragedy of Fatima Daughter of Prophet *Muhammed* which vou can order from either www.authorhouse.com or www.amazon.com:





Who burnt the door of the house where Fatima daughter of Prophet Muhammed (P) and her family (as) lived...? Such are some dark pages of the Islamic history which some Muslims deliberately hide...

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	7
PREFACE: Our Belief In Ahl Al-Bayt 2	11
Historical Aspect of Imām's Biography,	31
Distinctions and Characteristics	31
Lineage	31
Birth and Martyrdom	31
His Mother	32
Offspring	32
Personality and Characteristics	34
His Knowledge	38
His Conduct Regarding His Appearance	
Clemency and Tolerance	50
Swiftness of Response	54
His Patience and Perseverance	55
Generosity	56
Fairness	
Method of Educating the Public	
Reluctance to Cooperate With the Rulers	
Imām and the Waqfis	
Pioneers of Waqfism	69
Objectives of the Waqfis	71
Imām Denounces Waqfism	
Advocates of Waqfism Reveal Their Own Nature	73
Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far 🤐 Warns Waqfis	74
Waqfis' Materialistic Objectives	75
Imām Reveals the Real Motives of the Waqfis	
A Leading Waqfi Confesses	79
Waqfism Spreads and Gains Momentum	80
Confusion of Some Waqfis	81
Imām and the 'Caliphs'	82
Attempts to Eliminate the Imām	
Al-Rashīd Moves to Eliminate the Imām	84
Genuine Attempts	85

From the Series of Tragedies	88
Imām During al-Amīn's Reign	89
Imām During al-Ma'mūn's Regime	
Al-Ma'mūn's Character	90
Al-Ma'mūn's Inclination Towards Shī`ism	90
Differences of Personalities of al-Amīn and al-Ma'mūn	93
Al-Rashīd Evaluates his Sons	94
Differences of Conduct of Both Brothers	94
Dissension Begins	95
Confused Behavior of al-Rashīd Towards His Sons	95
Al-Rashīd Divides the State	96
Apprehension of the Public Regarding the Division	
Ambition of Some Followers Deepens Division	
War is Waged, al-Ma'mūn Wins	
The Regency	
Regency Between the Imām and al-Ma'mūn	
Why the Imām Rejected the Regency	
Al-Ma'mūn Reveals His Intentions	
Al-Ma'mūn and Astronomer Nawbakhti	102
Al-Ma'mūn's Objective Behind Regency	
Forcing the Imām to Accept Regency	
Imām's Awareness of al-Ma'mūn's Schemes	
With Ahmad Amīn	
COMMENTS	
Imām's Contempt for Regency	
Political Motives Behind Regency	
Abbāsides Defy al-Ma'mūn	
Abbāsides Take Caliphate Lightly	
Al-Ma'mūn Backs Off and Apologizes	
Doubting al-Ma'mūn's Sincerity	
Al-Ma'mūn Puts Imām Under Surveillance	
Naive Analyses of Regency Issues	
Queries	
Al-Ma'mūn Suggested It	121
Al-Fadl Could Not Have Suggested It	121
Al-Ma'mūn Emphasizes the Idea Was His	
Historical Analysis of Its Attribution to al-Fadl	
Al-Fadl Sows Mischief Between Imām and al-Ma'mūn	
Subjective Analysis of the Dialogue	127
0	

Imām Foils al-Fadl's Attempt	. 128
Al-Ma'mūn Summons Imām	. 129
Al-Ma'mūn Determines Imām's Route	. 130
Imām in Nishapur	. 130
Story of the Gold Chain	. 130
Imām Continues His Trip to Merv	. 131
Imām Sets Conditions	
Analyzing Imām's Negative Stance Towards Such A	
Responsibility	. 133
Regency Celebrated	. 135
Poems in his Praise	
An Interesting Anecdote	. 143
Opponents of the Regency Arrangement	. 144
Researching History	
Silent Dissent	. 145
Eid Prayers	. 146
Sending Imām Back	. 147
Some of Imām's Da`wa Methods	. 148
Imām's Role in Eliminating al-Fadl ibn Sahl	. 150
Al-Fadl Controls Government	. 150
Al-Fadl Tests al-Ma'mūn's Attitude Towards Him	. 151
Ambiguity of al-Ma'mūn's Handling of al-Fadl	. 152
Elimination of Harthamah	
Al-Fadl Instigates Others Against Harthamah	. 153
Analysis of Harthamah's Stance	. 154
Leaders Move to Eliminate al-Fadl	. 154
Imām as Savior	. 155
Al-Ma'mūn Convinced of the Gravity of the Situation	. 157
Al-Fadl Seeks Revenge Against Instigators	. 157
Al-Ma'mūn Pretends to be a Star Gazer	. 158
Imām Refuses to Go to the Bath-House, Issues a Warning	. 160
Al-Fadl is Murdered	
Assasins are Close Friends of al-Ma'mūn	. 161
The Tragic Ending	. 164
Simplistic Justification of al-Ma'mūn's Situation	. 166
How Imām was Murdered	. 166
Imām Eulogized	. 168
Imām and Alawide Revolts	. 174
Alawide Uprisings	. 175

Zayd and al-Ma'mūn	. 176
Imām Rebukes his Brother Zayd	. 176
Imām's View of the Alawide Revolutionary Method	
Imām's Stance towards Abul-Saraya's Revolution	
Why Did the Imām Refuse to Participate in the Revolution?	
Why Did the Imām Decline From Demanding Caliphate?	
Lack of a Popular Front for Confrontation	
Imām's Main Responsibility was Disseminating Awareness	. 180
Governments' Persecution of Imāms	. 180
Imāms' Support of Alawide Revolutions	. 181
His Works	
Ibn Khaldūn Doubts Imāms' Knowledge	. 183
Imāms and the Persecution of Rulers	. 184
"Al-Fiqh al-Radhawi"	. 185
How the Book Surfaced	
Doubting the Accuracy of Rendering it to the Imām	. 186
Views of Some Scholars about the Book	. 188
Al-Risāla al-Dhahabiyya fil Tibb (Golden Dissertation on	l
Medicine)	. 189
Dissertation Authored by the Imām	. 190
Al-Ma'mūn Evaluated Dissertation	. 191
Al-Ma'mūn Asked the Imām to Write It	. 192
Commentaries on the Dissertation	. 194
Sahīfat al-Ridha	. 196
Sahīfa's Musnads	. 196
Mahd al-Islam	. 197
Doubting Attribution to Imām	. 197
Ajwibat Masā'il Ibn Sinān	. 199
'Ilal Ibn Shāthān	. 199
Summary	. 199
Altercations	
Al-Nawfali Warns Imām	. 200
Imām's Debate with a Sabian	. 203
Debating al-Maroozi	. 205
Imām Proves <i>Badā' البَداء</i>	
Eternity Versus Transience of Will	. 207
Al-Maroozi's Argumentativeness	. 207
Imām's Style in Debating	
Al-Ma'mūn Rebukes al-Maroozi for Fumbling About	. 208

Imām Debates Ali ibn al-Jahm	209
Interpreting the Holy Qur'ān According to One's Opini	on 209
Interpreting Verses Whose Superficial Meaning	Suggests
Prophet's Fallibility	
An Artificial Argument	212
Basic Beliefs	214
Misconception of the Similitude of Allah to His Creation	215
Allāh's Attributes are His Own Essence	217
The Difference Between Allah's Will and People's	219
Queries	220
"Seeing" Allāh	223
Compulsion and Empowerment	225
The Approach Adopted by Ahl al-Bayt	225
Empowerment	227
Imām Warns	
Imāms did not Endorse Making Similitude with Allāh	229
Souls' Transmigration	229
Imāmate	230
Imām's Qualifications	
Allāh Chooses Imām	231
An Imām's Attributes	
Indications of Imāmate	234
Exegesis	
Exegesis (Tafsīr) According to the Ahl al-Bayt	
Exegesis Phenomenon Regarding Ahl al-Bayt	
Exegesis of Imām al-Ridha	
The Holy Qur'ān and the Infallibility of the Prophets	
Adam	
Ibrahim, the Friend of Allāh	
Messengers and Despair	
Allāh's "Hand" is His Might	
Sharī`a (Islamic Legislative System)	
Their Hadīth is Muhkam and Mutashabih	
Justifying the Mutashabih in the Qur'ān	
Justifying the Mutashabih in the Hadīth	
Independence of the Ahl al-Bayt 🕰 From Qiyas and Ot	hers . 248
Imām al-Ridha's Hadīth Regarding Legislation	249
His Hadīth Regarding Causations	

Our View Regarding Causes	
Questioning the Causes is Human Nature	
Imām's Answers are Harmonious With the Nature of	
tion	
Selected Hadīth of the Imām	
CONCLUSION	
Supplement: Regency Document	
APPENDIX	
ARABIC ELEGIES	





In the Name of Allāh, the most Gracious, the most Merciful

INTRODUCTION

Imām Abul-Hassan II, Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha, is the eighth in the series of the Imāms from the Prophet's Household in whose personalities all the criteria of greatness have been personified; so, they became its most magnificent example and most genuine fountainhead.

His life was characterized by a somber tragic stamp from its grievous beginning till its painful end. Bitterness seldom parted from his soul during the periods he lived, i.e. the reign of Hārūn al-Rashīd and the beginning of the regime of al-Ma'mūn, the latter's son.

At the outset of his life, he witnessed the norms of trials and tribulations which filled the life of his father Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far 1^{1} , the patient Imām whose mere existence was the cause of worry for the ruling government and the source of its suspicious doubts despite his peaceful stance, distancing himself from any causes for a direct confrontation therewith.

The Abbāside caliph al-Mahdi III ordered the Imām to go to Baghdad so that the caliph would secure from him promises and pledges that he would not oppose his authority or mobilize a revolution against him to put an end to his regime, and the Imām did not go back home till al-Mahdi joined his Lord and his

¹ Acronyms of *Alaihis Salam* اللغة (peace with him).

shoulders bent by the load of the regime's sins and immoral actions to be succeeded by al-Hādi.

The latter tried to put an end to the life of the Imām, but he did not live long enough, so al-Rashīd acceded to the throne, thus the parching flames of the tragedy started incinerating the existence of the Alawis headed by Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far and the dungeons of Baghdad, Basrah, Wasit and other cities could not limit the regime's passion for seeking revenge against its opponents.

Its antagonistic attitudes caused it to invent norms of revenge worse than what those dungeons could provide, such that humanity shudders from. Instructions issued by the government required the builders to fill the hollow building cylinders and columns with the still alive bodies of the elite among Alawi youths and non-Alawi sympathizers and to cause them to die thus out of suffocation.

This ugly method of eliminating the government's opponents was not something invented by al-Rashīd, but it was a continuation of a custom started by al-Mansour to seek revenge against some Alawi youths as history tells us.¹

Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far will received the lion's share of the atrocities suffered by the Alawis during that period of time. Al-Rashīd imprisoned him due to his being the top Alawi leader, subjecting him to extreme pressures at his horrible dungeons for fourteen years according to some accounts till he became tired of thinking of methods and means of inflicting pain on him; therefore, he ordered al-Sindi ibn Shāhik, through his minister Yahya ibn Khālid, who

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 4, p. 375. He said, "Al-Mansūr Muhammed ibn Ibrahim ibn al-Hassan was brought in, and he was the most handsome man people ever saw. He asked him, `Are you the one nicknamed the yellow silk?' He answered, `Yes.' He said, `I shall certainly kill you in a manner which I have not employed to anyone else,' then he ordered him to be placed in a cylinder which was built up on him while he was still alive; thus, he died inside it," as we are also told by al-Jāhiz الجاحظ on p. 136 of his famous book *Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn*.

was in charge of the last prison in which the Imām was imprisoned, to poison him and rid him of the presence of one who robbed him of his tranquility and peace of mind. Meanwhile, the Imām was painfully and bitterly watching closely the bloody events which consumed many of his own family and kin.

He was destined to relive the tragedy through which his father had lived from its beginning to the end without being able to decrease its intensity, for he was powerless to do so. Maybe he even awaited the same fate at the hands of the ruling gang, for the dispute was one of a conflict of principles between the rulers on one hand and the Alawis on the other; it was not a personality conflict.

After the martyrdom of his father and the perishing of al-Rashīd, then the ending of the days of al-Amīn in the way they ended, and al-Ma'mūn receiving the reins of government, the winds of yet another tragedy of a different type started blowing at the Imām *wille*. It was a tragedy the Imām *wille* lived with extreme bitterness.

Al-Ma'mūn, due to certain political reasons which we will discuss separately in this research, decided to use the Imām as a bargaining chip between him and the Abbāsides in Baghdad on one hand, and between him and the Alawis on the other, and also between him and the Shī`as of Khurasan as well.

The ploy of relinquishing the throne was foiled when the Imām Appendent to accede to it. Then he was forced to play a role in the masquerade of the succession to the throne. We are here concerned about dispelling some of the ambiguity which shrouded it, the ambiguity which dragged many researchers into a helter-skelter situation the results of which became obscured from their superficial sight the scope of which did not exceed the skimming of the surface, nor did they take the trouble to delve deeply into the depths of their research.

It is worth mentioning here that when the Imām is refused to accept the caliphate from the abdicating caliph, al-Ma'mūn, or to take charge of the post of heir to the throne, he had no reason except

his own awareness of the real depth of the goal al-Ma'mūn anticipated to achieve by his plan, and that the desire to abdicate was not genuine enough to be taken seriously; rather, it was a political maneuver whereby al-Ma'mūn desired to perfect his game during a particular period of time, a game which was dictated by political circumstances posing serious threats to his seat of government. It was a situation on which the very destiny of al-Ma'mūn depended.

The expected finale was thereafter enacted when al-Ma'mūn completed his acting part, which he had rehearsed beforehand, perfecting the playing of his intricate role in such dexterity and skill which secured a period of tranquility for his regime, something which he could not have otherwise achieved had he not done so, as we will discuss later in this research.

Muhammed Jawād Fadlallāh





PREFACE

OUR BELIEF IN AHL AL-BAYT 🚈



Imām al-Ridha is one of the bed-rocks of Islamic thought and one of its main rich sources of knowledge. After the demise of his father Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far , the secrets of the Divine Message and the keys to its treasures became attainable to him, so he quenched his thirst there from and derived the source of his intellectual contribution from the same.

He is one of the Twelve Imāms of the Ahl al-Bayt A who enriched the Islamic thought with various types of knowledge due to the knowledge they instructed their students to write down, or in providing their answers to the questions put forth to them by others, or to what history has narrated to us of their scientific and theological discourses with followers of other Muslim sects.

The distinction which characterized the Imāms of the Ahl al-Bayt and which attracts our attention when we study their biographies

is the fact that they were obligated to others to provide them with knowledge while nobody was obligated to accept it from them. This is a divine bliss with which Allāh endowed them in order to achieve through them the establishment of His Proof against His creation, something with which they were credited even by the rulers among their contemporary opponents and by the most prominent thinkers among their contemporaries.

Supporting this phenomenon is the fact that some sciences and their details were not distinctly clear during their time, nor were their effects obvious, but they became clear and their ambiguities were dispelled by the teaching of the Imāms of the Ahl al-Bayt is such as the science of chemistry of which Imām Ja'far al-Sādiq is considered as the very first pioneer and founder of its principles and rules, and the science of medicine about which Imām al-Ridha provides us, in his letter to al-Ma'mūn, with a glorious system and an innovative approach in the way he explained its particularities and regulations, in addition to various other sciences of which their legacy is full and to which their contribution surpassed that of anyone else in setting their corner-stones and in pointing out their various requirements.

None among the contemporary scientists was credited for being the instructor of Imām al-Sādiq in chemistry, or of Imām al-Ridha in medicine. Rather, it was the fountainhead established for them by their grandfather, Bearer of the Message 1, while they inherited it son from father.

We may notice that the Imāms $\overset{\text{W}}{\longrightarrow}$, upon being asked about the source of their knowledge of the answers to the questions put forth to them, refer it to their own particular comprehension of the Book (Qur'ān), or to what they derived from the book of their mother Fātima $\overset{\text{W}}{\longrightarrow}$, or to what they learned from their forefathers who in turn learned it from the Messenger of Allāh $\overset{\text{W}}{\longrightarrow}$. They did not refer it

¹ Acronyms of Sallallāho Alaihi wa Ālihi Wasallam صلى الله عليه و آله و سلم (Peace and blessings of Allāh with him and with his Progeny).

to the narration of a *sahābi* of the Prophet or a $t\bar{a}bi`i$ or to any other learned scholar or man of knowledge.

Their familiarity with various branches of knowledge and with all norms of learning in general was a cause for the nation's admiration of and reverence for them. They were granted the final say in their disputes, in solving a problem which may have then risen among their contemporary scholars or men of learning. Every time they were asked about something, they would produce an answer for it in such a most astonishing easily convincing manner which unties the knot of what is complex, turning it into a commonsense knowledge, or in turning the theoretical into a practical necessity, without any ambiguity or confusion.

Such a unique distinction was not shared besides them by anyone from among the scholars of the nation or its wise men despite their various ranks in knowledge and degrees of wisdom and power of reasoning.

Suffices us for a proof a magnificent dialogue which is recorded in the books of history and biography between Imām al-Jawād All, who was then a child, and Yahya ibn Aktham, the supreme judge (or judge of judges) of the then Abbāside regime in the meeting prepared by al-Ma'mūn to underscore distinction and superiority of the Imām over all others when al-Ma'mūn faced opposition to his decision to marry the Imām to his daughter Ummul-Fadl due to his young age.

He was presumed to be in need of someone to educate him and teach him theology. The conclusion of the dialogue was a victory for the very young Imām in his stance and the shrinking of the judge and the crowd of learned scholars and pillars of Fiqh and Sunnah and their admission of his distinction and the greatness of his status.

Nobody ever reported that any Imām was slow in providing the answer to any question put forth to him, a question which dealt with various branches of knowledge and with different issues, despite the fact that some of them were actually not old enough to provide such answers.

The *Āmāli* of Sayyid al-Murtadha narrates the following:

Abū Hanīfah said, "I saw once Mūsa ibn Ja'far kul as a young boy in the corridor of his father's house and I asked him: `Where does a stranger among you respond to the call of nature if he has to?' He looked up at me and said, 'He goes behind a wall, hides from the view of the neighbor, keeps a distance from running rivers, residential sewers, highways, mosques, without facing the Qibla or leaving it behind him; then he turns, raises, and deposits as he pleases." Abū Hanīfah continues to say, "Having heard these answers, I saw him to be a nobler person than I first thought, and his status grew greater. Then I asked him: 'May my life be sacrificed for yours; what is the source of renunciation?' He looked up at me and said, 'Sit down and I tell you about it.' So I sat down, and he said this to me: `Renunciation comes either from the servant, or his Lord, or from both. If it were from the Almighty Allah, He is more just and fair than renouncing or wronging His servant or punishing him for what he did not do. And if it were to come from both of them, He would be his accomplice, and the strong One is more apt to do justice to His weak servant. If it comes from the servant alone, he is to bear its burden, and he should be the one to forbid, and for him is the reward and punishment, and for him were both Paradise and Hell prepared.' I said (citing the Holy Qur'ān): `... a progeny, one from another...'"1

But some Imāms, such as Imām al-Jawād, Imām al-Hādi, and Imām al-`Askari , were not old enough to be acquainted with various branches of knowledge and fields of arts, had we claimed that their knowledge was the product of the tutoring of tutors or the teaching of teachers, but they were a progeny, one from another, as Abū Hanīfah said, that derived knowledge from the substance of the Message and the Fountainhead of the Prophetic Mission. That was a distinction for which the Almighty chose them from among His creation in order to make them light-poles of the path of guidance,

¹ Sayyid al-Murtadha, *Āmāli*, Vol. 1, p. 151.

and to make the word of faith and righteousness through them the uppermost throughout the world.

Al-Tabrāni, in his *Al-Tārīkh Al-Kabīr*, and al-Rafi'i in his *Musnad*, depending on the authority of Ibn Abbās, quote the Messenger of Allāh \cancel{BH} saying:

"Whoever is pleased to live the way I have lived and to die the way I shall die, to live in the Garden of Eden which my Lord planted, let him emulate my Progeny after me and follow the example of my Ahl al-Bayt After my demise, for they are my descendants; they were created out of my own mould and were blessed with my own power of comprehension and knowledge; woe unto those who deny their distinction in my nation, those who severe their ties with my loins! May the Almighty deprive them of my intercession."¹

Imām Ali says: "I and the elite among my descendants, and the virtuous among my progeny, are the most clement when young, the most learned when old."²

Some historians and researchers, having exhausted themselves in the attempt to explain this phenomenon in a way which seems reasonable to them, may try to suppose that some Imāms had mentors and instructors to educate them. They claimed that Imām Zainul-Abidin, Imām al-Bāqir, and Imām al-Sādiq, peace with them, were tutored by some Sahāba and Tabi'in, without relying on any historical document except mere conjecture, going to extremities in their guesswork and presumption.

¹ Al-Muttaqi al-Hindi, *Kanz al-`Ummāl*, Vol. 6, p. 217. Also *hadīth* number 3819 recorded down by al-Hāfiz Abū Na'eem in *Hilyat al-Awliyaa*, and he is quoted by Ibn Abul Hadeed in his commentary, quoting similar *ahādīth* recorded in Ahmad ibn Hanbal's *Musnad*.

² *Ibid.*, Vol. 6, p. 396. It is also narrated from al-Ma'mūn and recorded in Vol. 1, p. 204, of *Akhbār al-Ridha* with the addition of "So do not teach them, for they are more learned than you, and they do not take you out of guidance, nor do they let you enter into misguidance," and al-Ma'mūn attributed this statement to the Messenger of Allāh $\frac{1}{2}$.

What proves the fallacy of such presumptions and allegations is that whenever the Imāms were questioned about something, they would not base their answers on what any of the Sahāba or Tabi'in had said, but on one of their own ancestors up to the Messenger of Allāh , or to the books of knowledge with which they were distinguished and which they inherited from their grandfather the Messenger of Allāh , something which anyone who researches their legacy and is acquainted with their statements comes to know. And it may quite be the case that some of them would state so very clearly which supports our own conclusion.

Yet if we suppose that some Imāms did indeed attend the sessions of some of those Sahāba or Tabi'in, their attendance does not by any means indicate that they became their students, or that they took them as their own mentors, for one of the outcomes of tutorship at that time was the narration of *hadīth*, whereas it was never reported that any Imām narrated *hadīth* from any source other than his own forefathers.

If they did in fact narrate incidents through other avenues, such as the avenues of the Sahāba or Tabi'in, such narration was not related in any way to the sciences of the Islamic legislative system (Sharī'a), or to any other art; rather, it dealt with matters related to the biography of the Prophet $\overrightarrow{\text{Log}}$, or in their own process to prove a point against those who did not follow them by citing what the ancestors of such non-followers had themselves narrated.

From such a stand-point, we can refer the reason for some Sunni narrators of traditions who considered the *hadīth* of Imām al-Sādiq as "weak," thus neglecting to record it, to the same argument, and we can also conclude, after reading their statements, that Imām al-Sādiq as not tutored by any mentor mentioned with reverence by them.

For example, in his *Tabaqāt*, Ibn Sa`d, while discussing Imām al-Sādiq &, said, "He narrated a great deal of *hadīth*; he is not considered as an authority on *hadīth* and the *hadīth* he narrated is

considered weak. The reason for this is that he was once asked whether he had learned the ahādīth he narrated from his father, and he answered in the affirmative; on another occasion, he was likewise asked, and his answer was that he had read them in his (father's) books."

Abū Bakr ibn `Ayyāsh was asked once, "Why did you not learn *hadīth* from Ja'far and you were his contemporary?" He answered, "I asked him once whether he had himself heard the ahādīth which he narrated, and he denied that saying that it was a narration heard by his forefathers."¹

What was "wrong" with the *hadīth* narrated by Imām al-Sādiq according to Ibn Sa`d is that some of what the Imām narrated had been what he had read in the books of his father, rather than learning it from others, and since it was not known which *hadīth* he had learned was narrated from his forefathers and which was learned from others, he decided to reject all of them on that account.

But this cannot be an acceptable excuse for him, especially since a great deal of what the Imām narrated did indeed give credit to others, and since his father was quoting the *hadīth* his own forefathers had heard from the Prophet $\xrightarrow{\text{prophere}}$; so, why did Ibn Sa'd reject even such *ahādīth*?

As regarding his excuse for not accepting the Imām's *hadīth* due to its abundance, we cannot understand such an excuse at all; had this been the case, he would not have narrated the abundant *hadīth* of Abū Huraira and his likes who attributed more *hadīth* to the Messenger of Allāh is than was actually reported by those who kept company with the Messenger for a much longer period of time, and who were much closer to him, than they themselves did. But the presence of the element of bias and prejudice does indeed interfere when someone makes an assessment, causing the person calculating to miscalculate.

¹ Ibn Hajar al-`Asqalāni, *Tahtheeb al-Tahtheeb*, Vol. 2, p. 103.

Imām al-Sādiq is not harmed by Ibn Sa'd considering his *hadīth* as "weak" just as do Abū Bakr ibn 'Ayyāsh and Yahya ibn Sa'id. The latter goes further than that by saying: "... and I personally have a great deal of doubt about him," while discussing the Imām's *hadīth*. Had Imām al-Sādiq is narrated *hadīth* from Abū Huraira, Mu'āwiyah ibn Abū Sufyān, or Marwan ibn al-Hakam, he would have been afforded the highest pinnacle of reverence by these persons, but the "fault" of his narrations is that they were narrated by his forefathers and were derived from their books the knowledge of which was derived directly from the Messenger of Allāh is a state of the state

The statements of these individuals, anyway, lead us to the conclusion that his narratives were heard from his own forefathers, rather than being quotations from others; otherwise, they would have indicated who those "others" were. All in all, it supports our view that he and the rest of the Imāms did not have mentors besides their own fathers.

Our belief in the Imāms is not, as some would like to state, due to their knowledge of the unknown, or to their independent right to legislate, but due to their being conveyers on behalf of the Bearer of the Message of what is obscure to the nation of the secrets and implications of the Message, the custodians of the particularities of the legislative system, the ones who are most familiar with the rules and their implementation.

We may grasp all of this from the sacred $had\bar{\iota}th$ which was produced and verified by the masters of $had\bar{\iota}th$ and Sunnah from both sects. He μ_{μ} , in the wording of Ahmad, has said,

"I am about to be called upon and respond, and I am leaving with you the Two Weighty Things: the Book of Allāh, and my Progeny. The Book of Allāh is like a rope extended from heavens to earth, and my Progeny are my Ahl al-Bayt 4, and the Most Knowing has told

me that they both shall never part from each other till they meet me by the Pool; so, see how you shall fare with them after me."¹

According to al-Tirmithi and al-Nisā'i, he has also said, "O people! I have left with you that which, as long as you uphold to, will never suffer you to stray, and that is, the Book of Allāh and my Progeny, members of my Ahl al-Bayt &."

Al-Tabrāni adds the following to the above: "So, do not go ahead of them else you should perish, nor should you teach them, for they are more knowledgeable than you are."

Ibn Hajar al-`Asqalāni has said, "This proves that anyone among them who is qualified for lofty positions and theological offices should be preferred over all others."¹

¹ This *hadīth* of the two weighty things is recorded by a large number of pioneers of hadīth: It is recorded by both al-Tirmithi and al-Nisā'i from Jābir, by al-Tirmithi from Zayd ibn al-Arqam, by al-Tabrāni from Zayd ibn Thabit, and they are all quoted by al-Muttagi al-Hindi in Vol. 1, p. 44, of his work *Kanzul* '*Ummāl*. It is also recorded by imām Ahmad [ibn Hanbal] from the hadīth narrated by Zayd ibn Thābit through two authentic avenues in Vol. 5, pp. 182-189 of his Musnad. It is also narrated by Sa'eed al-Khudri from two avenues and recorded in Vol. 3, pp. 17-26. Al-Hākim, in Vol. 3, p. 873, of his Mustadrak, says, "This is an authentic hadīth through consecutive narration according to both Shaikhs [Bukhāri and Muslim] who did not record it down, while al-Dhahbi admitted in his Talkhees al-Mustadrak its authenticity according to their own standards of authenticity." Ibn Abū Shaybah, Abū Ya`li, Ibn Sa`d, all record it from Abū Sa`eed as is recorded in Vol. 1, p. 47, tradition number 945, of Kanzul *`Ummāl*. Ibn Hajar quotes it on p. 75 of his *Al-Sawā`iq al-Muhriqa*, and so do others who learned *hadīth* by heart and by narrators of traditions with an insignificant variation in their texts. Having quoted this hadīth in his Al-Sawā'iq, Ibn Hajar says, "Be informed that the hadīth enjoining us to uphold to them both is plentiful and is narrated in numerous ways by more than twenty companions of the Prophet ." This hadīth enjoys a many testimonies which agree with each other, and Dar al-Tagreeb Baynal Mathahib al-Islamiyya (house for bridging the gaps between Islamic sects) in Cairo published a graduate thesis dealing with its Sunni sources and authored by some virtuous contemporaries.

The clarity of this *hadīth* does not need any detailed explanation, nor does it require precise interpretation and instruction, for the Book is the first source of guidance, and the Progeny, the Ahl al-Bayt (members of the Prophet's household) are its second source, and the nation is required to uphold to their path in order to secure for itself to stay away from the paths of misguidance.

Put in a clearer way, we say that this *hadīth* implies in its context that Ahl al-Bayt $\overset{\text{w}}{=}$ enjoy a unique distinction, that they by themselves are independent of the achievements of others, for the Prophet $\overset{\text{w}}{=}$ made them peers only of the Holy Qur'ān in explaining the contents of the Message and the facts related thereto. This cannot be logical if we presume their reliance on others, for those "others" would then be more eligible to be equal to the Book of Allāh than them.

Had it been otherwise, why did not the Prophet 22 choose the Sahāba and their followers to be peers of the Book other than the Progeny or in addition to them?

Other narrators have reported this $had\bar{\iota}th$ in a different way of wording as in Malik's Muwatta' where a narrator states saying: "Malik told me that it came to his knowledge that the Messenger of Allāh is said, `I have left for you two Things; as long as you uphold to them, you shall never stray, and these are: the Book of Allāh, and the Sunnah of His Prophet."

In his Al-Sawā`iq al-Muhriqa, Ibn Hajar narrates it, taking its narration for granted ². Al-Tabrāni, too, quoted it in his al-Awsat, and so did Ibn Hisham in his Seerat without mentioning his

¹ Ibn Hajar al-`Asqalāni, *Al-Sawā`iq al-Muhriqa*, p. 135, chapter titled "Recommendation of the Prophet Light in Their Regard."

² *Ibid*, p. 148. The same may be read in *Hadīth al-Thaqalayn* which was published by Dar al-Taqreeb Baynal Mathahib al-Islamiyya دار التقريب بين of Cairo, Egypt.

references. All of these authors may have all relied while quoting it on the *Muwatta'* which mentioned it without its *isnād*.

What is quite unusual is that Professor Muhammed Abū Zuhra, in his work Al-Imām al-Sādiq A, states that the Sunni references which narrated the *hadīth* with the wording of "my Sunnah" are more reliable than those which narrated it with "my Itrat (Progeny)," despite the fact that only Ibn Malik's *Muwatta'* narrates the *hadīth* with the word "Sunnati (i.e. my Sunnah)." The other three books which quoted it with the same wording of "Sunnati" also narrated it with the wording "Itrati" as well.

As regarding the books which narrated it in the wording "`Itrati," these comprise most books of *hadīth*, exegesis (tafsīr), and tradition such as Muslim's *Sahīh*, al-Darmi's *Sunan*, Abū Dāwūd's *Sunan*, Ibn Maja's *Sunan*, al-Nisā'i's *Khasā'is*, Ahmad's *Musnad*, al-Hākim's *Mustadrak*, al-Tabari's *Dhakhā'ir al-`Uqba* and also *Hilyat al-Awliā'*, *Kanzul `Ummāl*, in addition to the *tafsīr* books of al-Rāzi, al-Tha'ālibi, al-Nishapuri, al-Khāzin, Ibn Kathīr, and many others.

It was narrated through Sunni authorities in thirty-two ahādīth by more than twenty companions of the Prophet $\underset{\label{eq:states}}{\label{eq:states}}$ as Ibn Hajar states. Through Shī`a venues, it was narrated in eighty-two ahādīth. Despite all this, Professor Abū Zuhra does not find in these books and avenues, some of which are held to be the most authentic, and despite this consecutive narration which not too many other ahādīth enjoy..., what brings him comfort with and confidence in this *hadīth*!

Yet, a narration taken for granted or supported by one documentation, one which is not reported except by one single source, is considered by the professor to be "most authentic," bypassing all the consecutive narration supporting its rival narratives and an almost total consensus agreement regarding their authenticity...

Despite all of this, Professor Abū Zuhra considers himself to be "subjective," and what he writes is inspired only by innocent knowledge rather than dictated by personal bias; therefore, he
presumes himself to record only what is dictated by the balances of justice and equity, and we shall have a lengthy discussion of him in our forthcoming book *Al-Imām al-Sādiq* in which we shall examine a degree of his own trespassing beyond these very limits and will shed a light on the bias and fanaticism his views are charged with.

There is a point I would like to tackle in this discourse: it is the deliberate vicious policy of ignoring the Imāms of the Prophet's Household followed by the adherents of other sects while discussing views and debating their proofs. While you find them giving ample attention to the narrations reported through the companions of the Prophet and those who followed suit in their footsteps, and to their own, relying on them as proofs and bases of argument, even going to as far as presuming that their own additional contribution is a Sunnah to be emulated, these same individuals, when it comes to the Imāms from the Prophet's own family, stop short of discussing their views and the narrations which they had narrated or were narrated about them.

This is so despite the fact that the founders of these sects, such as Abū Hanīfah, Malik, Sufyān al-Thawri, Abū Ayyūb al-Sajistāni and others, who are considered as the creative pioneers who inspired the outset of these sects, were actually graduates of the school of Imām al-Sādiq who was one of the Imāms of the Prophet's family. Even Abū Hanīfah used to be of the view that the reason why he was in the vanguard of his peers was due to his being a student of Imām al-Sādiq will, and history has recorded his famous statement: "Without those two years, al-Nu`mān (Abū Hanīfah) would have been annihilated," ¹ meaning thereby the period he lived as a student in the Imām's school, and also his other statement when he was asked about the best Faqīh he ever saw; he said, "Ja'far ibn Muhammed (al-Sādiq will)."

¹ al-Ālūsi, Mukhtasar al-Tuhfa al-Ithnā 'Ashariyya مختصر التحفة الاثنا p. 8.

History has preserved a great deal of the statements of Sunni imāms and renown personalities giving credit to Imām al-Sādiq i and other Imāms from the Prophet's family which, all in all, lead one to realize their superiority over others and the need of those "others" for their knowledge. Yet, despite all this, we find al-Bukhāri in his Sahih abstaining from considering a narration as authentic for no reason other than the fact that its chain of narrators ends up with Imām al-Sādiq is about whom he has some "doubts."

In *Tahtheeb al-Tahtheeb*, Ibn Hajar says that the difficulty in distinguishing what is authentic and what is not forced al-Bukhāri not to report any of his (al-Sādiq's) $had\bar{i}th^1$. Yet Ibn Hajar did not tell us how al-Bukhāri was able to distinguish between what was authentic and what was not of the $had\bar{i}th$ Abū Hurayra and other fabricators and inventors of $had\bar{i}th$ had reported.

He may find for himself the excuse that the companions were all equitable which is a justification worse than the error being justified due to the fact that this is simply a false pretext since the behavior of some of those companions and their exchanging of charges of deviation and counter-charges undermined such claim of "equitability."

¹ Tahtheeb al-Tahtheeb, Vol. 2, p. 103.

Other than this, how else can you explain al-Bukhāri's odd refusal to quote Imām al-Sādiq while he, at the same time, does not hesitate to quote individuals such as Mu`āwiyah ibn Abū Sufyān, Marwān ibn al-Hakam, `Imrān ibn Hattān who hailed Ibn Muljim for murdering the Commander of the Faithful wh, Omar ibn Sa`d who instigated the murder of Imām al-Hussain who and others who were the social outcasts of the nation and the most immoral?

How else can you explain what al-Sayyūti meant when he said that there was nothing wrong with the *hadīth* narrated by Imām al-Hassan al-'Askari $\overset{\text{def}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}}{\overset{\text{de}}{\overset{\text{de}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}}$

It was destined that the plot to isolate the Imāms from among the Prophet's family from public affairs should enjoy a total success during the epochs of the Umayyad and Abbāside ruling dynasties barring brief periods due to certain political factors. During those brief periods, some such Imāms is were able to quench the scholarly and intellectual thirst of their students. Despite the scarcity of such periods and their short span of time, those Imāms were able to benefit the nation in the areas of the secrets of branches of knowledge and intricacies of arts with which they filled numerous books and chronicles.

The stronger factor which prompted the regime to take a negative stance towards the Imāms of the Prophet's family is that these Imāms and their followers were never convinced that such a regime was legitimate or that those who were holding its reins were qualified for leading the nation. According to them, the conduct of these "leaders" did not represent the adequate conduct of message-bearers who rule with a commitment to carry out the responsibilities of such a message so that the nation would follow in their footsteps and correct its path should it at all deviate from the straight path.

¹ al-Sayyūti, Al-La' ā li al-Masnū`a fil Ahadīth al-Mawdū`a اللآليء المصنوعة , Vol. 1, p. 396.

This lack of conviction caused them a great deal of trouble during their lifetime despite their outward toleration of the government, and those troubles were not confined to them alone but were extended to their Shī`as and followers whose share was the lion's.

It is important to point out here the extent of the impact of this negative stance of the government towards these Imāms and their disciples on the writings of the narrators and recorders of *hadīth*, for the pens of the latter were poisoned by the motives and ill intentions of the rulers; therefore, we find them excluding the narrations and ahādīth if one of their narrators happens to be a Shī`a reporter or narrator of traditions even if he enjoyed the highest degree of reliability and authenticity.

Their only excuse is that he was simply a Shī`a; therefore, they make the false claim that the narration was not authentic because one of its narrators was so and so, i.e. a Shī`a, or one who practiced Shī`ism secretly, or a foul "Rāfidhi رافضي,"¹ or apply to him some other bad

¹ What does the word Rafidhi: سنا سومه الفضي mean? It is singular for rejectionist, a misnomer used by some extremist, prejudiced, biased, fanatical or misinformed Sunnis to label Shi'a Muslims on account of the latter's rejection of the so-called "election" of the first three successors to the Prophet of Islam . Its plural is rawafidh ورافض or rafidha is is rawafidh المنابع; Islam prohibits name calling of any kind. To those name callers, the author of this book would like to quote these verses of poetry which the great Shafi'i imām composed about this term, Rafidhi:

واهتِفْ بقَاعِدِ خِيفِهِا والنَّاهِضِ				يسا راكبساً قِسفْ بالمُحَصَّبِ مسن مِنسى					
ـــائِضِ:	ـــراتِ الف	كَمُنْتَظِمِ الْفُ	فيضـــــاً	ہ مِنسی،	جُ إلـ	الحجي	ا ف اض	فراً، إذ	سَكَ
رافضِي	أُنِّي	الثَقَـلان	فلْيَشْهَدِ	مُحَمتَدٍ	آل	حُبُّ	رَفضاً	كانَ	إنْ

O rider! Stop at the rocky plains of Mina And shout at those in the Kheef, The ones who sit and those who stand At dusk when the pilgrims come along To Mina like the overflowing Euphrates:

name, thus revealing their sectarian prejudice which overturns the balances of a conscientious investigation and insight upside down.

Contrariwise, Shī'as who followed those Imāms applied a different criterion wherein the judgment regarding the authenticity of a narration or the lack thereof according to them was to ascertain the truthfulness or untruthfulness of the narrator regardless of his sect or school of thought. Upon such a premise, the authenticity or the lack thereof was based.

There were numerous narrations among whose chain of narrators were non-Shī`as, yet they were accepted and applied by the Shī`as who even based their own juristic judgment upon them. There is no room here to elaborate on this topic; those who wish to investigate the extent of accuracy of this fact are referred to the books of their famous dignitaries to see for themselves.

This proves the fact that the attitude of Sunnis towards their Shī`a brethren regarding scholarly borrowing and loaning was not subject, during the time of the Imāms $\overset{\text{Le}}{\xrightarrow{}}$, to sectarian or political motives for these took place during later periods when arguments about sects appeared, and the science of kalām was discussed in detail, and partisans demonstrated their bias to what they thought to have proved the accuracy of their own sect.

All this led to the widening of the gap of dissension which even caused violence to erupt among the followers of various sects. It even led one party to call the other "Kafir" (infidel) and corrupt, justifying the spilling of the blood of its adherents. The sad tales of such bloodshed are bitterly narrated by history.

Add to this the deliberate attempt by the rulers to instigate such ugly prejudices and pave the path for those whose objectives were malicious to spew their venom and nurture thereby the elements of dissension in order to keep the nation from questioning the legality

[&]quot;If loving Muhammed's Progeny makes one Rāfidhi,

[&]quot;Let both humans and jinns testify:

[&]quot;That indeed Rāfidhi am I...!" – Tr.

of the corrupt government or questioning its iniquities and injustices, and in order to prolong its own enjoyment and pleasure without anyone questioning what it was actually doing.

Yet after all this, why do the Shī'as adhere to the sect of this particular Household rather than any other Islamic sect?

The answer to this question, in our view, is quite clear. It does not require an effort to find it out and simplify its arguments.

Man, by nature, is bent upon selecting the best path when approaching crossroads in order to secure salvation for him and attain the goal he aspires to achieve. He has to think long enough before making a move in order to know exactly which path he has to take so that he will not be confused while seeking the truth. It is only natural that man, in order to define his safest path, should refer to one who is familiar with his approaches and avenues when, at his outset, he stands confused as to where to start from.

We may not differ while defining the "expert" who should be followed when he defines the path for us in this regard, for such an "expert" is none other than the Bearer of the Message and its Promoter $\overrightarrow{\mu}$, and we have to follow his directives and instructions in this regard. When we fail in our attempt to know what we need to know, we have to refer to the complete definitions followed in this regard which would take us to the desired result.

The texts narrated about the Custodian of the Sharī'a may suffice for us when we seek such a definition since he himself had outlined for us the best path we have to choose. In addition to his tradition of the Two Weighty Things in which he described the Book and the Progeny as the dividing line between guidance and misguidance, there is another explanatory tradition with a more explicit text in which he is quoted as saying: إن مثل أهل بيتي فيكم كمثل سفينة نوح: من إن مثل أهل بيتي فيكم كمثل سفينة نوح: من The similitude of my Ahl al-Bayt among you is like the Ark of Noah: whoever boards it is saved, and whoever lags behind it is drowned, and he falls (into the pit of Fire)." 1

Al-Tabrāni adds another: "The similitude of my Household among you is like the Gate of Hitta for the Children of Israel: whoever enters is forgiven."² The clarity of this tradition in defining the safest path needs no explanation since he made salvation dependant upon following them, making the sinking into the calamities of misguidance an indication of lagging behind them.

Another tradition states: "Stars are protectors of the inhabitants of earth against drowning, and my Progeny (Ahl al-Bayt $\stackrel{\text{def}}{\longrightarrow}$) are the protectors of my nation against dissension in the creed; therefore, if a tribe among the Arabs differs from them (in religious matters), it would then become the party of the devil."³

Having quoted these traditions, Ibn Hajar comments thus:

"The reason for comparing them with the ark is that whoever loves them and holds them in high esteem as means to thanking Allāh Who granted them such honors, following the guidance of the learned men among them, is saved from dissension, and whoever abstains from doing so is drowned into the seas of ingratitude and annihilated at the crossroads of tyranny."⁴

Besides, they were the overflowing fountainhead which produced the leading scholars and founders of schools of thought; so, what stops us from emulating these men by staying away from what they

¹ Al-Tabrāni has recorded it relying on the authority of Abū Dharr al-Ghifāri on p. 151 of Vol. 3 of his *Al-Sahīh al-Mustadrak*.

² Al-Tabrāni has recorded it in his *Al-Awsat* from Abū Sa'eed. It is *hadīth* number 18 of the fifth section of the forty traditions recorded on p. 216 of al-Nabahāni's book *Al-Arba'een Hadīth*.

³ Al-Hākim records it in Vol. 3, p. 149, of his *Mustadrak*, quoting Ibn Abbās, then adding, "This *hadīth* is authentic in its consecutiveness, and they [Bukhāri and Muslim] did not record it."

⁴ Al-Sawā`iq al-Muhriqa, p. 91.

themselves had stayed away from? Add to this the consensus view regarding these men's integrity and immaculate conduct, their superiority over others in knowledge, their being the final arbitrators regarding any difficult problem faced in the legislative system or any other system according to the testimony of the leading scholars and philosophers, nay, of even men of the government, and the endorsement of everyone of their views and the submission wholeheartedly thereto.

For these reasons and for others, we have upheld the Ahl al-Bayt if of the Prophet if and preferred them over all others, following the path they outlined for us without paying attention to others especially since they enriched us with whatever valuable information and intellectual riches any Muslim needs in his daily life and for which the Message was revealed unto their grandfather the Greatest Prophet if.

Thereupon, it is worthwhile to research the biographies of these great Imāms and examine their details and characteristics and highlight the aspects of greatness of their unique personalities in order to correctly emulate them. We have also to compare their conduct with that of others so that their distinctions become manifest to us, the distinctions which raised their status to the very summit of human perfection.

In this study, we shall try our best to examine the biography of one of those Imāms who is the eighth in the series of the Twelve Imāms. He is Imām Ali son of Mūsa al-Ridha whose contemporary epoch was full of historical events in whose shaping he played a significant role the effects of which were reflected upon the then contemporary Islamic history.

What I sincerely desire is to be honest in my exposition and analysis, free from the psychological complexes of prejudice and sectarian fanaticism, and I also wish the reader will be likewise so that he may be my companion while conducting this research, and Allāh is the Master of success and uprightness.



An aerial view of the Ka`ba, Mecca, Hijāz





Historical Aspect of Imām's Biography,

Distinctions and Characteristics

Lineage

He is Ali son of Mūsa son of Ja'far son of Muhammed son of Ali son of al-Hussain son of Ali son of Abū Tālib ﷺ, eighth in the series of the Imāms belonging to the Ahl al-Bayt ﷺ. His birthplace is Medīna, and his resting place is Tūs (Iran).

Birth and Martyrdom

Historians disagree a great deal about the year of his birth and even in determining the month as well, and they also disagree about determining the year and the month of his martyrdom. Their disagreements are not confined to the limit of a short span of time but they may be five years apart, and the disagreement is so confusing that it is very difficult to determine clearly such matters; however, we shall point out the statements recorded in this regard without favoring any of them due to the lack of purpose of such favoring which naturally requires research and investigation and a proof for selecting what seems to be the most accurate.

He was born in Medīna on Friday, or Thursday, Dhul-Hijja 11, or Dhul-Qi'da, or al-Rabī' al-Awwal, of the Hijri year 148 or the year 153. He died on Friday, or Monday, near the end of the month of Safar, or the 17th of Safar, or Ramadan 21, or Jumada I 18, or Dhul-Qi'da 23, or the end of Dhul-Qi'da, of the year 202 or 203 or 206. In his '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, al-Sadūq states: "What is accurate is that he died on the 13th of Ramadan, on a Friday, in the year 203 A.H. (corresponding to March 18, 819 A.D. according to the more commonly used Gregorian Christian calendar)."

What is most likely is that his death took place in the year 203 as stated by al-Sadūq. It is the same year in which al-Ma'mūn marched towards Iraq. To say that he died in 206 is not to agree with the truth because al-Ma'mūn marched towards Baghdad in the year 204, and the Imām died while he was heading in the same direction.

His Mother

There is a great deal of dispute regarding the name of his mother. Some say she was called al-Khayzarān; others say she was Arwi and that her nickname was "the blonde of Nubia," while others say she was Najma and her nickname was "Ummul-Baneen." Others say she was called Sekan the Nubian; still others say she was called Takattam as may be proven from the poetry in his praise which said,

The best in self and parenthood, In offspring and in ancestry, Is Ali al-Muaddam, Eighth in series of the knowledgeable and clement, An Imām descending from the Proof of Allāh, That is Takattam.

Offspring

Disputes exist also regarding the number of his offspring and their names. A group of scholars say that they were five sons and one daughter, and that they were: Muhammed al-Qani', al-Hassan, Ja'far, Ibrahim, al-Hussain, and 'Ayesha.

Sabt ibn al-Jawzi, in his work *Tadhkiratul-Khawāss*, says that the sons were only four, dropping the name of Hussain from the list. Al-Mufīd inclines to believe that the Imām did not have any son other



Āshoob emphatically states so, and so does al-Tibrisi in his *A'lam al-Wara*. *Al-'Udad al-Qawiyya* states that he had two sons, Muhammed and Mūsa, and that he did not have any other offspring. In his claim, he is supported by *Qurb al-Isnād* in which the author says that al-Bazanti asked al-Ridha, "For years I have been asking you who your successor is and you keep telling me that it is your son even when

you had no son at all, but since Allāh has now blessed you with two sons, which one of them is he?" *'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha* indicates that he had a daughter named Fātima.

We are not in the process of investigating, researching and pinpointing with accuracy the number of his offspring and their names, but what seems to be more reasonable is what al-Mufīd states. What is established as a fact with us is that Imām Muhammed al-Jawād was his son; as regarding his other sons, nobody seems to be able to prove any facts regarding them, and Allāh knows best.

Personality and Characteristics

Generally speaking, an Imām enjoys a unique personality and distinctive characteristics, in as far as Shī`a followers of the Imāms are concerned; therefore, he is not permitted to do what others are, such as falling into error, or getting confused about a matter. Rather, infallibility is essential in him since he conveys on behalf of the Prophet what seems to others to be obscure of the Message and its intricacies.

Just as we proved the infallibility of the Prophet are token, prove infallibility for the Imām as well with one exception: the Imām conveys on behalf of the Prophet , whereas the Prophet conveys on behalf of the Almighty Allāh. The wisdom in this argument is that should falling into error be accepted and expected from the Prophet or the Imām, then doubt will result regarding the reliability of what they convey to people of juristic rules and regulations and other such matters since they are liable to err in their judgment or get confused about a particular issue.

Although the believers are not held accountable for doing what they are not supposed to be doing due to such error of judgment, the assumption of the error of judgment itself collides with the very wisdom behind the reason why prophets were sent to people at all which is to clarify to people, according to the way Allāh Almighty intended them to, without any error or confusion, what His Will is. The topic of infallibility is a vast one the discussion of which has no room here and which requires a dedicated research I may be able one day to tackle. What I have to clarify here is that Imāmate is characterized by certain distinctive aspects such as infallibility which we cannot discuss by itself with others except after both parties agree on the basis from which it emerged; otherwise, our case would be like one who discusses the necessity of performing the ritual prayers (*salāt*) with someone who does not believe in the message of the Prophet \mathbb{R}^{22} .

The basic point upon which we have first and foremost to agree is the definition of general Imāmate, then the distinctions it requires and, finally, the proofs which testify to these distinctions. It is only then that disagreeing parties can conduct a reasonable discussion. Having been convinced by unequivocal proofs of such infallibility, and having seen the Twelve Imāms $\underset{\mbox{\curl}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\curl}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox{\curl}}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\curl}}}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\curl}}}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\mbox}}}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox}}}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox{\\mbox}}}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox}}}{\overset{\mbox{\\mbox}}}}}}}}}}}}}}} in thetheonees and thetheonene{}}$

An Imām, according to this viewpoint, has got to be the most learned among people and the most aware of the general needs of people such as knowledge or other necessities of life, and that he has to be the most pious, the most ascetic, the most perfect in personal conduct and norms of behavior. In other words, in order to be qualified for Imāmate, one has to be superior to everyone else in all aspects of perfection and its requirements which all raise him to his position of leadership. On this basis, the character of Imām al-Ridha $M_{\rm eff}$, who is one of these Twelve Imāms, becomes clearly distinctive due to its merits. But this is not the limit of the scope of this research; rather, we shall attempt to research his personality and the qualities which distinguished him from all others by our sifting into the legacy history has preserved for us of his conduct while still alive, and from the stances taken by the men of knowledge and by contemporary caliphs towards him.

Government's Attitude Towards the Imām

The attitude of the then rulers towards Imām al-Ridha A and the other Imāms may provide us with a clear view of the distinctions which raised their personalities to the zenith. And it is essential to explain the phenomenon of the government's attitude towards them which manifested itself in the surveillance imposed upon them rather than upon other distinguished dignitaries or chiefs of the Alawides, monitoring their movements and counting their steps in all their social and personal encounters. What we can mention here to explain this phenomenon are the following reasons:

1) The belief of a large number of Muslims in their Imāmate and in their being the most worthy of the caliphate, and their conviction that all other caliphs are considered usurpers of authority, trespassers upon the rights ordained by Allāh to others. This is why the politicians of the time considered them their competitors whose mere presence increased the dangers surrounding them and jeopardized the security of the very existence of their government structure.

2) Their being the magnet which attracted leading scholars and thinkers who shrank in their presence despite their intellectual advancement and distinction in the fields of the arts and knowledge and despite their genius and intellectual prowess. This caused the caliphs to feel a stronger animosity towards them and be more grudgeful towards them due to the public fascination by them and to their attempts to be close to them and to being emotionally distant from the center of the government.

3) Their being the better alternative from the public's political standpoint to take charge of the responsibilities of government, bear its burdens, carry out its obligations and doing all of that most efficiently. This frightened the rulers and made the obscure future seem to their eyes even more so.

4) The vicious incitements about them by their opponents who bore animosity towards them and who wished thereby their elimination, and the tell-tales of even some of their own kin whose judgment was blinded by jealousy, so they kept fabricating stories and attributing them to those Imāms and telling them to the rulers who were pleased to hear them since they became outlets to the grudge they felt towards those Imāms and, at the same time, found in them the pretexts for annihilating and harassing them and in the end a justification to put an end to their lives and rid themselves of the complex they were suffering from due to their existence.

By these and by others can we explain the phenomenon of the rulers pursuing them and desperately trying to alienate them from the stage of events affecting the nation in order to secure a distance from the ghost of competition which could haunt them had they permitted the Imāms to do as they pleased. Thus can we understand the general characteristics of the significant distinctions the personalities of those Imāms enjoyed in all sectors of the society in its various centers of activity and in its various aspirations; otherwise, how do you explain this phenomenon, and why should those rulers pay the Imāms so much attention?



His Knowledge

He inherited the knowledge of his grandfather the Messenger of Allāh Allāh and thus becoming its pioneering fountainhead that quenched the thirst of those who were thirsty for knowledge. History narrates a great deal of his scholarly stances and intellectual discourses in which he achieved victory over those who opposed the Divine Message, excelling in various branches of scholarship with which he provided the seekers of knowledge and the thinkers of the time.

Imām Mūsa a-Kazim is reported to have often said to his sons: "Ali ibn Mūsa, your brother, is the learned scholar of the Descendants of Muhammed :; therefore, you may ask him about your religion, and memorize what he tells you for I have heard my father Ja'far ibn Muhammed more than once saying, `The learned scholar of the family of Muhammed is in your loins. How I wish I had met him, for he is named after the Commander of the Faithful Ali is."

Ibrahim ibn al-Abbās al-Suli is reported to have said, "I never saw al-Ridha in unable to provide the answer to any question he received, nor have I ever seen any contemporary of his more learned than he was. Al-Ma'mūn used to put him to test by asking him about almost everything, and he always provided him with the answer, and his answer and example was always derived from the Holy Qur'ān."

Rajā ibn Abul-Dahhak, who was commissioned by al-Ma'mūn to escort al-Ridha ito his court, said, "By Allāh! I never saw anyone more pious than him nor more often remembering Allāh at all times nor more fearful of Allāh, the Exalted. People approached him whenever they knew he was present in their area, asking him questions regarding their faith and its aspects, and he would answer them and narrate a great deal of *hadīth* from his father who quoted his forefathers till Ali who quoted the Messenger of Allāh its whon quoted the Messenger of Allāh is behavior during the trip and I told him what I observed about him during the night and during the day, while riding and while halting; so, he said, `Yes, O son of al-Dahhak! This is the best man on the face of earth, the most learned, and the most pious.¹¹¹

Al-Hākim is quoted in *Tarikh Nishapur* as saying that the Imām will used to issue religious verdicts when he was a little more then twenty years old. In Ibn Maja's *Sunan*, in the chapter on "Summary Of Cultivating Perfection," he is described as "the master of Banu Hashim, and al-Ma'mūn used to hold him in high esteem and surround him with utmost respect, and he even made him his successor and secured the oath of allegiance for him."

Al-Ma'mūn said this once in response to Banu Hashim: "As regarding your reaction to the selection by al-Ma'mūn of Abul-Hassan al-Ridha as his successor, be reminded that al-Ma'mūn did not make such a selection except upon being fully aware of its implications, knowing that there is no one on the face of earth who is more distinguished, more virtuous, more pious, more ascetic, more acceptable to the elite as well as to the commoners, or more Allāhfearing, than he (al-Ridha, A.S.) is."²

Abul-Salt al-Harawi is quoted saying: "I never saw anyone more knowledgeable than Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha . Every scholar who met him admitted the same. Al-Ma'mūn gathered once a large number of theologians, jurists and orators and he (al-Ridha) surpassed each and every one of them in his own respective branch of knowledge, so much so that the loser admitted his loss and the superiority of the winner over him."³

He is also quoted saying: "I have heard Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha saying, `I used to take my place at the theological center and the number of the learned scholars at Medīna was quite large, yet when

¹ ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha', Vol. 2, pp. 180-183.

² Bihār al-Anwār, Vol. 49, p. 211, as quoted by Ibn Maskawayhi's book Nadeem al-Tareef.

³ *Bihār al-Anwār*, Vol. 49, p. 100. It is narrated from al-Hākim by Abū Abdullāh, the hāfīz of Naishapur.

a question over-taxed the mind of one of those scholars, he and the rest would point at me, and they would send me their queries, and I would answer them all."¹

In his discourse regarding the issue of succession, al-Ma'mūn said, "I do not know any man on the face of earth who is more suited (to be heir to the throne) than this man."²

Al-Manāqib records the following: "When people disputed regarding Abul-Hassan al-Ridha Abul-Hassan al-Ridha Muhammed ibn 'Isa al-Yaqtini said, `I have collected as many as eighteen thousand of his answers to questions put forth to him.' A group of critics, including Abū Bakr the orator in his *Tarikh* and al-Tha'labi in his *tafsīr* and al-Sam'ani in his dissertation and in al-Mu'tazz in his work, in addition to others, have all quoted *hadīth* from him."³

After an intellectual discourse with al-Ma'mūn, Ali ibn al-Jahm said, "Al-Ma'mūn stood up to perform the prayers ritual and took Muhammed ibn Ja'far, who was present there, by the hand, and I followed both of them. He asked him: `What do you think of your nephew?' He answered, `A learned scholar although we never saw him being tutored by any learned man.' Al-Ma'mūn said, `This nephew of yours is a member of the family of the Prophet whom the Prophet said, `The virtuous among my descendants and the elite among my progeny are the most thoughtful when young, the most learned when adult; therefore, do not teach them for they are more learned than you are, nor will they ever take you out of guidance, nor lead you into misguidance.""⁴

Ibn al-Athīr writes the following: "He (al-Ma'mūn) discerned the descendants of Banu al-Abbās and Banu Ali and did not find anyone

¹ Ibid.

² al-Mufīd, *Al-Irshād*, p. 291.

³ Manāqib Āli Abi Tālib, Vol. 4, p. 300.

⁴ '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 1, p. 203.

more than him (al-Ridha \clubsuit) in accomplishments, piety and knowledge."¹

We do not need the testimony of anyone to convince us of the distinction enjoyed by Imām al-Ridha due to his knowledge over all others. Suffices us to review the books of *hadīth* which are filled with his statements and dictation in various arts which every individual, regardless of the loftiness of his degree of knowledge, became dwarfed upon meeting him, feeling his inferiority and the superiority of Imām al-Ridha



Ethical and Humane Conduct

Good manners constitute a significant part of one's personality. They unveil the innermost nature of the individual, highlighting the extent of its purity of origin when it translates belief into action. The Imām was characterized by a most noble personality which won him the love of the commoners as well as the elite, by extraordinary humanity derived from the spirit of the Message itself one of whose

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, p. 183.

custodians he himself was, a person who safeguarded it and inherited its innermost secrets.

Ibrahim ibn al-Abbās al-Suli is quoted saying: "I never saw Abul-Hassan al-Ridha All angering anyone with something he said, nor did I ever see him interrupting anyone, nor refusing to do someone a favor he was able to do, nor did he ever stretch his legs before an audience, nor leaned upon something while his companion did not, nor did he ever call any of his servants or attendants a bad name, nor did I ever see him spit or burst into laughter; rather, his laughter was just a smile. When he was ready to eat and he sat to be served, he seated with him all his attendants, including the doorman and the groom." He adds, "Do not, therefore, believe anyone who claims that he saw someone else enjoying such accomplishments."¹

A guest once kept entertaining him part of the night when the lamp started fading and the guest stretched his hand to fix it, but Abul-Hassan swiftly checked him and fixed it himself, saying, "We are folks who do not let their guest tend on them."²

Al-Manāqib states that al-Ridha & once went to the public bathhouse and someone asked him to give him a massage, so he kept giving the man a massage till someone recognized him and told that person who that dignitary was. The man felt extremely embarrassed; he apologized to the Imām & and gave him a massage.³

Muhammed ibn al-Fadl narrates the following anecdote regarding the Imām's simple personality. He says:

"Al-Ridha Allāh accept your good deeds and ours,' then he stood up and left. On the occasion of Eidul-Adha, he said to the same man, `May Allāh accept our good deeds and yours.' I asked

¹ '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 184.

² Al-Kulayni, *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 6, p. 203.

³ *Al-Manāqib*, Vol. 4, p. 362.

him, `O son of the Messenger of Allāh! You said something to this man on the occasion of Eidul-Fitr and something else on the occasion of Eidul-Adha; why?' He answered: `I pleaded Allāh to accept his good deeds and ours because his action was similar to mine and I combined it with mine in my plea, whereas I pleaded Allāh to accept our good deeds and his because we are capable of offering the ceremonial sacrifice while he is not; so, our action is different from his.'"¹

Thus does Imām al-Ridha de become in total harmony with his message in the area of ethics, personifying the latter into action derived from the spirit of the message whereby he ascends to the summit of human perfection, rising thereby to the shores of the individual's own real greatness. It is through this and similar means that the sincerity of faith and loftiness and dignity of the self are recognized.

Imām al-Ridha Alpha defines for us the Islamic theory as the rules which govern the actual dealings of man with his brother man from which we can achieve the inspiration that Islam abolishes the then class distinctions among individuals and groups in the areas of public rights and the safeguarding of man's dignity, and that the difference which we must recognize regarding these areas is the difference between one who obeys Allāh and one who does not.

A man once said to the Imām: "By Allāh! There is nobody on the face of earth who is more honorable than your forefathers." The Imām responded by saying: "Their piety secured their honor, and their obedience of Allāh made them fortunate."²

Another man said to him: "By Allāh! You are the best of all people!" He said to him: "Do not swear so. Better than me is one who is more obedient to Allāh and more pious. By Allāh! The following verse was never abrogated: يَا أَيُّهَا النَّاسُ إِنَّا خَلَقْتَاكُم مِّن ذَكَرٍ وَأَنثَى وَجَعَلْنَاكُمْ شُعُوبًا

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 4, p. 81.

² ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 226.

مَ عَبْدَ اللَّهِ أَتْقَاكُمْ عَنْدَ اللَّهِ أَتْقَاكُمْ عَنْدَ اللَّهِ أَتْقَاكُمْ And We have made you nations and tribes so that you may know each other; verily the best of you in Allāh's sight is the most pious''' Qur'an, 49:13).

Abul-Salt once asked him: "O son of the Messenger of Allāh! What do you say about something people have been criticizing you for?" He asked: "What is it?" He said, "They claim that you call people your slaves." He said, "Allāh! Creator of the heavens and the earth, Knower of the hidden and the manifest! I invoke Thee to testify that I have never said so, nor did I ever hear that any of my forefathers had said so! Allāh! You are the Knower of the many injustices this nation has committed against us, and this is just one of them..." Then he came to Abul-Salt and said, "O Abdul-Salam! If all people, as some claim, are our slaves, who did we buy them from?" Abul-Salt answered: "You are right, O son of the Messenger of Allāh..." Then the Imām said, "O Abdul-Salam! Do you deny the right which Allāh has allotted for us to be charged with the authority as others deny?" He said, "Allāh forbid! I do acknowledge such right."¹

The Imām here denies such an allegation about him and his forefathers and rejects the vicious accusation which their enemies use against him to tarnish his image, considering it one of the many injustices committed against the Ahl al-Bayt 2. Rather, he and the Household of the Prophet 2. consider people to be equal in their general obligations except in the right of government which Allāh ordained to be theirs solely, for others have no right to claim it for themselves. With the exception of the right to obey Allāh in its most pristine implications which raised their status in the sight of Allāh and man, all are the slaves of Allāh. They share the same parents and worship the same Allāh.

Abdullāh ibn al-Salt quotes a man from Balkh saying: "I accompanied al-Ridha during his trip to Khurasan. One day he ordered preparations for his meal to which he invited all his attendants, blacks and non-blacks, so I said, `May my life be sacrificed for yours! Maybe these should have a separate eating

¹ *Ibid.*, Vol. 2, p. 174.

arrangement.' He said, `Allāh Almighty is One; the father (Adam) and the mother (Eve) are the same, and people are rewarded according to their deeds."¹

The Imām does not see any difference between him and his servants and attendants except in the degree of good deeds; other than that, all distinctions are void when the matter is related to common obligations in which all individuals are equal, for each one of them is created by the same Allāh, and each has the same father, Adam, who was created of dust.

When we see the Imām sitting at the table surrounded by his servants, his doorman, and his groom, he is thus teaching the nation a lesson in virtuous humanity which believes in the dignity of man in order to demonstrate the theory of Islam in practice showing the nature of behavior man should undertake in his conduct towards his brother man. The loftiness of status and the elevation of career must not necessitate that a man of a less status or one whose career is less coveted should be despised or made to feel inferior to his brother man even if he is a servant.

This is so in order to eliminate the complex class distinctions which widen the gap between the members of the society whose energies would then be split into opposing parties torn by grudge and consumed by hatred.

Islam enacted the law of equality among the members of the society in the areas of general obligations in order to emancipate man's dignity from class obligations which dominated the way of life during the pre-Islamic era and were adopted by nations of old. Allāh Almighty has said, إِنَّ أَكْرَ مَكُمْ عِندَ اللَّهِ أَتْقَاكُمْ Almighty has said, عند الله أَتْقَاكُمْ عِند الله Said, "All of you descended from Adam, and Adam was created of dust." He also said, "No Arab can be held superior to a non-Arab except through superiority of his degree of piety."

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 4, p. 23.

Ibrahim ibn al-Abbās al-Suli is quoted saying: "I heard Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha saying, `I swear by emancipation–and whenever I swore by it, I would emancipate one of my slaves till I emancipated each and every one of them–that I do not see myself as better than that (and he pointed to a black slave of his who remained in his service) on account of my kinship to the Messenger of Allāh \overrightarrow{PP} except if I do a good deed which would render me better."¹

Thus does the Imām define for us the good Islamic conduct of safeguarding the dignity of man and the elimination of all class distinctions except the distinction of good deeds. He, peace with him, does not view his kinship to the Prophet is as providing him with a distinction over a black slave except if such kinship is combined with good deeds which render the doer distinction and superiority. Yāsir, one of his servants, said once: "Abul-Hassan said to us once: `If I leave the table before you do, while you are still eating, do not leave on my account till you are through.' It may happen that he calls upon some of us to his service and he is told that they are eating, whereupon he says: `Leave them to finish their meal first.''' Nadir, another servant, says: "Abul-Hassan did not require us to do anything for him except if we had finished eating our meal."²

These are samples of his actual conduct and humanity which he inherited as a fragrant legacy the perfume of which is goodness and mercy from his grandfather the greatest Prophet who crowned his message with the banner of good conduct when he said, "I have been sent to perfect the code of good conduct." Such was that genuine humane legacy from whose spirit nations derive their strength and upon which they build the pillars of their glory and through which they secure the continuation of their very existence.

¹ *Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 237.

² *Al-Kafi*, Vol. 6, p. 298.



His Conduct Regarding His Appearance

There is no doubt that, generally speaking, the Imāms A were more distant than anyone else from the alluring wares of this vanishing world, and most distant from its ornamentations and allurements. But the concept of asceticism according to them was not limited to wearing modest coarse clothes or eating very simple food. Rather, its limits extended beyond that, for the ascetic person is the one who

does not allow the pleasures of this world to take control over him without being able to take control of them, one who does not see this world as the ultimate goal he seeks; rather, when it comes towards him, the believer is entitled to enjoy its good things, and when it forsakes him, he contends himself that Allāh's rewards are more lasting.

Al-Ābi is quoted in *Nathr al-Durar* as saying:

"A group of sufis visited al-Ridha when he was in Khurasan, and they said to him, `The commander of the faithful looked into the authority Allāh Almighty entrusted to him, and he found you, members of the Prophet's Ahl al-Bayt 4, to be the most deserving of all people to be the leaders. Then he discerned you, members of the Prophet's Ahl al-Bayt 4, and he found yourself the most worthy of leading the people, so he decided to entrust such leadership to you. The nation is in need of one who wears coarse clothes, eats the most simple food, rides the donkey and visits the sick.' First, al-Ridha was reclining, so he adjusted the way he was sitting and said, 'Joseph (Yousuf) was a Prophet who used to wear silk mantles brocaded with gold. He sat on the thrones of the Pharaohs and ruled. An Imām is required to be just and fair; when he says something, he says the truth, and when he passes a judgment, he judges equitably, and when he promises something, he fulfills his promise. Allāh did not forbid (an Imām) from wearing a particular type of clothes or eating a particular type of food.' Then he recited ؟قَلْ: مَنْ حَرَّمَ زِينَةَ الله الَّتِي أَخْرَجَ لِعبَاده وَالطَّيِّبات منَ الرِّزْقِ :the Qur'ānic verse Say: Who has forbidden the beautiful (gifts) of Allāh which He has produced for His servants, and the good things, clean and pure (which He has provided) for sustenance?"¹

Imām al-Jawād was asked once about his view regarding musk. He answered: "My father ordered musk to be made for him in a ben tree in the amount of seven hundred dirhams. Al-Fadl ibn Sahl wrote him saying that people criticized him for that. He wrote back: `O Fadl! Have you not come to know that Joseph (Yousuf), who was a

¹ Kashf al-Ghumma, Vol. 3, p. 147.

Prophet, used to wear silk clothes brocaded with gold, and that he used to sit on gilded thrones, and that all of that did not decrease any of his wisdom?' Then he ordered a galia moschata (perfume of musk and ambergris) to be made for him in the amount of four thousand dirhams.''¹

Thus does the Imām prove that the outward appearance of asceticism has nothing to do with true asceticism; rather, it may even be a fake whereby someone tries to attract the attention of others. This is why Imām al-Ridha and other Imāms did not see anything wrong with meeting the public with an appearance of luxury in what they put on or ate as long as it did not collide with the reality of asceticism which is the building of the self from within to renounce the world and its allurement and regard it as a vanishing display with a short span of life.

This does not forbid the believer from enjoying its pleasures in the way which Allāh made permissible. Allāh did not create the good things in this world for the disbeliever to enjoy while depriving the believers there from. Rather, Allāh considers the believer to be more worthy of such enjoyment when he submits himself to Allāh and expends it in His Path.

Ibn Abbās tells us the following about Imām al-Ridha's ascetic conduct: "Al-Ridha used to sit on a leaf mat during the summer and on a straw sack during the winter; he used to put on coarse clothes, but when he went out to meet the public, he put on his very best." ² So, when he is by himself, away from public life, his soul finds harmony with denying what is fake, that is, the decorations and allurements of this life. But when he goes out to meet people, he puts on his best for them following their own nature of holding the appearances of this world as significant, enjoying its good things. This realistically ascetic conduct of the Imām provides us with a glorious example of the truth regarding the Ahl al-Bayt and their pure view of life which is free from any disturbing fake or pretense.

¹*Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 6, p. 516.

² '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 178.



Clemency and Tolerance

Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far All had recommended his son al-Ridha Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far All had recommended his son al-Ridha had to be the Imām after him, making him his own deputy in faring with his wealth, women, sons and the mothers of his sons, without permitting any of his other sons to fare with anything after him, and he wrote his will indicating so and sealed it with his own seal, invoking the Wrath of Allāh upon anyone who would unlawfully break the seal after having secured the testimony of a number of his own household and followers. But the brothers of Imām al-Ridha disputed with their brother regarding their father's will and what he had left for them. According to *al-Kafi*, Yazid ibn Salit is quoted saying:

"Abū Omran al-Talhi was the judge at Medīna when his (al-Ridha's) brothers presented him as their opponent in their dispute. Al-Abbās

ibn Mūsa said, `May Allāh bring through you reconciliation and happiness. At the bottom of this written statement there is a treasure and a jewel and he (al-Ridha) wishes to keep it away from us and take it all to himself, and our father entrusted everything to him, leaving us helpless. Had I not checked myself, I would have told you so before a crowd of people.' Ibrahim ibn Muhammed, who was one of the witnesses of the will, jumped at him and said, `Then you by Allāh would be telling something we do not accept to be coming even from you, and we will hold you as a liar, and you will be among us blamed and despised, nicknamed by the young and the old as a liar.

Your father knew you best if there was any good in you and your father knew you inside and out, and he could not trust you to guard two pieces of dates.' Then his uncle Ishaq ibn Ja'far jumped at him and pulled him by the robe saying, 'You are a silly, weakling, and a fool; add these to your previous faults,' and he was supported in his view by all others. Abū Omran, the judge, said to Ali, 'Stand up, O father of al-Hassan! Suffices me today the curse your father had invoked, and your father was quite generous with you.

No! By Allāh! Nobody knows a son better than his father. No! By Allāh! Your father was neither weak in his intellect nor shallow in his view.' Al-Abbās said to the judge, `May Allāh bring conciliation through you! Please remove the seal and read the contents.' Abū Omran said, `No, I shall not remove it; suffices me today the curse your father invoked.' Al-Abbās said, `I shall remove it.' He said, `That is up to you.' So al-Abbās removed the seal and the contents spelled out their exclusion and the inclusion only of Ali, and an order that they all, whether they liked it or not, were to listen to and obey Imām Ali al-Ridha Ali Al-Ridha and humiliation, whereas Ali remained the winner.

"Ali then turned to al-Abbās and said, `Brother! I know that what made you do what you did is the fact that you have fines and debts to pay. Sa'id! Go ahead and take an account of their debts, then pay their dues on their own behalf. After that take out their *zakat* and clear their name. By Allāh! I shall never abandon your assistance

and I shall never cut my ties from you as long as I walk on this earth; so, you may say whatever you please.'

"Al-Abbās said, `Do not give us anything other than what rightfully belongs to us, and what you hold of our own is even more.' He said, `You may say anything you want to say, for the offer is yours; if you do good deeds, you shall be rewarded by Allāh, and if you commit a bad deed, Allāh is Most Forgiving, Merciful. By Allāh! You know very well that today I have no son nor heir except you; so, if I keep anything which belongs to you from you or save what you think to belong to you, it shall always remain yours and will always be returned to you. By Allāh! I have never owned anything since your father, may Allāh be pleased with him, passed away except that I relinquished it to you as you have seen.'

"Al-Abbās leaped and said, `By Allāh it is not so! Nor Allāh has given you authority over us..., but..., but it is our father's jealousy and he willed a will which Allāh does not accept from him nor from you, and you know very well that I know Safwan ibn Yahya, the Sabiri seller at Kufa. If I ever get there, I shall strangle him and you with him.'

"Ali said, `There is no power or will except by the Will of Allāh, the Sublime, the Great... Brothers! Allāh knows that I desire nothing other than your happiness and well-being. Allāh! If you know that I love their well-being, and that I want nothing but good for them, that I do not severe my ties with them, that I am kind to them, concerned about their affairs day and night..., then grant me good rewards for it. But if I am contrariwise, then I invoke You, Knower of the unknown, to grant me the rewards of my intentions: good for good and evil for evil. Lord! Bring them to the path of righteousness, and make life good for them, and keep the snares of the devil away from us and from them, and assist them to be able to worship Thee, and help them see Thy guidance. As for me, brother, I desire nothing other than your happiness, working hard for your own well-being, and Allāh is my Witness.'

"To this, al-Abbās said, `How well I know your mastery over words! And there is no mud with me for your spade!"¹

With these rude words al-Abbās ended his argument with his brother, Imām al-Ridha , despite the fact that the Imām was very kind and clement in his argument with him, without articulating any unkind word, that it was already established that right was on the side of the Imām, and that their own transgression dragged him into such a situation which did not befit his lofty status. This, indeed, is indicative of a great deal of clemency and tolerance towards an unlimited aggression.

Although al-Abbās discarded the norms of good manners in his confrontation with his brother by articulating disrespectful words and by committing a sin against his own father Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far *will* by accusing him of being jealous and biased, which causes the other party to be on the offensive, or at least would push him away from a balanced temper, this is not an artificial show of clemency and tolerance from the Imām *will*; rather, it is derived from the spirit of genuine goodness and love whereby he and the other Imāms were characterized when others challenged them.

On the other hand, the Imām A tries to cause others to adorn themselves with the same trait of clemency and tolerance upon being wronged as an element of good relationship among them, justifying this by saying that it increases the dignity of man, for clemency and tolerance, when the ability to deal equal blows and effect equal retribution express the power of anger in man and his control over his rash temper upon being challenged, this causes others to respect and venerate such a person especially when that person shoulders the responsibilities of authority. Al-Ābi says:

"A man sentenced to be beheaded was brought to al-Ma'mūn while al-Ridha was among his train. Al-Ma'mūn asked him: `Father of al-Hassan! What is your view?' He said, `All I can say is that

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 1, pp. 316-319.

Allāh only increases the dignity of those whose good will causes them to forgive.' He, therefore, forgave the man." 1



Swiftness of Response

Imām al-Ridha was endowed with a readiness to respond coupled with the strength of argument and oratory to which extraordinary expressions freely submitted without making the over-all meaning too difficult to comprehend. His arguments with the heads of other religions, with foremost writers, and with atheists in which he outwitted them with his clear argument and decisive arguments, all provide us with a glorious indication that he used to enjoy the ability to provide a ready answer and a speed in intellectual reasoning.

This is why learned scholars held him in high esteem and hesitated to challenge him to debate in any field of knowledge as actually

¹ Kashf al-Ghumma, Vol. 3, p. 143.

happened after his arguments with the highest authorities of other religions at a meeting al-Ma'mūn arranged at his court and the audience were tongue-tied when he challenged them to put for discussion whatever came to their minds.

His Patience and Perseverance

The patience and perseverance of the Imām manifest themselves clearly when he had to face psychological and emotional crises. When he went to say his farewell at the Ka'ba, Mecca, upon being ordered by al-Ma'mūn to be present at his court in Khurasan, he was faced with an emotional situation involving his only son Abū Ja'far Muhammed ibn Ali al-Jawād, but he maintained with an iron will his self-control, solacing himself with a patient heart, submitting to Allāh's Will and Decree.

Umayya ibn Ali states: "I was sitting with Abul-Hassan All at Mecca during the year in which he performed the *hajj* prior to his trip to Khurasan, and Abū Ja'far was with him when he was bidding the House (Ka'ba) good-bye. Having finished his tawaf, he went to the maqam and said his prayers there. Abū Ja'far, accompanied by Muaffaq, was making his *tawaf*, till he reached the Stone. There he sat and he prolonged his sitting there. Muaffaq said to him: `May my life be sacrificed for yours! It is time you stood up.'

"He answered thus: `I do not wish to leave this place at all except by the Will of Allāh,' and grief could easily be seen clouding over his face. Muaffaq approached Abul-Hassan and said to him: `May my life be sacrificed for yours! Abū Ja'far is sitting by the Stone unwilling to leave,' so Abul-Hassan stood up, came to Abū Ja'far and said, `Stand up, my loved one.' But his son said, `I do not wish to leave this place...' He said, `Do stand up, O my loved one.' After a while, he said to his father: `How can I stand up seeing that you have already said your farewell at the House never to return again?' He said, `Do stand up, my loved one.' He stood up and left with his father." The Imām & patiently put up with numerous norms of persecution and injustice inflicted upon him during the reign of (Hārūn) al-Rashīd starting with the tragedy of his father, passing by the tragedies to which the Alawides were subjected, and ending with the unfair instigations to al-Rashīd by the Imām's opponents to kill him and eliminate him.

The strength of the patience and perseverance of the Imām become manifest when we examine the thinly veiled political persecution from which he suffered during al-Ma'mūn's reign especially after the latter appointed him as his heir to the throne, fully knowing that al-Ma'mūn was not sincere in his intention but rather enacted a political act in which al-Ma'mūn played the major role solely to provide security to the shaky foundations of his regime due to the storming events the outcome of which was reflected upon the issue of who would succeed him on the throne.

The extent of the suffering of the Imām, the degree of his bitterness and agony, and the amount of grief and sorrow which filled his heart due to the treatment meted to him by the government, can be assessed; yet he buried all of that in the depth of his mind with mute patience and perseverance. Yāsir, his servant, said once: "Whenever al-Ridha returned home on Friday from the mosque, with his face sweating and stained by blowing dust, he would raise his hands and invoke Allāh saying, `Allāh! If the only way I am relieved from my distress is by death, then I invoke Thee to hasten its hour.""

Suffices to assess the extent of his patience and perseverance to simply be aware of the fact that although he was Allāh's Argument over His creation, he was powerless to do anything while seeing right being abandoned and wrong upheld.

Generosity

In a dialogue with al-Bazanti, the Imām said, "Anyone who receives a boon is in danger: He has to carry out Allāh's commandments in its regard. By Allāh! Whenever Allāh blesses me with something, I continue to be in extreme apprehension till (and here he made a motion with his hand) I take out some of it and spend it in the way Allāh has ordained in its regard." Al-Bazanti asked him: "May my life be sacrificed for yours! You, in your status of high esteem, fear that much?" He answered: "Yes, indeed! And I praise my Creator for the blessings He bestowed upon me."¹

The Imām's generosity and thoughtfulness emanate out of this good aspect of his conviction which depends on the principle of letting others share in the wealth with which Allāh blesses him, and in what blessings and favors He bestows upon him. Allāh's rights in this context are the shares of the needy and the poor in this world whose ability to earn a decent living was hampered by either severe employment conditions, or disability to work due to old age, or because of being left stranded away from their original home, in addition to others who were forced by the necessities of life to stretch their hands to others for help.

To ask others is humiliating, for it shatters the dignity of the person who is stretching his hand asking and by his psychological appeal to the breath of humanity in the person he is asking. In this story, the Imām guides us to realize a magnificent fact about the human psychology, that is, to give is not a favor someone does to someone else begging him for help; rather, it is his way of thanking Allāh for the blessings with which He blessed him. The person who is blessed is in danger until he takes out of it the rights in it which are Allāh's.

The Imām's method in giving is derived from such an angle of the human nature. Eleisha ibn Hamza says: "I was once talking to al-Ridha when a large crowd of people assembled to ask him about what is permissible in Islam and what is not. A man as tall as Adam came to him and said, `Assalamo Alaikom, O Son of the Messenger of Allāh! I am a man who loves you, your fathers and grandfathers, and I have just been on my way to perform the pilgrimage when I discovered that I had lost everything with me and now I do not have anything enough even for a leg of the trip. If you

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 3, p. 502.
will, please help me with the expense of going back home, and I am a recipient of Allāh's blessing (i.e. well to do).

As soon as I reach there, I will give to the poor as much as you will give me, for I do not qualify to be a recipient of alms.' He said to him: `Sit, may Allāh be merciful to you,' then he kept talking to people till they dispersed except that man, Sulaiman al-Ja'fari, Khuthai'ama and myself. Then he (al-Ridha) said, `Do you permit me to enter (the room)?' Sulaiman said to him: `May Allāh advance your endeavor.'¹ So he entered the room and stayed for about an hour after which he came out and closed the door behind him, stretched his hand above the door and said, `Where is the man from Khurasan?' The man answered: `Here I am!' He said, `Take these two hundred dinars, use them for your preparations for the trip; may Allāh bring you blessings thereby, and do not spend an equal amount to it on my behalf, and leave the room in a way that I do not see you and you do not see me,' then he left.

Sulaiman then said, `May my life be sacrificed for yours! You have made quite a generous offer, but why did you hide your face?' He answered: `I did so for fear of seeing the humiliation on the face of the man due to my assistance for him. Have you not heard the *hadīth* of the Messenger of Allāh in which he said, `The one who hides a good deeds receives rewards equal to performing the pilgrimage seventy times; one who announces his sin is humiliated, while one who hides it is forgiven'? Have you heard the saying of the example of the first case: Whenever I approach him, one day, with a plea, I return home and my dignity is still with me. For he hides himself from the person who appeals to him when he gives him something so that he does not see the humiliation on his face, and so that the pleading person retains his dignity when he does not see the face of the benevolent one who is giving him?"

He asks him to leave without seeing him in order to safeguard himself against feeling as having the upper hand over the pleading

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 4, p. 24.

person, and in order to relieve the pleading person from having to show his gratitude to him.

While in Khurasan, he once distributed his entire wealth to the poor on the day of Arafat, so al-Fadl ibn Sahl said to him: "Now you are bankrupt!" he said, "On the contrary! I am now wealthier than ever. Do not consider trading my wealth for Allāh's rewards and pleasure as bankruptcy."¹

He does not give others in order to buy their affection or friendship; rather, he considers giving with generosity as a good trait whereby man gets nearer to his Maker by including His servants in the wealth with which He blessed him. This is the difference between his method of giving and the method of others. Ya'qub ibn Ishaq al-Nawbakhti is quoted saying:

"A man passed by Abul-Hassan and begged him to give him according to the extent of his kindness. He said, `I cannot afford that.' So he said, `Then give me according to mine,' whereupon he ordered his servant to give the man two hundred dinars."²

The reason why the Imām abstained from giving the man according to the extent of his own kindness, as the man asked him the first time, is probably due to the fact that he simply did not have as much money as he liked to give. As regarding his own affection towards the poor and the indigent, and his way of looking after them, Mu'ammar ibn Khallad narrates this anecdote:

"Whenever Abul-Hassan al-Ridha شنب was about to eat his meal, he would bring a large platter and select the choicest food on the table and put on it, then he would order it to be given away to the poor. After that he would recite the following verse: مُلا اقْتَحَمَ الْعَقَبَةُ But he has made no haste on the path that is steep' (Qur'an, 90:11). After that he would say, `Allāh, the Exalted and the Sublime, knows that

¹ Al-Manāqib, Vol. 4, p. 361.

² *Ibid.*, Vol. 2, p. 360.

not everyone has the ability to free a slave, nevertheless He found means for them to achieve Paradise (by feeding others)."¹

Thus does the Imām sense the weight of deprivation under which the poor moan and suffer; therefore, he shares his best food with them in response to the call of humanity and kindness and in harmony with the spirit of the message with which Allāh entrusted him.

Al-Bazanti tells the story of a letter Imām al-Ridha Alba wrote to his son Imām Abū Ja'far Alba which personifies the generosity and spirit of giving deeply rooted in the hearts of the Prophet's Ahl al-Bayt Alba is the letter of "Abul-Hassan" Imām al-Ridha to Abū Ja'far which said, `O Abū Ja'far! I have heard that when you ride, the servants take you out of the city through its small gate.

This is due to their being miser so that nobody asks you for something. I plead you by the right I have upon you that every time you enter into or get out of the city, you should do so through its large gate, and when you ride, take gold and silver with you, and every time you are asked, you should give. If any of your uncles asks you for something, you should give him no less than fifty dinars, and you yourself may determine the maximum amount you would like to give; and if any of your aunts asks you for something, do not give her less than twenty-five dinars, and it is up to you to determine the maximum amount. I only desire that Allāh raises your status; therefore, keep giving away and do not fear that the Lord of the Throne will ever throw you into poverty.¹¹²

Fairness

The Imām & did not have the chance to rule for any period of time so that we may discuss his practical style of government, but we can still be acquainted with that through reviewing his statements to some of his followers who very much desired that the Imām should

¹ '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 264.

² *Ibid.*, Vol. 2, p. 8.

shoulder the responsibilities of caliphate. Muhammed ibn Abū 'Abada asked him once: "Why did you delay executing the order of the commander of the faithful and why did you refuse to oblige?"

He said, "Be careful, O father of Hassan! The matter is not so." He added saying that the Imām noticed that he was crossed, so he said, "What's in it for you anyway? Should I, as you presume, become what you wish me to become, and you are as close to me then as you are right now, you would certainly be responsible for paying your dues and, in my eyes, there would be no difference between you and anyone else."

He, peace with him, clarifies the matter, and that there is no use to accept the caliph's offer since government will never actually be under his control. And when he notices the bitterness on the face of the person who asked him why he hesitated to accept the caliph's offer, he reminds him of his method of government should it at all be in his hands, summarizing it thus: Nobody shall have any distinction over other citizens according to the dictates of the equitable government set up by Islamic *Sharī`a* regardless of class or any other distinctions such as favoritism, friendship or support; rather, all subjects are equal in the rights they enjoy without any bias to one in preference over another, or any bias against one in order to please another.

The Imām's way of explaining his method of government is actually an outspoken way of criticizing the ruling methods followed then the foundations of which were not based on justice and equity but on special interests which guarantee for the ruler and his followers the continuity of his government and authority. The wealth, lives, possessions and everything else under the government's control was all subject to the whims and desires of the oppressive ruler and his train, distant from the principles of justice and the norms of equality secured by the Islamic message as embedded within its humanitarian method of legislation.





Method of Educating the Public

The Imāms played a significant role in the area of educating the public, setting examples in educating through the example of one's own conduct; therefore, their methods of education were not confined merely to spreading awareness through the spoken word but went beyond that to enforcing a strict practical censorship over actions to observe the defects and shortcomings of conduct in the life of others. Here we present three examples of the norms of conduct of Imām al-Ridha each dealing with one aspect of man's practical life:

Yāsir, one of his servants, narrates that the Imām's attendants were eating some fruit one day and they were throwing away a good portion of it uneaten. Abul-Hassan and said to them: "Praise be to Allāh! If you have eaten to your fill, there are many who have not; so, you should feed them of it instead."¹

¹*Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 6, p. 297.

In this incident, the Imām points out to the reality of wanton living which we observe in our life. When we feel that we have achieved full satisfaction of something, be it food or anything else, we do not try to satisfy the need of others for it, but we may even try to spoil it in one way or another without realizing the crime towards humanity implied in an action like that.

Sulaiman ibn Ja'far al-Ju'fi is quoted saying: "I was in the company of al-Ridha itrying to take care of some personal business of my own and I wanted to go home. He said to me, `Come with me and spend the night over my house.' So I went with him and he entered his house shortly before sunset. He noticed that his attendants were working with clay, probably mending stables, and there was a black man among them. He asked them, `What is this man doing with you?'

They said, `He is helping us, and we will pay him something.' He asked, `Did you come to an agreement with him regarding his wages?' They said, `No. He will accept whatever we pay him.' He, thereupon, started whipping them and showing signs of extreme anger. I said to him, `May my life be sacrificed for yours! Why are you so angry?' He said, `I have forbidden them so many times from doing something like that and ordered them not to employ anyone before coming to an agreement with him regarding his wages.

You know that nobody would work for you without an agreed upon wage. If you do not, and then you pay him three times as much as you first intended to pay him, he would still think that you underpaid him. But if you agree on the wage, he will praise you for fulfilling your promise and paying him according to your agreement, and then if you give him a little bit more, he would recognize that and notice that you increased his pay."¹

Here the Imām tries to point out a significant point related to the system of labor whereby each of the employer and the employee safeguards his rights. Often, disputes erupt about determining the

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 5, p. 288.

wage the employee deserves in the absence of a prior agreement between the employer and the employee regarding a set wage. By determining and agreeing upon a set wage, each party safeguards its own right without finding a reason to dispute. An increase, though small, in the wage will surely cause the employee to feel grateful and thankful to his employer.

Al-Bazanti is quoted saying:

"Al-Ridha A had one of his donkeys sent to convey me to his residence, so I came to the town and stayed with a dignitary for a part of the night, and we both had our supper together, then he ordered my bed to be prepared. A Tiberian pillow, a Caesarian sheet, and a Marw blanket were brought to me. Having eaten my supper, he asked me, `Would you like to retire?' I said, `Yes, may my life be sacrificed for yours.' So he put the sheet and the blanket over me and said, `May Allāh make you sleep in good health,' and we were on the rooftop.

When he went down, I told myself that I had achieved a status with that man nobody else had attained before. It was then when I heard someone calling my name, but I did not recognize the voice till one of his (al-Ridha's) servants came to me. He said, `Come meet my master;' so I went down and he came towards me, asked me for my hand to shake and he shook it with a squeeze, saying, `The Commander of the Faithful, Allāh's peace with him, came once to visit Sa'sa'a ibn Sawhan, and when it was time to leave, he advised Sa'sa'a not to boast about his visit to him but to look after himself instead for he seemed to be about to depart from this world and that worldly hopes do not do a dying man any good, and he greeted him a great deal as he bid him good-bye."¹

In the above anecdote, the Imām \swarrow points out the significance of realistic spiritual upbringing which is not influenced by external appearances nor is deceived by artificial psychological fantasies, for

¹ *Qurb al-Isnād*, p. 222, and *Al-Kharaij wal Jaraih*, p. 237, with a slight textual variation.

the reason why others pay attention and show concern may be solely due to seeking their self-interest, or maybe due to a sincere affection, or to any other reason, without any of these reasons being linked to the reality of the self and its significance.

The Imām tries to push us to avoid being deceived by anything which would push us away from contemplating upon our real world to which our destiny is tied, and we have to be subjective in our outlooks, assessing our realities without being influenced by casual external factors.

Reluctance to Cooperate With the Rulers

The Imāms A did not for even one day admit any legitimacy to their contemporary governments, be it Umayyad or Abbāside, due to the fact that those governments were far away from the pristine Islamic system of government and to their deviation, in spirit and in conduct, from the most simple principles and rules of human justice. Executions, deportations, confiscations of properties, transgressions, according to them, all did not hold them legally accountable, nor did they constitute a departure from the principles of creed and equity as long as they in the end served to strengthen and secure the foundations of their governments.

Anyone who appreciates his divine responsibility would try as hard as possible to stay away from participating in shouldering the responsibilities of such governments or making the latter's job easier, for this would mean his own recognition of their legitimacy and his own admission of their right to exist.

Yes; if the objective of his participation is to alleviate, as much as he can, their injustice and transgression to which innocent believers may be subjected, and to minimize the danger of their ethical and social iniquities which distance the nation from the achievement of an exemplary realization of its mission–if this is the objective, then such participation may be necessitated by one's own persistent faith, and upon this premise did the Imāms refrain from encouraging



any of their followers from working for such governments for that would mean assisting the aggressor and strengthening his stance.

The only exception was the case when the religion's interest dictated it. In the latter case, they used to encourage some of their influential followers to take part in the government and be employed by it as was the case of Ali ibn Yaqteen who tried several times to resign from his post at the court of Hārūn al-Rashīd, but Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far is used to encourage him to stay due to the fact that his stay meant removing injustices from many believers and the fending of some of the corruption committed by others.

We can clearly be acquainted with this negative stance of Ahl al-Bayt itowards their rulers by examining what al-Hassan ibn al-Hussain al-Anbari tells us about Imām Abul-Hassan al-Ridha in He says: "I continued writing him for fourteen years asking his permission that I accept a job in the service of the sultan. At the conclusion of the last letter I wrote him I stated the fact that I was fearing for my life because the sultan was accusing me of being a Rāfidhi and that he did not doubt that the reason why I declined from working for him was due to my being a Rāfidhi.

So Abul-Hassan wrote me saying, `I have comprehended the contents of your letters and what you stated regarding your apprehension about your life's safety. If you know that should you accept the job, you would behave according to the commands of the Messenger of Allāh and your assistants and clerks would be followers of your faith, and if you use the gain you receive to help needy believers till you become their equal, then one deed will offset another; otherwise, do not.""

The Imām A preconditions for his permission to work for the government that there should be a religious interest which decreases the damage done by the nature of the job; otherwise, it would mean a psychological and factual separation from the pristine principles of Islam and its precepts and an attachment to the corrupt world in which those rulers were living.

¹ *Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 5, p. 111.

How could the Imām ever approve the principle of cooperating with those who played Muslim caliphs and deliberately watered down the divine content of the Islamic message by their and behavioral transgressions which demolished the psychological and spiritual borders separating the nation from the realization of the sins and pitfalls of such transgressions? Theirs were gatherings in which wine was served, entertainers entertained, singers sang, dancers danced, filling the palaces of Umayyad and Abbāside caliphs with immorality. One of them was insolent enough to invite one of those Imāms in to participate in his drinking orgy as was the case of al-Mutawakkil with Imām Ali al-Hādi which unveils to us the extent of corruption and the extremity of moral decay of the Abbāside caliphate.

It is quite possible that those rulers were aware of the negative attitude of the Imāms towards them and their corrupt government systems. We find them, as the anecdote above proves, doubting the loyalty of the individuals who refused to cooperate with them, charging them with Rāfidhism due to the negative stance adopted by their Imāms towards the conduct of those rulers.

Islamic caliphate suffered the tragedy of a humiliating deviation from Islam and a moral decay during the Umayyad and Abbāside dynasties which helped the wide dissemination of corruption and moral decay among various sectors of the *ummah*. What sort of Muslim caliphs were those whose eyes could not sleep except after listening to the music played by their male and female singers, whose nightly meetings were not complete without the presence of wine and immorality?

What type of Islamic reality is this in which a group like that has the full say? How can anyone expect the Imāms and, who were the careful custodians of rights and whose responsibility was to safeguard such rights, to permit themselves and their followers to bear any responsibility in a government led by individuals whose hands were polluted with sins and accustomed to sinning?

The negative stance of the Imāms was an obvious call for the nation to be aware of its Islamic mission and principles, a loud cry to wake it up from its slumber to witness the corrupt reality lived by such Islamic "caliphs" due to the reckless and corrupt behavior of those rulers and their followers who were at the helm of leading the nation.

These are some of the characteristics and qualities which provide us with some of the outlines of the portrait of Imām al-Ridha &, and the picture presented here is not complete in its pristine components which represent the actual context for it, for such a task requires the researcher to rise to grasp the Imām's loftiness which is impossible to attain by any writer, and nobody can ever describe it no matter how hard he tries.

Imām and the Waqfis

Immediately after the demise of his father, Imām al-Ridha A was tried by an acute calamity which deepened the tragedy of losing his father. On one hand, he was suffering from the attempts of the rulers and their supporters at his life and, on the other hand, he was painfully and bitterly witnessing the horrible division which caused dissension among his father's followers. It was caused by the promotion of an invented idea which called for the Imāmate to be terminated with Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far A, claiming that he did not actually die but was still alive, that he was the Qa'im (Mahdi) of the Progeny of Muhammed A, that his absence was similar to the absence of Mūsa ibn 'Imrān (Moses son of Amram), and that, accordingly, the Imāmate should not transfer to his son Imām al-Ridha

Pioneers of Waqfism

The first to promote this idea were few men who were among the most distinguished followers of Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far all such as Ali ibn Abū Hamza al-Batā'ini, Ziyad ibn Marwan al-Qandi, and Uthman ibn Isa al-Ruwasi. These three persons are considered the



first to invent this "sect," openly claimed to be its adherents, and invited others to promote it.



Objectives of the Waqfis

This new "sectarian" trend did not result from a pure belief and a mere conviction; rather, it was prompted by materialistic and worldly desires which affected the thinking of its inventors and caused them to deviate from the Right Path. Those individuals tried to find excuses for their falling into such "sect" by narrating narratives they had heard from Imām al-Sādiq without being actually familiar with their implications, nor did they accurately comprehend their contexts either. This may be deliberate especially since Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far with, while still alive, had explained to them their actual implications.

For example, *Al-Ghaiba* quotes al-Hassan ibn al-Hassan saying: "I said to Abul-Hassan Mūsa A: `Can I ask you a question?' He answered, `You must rather ask your own Imām.' I inquired, `What do you mean? I do not know of any Imām other than your own self.' He said, `He is my son Ali to whom I gave my title (of Imām).' I said, `Master! Please help me save myself from Hellfire! Abū Abdullāh Abdullāh had said that you yourself are the Qaim, the caretaker of this issue.' He said, `Was I not?' Then he added, `O Hassan! No Imām preaches to a nation except when he is their Qaim; so, when he leaves them (dies), his successor will be the Qaim and the Hujja (Proof) till he too leaves. We (the Imāms) are all Qaims; therefore, from now on, redirect all your dealings to my son Ali, for by Allāh I swear twice that I did not do that but Allāh did out of His love for him.'''¹.

This narrative reveals to us the reality behind the confusion in which those who deviated by Waqfism were swept. It also proves that the theory of Waqfism was not born after the demise of Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far ibut was alive even during the time of Imām al-Sādiq according to the narration of events which could not be explained even by their narrators. In this narrative, the Imām tries to explain to these individuals their misunderstanding of those implications and

¹ Shaikh al-Tūsi, *Al-Ghayba*, p. 29.

their erroneous interpretation thereof in a way upon whose premise the Waqfis establish their claim.

Imām Denounces Waqfism

The Imām did his best to emphasize the error of that concept and its collision with reality by continuously stating that the Imāmate after his demise would be the responsibility of his son Ali, and he even made a number of his followers and family testify to that. For example, Haidar ibn Ayyūb says: "We were in Medīna at Quba where we used to meet Muhammed ibn Zaid ibn Ali. He came to us one day much later than anticipated, so we asked him what caused him to be so late. He said, `Abū Ibrahim invited seventeen men from among us, all descendants of Ali and Fātima, Allāh's blessings with both of them, and he required us to bear witness to his will and testimony that his son Ali would be his successor and representative during the remainder of his own life and after his demise, and that the issue was in effect since then.' Then Muhammed ibn Zaid said, 'By Allāh, O Haidar! He has today tied the knot of Imāmate for him, and the Shī'as will accept him as the Imām after his father's demise.""¹

Abdullāh ibn al-Harith said, "Abū Ibrahim called us to his presence and we responded. He said, `Do you know why I have gathered you all here?' We answered in the negative. He said, `Bear witness that this Ali, my son, is my regent, executor of my will, and my successor after me; whoever entrusted me with something, let him take it back from him, and whoever insisted on seeking audience with me, let him obtain his written approval for that."²

Abdul-Rahman ibn al-Hajjaj is quoted saying that Abul-Hassan Mūsa ibn Ja'far All had nominated his son Ali for the Imāmate and

¹ ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 1, p. 28.

² *Ibid.*, p. 27.

wrote a statement to this effect in the presence of sixty witnesses from among the most distinguished dignitaries of Medīna.¹

In these clear texts, and in others, he is seen emphasizing his nomination of his son as the Imām and, at the same time, he is declaring that his death was imminent, thus in advance falsifying the claim of the Waqfis.

Advocates of Waqfism Reveal Their Own Nature

There are many narratives narrated by some advocates and inventors of Waqfism which clearly prove to us their false claims. For example, Ziyad ibn Marwan al-Qandi narrates the following:

"Once I visited Abū Ibrahim and his son Ali was with him. He said to me, `O Ziyad! His (son's) statements are as good as mine, his speech is like my speech, and his instructions are as binding as mine.""²

Ahmad ibn Muhammed al-Maithami, a Waqfi, says: "Muhammed ibn Isma'il ibn al-Fadl al-Hashimi told me the following: `I visited Abul-Hassan Mūsa ibn Ja'far and he was suffering from an acute illness. I asked him: `If the matter regarding which I pray Allāh that it would not happen (Imām's death) comes to pass, who shall we follow?' He said, `My son Ali; his writing is as though I wrote it, and he is my regent and successor after me.""³

Ghannam ibn al-Qasim is quoted saying: "Mansour ibn Younus Barzaj told me that he had visited Abul-Hassan, that is, Mūsa ibn Ja'far , and he said to him, `Have you come to know what new undertaking I have undertaken today?' He answered in the negative, so the Imām said, `I have appointed my son Ali as my regent and successor after me; so, enter his room and congratulate him and tell

¹ *Ibid.*, p. 28.

² Al-Kāfi, Vol. 1, p. 381; also al-Mufīd's Irthaa, p. 286.

³ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 1, p. 20.

him that I ordered you to do so.' So he entered his room and congratulated him and informed him that his father had ordered him to do so, yet Mansour reneged after that, and he even confiscated the funds (of Muslims) entrusted to him."¹

What is most significant in this narrative is the Imām's initiation of the dialogue with Mansour to tell him about his successor, then his ordering him to enter his son's room to congratulate him and to tell him that he was doing so because his father ordered him to. What the Imām wanted to accomplish by doing all of that was to make a practical point for the record against Mansour by making him recognize the Imāmate of his son after him in a way which does not permit him at all to preach Waqfism except if he reneged as actually happened after that.

Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far 🦀 Warns Waqfis

There is another stance for the Imām which is not without an exciting moment involving one of the main advocates of Waqfism. His stance was like a clear warning to those who created the controversy of this "sect" and promoted it; al-Batā'ini states:

"I said to Abul-Hassan, `Your father had informed us of his successor, and we wish you could inform us of yours.' So he took my hand and shook it, then he recited the verse: `Allāh will not mislead people after He had guided them, in order that He may make clear to them what to fear (and avoid)'."²

The recitation of that verse came almost like a prophecy about the future of what that person and his friends would do and how they would fall into the slippery paths of misguidance; therefore, he shakes his hand and recites a verse which predicted that those folks' deviation would take place after proof had been made manifest against them. The Imām, as a matter of fact, refers clearly to the

¹ Al-Kashi, *Rijāl*, p. 398.

² Al-'Ayyāshi's *Tafsīr*, Vol. 2, p. 115 of Surat al Tawba, verse 115.

Waqfi movement after him and even reads the epitaph of the faith of those who advocate Waqfism in a narrative narrated by Muhammed ibn Sanan who says:

"I visited Abul-Hassan one year before he was conveyed to Iraq, and his son was with him. He called upon me to be attentive, and I responded. Then he said, `There will be a movement this year..., but do not let it bother you.' Then he lowered his head contemplating, picking the ground, then he raised his head and recited the verse, picking the ground, then he raised his head and recited the verse, picking the ground, then he raised his head and recited the verse, picking the ground, then he raised his head and recited the verse, picking the ground, then he raised his head and recited the verse, picking the ground, then he raised his head and recited the verse, and does whatever He pleases.' (Qur'an, 14:27). I said, `And what is that, may my life be sacrificed for yours?' He said, `Anyone who denies the right of this son of mine and refuses to recognize his Imāmate after me will be equal to one who denied the right of Ali ibn Abū Tālib and did not recognize his Imāmate after Muhammed is.' So I understood that he was implying that his death was near, and that he was appointing his son as his successor."¹

Waqfis' Materialistic Objectives

History tells us that those who invented the dissension of this "sect" were chief officers of Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far and keepers of the funds collected for him from his Shī`a followers. When he died, Ali ibn Abū Hamza al-Batā'ini had with him as much as thirty thousand dinars; Ziyad ibn Marwan al-Qandi had seventy thousand dinars, and Uthman ibn Isa al-Ruwasi had thirty thousand dinars and six concubines.

They did not relish the idea of delivering these funds to his son and executor of his will after him; therefore, they invented the trick of denying the death of Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far A, claiming that he was still alive, and that they would not hand those funds except to him upon his return. Ahmad ibn Hammad said, "One of the officers, Uthman ibn Isa, was staying in Egypt, and he had with him a great deal of wealth and six concubines.

¹ ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 1, p. 32.



So, Abul-Hassan al-Ridha wrote him demanding the delivery of the concubines and the money, but he wrote him back saying that his father did not die. He (al-Ridha) wrote again saying, "He died, and we have distributed his legacy; the news about his death is correct, and there are eye witnesses to that.' Yet he (Uthman) wrote back saying, `If your father is not dead, then you have no right to claim 76

what is his, and if he did die, as you say, then he never ordered me to give anything to you, and I have emancipated the concubines and married them."

According to the version of his letter as recorded in *Al-Ghayba*, he wrote, "Your father did not die; rather, he is still alive and in charge, and anyone who says that he died is on the wrong track."¹

Both Ali ibn Abū Hamza al-Batā'ini and Ziyad al-Qandi tried to resist the Imām's attempt to pursue them and reject his demand that they should deliver the funds by denying that they had had any money that belonged to his father with them, but Younus ibn Abdul-Rahman, whom they both tried to allure with money to join their call for Waqfism, revealed to us their crime of theft and confiscation of his Imām's funds; he said,

"Abū Ibrahim died and each of his chief executive officers had a great deal of money with him, and this is the reason why they claimed Waqfism, that is, their own desire to keep the money for themselves. Ziyad al-Qandi had seventy thousand dinars and Ali ibn Abū Hamza al-Batā'ini had thirty thousand dinars. Having seen all of that and come to realize the truth behind it and to know what I knew of the dilemma of Abul-Hassan al-Ridha Ale, I encouraged people to support him, so both men asked me to meet them and asked me: `Why are you doing that? If you want wealth, we can make you wealthy,' and they offered ten thousand dinars for me if I accepted, and they told me to change my mind, but I refused and I said to them, 'We all have been narrating one particular hadīth from the Truthful Imāms that, 'When innovations in religion are promoted, let the learned person promote his knowledge disproving them, and if he does not, the light of *īmān* will be taken away from him;' so, I would not abandon the Jihād in the Way of Allāh at any rate.' For this reason, they opposed me and concealed enmity towards me."²

¹ ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 1, p. 113 and also Shaikh al-Tūsi's Al-Ghayba, p. 47.

² ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 1, p. 112.



Imām Reveals the Real Motives of the Waqfis

In one of his letters to al-Bazanti, the Im $\bar{a}m \And \bar{a}$ reveals the truth behind these individuals' call for Waqfism; he says:

"As regarding Ibn al-Sarraj, the reason why he called upon people to disobey us and not to be loyal to us is that he confiscated funds which my father al-Hassan had entrusted to him before he died, and he argued about it with me and refused to give it back even when all others did so and delivered to me all items entrusted to them. But when my father al-Hassan passed away, he took the opportunity of the disobedience of Ali ibn Abū Hamza and his friends to me and claimed he felt sick. By my life, he was not sick at all, but he wanted an excuse for confiscating the money and running away with it.

"As regarding Ibn Abū Hamza, he is a man who adopted an interpretation of one $had\bar{i}th$ which he himself invented, and he did not do a good job at his interpretation for he did not have enough knowledge to digest his own invention, but he passed it on to people

anyway and he fell into the trap which he did not know he had set for himself; so, he hated to prove himself a liar while trying to disprove what he himself had claimed through $ah\bar{a}d\bar{a}th$ which he interpreted without knowledge thereof, and he realized that if he did not make sure to represent my forefathers as truthful, he would not be certain whether what he had heard about al-Sufiani and others was true or not.

"He, therefore, told people that what my forefathers had said did not disprove any of his claims, but his knowledge was short of comprehending the implications of the $ah\bar{a}d\bar{i}th$ my forefathers had narrated and the truth related to them; so, he caused dissension or at least put some doubt in people's minds about what he was narrating, and in the end he fell into a pitfall he thought he was trying to avoid..."¹

The fact that the Imām A did not mention the money incentive as being the major factor which caused al-Batā'ini and his friends to profess Waqfism does not prove its absence, for the Imām A was dealing with refuting these individuals' claims and proving their arguments wrong. As regarding Ibn al-Sarraj, since the man did not claim an excuse of his own, his own confiscation of the funds during the life-time of the Imām's father was the subject of the Imām's criticism.

A Leading Waqfi Confesses

What leads us to believe that the Waqfis did not establish their claim of Waqfism on a concrete reality, and that Waqfism was invented merely to satisfy the desire for a materialistic gain, is the story of the confession of one of the leaders of Waqfis at the time of his death. He admitted the horror of his sin of confiscating the money and not delivering it to Imām al-Ridha &.

Al-Tūsi's work *Al-Ghayba* quotes al-Hussain ibn Fadal saying, "I used to see an old man from Baghdad at the house of my uncle Ali

¹ *Qurb al-Irshād*, p. 206.

ibn al-Hussain ibn Fadal, and he used to tease him quite often. He said to him one day, `There is nobody worse than you, Shī`a folks (or you Rāfidhis, according to another version of the story).' My uncle said to him, `Why so, may Allāh curse you?!' He said, `I am married to the daughter of Ahmad ibn Abū Bishr al-Sarraj who, before breathing his last, told me that he had with him ten thousand dinars which actually belonged to (Imām) Mūsa ibn Ja'far , and that he did not deliver it to his son after him and testified that the man had not died yet.

Then he pleaded us saying, `For the sake of Allāh, save my skin from the Fire and deliver it to al-Ridha! Please do so for the sake of Allāh!' By Allāh, we did not deliver a bit of it to him, and we left the man being burnt in Hellfire!''¹

Waqfism Spreads and Gains Momentum

These individuals fooled a select group from among the followers of the Imām A and convinced them to believe, through casting doubts and suspicions, in Waqfism, so they finally fell to it and embraced the innovation. Among them were Abdul-Rahman ibn al-Hajjaj, Rifa'a ibn Mūsa, Younus ibn Ya'qoob, Jameel ibn Darraj, Hammad ibn Isa, Ahmad ibn Muhammed ibn Abū Naseer, al-Hassan ibn Ali al-Washsha, and other dignitaries who used to be companions of the Prophet's Progeny.

But they came back to their senses, recognized the Imāmate of al-Ridha A, and abandoned Waqfism. Others whose adherence to Waqfism was bought with a lot of money did not listen to any argument and preferred to uphold their beliefs and died wronging their own souls such as Hamza ibn Bazee' who was described by Imām al-Ridha A as the "wretch."

Ibrahim ibn Yahya ibn Abul-Ballad is quoted saying: "Al-Ridha once inquired, `What did this wretch Hamza ibn Bazee' do?' I said that he became an old man. He said, `He claims that my father is still

¹ Shaikh al-Tūsi, *Al-Ghayba*, p. 48.

alive! Today, they all doubt their own claim, but tomorrow they will die atheists.' Safwan said that he told himself he understood what the Imām & meant by saying that they were doubtful, but he did not understand his reference to atheism.

After a short while, Safwan continues, one of their men was reported to have said at the time of his death that he disbelieved in the Allāh of his Imām (meaning Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far, A.S.). Safwan said, `This is the interpretation of the (Imām's) *hadīth*.'''¹ Imām al-Ridha , indeed, suffered a great deal while fighting them and refuting their false beliefs, unveiling their real intentions and disclosing their reality before the public so that no weaklings would be duped by them.

Confusion of Some Waqfis

What is interesting is that after the demise of Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far when some of those folks called for the Imāmate of his son Ahmad; so, when the latter accompanied Abul-Saraya during Ibn Tabataba's uprising against the Abbāside regime, they disproved of his action and reverted to believe in Waqfism rather than submitting to the belief in the Imāmate of his son al-Ridha as the successor of his father. Muhammed ibn Ahmad ibn Aseed said,

"After the demise of Abul-Hassan, Ibrahim and Isma'il sons of Abul-Asmal suggested to go and visit his son Ahmad, which they did, spending quite some time with him. When Abul-Saraya went out (to fight the Abbāsides), Ahmad ibn Abul-Hassan joined him; so, we approached Ibrahim and Isma'il and said to them, `This man has just joined Abul-Saraya; so, what is your view in the matter?' He said that both men found his behavior unacceptable, and they discontinued supporting him and said, `Abul-Hassan is alive! We remain following the belief of Waqfism,' and I think that this man (meaning Isma'il) died doubtful."²

¹ Shaikh al-Tūsi, *Al-Ghayba*, p. 50.

² Al-Kashi, *Rijāl*, p. 400.

This dissension continued for a long time during which the disputes and disagreements between them and the ones on the Right Path were at their peak till Allāh caused the false beliefs to disintegrate and become extinct due to the fact that they were not based on firm durable foundations.

Imām and the 'Caliphs'

The Imām kikk was contemporary to a short period of al-Rashīd's regime during which he suffered the tragedy of the assassination of his father Imām Mūsa al-Kazim kikk and other Alawides. After the murder of his father, he was not safe from the moves of some of those who flattered the rulers and followed their course and pretended to show their loyalty by instigating enmity against the regime's opponents, encouraging their elimination, thinking that that would increase the rulers' liking for them and nearness to them, that it would strengthen their position and grant them unique distinctions and raise them to the highest pinnacles.

Attempts to Eliminate the Imām

Ja'far ibn Yahya says: "I heard Isa ibn Ja'far say to Haroun (al-Rashīd) upon leaving al-Riqqa for Mecca, `Remember your oath by the dignity of the descendants of Abū Tālib that should anyone after Mūsa (al-Kazim, A.S.) claim Imāmate, you would strike his head with the sword. This Ali, his son, claims so, and people are addressing him in the same way they used to address his father.' He looked at him angrily and said, `Why? Do you expect me to eliminate each and every one of them?'" Mūsa ibn Mahran says that when he heard Ja'far ibn Yahya say so, he went to him (i.e. to Imām al-Ridha) and told him what he had heard. Al-Ridha Al-Ridha with the saying, "What do I have to do with them? By Allāh, they cannot hurt me in the least."

Such incitements were not confined within a reasonable limit but went beyond it to dangerous ones where instigation might cause al-Rashīd to pay serious attention, for the Barmakis were most antagonistic towards the Descendants of the Prophet 22 and the most cruel among them in their grudge, so much so that it is reported that Yahya ibn Khālid al-Barmaki was the one who ordered the murder of Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far 22 mām al-Ridha arendered Allāh's retribution against the Barmakis to their persecution and oppression the worst of which was suffered by Imām al-Kazim 22.³ Suffices for proof is the fact that Yahya ibn Khālid was the one who plotted the ugly plot against Imām al-Kazim al-Rashīd against the Imām and using some naive weaklings among the Alawides to achieve his goal.⁴

It was, indeed, an attempt which spelled the extent of grudge felt by Yahya ibn Khālid whose purpose was to pressure al-Rashīd into murdering Imām al-Ridha and make him join his father. He said to him one day: "This Ali, his son, has seated himself in place and claimed the matter (Imāmate) for himself." He (al-Rashīd) said, "Is it not enough for us what we have done to his father? Do you wish that we should kill them all?"⁵ Al-Rashīd's answer points out to the extent of anguish he was suffering deep inside, and it reveals the bitter struggle exploding deep inside him. Suffices him to live carrying the guilt of murdering the pure soul of the Imām's father whom he subjected to numerous types of trials and tribulations till he joined his Lord well-pleased and satisfied after having faithfully executed the responsibilities of Imāmate which were entrusted to him honestly and faithfully, while the tyrant's soul was no longer able to bear any bigger sin anymore.

¹ ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 226.

² 'Umdat al-Tālib, p. 185, 1st edition (Najaf, Iraq).

³ Al-Majlisi, *Bihār al-Anwār*, Vol. 48, p. 249, quoting *Al-Kāfi*.

⁴ Shaikh al-Tūsi, *Al-Ghayba*, p. 22.

⁵ ''Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 226.



Al-Rashīd Moves to Eliminate the Imām

Finally, al-Rashīd is surrounded by a large number of courtiers instigating him to kill Imām al-Ridha instigating him to kill Imām al-Ridha instigating his feeling of anger against the Imām is feeling of against t

stimulating his beastly instinct to eagerly kill. Abul-Salt al-Harawi narrates saying that one day he was sitting with the Imām & at his house when a messenger from Haroun al-Rashīd came in and ordered the Imām & to present himself before the caliph.

The Imām A said, "O Abul-Salt! He does not call upon me at such a time of the night except for trouble. By Allāh! He cannot do anything which I hate to me because of what I had come to know of certain statements said by my grandfather the Messenger of Allāh ..." Abul-Salt continues his narrative to say that he accompanied the Imām A when he entered the court of Haroun al-Rashīd.

When the latter looked at him, al-Ridha A read those words of the Prophet A, and when he stood before al-Rashīd, the latter looked carefully at him and then said, "O Abul-Hassan! We have ordered a hundred thousand dirhams for you, and write down the needs of all your family." When the Imām A left the court, the caliph kept looking at him as he was leaving and said behind his back: "I wished, and Allāh wished otherwise, and what Allāh wished was good." Thus did Allāh save the life of the Imām A who sought refuge with Him, seeking His assistance through the sincere words he had come to know that his grandfather the Messenger of Allāh atticulated. Al-Rashīd, on the other hand, went back to himself satisfied after destiny had opposed his vicious intention just to realize that what Allāh had done was indeed better than what he himself had intended to do.

Genuine Attempts

Contrariwise, there were sincere attempts to distance Imām al-Ridha from danger which were undertaken by some of his followers who had tasted the bitterness of pain during the adversity suffered by his father Imām al-Kazim who suffered a great deal of oppression and persecution at the hands of the stubborn tyrant Haroun al-Rashīd. Those attempts required the Imām And to cease publicly promoting his mission and to distance himself from the situations which would clearly attract the attention of the government to him and become a cause for its revenge and desire to eliminate him. But the Imām who was confident of his stance did not pay attention to those attempts, and he was of the view that they were simply unnecessary due to some knowledge he had learned from his forefathers which assured him that al-Rashīd would not be able to harm him in any way.

For example, Safwan ibn Yahya is quoted saying: "When Abul-Hassan Mūsa Appassed away and al-Ridha Appased preaching his mission, we were worried about his life and we said to him, You have declared something of great magnanimity, and we worry about your safety because of this tyrant.' He said, `Let him try his best, for he shall not have the means to hurt me.""¹

Muhammed ibn Sinān said, "During the reign of Haroun, I said to Abul-Hassan al-Ridha , You have made yourself well-known because of this matter and followed in the footsteps of your father while Haroun's sword is dripping with blood.' He said, `What made me bold in this regard is that the Messenger of Allāh is had said, `If Abū Jahl harms even one hair on my head, then bear witness that I am not a Prophet,' and I tell you that if Haroun took one hair away from my head, then bear witness that I am not an Imām.'"²

Vicious Intentions

Some Waqfis tried to warn him against declaring himself as the Imām & and openly acting as such, and he answered them saying that such a matter did not require a warning, and that the fear that Haroun might hurt him was groundless. Those individuals had only one objective in mind: to discourage the al-Ridha & from making

¹ Al-Kāfi, Vol. 1, p. 487. It is also mentioned in Al-'`Uyūn, Al-Manāqib and Al-Irshād.

² Rawdat al-Kafi, p. 257.

himself known as the Imām and making his Imāmate public so that they might be able to promote their "sect" which claimed that the Qa'im was Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far and that he was still alive as we mentioned above. Let us review the dialogue between the Imām and some of those Waqfis. Abū Masrooq has stated:

"A group of Waqfis entered the house of the Imām A once and among them were men like Abū Hamza al-Batā'ini, Muhammed ibn Ishaq ibn Ammar, al-Hussain ibn Omran, and al-Hussain ibn Abū Sa'id al-Makari. Ali ibn Abū Hamza said to him, `May my life be sacrificed for you! Tell us how your father is doing.' He said, `He, peace with him, passed away.' He said, `Who did he recommend to succeed him?' He answered, `Myself.' He said, `You are claiming something which none among your forefathers claimed, starting from Ali ibn Abū Tālib downwards.'

He said, `It was said by the best of my forefathers and the most distinguished among them: the Messenger of Allāh ...' He asked, `Do not you fear them for your safety?' He said, `Had I worried about my safety, I would have been in a position to do something to protect myself. The Messenger of Allāh ... was approached once by Abū Lahab who threatened him; the Messenger of Allāh ... said to him: `If I am scratched by you even slightly, then I am indeed a liar.' That was the first time the Messenger of Allāh ... incited someone, and this is the first time I do likewise and tell you that if I am scratched by Haroun even slightly, then I am indeed a liar.' Al-Hussain ibn Mahran said to him, `If this comes to pass, then we will have achieved our objective.' He said, `What do you exactly want? Should I go to Haroun and tell him that I am the Imām ... and that he is nobody?

This is not how the Messenger of Allāh behaved at the outset of his mission; rather, he said so to his family and followers and those whom he trusted from among the public. You believe that Imāmate belongs to my father, claiming that what stops me from admitting that my father is alive is my own fear. I do not fear you when I say

to you that I am the Im \bar{a} m; so, how can I fear you if my father is indeed alive?"¹

The Im \bar{a} m's expectation proved to be true; al-Rash \bar{i} d breathed his last without hurting the Im \bar{a} m & a bit.

From the Series of Tragedies

One incident that took place during the reign of al-Rashīd reminds us of the chain of tragic events from which the Alawides suffered during the reign of al-Mansour. In Medīna, Muhammed ibn Ja'far declared rebellion against the government; therefore, al-Rashīd sent an army under the command of al-Jalloodi to crush his rebellion, ordering al-Jalloodi to behead the man if he could lay his hand on him.

Al-Rashīd, furthermore, was not satisfied with just that. He instructed his commander to assault the houses of the descendants of Abū Tālib and loot everything their women had without leaving even one piece of clothing on them. Al-Jalloodi tried to execute al-Rashīd's order in person; therefore, he attacked the house of Imām al-Ridha using his cavaliers. Having seen him, the Imām using his cavaliers. Having seen him, the Imām using his cavaliers.

Al-Jalloodi said to Abul-Hassan: "I have got to enter the house and strip the women of everything just as the commander of the faithful ordered me." Al-Ridha said, "I can do that for you, and I will not leave anything for them." The Imām set kept requesting him to accept, swearing that he would do just that till the man calmed down and consented. Abul-Hassan took their wares, including their earrings, anklets, shirts, and every valuable item in the house, small or big.

This incident, if true, does not depict an unusual behavior by al-Rashīd towards the Alawides since he was full of grudge and animosity towards them. What encourages us to believe in it is what

¹ *A yān al-Shī a*, Vol. 4, Part I, p. 138.

Ibn al-Athīr narrates about al-Rashīd at the time of his death, shortly before meeting his Maker. He was moaning and groaning while saying, "How horrible my evil deeds are towards the Messenger of Allāh! How Horrible!"¹ This is a clear expression of the admission of the calamities he inflicted upon the family of the Prophet , of his horrible sins, of a bitter regret which was consuming his soul at the time of its departure.

Imām During al-Amīn's Reign

As regarding his life during the reign of al-Amīn, we cannot review any incident regarding the government's stance towards Imām al-Ridha A, and this may be attributed to the confusing environment in which the Abbāside caliphate found itself due to internal dissents which led in the end to a serious split among the members of the ruling dynasty, the split which was caused by al-Amīn deposing his brother al-Ma'mūn from the post of heir to the throne and the nomination of his son Mūsa in his place after listening to the advice of al-Fadl ibn al-Rabee' who had a personal vendetta against al-Ma'mūn and who feared him for his post should he become the caliph instead, since he had already opposed him openly.²

Such a shaky situation is credited for the fact that al-Amīn and his ruling apparatus diverted their attention from Imām al-Ridha and from pursuing him, and we can regard that period of the Imām's life as a peaceful respite with which circumstances blessed him in order to be able to dedicate his time to carry out the responsibilities of his mission and disseminate its pristine principles among the nation.

Imām During al-Ma'mūn's Regime

As regarding the period of the Imām's life during which he was contemporary to al-Ma'mūn's regime, this may be the richest and

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, p. 130.

² *Ibid.*, p. 138.

most eventful of all his life, for his personality enjoyed a significant role in the turning of events and their reflection thereupon. But first we have to provide a general expose of the intricate events which caused Imām al-Ridha it to enjoy a significant role in the shaping of the events of that period. After that, we have to conduct a general study of the personality of al-Ma'mūn and of its distinctions, since he was the number one man around whom the contemporary political events revolved. Such a study may even lead us to research some other leading personalities of the time that played and assumed a large role in the political wheel of the time.

Al-Ma'mūn's Character

As regarding al-Ma'mūn, there is no doubt at all that he was one of the strongest personalities of the Abbāside caliphate during its first epoch, and one of the most moderate, highly intellectual and highly learned of its scholars. He encouraged scholarship during his regime and promoted free discussions out of his passion for increasing his own knowledge and expanding its spheres.

He was also known to demonstrate an inclination towards Shī`ism, preferring Imām Ali ibn Abū Tālib & to and recognizing his superiority over all other *sahāba*. Narrators of *hadīth* have recorded lengthy dialogues with a number of narrators of *hadīth* and scholars of the Sunnah and with orators which reveal a glorious intellectual depth and an absorption of his view which he strongly and enthusiastically advocated.

Al-Ma'mūn's Inclination Towards Shī`ism

There is a disagreement regarding his school of thought. Some think that he was Shī'a, while others think that he only pretended to be so out of his regard for the feelings of Imām al-Ridha and other Alawides while in reality he was otherwise. But his discourses, debates, and his serious method in challenging what was regarded as accepted facts by those who opposed his views, all dispel any doubts regarding his acceptance of Shī'ism.

Moreover, there are certain noteworthy measures he undertook which support this view such as his belief that the Holy Qur'ān was the Word of Allāh created by Him, and his insistence that scholars and faqīhs should indicate and promote this view, so much so that he caused quite a reaction among contemporary Islamic circles to the extent that it was referred to as the ordeal of the Holy Qur'ān.

His father, al-Rashīd, differed from him in this regard. When he heard that Bishr al-Marisi endorsed the concept that the Holy Qur'ān was created by Allāh, he said, "If I ever lay my hand on him, I shall strike his neck with the sword."¹ Also, he believed in the temporary marriage of *mut'a*, and he refuted the views of the second caliph in this regard with arguments which have already been recorded by foremost historians.

Add to all the above his preference of Ali ibn Abū Tālib Ali over all other companions of the Prophet and his view that Ali was more worthy of succeeding the Messenger of Allāh as the caliph. Yet another supporting argument is his serious attempt to make the cursing of Mu`āwiyah a tradition and enforce it on his subjects; he announced to people once the following:

"There shall be no pardon for anyone guilty of praising Mu`āwiyah, and the best of creation after the Prophet 22 is Ali ibn Abū Tālib 22."²

That was in response to Mu'āwiyah who made the cursing of Ali a tradition which continued during the reign of all Umayyad governments till the days of caliph Omar ibn Abd al-Azīz who put an end to it in order to safeguard the government of the Umayyads against the disgust people felt towards such ignominious tradition, sympathized with the Alawides, and returned Fedak to them when they requested him to do so.

¹ al-Sayyūti, *Tārīkh al-Khulafā'*, p. 284.

² *Ibid.*, p. 308.

Al-Ma'mūn, in fact, sincerely felt guilty about the crimes his predecessors had committed against the Alawides as a letter he wrote to some Hāshemites testified and in which he said, "The Umayyads killed anyone (among the Alawides) who unsheathed a sword, while we, the Abbāsides, have been killing them *en masse*; so, ask the great souls of the Hāshemites what sin they committed, and ask the souls of those who were buried in Baghdad and Kufa alive..."¹

Al-Ma'mūn's inclination towards Shī'ism is the result of many factors of a permanent impact upon his way of thinking, starting with his childhood when a Shī'a educator planted deeply in his soul the allegiance to Ali and the family of Ali Al, and ending with his residence in parts of Khurasan where mostly Shī'as lived. Al-Ma'mūn himself narrates an anecdote with a moral which taught him to sympathize with Shī'as.

It involved an encounter with his father al-Rashīd who was very well known for his cruelty, tyranny, arrogance and hatred of the Alawides, especially Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far whose life he ended with poison. Al-Ma'mūn states that when Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far met al-Rashīd at Medīna, al-Rashīd showed a great deal of humbleness before the Imām who and a great deal of respect for him to a degree which attracted his own attention; so, he continues to say, "When there was nobody else present, I said, `O commander of the faithful! Who is this man whom you have held with such a high esteem, respected a great deal, stood up to receive, and even seated in the most prominent place while seating yourself in front of him, and you even ordered us to hold the rein of his horse?!'

He said, `This is the Imām of the people, the Proof of Allāh's Mercy to His creation (Hujjatullāh) and His caliph among His servants.' I asked, `O commander of the faithful! Are not all these attributes yours and fulfilled in your person?' He replied, `I am the Imām of the masses by force and through oppression, while Mūsa ibn Ja'far

¹ Bihār al-Anwār, Vol. 49, p. 210 as quoted in Ibn Maskawayhi's book Nadeem al-Farīd.

is the Imām in truth. By Allāh, son, he is more worthy of being the successor of the Messenger of Allāh is as the caliph than I am and anyone else among the people! By Allāh! If you yourself attempt to take such caliphate from me, I shall take it away from you even if that means pulling your eyes out, for power is blind!""¹

From all these arguments we can conclude that al-Ma'mūn was indeed a believer in Shī'ism, convinced of the principles of this school of thought which are based on the preference of Ali in for caliphate over all others upon which principle al-Ma'mūn insisted while debating others. As regarding his conduct with Imām al-Ridha information, his forcing him to be his regent, and his possible assassination, all these fall under the same precept adopted by his father al-Rashīd that "power is blind."

Differences of Personalities of al-Amīn and al-Ma'mūn

There was a clear difference in mentality and way of thinking between al-Amīn and his brother al-Ma'mūn. Al-Ma'mūn was broader in mentality and more open-minded than his brother, and he was more receptive to new ideas, more deep in his political and theological philosophy. Al-Ma'mūn, moreover, was more serious than his brother in the administrative management of the government.

Al-Amīn did not enjoy these merits, and the reason may be the fact that he was pampered and spoiled by his parents, that he was brought up to feel distinctly superior to his brother al-Ma'mūn. Add to this his temper of hereditary stubbornness which he inherited from his mother who was daughter of Ja'far son of (caliph) al-Mansoor; as regarding al-Ma'mūn's mother, she was a women who gave birth to several children, and her name was Marajil. Al-Amīn's mother raised her son to be aware of the class distinctions by narrating to him some interesting anecdotes involving herself and al-Rashīd whenever the latter felt a psychological and emotional inclination towards his son al-Ma'mūn.

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 1, p. 88.
Al-Rashīd Evaluates his Sons

Al-Rashīd was aware of the intellectual differences among his sons, but he could not clearly express it out of his respect for the feelings of his favorite wife and to safeguard the status of her son. He is quoted as having said, "I am aware of the fact that Abdullāh is gifted with determination like that of al-Mansour, with asceticism like that of al-Mahdi, and with dignity like that of al-Hādi.

Had I wished to link him to the fourth (meaning himself), I would have done so and preferred Muhammed over him. I am aware of the fact that he follows his own inclination, wastes what is in his possession, and shares slave and free women in his views. Had it not been for the mother of Ja'far, and the inclination towards the Banu Hashim, I would have preferred Abdullāh over him."

Differences of Conduct of Both Brothers

The vast difference which separates the brothers unveils when we review the biography of each one of them and study its distinctions and attributes. Al-Ma'mūn was a practical man, strong in his administrative management skills, serious, wise regarding his conduct, far-sighted in his political or academic ambitions, loves knowledge and scholars, so much so that he was nicknamed "scholar of the Banu al-Abbās (the Abbāsides)."

Al-Amīn was the opposite of all of this in his general conduct. He inclined more towards merry-making and entertainment which is the natural outcome of his spoiled childhood and adolescence. To prove this point, we have to read this interesting incident which spells out the type of general conduct of al-Amīn during the moments which preceded his assassination. Ibn al-Athīr states the following in his *Tarikh* (chronicle):

"Ibrahim ibn al-Mahdi narrated saying that he was with al-Amīn when he fell under the political pressure of Tāhir. He says that al-Amīn came out during one night to cheer himself up and forget about his depression, so he went to a house he had had in the Khuld suburb, then he sent for Ibrahim. When Ibrahim was brought to him, he said, `Do you see how nice this evening is, how beautiful the moon appears in the sky and how its light is reflected on the water of the Tigris? Would you like to have a drink?' He answered that that was up to him, so he drank a bottle of wine, and Ibrahim entertained him with the songs he knew he liked best."¹

It is beyond imagination to conceive how a monarch undergoing a horrible political crisis which was about to uproot his throne could resort to such an extravagant behavior so far from permitting him to contemplate upon the fate threatening him and jeopardizing his very existence. Some other such extravagant norms of behavior narrated about al-Amīn the caliph since he ascended the throne and till his last moments clearly indicate that he was not a man of government in the wide sense of the word, nor were he a leader.

Dissension Begins

Indications of dissension between both brothers started appearing before al-Rashīd's death, and historians render that to the fact that al-Rashīd had handed the reins of government over to his son al-Ma'mūn in Khurasan and secured the oath of allegiance to him from the army commanders and civilian dignitaries there, granting him all what he had of money and other items of value.² When the news reached him in Baghdad, he did not relish it at all but considered it as a premature action undertaken by his departing father and something he himself was entitled to do in his capacity as the first regent who had the authority to determine such matters.

Confused Behavior of al-Rashīd Towards His Sons

Al-Rashīd seemed to sense deep inside his soul the psychological gap which separated his son al-Amīn from him when he detained the messenger his son had dispatched to Khurasan in the pretext of bringing him back news about his father's health conditions whereas

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, p. 162.

² *Ibid.*, p. 134.

in reality he was carrying secret letters to army leaders and civilian notables to be delivered to them immediately after the death of his father al-Rashīd.

The letters contained orders to carry out the duties the recipients were expected to perform. The objective was to depose his brother al-Ma'mūn from actual authority vested upon him by his father. Al-Rashīd tried to extract an admission from the messenger that he was carrying secret letters from al-Amīn to army leaders and civilian notables, but he did not succeed even when his patience reached its limit and he threatened the messenger to have him killed, and he almost did so before death overtook him whereupon the messenger was subsequently released and the letters were delivered as planned. The result was the army leaders and their troops reneging on the promises they swore to al-Rashīd, causing a great deal of political chaos.¹

We can easily discern the confusing ordeal which dominated the conduct of al-Rashīd regarding his arrangement of the issue of his own succession by his sons. He was not satisfied with just securing assurances and taking the most serious of oaths from his sons al-Amīn and al-Ma'mūn, so he went during the *hajj* season to Mecca to require his sons to write down their pledges, then he hung what they wrote down on the walls of the sacred Ka'ba in the presence of a multitude of people so that those who did not witness the event would be told by those who did so on that day.

Al-Rashīd Divides the State

Yet he was still not quite satisfied, so he went a step further to divide the domains of the state to three sections, granting al-Amīn authority over Iraq and Syria up to the end of his western possessions; to al-Ma'mūn he gave the territories from Hamadan up to the eastern borders of his domains; to al-Qasim he gave the peninsula, the sea ports, and the metropolises after having secured the oath of

¹ *Ibid.*, Vol. 5, pp. 134-135.

allegiance for him after his brother al-Ma'mūn and giving him the option to keep or depose al-Ma'mūn.¹

Thus, al-Rashīd thought, the ghost of dissension would be averted, and the government after his death would be secured for all his sons since he gave each one of them a portion thereof whereby he would maintain a force strong enough to deter the transgression of any other brother. Despite all of that, however, al-Rashīd could not put an end to the causes of his dilemma deeply rooted within himself as the incident of the messenger who was sent by his son al-Amīn suggested.

Apprehension of the Public Regarding the Division

People predicted ominous consequences to take place because of what al-Rashīd had done. Some of them said that he sowed the seeds of evil and war among them, and they feared the consequences, and indeed what they feared came to pass.² Some wise men said that he caused them to fall into an inner conflict the perils of which victimized the subjects.³

Ambition of Some Followers Deepens Division

The conflict among the two brothers was worsened by the incitement of some top rank politicians in each party, and there were many reasons for incitement and entrapment. On one hand, we find al-Fadl ibn al-Rabee', who caused the army to renege on its sworn promise of support for al-Ma'mūn in Khurasan as soon as al-Rashīd died and marched with it to Baghdad in order to strengthen al-Amīn's position, trying to aggravate the tension between al-Amīn and his brother al-Ma'mūn, instigating the first to nullify the allegiance to al-Ma'mūn and change it to his son Mūsa, depending in so doing on

¹ *Ibid.*, p. 112.

² *Ibid.*, Vol. 5, p. 113.

³ al-Sayyūti, *Tārīkh al-Khulafā'a*, p. 290.

various means of incitement which in the end pushed al-Amīn to assault his brother.

Al-Fadl, by doing so, was trying to get rid of al-Ma'mūn as the regent for fear that should he come to rule, he would certainly seek revenge against him due to his going back on his promise to support al-Ma'mūn whom he slighted and the allegiance to whom he broke after the death of al-Rashīd.¹

On the other hand, we find al-Fadl ibn Sahl, the Khurasani leader, who was appointed in his post by al-Ma'mūn, trying to secure the government for al-Ma'mūn by his brilliant methods after pledging to help him reach the throne and dethrone his brother al-Amīn at any price and stand in the face of al-Amīn's attempts to deprive him of his regency. Al-Fadl and his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl, in addition to the rest of Khurasani leaders and chiefs, were aware of the precarious situation in which they would find themselves should destiny decide that al-Amīn must have victory over his brother al-Ma'mūn especially since they had already declared their allegiance to al-Ma'mūn and reneged in their promise to al-Amīn.

War is Waged, al-Ma'mūn Wins

The gap between the brothers became wider, and the presentiments of the tragedy to befall the two brothers were in sight when al-Amīn announced in Baghdad his decision to drop the name of his brother al-Ma'mūn from Friday sermons and substitute it with that of his own son Mūsa whom he named his successor, and he sent letters to places far and wide in this meaning. Al-Ma'mūn rose to defend his right and started planning to overrun Baghdad, the capital of the government, while al-Amīn was gathering troops to take over his brother's domains.

Both armies finally clashed and fierce battles ensued in more than one location, and in the end al-Ma'mūn came out victorious, took control of Baghdad and killed al-Amīn. All of that became possible

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, p. 138.

due to the planning of al-Fadl ibn Sahl, who was nicknamed "Dhul-Riyasatain," i.e., the man who had a say in two states, and his brother al-Hassan, assisted by an elite group of military experts and top political advisors.

Having won victory over his brother, al-Ma'mūn tried to make Marw the base of power for the Abbāside dynasty instead of Baghdad due to the advice of his army leaders and top political aides who were credited with regaining his right to the caliphate after al-Amīn had deposed him, and because of his own feeling of gratitude towards the city that assisted him and brought him victory during the darkest periods of his political crisis.

The Regency

Immediately after setting the firm foundations of government and his becoming the sole caliph, al-Ma'mūn, according to the tradition started by Mu'āwiyah who secured the oath of allegiance for his son Yazid to succeed him on the throne, had to name his successor, and he had to be extremely careful about this weighty matter due to the precarious circumstances he underwent during his collision with his brother and thereafter.

It was not easy for him to select just anyone from his immediate family or from others; rather, he had to subject each step he undertook in this regard to precise calculations linking past outcomes to future expectations and taking into consideration the sentiments of Shī'a Alawides who dominated Khurasan and the territories under its control. Among the latter party may be included men such as "Dhul-Riyasatayn" and his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl who were among the most powerful elements that paved the way for him to survive the dangerous stage during his confrontation with his brother al-Amīn, although we doubt such an inclusion which we will discuss later.

Al-Ma'mūn, however, did not find the idea of taking caliphate out of Banu al-Abbās and giving it to others, Alawides or non-Alawides, easy for he, despite his ideological inclination towards Shī'ism which lacked a practical implementation, would spare no effort to safeguard the legacy which he inherited from his forefathers in its framework and context. We can be acquainted with the accuracy of this theory if we research the plausible reasons which led him to force Imām al-Ridha is to accept regency.

Regency Between the Imām and al-Ma'mūn

While researching the motives which prompted al-Ma'mūn to force Imām al-Ridha is to be his heir to the throne, we will find out that they were far-sighted political motives al-Ma'mūn hoped thereby to achieve selfish gains for both himself and the Abbāside caliphate, for al-Ma'mūn was quite an intelligent man in selecting Imām al-Ridha is for this post since he represented the opposition group.

But Imām al-Ridha A, upon rejecting his selection for this post, proved to be more aware of al-Ma'mūn and his aims than al-Ma'mūn had thought. Al-Harawi quotes the Imām saying: "By Allāh! Al-Ridha did not accept this matter willingly, and he was transported to Kufa against his wish, then he was taken from there, passing by Basra and Persia, to Merv."¹

Why the Imām Rejected the Regency

The reason we understand as to why he rejected it is that the Imām realized that al-Ma'mūn, by selecting him, aimed at using him as a bargaining ticket between him and the Abbāsides on one hand, between him and the Alawides on another, and between him and the Shī'as of Khurasan and other areas on yet another hand; otherwise, what is the wisdom in the insistence of al-Ma'mūn that al-Ridha will should accede, and why did he even threaten him if he insisted on his rejection?

Al-Irshād narrates that al-Ma'mūn discussed the subject of regency with al-Ridha (saying, "I have decided that you should be my

¹ '*Uyūn al-Akhbār*, chapter on al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 141.

successor." The Imām said, "Exempt me from that, O commander of the faithful, for I have neither the ability nor the strength for that." He said, "I have decided that you should be my successor." The Imām said, "Exempt me from that, O commander of the faithful." Al-Ma'mūn responded with a statement which was more of a threat than anything else; he said to him: "Omar ibn al-Khattab entrusted six persons to consult regarding caliphate, one of them was your grandfather Ali ibn Abū Tālib A, and he preconditioned that anyone who went against their decision should be executed; therefore, you will have to accept what I have decreed for you, for I see no way that I can ever change my mind."¹

The Imām, therefore, had to agree. ² It is also narrated that a lengthy discussion went on between both men in which al-Ma'mūn offered the Imām to be the caliph and the Imām refused to accept, then he offered him the regency and he refused too, so al-Ma'mūn said to him, "You always say what I hate to hear, and you think that you are safe from my might; therefore, I swear by Allāh that you should either accept the regency willingly or I shall force you to do so; therefore, accept out of your own will; otherwise, I shall certainly strike your neck with the sword."³

Al-Ma'mūn Reveals His Intentions

Al-Ma'mūn himself revealed to us the far-sighted implication of his choice for regent in a letter to Banu Hashim answering their objections regarding the promise of regency to the Imām in which he said, "As regarding my intention behind choosing Ali ibn Mūsa as the regent, although he is qualified for it, out of my own selection of him, the reason for that is my desire to safeguard your lives and protect your properties by establishing permanent friendly ties between us and them, and it is a method I employed to honor the

¹ Al-Irshād, p. 290. Also Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn by Abul-Faraj al-Asbahāni (Isfahāni), p. 375.

² *Al-Maqātil*, p. 375.

³ Ilal al-Sharai', p. 266

descendants of Abū Tālib and to heel their wounds with very little of what they are entitled to. You claim that I desired that they would be the recipients of benefits thereof and to be in charge, while I have in mind the interest of your posterity and children after you even while you are unaware, blindly stumbling, not knowing what plans others have in store for you."¹

He does not wish to transfer the government from Banu al-Abbās to the descendants of Abū Tālib, as the Abbāsides imagined; rather, he aimed by such an action to contain the consequences which might cause a great deal of trouble for the government. In other words, he aimed by taking such a political action, to retain a position of strength for the Abbāsides.

Al-Ma'mūn and Astronomer Nawbakhti

What proves the fact that al-Ma'mūn was not serious in his offer to the Imām to be the regent is a narration stating that al-Fadl al-Nawbakhti, who was an astronomer thought to be Shī`a, wanted to test al-Ma'mūn's intentions, so he wrote him saying: "The order of the stars indicates that naming al-Ridha as the regent at this time cannot be done; otherwise, the person named will suffer a catastrophe.

Therefore, if al-Ma'mūn's intentions agree with what he proclaims in public, he ought to postpone this matter till a more conducive time." To this, al-Ma'mūn answered him warning him against discouraging Dhul-Riyasatayn from contracting that agreement at that time, and that if he did not, he would know that the postponement was instigated by al-Nawbakhti. He also ordered him to return his own letter back to him so that nobody else would come to find out about it.

He then came to know that al-Fadl was aware of the fact that time was not ripe for contracting the regency because he himself

¹ Bihār Al-Anwār, Vol. 49, p. 208 quoting Ibn Maskawayh's book Nadeem al-Fareed.



had knowledge of astronomy, science of the stars; therefore, al-Nawbakhti feared that the change of mind of al-Fadl ibn Sahl was because of him personally, and he would thus be killed by al-Ma'mūn, so he rode to him and convinced him through his own

knowledge of astronomy that time was indeed ripe for it, contrary to the reality, because he was more knowledgeable than him about astrology, and he kept confusing him till he finally convinced him.¹

This leads us to conclude that the offer of regency to the Imām was nothing more than a trap al-Ma'mūn had set for him to achieve some political gains that would save his government a great deal of trouble, and he certainly was not sincere in his conduct towards the Imām; rather, that was only a transient stage he had to go through with precision in order to achieve his anticipated objectives.

Al-Ma'mūn's Objective Behind Regency

As regarding his request that the Imām should accept to be the caliph after he himself abdicates, his objective was more than just proving to the public that the Imāms from the Ahl al-Bayt $\overset{\text{ad}}{\overset{\text{bl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}}}{\overset{\text{cl}}{\overset{\text{cl}}}}}}}}}}}}}}} were certainly adistancing themselves there from was only because they were unable to reach their world}}}}}}}}}} ind on which yet other conclusions are based.}}}}}}}$

The Imām, in fact, did not underestimate the power to rule nor did he willingly stay aloof from its responsibilities; how could he do so while viewing himself as more worthy of the post of the supreme ruler and more capable than him in managing its affairs with equity? The fact is that he was confident that such thing would not happen for him, and that the whole matter was a clever political trick performed by al-Ma'mūn which he wanted to carry out by using Imām al-Ridha as a ploy.

When al-Ma'mūn offered to abdicate the throne for the Imām, he was calculating the matter to end up with one of two cases: either the Imām would agree, or that he would refuse, and in either case, he would gain for himself and for the Abbāside government a victory,

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 148.

² `*Ilal al-Sharai*', Vol. 1, p. 226.

for the Imām's agreement would be preconditioned upon accepting that he, al-Ma'mūn, would be named the regent, thus securing the legitimacy of his own caliphate after the Imām before all parties; otherwise, al-Ma'mūn was not so naive or short-sighted to the extent that he would offer his own post on a silver platter to the Alawides and become a subject dealt with as such.

If al-Ma'mūn came to be a regent, it would be easy for him to put an end to the life of the Imām in order to succeed him without anyone finding out, thus satisfying the ambitions of the Alawides for the government while convincing their Shī'as of his own legitimate caliphate. Al-Ma'mūn had his own particular methods in eliminating his political foes, and we will mention the mysterious method he employed to put an end to the life of Dhul-Riyasatayn al-Fadl ibn Sahl and his murder of those who killed him despite their admission that he was the one who incited them to assassinate al-Fadl.

As regarding the case of the Imām refusing to accept the caliphate, this, al-Ma'mūn calculated, would cause him to be very widely criticized by his own Shī`a followers and companions due to their own belief that caliphate was rightfully his and he had to accept it, but the Imām's companions were endowed with a great deal of political awareness to the extent that they would not be tricked by a trick like that carried out by al-Ma'mūn. Also, he would be excused by various Shī`a factions for not accepting it for himself and his family, and that he tried so but could not succeed and thus would silence those who might dispute with him in this regard from Shī`a opposition groups.

Forcing the Imām to Accept Regency

Having failed to convince the Imām that he, al-Ma'mūn, would abdicate the throne for him, al-Ma'mūn requested him to accept to be the regent and to name him the succeeding caliph after him, but the Imām again insisted on refusing, so much so that al-Ma'mūn had to seek the assistance of some of his best aides despite the fact that they themselves were not convinced that it was such a good idea, thinking that al-Ma'mūn was serious. *Al-Irshād* states: "A group of historians and court biographers who were contemporary to the caliphs say that when al-Ma'mūn wanted to name Ali ibn Mūsa Ali as his successor, and having thought seriously about the matter, he ordered al-Fadl ibn Sahl¹ to come to him and he informed him of his intention, ordering him to seek the assistance of his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl in this regard, and he did just that. So they met with him, and al-Hassan kept pointing out the magnanimity of the consequences of his idea, acquainting him with the outcomes resulting out of taking his family out of it and affecting his own life.

Al-Ma'mūn, thereupon, said to him: `I pledged to Allāh that if I lay my hand on the person who deposed me, I would hand the caliphate over to the best person among the progeny of Abū Tālib, and I do not know anyone better than this man on the face of earth.' So, when both al-Fadl and al-Hassan saw his determination to carry out this matter, they stopped opposing him and he sent them to al-Ridha M_{2} . They offered him caliphate, but he refused, and they continued pressing him till he finally agreed, so they went back to al-Ma'mūn and told him about his approval whereupon he was very pleased."²

Abul-Faraj al-Asbahani stated something similar to the above with this variation: "He dispatched them to Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha and they offered it to him, and they continued pressing him while he was refusing till one of them said to him, `If you agree, let it be so,

¹ It appears that al-Hassan ibn Sahl was al-Ma'mūn's ruler over Iraq at that time, and we cannot explain why the name of al-Hassan is mentioned in this story except in the case al-Ma'mūn had called him to meet with him to consult him regarding the issue of selecting Imam al-Ridha will as the regent as presumes Sayyid al-Amīn in his work A'yān al-Shī`a, But al-Fadl's letter to his brother al-Hassan regarding regency, as Ibn al-Athīr and Tabari and other historians indicate, negates all that, and the addition may have been the action of the narrator who was ignorant of all of that which constitutes a major problem inflicting narratives.

² Al-Irshād, p. 291

but if you do not, we shall surely harm you,' and he threatened to kill him. Then one of them said, `By Allāh he ordered me to strike your neck with my sword if you go against his wish.'"¹

Imām's Awareness of al-Ma'mūn's Schemes

Imām al-Ridha knew beforehand about al-Ma'mūn's intentions through his knowledgeable foresight of the circumstances which led al-Ma'mūn to vest the regency upon him, and he was contented that he would not actually accede to the throne in the future. Al-Madaini quotes one of his sources saying: "When al-Ridha kwas seated during the regency celebration, with the orators and poets surrounding him and the flags fanning him, one individual who was present there and then said, `I was close to him that day, and he looked at me with an optimistic smile on his face regarding the event, and he beckoned for me to come close. When I did, he told me while nobody except me could hear him: `Do not let this excite you, and do not be overly optimistic, for it would never materialize.""²

With Ahmad Amīn

Before I present the actual reasons for the story of regency, according to the historical understanding of its circumstances, I would like to point out the superficiality of comprehension, or sectarian prejudice, which is more likely, of some researchers that led them to render the reason why al-Ma'mūn pressured Imām al-Ridha is to accept his nomination as the regent to the following:

"Alawide Imāms claim that if they get to rule, they would rule with absolute justice, but there is always a difference between claim and reality. Al-Ma'mūn complained about this and observed how the Imāms disappear from public eyes to commit sins without being seen and recognized by the public for what they really are; therefore,

¹ Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn, p. 375.

² *Al-Irshād*, p. 291.

he said, `It is for the good of the people that these Imāms should come out and people should know their liability to falling into sins so that they would not respect them anymore, nor would they hold them as holy, for when they appear on life's stage, and people clearly see how they rule and how they commit what Allāh has ordained as prohibitive, they would no longer be respected by the public. But if they continue to be persecuted, hiding from positions of prominence, satisfied with preaching, people will maintain their sympathy for them,' he, therefore, decided to appoint Ali al-Ridha as his successor..."¹

The above is what professor Ahmad Amīn states. This statement is not unusual coming from a man like him who is very well known for his prejudice and fanaticism and opposition to the concept of Shī`ism and allegiance to the Ahl al-Bayt Apr.

COMMENTS

1. The experience of the Alawide government which was lived by the Muslim *umma* during the caliphate of Imām Ali \swarrow proves that Ahl al-Bayt \rightleftharpoons are more worthy of ruling the subjects than others because their goal behind ruling is to establish a just and equitable society, and to rule the nation with the policy of absolute justice as brought forth by the message of Prophet Muhammed \bowtie .

2. When $Sh\bar{i}$ as say that the household of the Prophet \mathbb{R}^{2} are more worthy of being the caliphs, they mean only the Twelve Imāms and nobody else.

We have the right to ask here: What sin or prohibitive act did any of the Imāms of Ahl al-Bayt commit away from public eyes? Where are the historical facts which support such a claim? Does Ahmad Amīn consider the stance of Ahl al-Bayt towards the

¹ Al-Mahdi and the Mahdis, "Iqra" series, pp. 61 & 62, by Ahmad Amīn.

Umayyad and Abbāside dynasties and their opposition thereof a sin and a prohibitive act?

3. Al-Ma'mūn appointed Ali al-Ridha Ali as the heir apparent to the throne; what sins did this Imām commit, and what prohibitive acts was he guilty of and which caused him to lose public respect?

And what did Ahmad Amīn and his predecessors discover of the deeds done by the Imām after becoming the regent which Ahmad Amīn tries to project in a negative way out of his hatred for the Ahl al-Bayt Am and in support for the Umayyads?

4. As regarding the example he tries to use and upon which he tries to build his conclusion regarding the conduct of the Fatimide government in Egypt, or regarding other intermittent Alawide governments during the various Abbāside periods, and the fact that they were not any better than other governments, Umayyad or Abbāside, in line or in scope, such an example is not realistic simply because Shī`as do not consider such governments to be legitimate, and they do not have any allegiance to them as long as they were distant from the pristine line of the Prophetic message called for by the Prophet 22 and his Ahl al-Bayt 22 after him.

Whatever the case may be, statements like these made by Ahmad Amīn are not considered out of the ordinary, for his degrading fanaticism and his deviation from the line of Ahl al-Bayt 2 give him plenty of excuses for saying what he says...

Imām's Contempt for Regency

The Imām & expressed his contempt for the regency through statements he made which express his inner bitterness and pain and during times when he was suffering from emotional irritation. He was unable to do anything in the face of the stubborn insistence of the government to accept its designs without enjoying the freedom of choice, of expression, and of movement. Moreover, the Imām & knew beforehand that the regency was only a transient step undertaken by the Abbāside government and dictated to it by circumstances of that period.

And when the government achieves its end objective, the beginning starts, and the Imām And feels psychologically irritated for such disguised use of his own person, and such irritation is spelled out during times of extreme bitterness. Yāsir the servant said, "Whenever al-Ridha are returned home from the mosque on Friday, his face washed with his sweat, stained with dust, he would raise his hands and supplicates saying, `Allāh! If my deliverance from my suffering is by death, then I plead You to please hasten that hour,' and he remained distressed till he breathed his last, blessings of Allāh be upon him."¹

The companions of the Imām A could not easily understand why he accepted the post of regent, although inwardly they were satisfied with the soundness of the Imām's stance and at the same time fully aware of the psychological agony the Imām A was suffering from. The Imām's answers to their repeated questions were exciting in their way of expressing the political necessity which caused the government to force him to be the regent. Muhammed ibn Arafa narrated saying that he once asked the Imām A: "O Son of the Messenger of Allāh! What caused you to be involved in the regency issue?" The Imām A answered: "It is the same that caused my grandfather the Commander of the Faithful A: to be involved in the shura."²

A man, who seemed as if he was finding fault with the Imām's action, once asked him, "May Allāh make you godlier, what forced you into this arrangement with al-Ma'mūn?" Abul-Hassan in turn asked him, "Who is better, man, the Prophet or the *wasi*?" The man answered, 'Well, of course, it is the Prophet." The Imām asked again, "Who is better, a believer or a disbeliever?" The man answered, "A believer, of course." The Imām is then said, "Al-

¹ '*Uyūn al-Akhbār*, Vol. 3, p. 141.

² '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 167.

Azīz, Egypt's vizier, was a disbeliever, whereas Yousuf (Joseph) was a prophet; al-Ma'mūn is a Muslim whereas I am a *wasi*, and Yousuf asked al-Azīz to appoint him as a governor, saying, `And appoint me to take charge of the wealth of the land, for I am protector, knowledgeable,' whereas I was forced to accept it."¹

Yāsir, his servant, is quoted saying, "When al-Ridha de became heir to the throne, I heard him saying after having raised his hands to the sky in supplication, `Lord! You know that I am forced to accept; so, please do not hold me responsible just as You did not hold your Servant and Prophet Yousuf when he took charge in the government of Egypt."²

These narratives suffice us to highlight the Imām's viewpoint regarding the issue of regency, for he at times depicts his ordeal to us by invoking the Almighty to remove his distress and anguish from him even by death, and at another time he compares his situation with that of Prophet Yousuf who accepted a post under the government of Egypt's Pharaoh while, at the same time, he reveals to us the difference between the two situation: While Yousuf gladly accepted his post and clearly requested it, he, on the other hand, was forced to accept.

After all this, no doubt remains in our mind about the Imām's conviction that the whole matter was a farce, and that he did not agree to it in principle.

Political Motives Behind Regency

We can summarize the causes which forced al-Ma'mūn to decide the issue of regency in the following:

1. In order to please the Shī`a public opinion in Khurasan and its territories which were credited with paving the road for al-Ma'mūn's

¹ Al-Ayyāshi, *Tafsīr*, Vol. 2, p. 180 of Surat Yousuf, verse 55.

² Al-Sadooq, *Amaali*, p. 72.

accession to the throne and for a victory over his brother al-Amīn, thus he would secure a legitimate stamp for his government when the Imām Agreed to be his successor, since the Imām's agreement meant a recognition of the legitimacy of al-Ma'mūn's caliphate. Such recognition would guarantee for him the loyalty of his subjects in those regions, and I personally think that this is the most significant reason which caused al-Ma'mūn to do so because it would put an end to the argument of traditional opponents to the Abbāside government who used to always criticize such government and consider it illegitimate and baseless. For this reason, we can find no public discontent with the regency; on the contrary, it was a cause for elation and joyful endorsement in various circles.

It is not unlikely that al-Ma'mūn may have felt that some underground movement was preparing to assault his throne, snatch the government from him and hand it over to the Alawides; therefore, he tried to encircle that movement by making the Imām & a partner with him in the forefront of the government by naming him his regent.

Such an action may win him the sympathy of the Khurasanis especially after all the suffering they had to put up with and the persecution of the Abbāside caliphate which murdered them and pursued them throughout the country as fugitives in a manner which caused bitterness and agony. What supports this cause are some paragraphs of a letter al-Ma'mūn wrote to Banu Hashim in which he said, "You claim that I desired that they would be the recipients of benefits thereof and to be in charge, while I have in mind the interest of your posterity and children after you even while you are unaware, blindly stumbling, not knowing what plans others have in store for you."

What these ambiguous statements imply, especially after the writer admitted that the nomination of Imām al-Ridha was something the man rightfully deserved due to his qualifications, is that al-Ma'mūn sensed the danger of the precarious political situation around him, and he feared losing his grip on the reins of government since the popular base was faithful to the Alawides. Add to this the fact that many leading elements in the political and military establishments were strong supporters of the Alawides. We can appreciate this fact by evaluating the extent of the public acceptance of the nomination of the Imām $\overset{\text{lead}}{\xrightarrow{}}$ for the regency, and if there was any opposition, its voice was so weak it vanished amidst the tumultuous voice of overwhelming support.

Al-Ma'mūn did not wish the Alawides to take charge; rather, he only wished to preemptively encircle the crises which might uproot the Abbāside government if he let events shape themselves on their own.

2. To avoid a clash with the Alawides who always threatened the Abbāside government by their rebellions and uprisings during various epochs, presuming that the Abbāsides had usurped the government from them, having stated that their call to uproot the Umayyads was on behalf of al-Ridha Abbāsides had usurped the Progeny of Muhammed Abbāsides, especially since al-Ma'mūn wanted his government to be stable and to avoid disturbances and crises which might weaken his position as the supreme ruler since he was still engaged in a political struggle of survival with Baghdad, the capital of the caliphate, and it was not a coincident that the issue of regency took place at the outset of that struggle.

But the Alawides had already succeeded in winning the sympathy and public support of the Islamic world and were able to maintain that to their credit. An excellent proof for that was the wide response their revolutions won among various Islamic circles. All of that was due to the violent persecution and merciless pursuits, to the murdering and banishment, and to the norms of torture and retribution from which they suffered at the hands of the ruling apparatus, so much so that even al-Ma'mūn testified to that in his letter to Banu Hashim quoted above.

But al-Ma'mūn in his afore-mentioned letter to Banu Hashim supports our argument in making this one of the causes of his decision regarding naming the Imām as his successor; he says, as we quoted above,"... The reason for that is my desire to safeguard

your lives and protect your properties by establishing friendly ties between us and them which is a method I employ in being clement to the descendants of Abū Tālib and to heel their wounds with very little of what they are entitled to."

When he ties the knot of regency for the Imām A, he wishes to put out the fire of rebellion in the souls of the Alawides and their followers and to keep the ghost of danger away should they oppose the Abbāsides and try to compete with them in their bid for the government, and he did, indeed, achieve what he wanted.

3. To warn the Abbāsides about what they had already done to him and how they reneged on their oath of allegiance to him, by their rebellion against him and removal from regency, that all of their actions would not disable him from overcoming them and subjecting them to his authority and, moreover, take the caliphate out of their dynasty and hand it over to their Alawide adversaries.

It is possible that the tense psychological atmosphere between al-Ma'mūn and the Abbāsides in Baghdad posed a real challenge, and al-Ma'mūn found no way to force them and stir their deeply rooted sensitivities better than sending them a threatening signal that he was going to take the caliphate out of their court and throw it into that of their Alawide adversaries who constituted a point of weakness in the Abbāside psyche. Al-Ma'mūn found no better weapon to threaten them with stronger than that in the face of their challenges which almost uprooted his position when they all agreed to depose him in response to the call of his brother, al-Amīn.

Abbāsides Defy al-Ma'mūn

The effect of that violent challenge stamped the behavior of the Abbāsides since then, for they deliberately and for the second time decided to dethrone him in a counter challenge, warning him that it would not be easy for him to get the caliphate out of their hands and hand it over to their adversaries, and that they could seat on the throne anyone they wanted from among themselves even if he had been the least qualified. In fact, they went ahead and did just that;

they appointed Ibrahim ibn al-Mahdi who was nicknamed "Ibn Shakla," and who was one of the most famous singers during the entire Abbāside dynasty rule. They swore the oath of allegiance to him and others followed suit.

Abbāsides Take Caliphate Lightly

It is very regrettable what the Abbāsides did. It is an act of the most horrible nature to take so lightly the sacred institution of Islamic caliphate, and a flagrant sin committed against the most sacred divine post after the Prophetic Mission. It only shows the terrible extent of apathy reached by the Muslim masses when they accepted the nomination of such a promiscuous person as the caliph to whom they would pay homage and whom they would obey.

Al-Ma'mūn Backs Off and Apologizes

Such a reaction stirred the reservations of al-Ma'mūn as seen in a letter he wrote after the death of Imām al-Ridha and during his march to Iraq. Ibn al-Athīr writes the following:

"When he (al-Ridha (died, al-Ma'mūn wrote al-Hassan ibn Sahl informing him of Ali's death and his calamity of losing him, and he wrote to the residents of Baghdad, to the Abbāsides and their subjects informing them of his death and inviting them to enter into his loyalty, and they wrote him back in the most rude manner."¹

Such a violent challenge in which the Abbāsides reacted to al-Ma'mūn and the latter's fears that they might persist in their rebellion lead the historian to conclude that al-Ma'mūn used one of his tricks to eliminate Imām al-Ridha in order to put an end to the anger of the Abbāsides and other residents of Baghdad who were outraged because of the nomination of al-Ridha is which was the reason why they terminated their loyalty to him.

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, p. 193.



Doubting al-Ma'mūn's Sincerity

Had al-Ma'mūn been sincere in his intention to bring justice to the oppressed, and had he been serious in his handling of the issue of succession to the throne, why did he not name Muhammed al-Jawād A, son of Imām al-Ridha A, after the death of his father and who was regarded as his father's successor and who was praised by al-Ma'mūn for his knowledge and piety and superiority to all other Hāshemites? Or did al-Ma'mūn desire not to enter into a similar experience which might undermine his position and drag him into his downfall and collapse? Or did al-Ma'mūn then fulfill the purpose from which he named the Imām A as his successor and there was no need any more to enter into another such scheme?

4. By restricting the movement of Imām al-Ridha And forbidding him, after forcing him to accept regency, from demanding caliphate for himself, thus al-Ma'mūn secures the strangulation of the element of competition from whose nightmares his preceding caliphs used to suffer and which explained their cruel and oppressive conduct towards the Imāms.

Al-Ma'mūn Puts Imām Under Surveillance

Al-Ma'mūn was not satisfied with all of that; he went ahead and subjected the Imām *w* to a strict surveillance whereby he was closely watching all his internal and external movements, and he indirectly defined the extent of his contacts with others; al-Rayyan ibn al-Salt narrates the following:

"Hisham ibn Ibrahim al-Rashīdi was the closest person to al-Ridha before he was taken to the caliph's palace, and he was a courteous and brilliant scholar. Al-Ridha's contacts used to be transacted through him and under his supervision, and he used to collect all monies on his behalf before he, Abul-Hassan, was taken away. When he was taken away to the palace, Hisham ibn Ibrahim contacted Dhul-Rivasatavn and he tried his best to win his favor and started informing him and al-Ma'mūn about al-Ridha's movements, thus he won their confidence and did not conceal anything regarding the Imām if from them. Al-Ma'mūn, therefore, appointed him as the Imām's chamberlain, and nobody could have audience with the Imām except whoever he liked, and he enforced a tight surveillance over the Imām *in so much so that none of his* supporters could reach him without Hisham's approval, and he used to inform al-Ma'mūn and Dhul-Riyasatayn of anything and everything al-Ridha المنتظمية said at home."¹

Al-Ma'mūn's Motives Behind Enforcing Surveillance

What prompted al-Ma'mūn to take such a harsh measure was his great apprehension that the Alawides who predominated Khurasan, encouraged and directed by the Imām &, might move to topple his government, which is something we do not think it was logically improbable.

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 153.

Strictness of Imāms' Followers

Al-Ma'mūn was probably aware of how followers of the Imāms measured their own movements and transactions according to the prior instructions of their Imāms so that their actions would be legitimate. For this reason, al-Ma'mūn did not need to enforce surveillance over the movements of the Alawide popular base which paid homage and allegiance to the Imām Alawide, as much as he needed to enforce a strict surveillance over the Imām's actions and contacts. In order to verify this conduct which Shī`as have always undertaken in their practical dealings with their Imāms, we ought to quote what al-Rayyan ibn al-Salt stated.

He mentioned that one Abbāside, Ibrahim ibn Hisham, used to defame and degrade the Imām Age, so al-Rayyan told al-Ridha about that and sought his permission to silence that man for good, whereupon the Imām Age strongly forbade him from doing so. Then he said to him, "This Fadl ibn Sahl is dispatching me to Iraq to carry out errands for him and this Abbāside man is leaving three days after that for Iraq. What do you say if I should instruct your followers in Qum to dispatch twenty or thirty men and disguise as thieves or highway robbers and when he passes by them they would attack and kill him, and people would say that he was killed by highway robbers?'

The Imām kept silence; he neither said `Yes' nor `No;' therefore, he went to the inn-keeper and hired a horseman to go to Zakariyya ibn Adam with a letter informing him that there were matters he could not possibly include in the letter and that he would disclose them to him if he met him at such and such a place on a particular day. He said, "Leave me and the man alone," so he bade him farewell and left. The man went back to Qum where Mu'ammar had just arrived, so he consulted the matter with him, whereupon Mu'ammar said, "We do not know for sure whether his silence meant he is ordering us to do it or not. He did not explicitly order you to do anything; therefore, it is not wise to harm the man," so he changed his mind, and Zakariyya abstained from going to meet him. He passed by the Abbāside man without harming him in the least.¹

Despite the fact that the Imām A the second time did not explicitly tell al-Rayyan what to do and remained silent, having first strongly forbidden him from doing it, which gave him the impression that he approved of the plan al-Rayyan had suggested to eliminate the Abbāside man because of his silence, Zakariyya ibn Adam did not do anything except after consulting Mu'ammar in this matter who told him not to do anything since the Imām's silence could not be interpreted for sure as an order or not. This shows us the degree of precision in following the orders and instructions of the Imāms.

These are the realistic reasons, within the historical understanding of the period through which the government was passing, which can be used, in part or as a whole, to realize exactly why al-Ma'mūn named the Imām All as his regent.

Naive Analyses of Regency Issues

It is naive to say that the incentive for the regency was al-Ma'mūn's desire to fulfill his pledge to Allah to hand the caliphate over to the best person among the descendants of Abū Tālib if he was able to regain his post, as al-Sadūq and concluded, for such a statement, if it was indeed said by al-Ma'mūn in his answer to al-Fadl and his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl, was said only to confuse the matter to others. Equally naive is that which alleged that the reason for it was to expose the reality of the Imāms and their pretense of asceticism and that their pretense was only due to their inability to attain it. But al-Ma'mūn was more keen and more knowledgeable than others of the reality of the Imāms. He knew that such posts would not in the least affect their stance and the public's regard towards them. Yet acceding to the post of caliph would not be in the eyes of the nation in conflict with the principle of asceticism if the objective is to establish an equitable society and to rule the nation by the principle of absolute justice.

¹ *Qurb al-Isnād*, p. 200.

The Imāms and their followers, however, regard government as one of their rights which was usurped from them by others; otherwise, how can you prove that there is a conflict between one's asceticism and his acceptance of a government post? Did it undermine the asceticism of Imām Ali ibn Abū Tālib Abū Tālib and that of others who became caliphs and who were known for their asceticism?

These, finally, are the reasons which we can mention to clearly show us the other face of al-Ma'mūn revealing the real background of his politics which were ambiguous in dimension regarding his regency arrangement.

Queries

If al-Ma'mūn had really been serious in his offer for Imām al-Ridha that he should accept the post of caliph while he himself would abdicate, or even in his offer of regency, we sill have to answer some queries without the answers to which we cannot take al-Ma'mūn's offer that seriously; they are the following:

1. Why did al-Ma'mūn send a messenger to Medīna to bring the Imām is to him escorted by a police force?

2. Why did he specify that the route he should take would pass by Basrah, al-Ahwaz, Persia, and then Marw?

3. If al-Ma'mūn was truly convinced that the Imām was most qualified for caliphate, why did he not address the public on his behalf without forcing him to take such a hard journey to Marw under such specific route arrangement?

4. Why did he forbid him from leading the Eid prayers after insisting repeatedly that he should do so?

These questions may seem to some as naive and superficial, but they are deep enough to be considered in the calculation of the historian who aims at evaluating the event and its intricacies.

Al-Ma'mūn Suggested It

What appears to us after observing the general political circumstances and from discerning al-Ma'mūn's political awareness which was adulterated with both caution and precision, that al-Ma'mūn was the one who came out with the idea of the regency as the above quoted narratives indicate. Al-Fadl ibn Sahl tried to dissuade him from doing so when he was magnifying for him their consequences, but he finally had to yield upon facing al-Ma'mūn's insistence.

Al-Fadl Could Not Have Suggested It

It is far-fetched to suggest that al-Fadl ibn Sahl was the one who came with the idea especially since he was a lackey and a recipient of the cash of the Barmakis and of their followers' who were all very well known for their open deviation from the line of the Alawides; so, how could it be possible that he would recommend to al-Ma'mūn to choose al-Ridha as his successor except if the general political atmosphere of the caliphate necessitated that it should bypass the sectarian issues?

Ibn al-Athīr goes beyond this in his *Tarikh* to suggest that al-Fadl was actually Shī'a and that he was definitely the one who suggested to al-Ma'mūn to choose Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha as his successor.¹ He may even have narrated this in some of his narratives; for example, Abū Ali al-Hassan ibn Ahmad al-Salami writes in his book *Tarikh Khurasan* (history of Khurasan) saying: "Al-Fadl ibn Sahl suggested to al-Ma'mūn to name Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha is his regent², and this view is adopted by a group of historians."

Al-Salami also narrates saying that al-Fadl ibn Sahl, when one day al-Ma'mūn was discussing how he successfully transferred the

¹ Ibid.

² As quoted in '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 165.

caliphate with some of his very close friends (among whom al-Fadl was present), he wondered, "How would you compare my action in this regard to that of Abū Muslim [al-Khurasani]?" One of them answered, "Abū Muslim transferred caliphate from one tribe to another, whereas you have transferred it from one brother (al-Amīn) to another, and there is a difference between the two cases of which you are aware." Al-Fadl said, "If it were up to me, I would rather transfer it from one tribe to another," and he suggested to him to name Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha Ale as his regent, so he secured the oath of allegiance for him and thus dropped that of al-Mu'tamin Billah.¹

Abdullāh ibn Tāhir is quoted saying: "Al-Fadl ibn Sahl suggested to al-Ma'mūn to seek nearness to the Almighty Allāh and to the kin of His Messenger by naming Ali ibn Mūsa (as successor) in order to wipe out the harm they had received at the hands of al-Rashīd, and he could not easily reject a suggestion he made; therefore, he dispatched from Khurasan Rajā ibn Abul Dhahhak and Yāsir the servant and ordered them to seek the company of Muhammed ibn Ja'far and Ali ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far (and go to al-Ridha, A.S.), and that was in the year 200 A.H./816 A.D."²

Al-Ma'mūn Emphasizes the Idea Was His

In contrast with the above, al-Rayyan ibn al-Salt says: "There was a huge multitude of army leaders and civilian dignitaries as well as huge crowds of commoners assembled to witness the nomination of al-Ridha A, and they were saying that that was due to the arrangement of al-Fadl Dhul-Riyasatayn, and al-Ma'mūn came to know about it, so he sent for me in the midst of the night, and I stood before him. He said, `O Rayyan! It has come to our knowledge that people say that the nomination of al-Ridha Was the arrangement of al-Fadl ibn Sahl Dhul-Riyasatayn.' I said, `O commander of the faithful! They indeed say so.' He said, `Fie upon you, O Rayyan!

¹ *Ibid.*, p. 147

 $^{^{2}}$ Ibid.

How dare anyone come to the caliph, after his subjects are completely loyal to him and so are his leaders and he is well-seated in his post, and tells him to hand over the caliphate to someone else? Is this conceivable?' I said, `By Allāh, no, O commander of the faithful! Nobody dares to do that.' He said, `No, by Allāh! What they say is not true, but I shall tell you of the reason for that.' Then he mentioned the reason to be his pledge to Allāh that if he regained his post and became in charge, he would conduct regency the way Allāh wanted it to be."¹

Historical Analysis of Its Attribution to al-Fadl

If we observe the Imām's conduct towards al-Fadl, his view about the Imām A, and his warning to al-Ma'mūn against giving him the reins of leadership of his government, we cannot help endorsing the view which says that the choice of regent was something al-Ma'mūn thought about and politically calculated. Al-Fadl was not ignorant of the status of the Imām A and the power of his influence should he side with al-Ma'mūn, and he was not naive to the extent that he would jeopardize his powerful influence by getting involved in al-Ma'mūn's apparatus in a confrontation with a more powerful influence.

As regarding what others have stated that it was he who suggested to al-Ma'mūn to do so, this may be attributed to the fact that if any event happened to the ruling apparatus, its credit was often given to the person with the strongest influence in that apparatus, the one who was strong enough to face the public opinion bearing full responsibility for any action taken by the government.

Abul-Fadl, according to public opinion of the time, enjoyed the widest influence and the strongest word with the caliph al-Ma'mūn, and when al-Ma'mūn was about to make a decision regarding the appointment of the Imām as his successor, people would think that al-Fadl must have been inspired the idea.

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 151.

It was held that he must have been the one who subjected al-Ma'mūn to his views in all his political measures, enforcing a complete control over them. For this reason, we see that when the letter of al-Hassan ibn Sahl reached Isa ibn Muhammed ibn Khālid, in which he was informing him that al-Ma'mūn was getting ready to nominate al-Ridha A as his successor and that he had already ordered him to remove the official black government uniforms and substitute them with green ones and ordered the army and its commanders as well as Banu Hashim to swear the oath of allegiance to him as such and to require all the residents of Baghdad to do likewise, some people said they would swear allegiance but would not wear green while others said that they would do neither and that they would not let the descendants of the Abbāsides lose their grip over the government, adding that it was a "conspiracy" inspired by al-Fadl ibn Sahl.¹

The accusation of the people of Baghdad of al-Fadl was inspired only because of his having the strongest influence over the government, and we think it is not too far to believe that the publicity of the rumor that the idea was suggested to al-Ma'mūn by al-Fadl was actually the doing of al-Fadl himself in order to safeguard his own status in public opinion since he did, indeed, have the strongest influence over the caliph's actions.

When al-Ma'mūn asks one of his close friends about his own opinion regarding the comparison between what he did and what Abū Muslim had done, he brags about transferring the caliphate from one tribe to another just as Abū Muslim had done in order to boast to his listeners of having the ability to do with the caliphate whatever he pleased, and that the arrangement of the regency issue was done according to his own instructions rather than those of anyone else.

¹ Tabari, *Tārīkh*, Vol. 8, p. 555, under the heading "Events of the Year 201."





Al-Fadl Sows Mischief Between Imām and al-Ma'mūn

Al-Fadl actually did try to transfer the caliphate from one tribe to another in order to satisfy by so doing his own personal conceit and in pursuit of his own personal ambition to be a second Abū Muslim, so he enters the residence of al-Ridha All accompanied by Hisham ibn Amr to say, "O son of the Messenger of Allah! I have come to you to speak in private; so, please clear the place," then al-Fadl brings out of his pocket an oath sworn by the sanctity of emancipation, divorce, and whatever has no kaffara, and both men say to him, "We have come to you to say a word of truth and honesty, and we know that your word is most effective, and the right belongs to you. O son of the Messenger of Allah! What we say with our tongues is attested to by our own conscience; otherwise, we would emancipate all that we have, and all our women are henceforth divorced, and I shall be required to perform the pilgrimage thirty times on foot... that we shall kill al-Ma'mūn and put you in charge so that right goes back to you," but he did not listen to them but cursed them and said, "You both have proven ungrateful to the blessings Allāh has blessed you with; therefore, you will not be safe from what you have said, and I shall not get what you promise even if I were to agree to what you say."

When al-Fadl and Hisham heard the Imām A say so, they realized that they were mistaken in their calculations; therefore, they went back to al-Ma'mūn after telling al-Ridha A that they were only testing him. Before leaving, they were told by the Imām A, "You have lied, for your hearts certainly relish what you have just said to me, but you found me not exactly as you had hoped." When they entered al-Ma'mūn's court, they said, "O commander of the faithful! We have just visited al-Ridha A and we tested him and wanted to sift his mind about you, so we said what we said and he said too," whereupon al-Ma'mūn said, "You have done well." So when they came out, al-Ridha went to see him and they remained by themselves and al-Ridha informed him of what they both had said and enjoined him to protect himself from their mischief. When al-Ma'mūn heard that from al-Ridha he knew that the Imām A, not those two men, was the truthful.

Subjective Analysis of the Dialogue

Should this story be true, it would be a proof showing us the precise political dimension of a dangerous move whereby al-Fadl tried to score a victory for himself and strengthen his own position which was being weakened by his being distanced from the power nucleus after the nomination of Imām al-Ridha as the successor. Al-Fadl, by so doing, was either serious in his offer or a pretender.

If we suppose that he was serious, what would then his objective be? What we can understand as an interpretation of the situation is that al-Fadl was trying by so doing to involve the Imām in the plotting of a conspiracy to assassinate al-Ma'mūn, and when caliphate was to be transferred to the Imām is, since he was the heir to the throne, al-Fadl would be in a position to hold the reins of government and enforce his control over its authority, making the Imām's participation in the plot as a blackmail against the Imām whereby he could threaten him should he try in any way to restrict his influence. Or, after eliminating al-Ma'mūn, it would be easy for him to eliminate Imām al-Ridha as well through a little help from groups opposing the Imām's caliphate.

Had al-Fadl been truly honest in his offer to transfer the caliphate to the Alawide dynasty and to eliminate al-Ma'mūn, and had he been confident of the practicality of the idea, what made it necessary for him to consult the Imām Alawing regarding all of that since caliphate would be transferred to the Imām automatically and without any obstacle after the elimination of al-Ma'mūn since he was the appointed successor?

If we suppose that he was a pretender in his offer, as al-Fadl tried to assert after the Imām's rejection of his plot, then the goal he was trying to achieve becomes quite clear, for he would then desire to disturb the standing relationship between the Imām and al-Ma'mūn and, at the same time, prove to al-Ma'mūn his loyalty to his government and concern about its security.

Imām Foils al-Fadl's Attempt

The Imām A foiled his attempt to achieve his goal in either possibility, and Imām al-Ridha's assertion to al-Ma'mūn that al-Fadl was quite serious about his offer is a strong reason added to the other

reasons which caused al-Ma'mūn to eliminate al-Fadl at a later time. Having absorbed all the above, we can be easily satisfied that the regency concept was due to al-Ma'mūn's conviction of the persisting need for it in order to achieve some political gains the government was concerned about achieving.

We can also be satisfied that the publicity al-Fadl ibn Sahl awarded that arrangement cannot be proven even when many historians insist it could, for attributing Shī`ism to him was due to the rumors which said that al-Fadl was the one who offered al-Ma'mūn the most encouragement to name al-Ridha as his successor, but we opt for the opposite due to the lack of evidence after having analyzed all situations as stated above.

Al-Ma'mūn Summons Imām

Having evaluated the general status of the political policies of his government, which were surrounded with tumultuous events starting with Baghdad going back against its promise of support to him and passing by the Shī`a Alawide throngs surrounding his base of government in Khurasan and ending with the Alawide rebellions in Iraq, Hijāz and Yemen, al-Ma'mūn thought of curing this weak point by a brilliant acceptable political move which would be something to divert the attention of the Alawides and the Shī`a residents of Khurasan and, at the same time, a terrible threat to the Abbāside throngs in Baghdad that would guarantee influence for his position and control over all parties, and this could not be achieved without naming Imām Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha as the successor to the throne. And so it happened; he sent letters to the Imām and would be in the got of Merv.

The Imām A refused, and a great deal of correspondence ensured between both men till al-Ma'mūn convinced him finally and through his own special ways to go there, sending him a special force to escort him on his way which included al-Dhahhak, or, according to al-Mufīd and Abul Faraj al-Asbahani, al-Jalloudi. History books do not say much about that trip except small bits and pieces which do not provide us with a clear vision of its nature and mission.
Al-Ma'mūn Determines Imām's Route

Al-Ma'mūn had already ordered his messenger to take a group of dignitaries who were descendants of Abū Tālib to the Basrah highway, then to al-Ahwaz and Persia, keeping in mind that the alternate route, which was Kufa-al-Jabal-Kerman Shah-Qum, was mostly inhabited by Shī'as and it has their strongholds, and they might be carried away by their enthusiasm upon finding out that the Imām was among them and might decide to keep him there and thus involve the government in dangerous consequences which might cause its weakening and collapse.

Imām in Nishapur

When he entered Nishapur, he stayed at a neighborhood called al-Qazwini where there were crowds of pigeons, the pigeons which they call today al-Ridha is pigeons, and there was a spring there the water of which had receded, so he hired workers who repaired it till its water became plentiful. He had a pool built on its outside where stairs were also built according to his instructions leading to the low level of the spring water, so the Imām is went down, made his ablution, came out and said his prayers on the outside.

Story of the Gold Chain

According to Tarikh Nishapur, as quoted in Al-Fusool al-Muhimma by Ibn al-Sabbagh, the Malekite, when the Imām is entered Nishapur on his way to Marw, he was inside a dome with curtains conveyed on a gray mule, and he went through Nishapur where the two Imāms who memorized the *ahādīth* of the Prophet is and the students of the Sunnah of the Prophet is, namely Abū Zar'a al-Razi and Muhammed ibn Aslam al-Tūsi, with countless scholars and seekers of knowledge, narrators of traditions and critics, and they both approached the Imām is saying, "O most honorable dignitary and the son of the master Imāms! By the rights of your purified forefathers is and your glorious ancestors, could you please let us see your blessed face, and could you narrate for us *hadīth* from your forefathers quoting your grandfather Muhammed is whereby we can remember you?" So he ordered to have the mule halted, and he cooled the eyes of the throngs with his blessed sight. He had two locks of hair on his shoulders, and people from all classes were standing and looking at him, some loudly crying and rolling in the dust before him while others were kissing the hooves of his mule. The noise became much louder, and the leading scholars loudly called upon people, "O folks! Listen and learn! Listen to what benefits you and do not harm us by your loud screams and cries!"

The person who requested permission to write down then was Abū Zar'a Muhammed ibn Aslam al-Tūsi. Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha said, "My father, Mūsa al-Kazim , narrated to me from his father Ja'far al-Sādiq from his father Muhammed al-Bāqir from his father Ali Zaynul-Abidin from his father, the Martyr of Karbala , from his father Ali ibn Abū Tālib saying: `My loved one, and the pleasure of my eyes, the Messenger of Allāh marrated to me once that Jibrail (Gabriel) told him that he had heard the Lord of the Throne, Glorified and Praised be His Name, saying, `The kalima of LA ILAHA ILLA-ALLĀH is My citadel; whoever said it would enter My citadel, and whoever entered My citadel was safe from My retribution."" Then he let the curtains loose on the dome and went away while the scribes outnumbered twenty thousand.

Abū Na'im said in *Hilyat al-Awliya*, after quoting the narrative above, "This is a firm *hadīth* famous in this way of narration through the line of narrators from among the Purified Ones \clubsuit who quote their forefathers, and some of our predecessors who were narrators of traditions used to say whenever this tradition was narrated that if this narrative was narrated to a madman, he would come back to his senses."

Imām Continues His Trip to Merv

The Imām A after that continued his trip till he finally reached Marw where al-Ma'mūn had prepared a comfortable place for him and surrounded him with excellent manifestations of respect and veneration and all means of honoring and glorification. It was then that al-Ma'mūn started to execute the plan he had planned for the regency.

Imām Sets Conditions

Finally the Imām A bowed his head with the agreement to be the caliph's successor, but it was not before he had taken from the government an excitingly negative stance; he preconditioned that he would not be required to bear any responsibility, general or specific, related to the government and its ruling systems, and al-Ma'mūn accepted the condition quite reluctantly, but he did try at times to involve the Imām A in such responsibilities, and the Imām A kept refusing, reminding him to honor his condition.

Having been convinced to accept, the Imām & said to al-Ma'mūn: "I also agree not to name anyone in a post nor remove anyone from a post, that I do not cancel any decree or tradition, and to stay as an advisor," and he agreed to all of that.¹

In another encounter, al-Ma'mūn tried to pressure the Imām Alinto participating in the state affairs; Mu'ammar ibn Khallad said that Abul-Hassan al-Ridha and had said to him, "Al-Ma'mūn said to me, `O father of al-Hassan! You may consider some of those individuals, whom you trust to be governors of the areas where corruption is manifest,' and I said to him, `If you honor your part of the agreement, I shall certainly honor mine. I agreed to what I agreed on the condition that I do not issue orders or overrule others, nor depose anyone or appoint anyone, nor do I go anywhere except wherever Allāh sends me. By Allāh! Caliphate was something I never desired, and I used to live in Medīna where I go through its alleys on the back of my animal, and when its residents or others ask me to do them a favor, I do them a favor, and thus they become like my own uncles. My letters still carry weight in various lands and

¹ 'Ilal al-Sharai', Vol. 1, p. 226.

you have not increased me in whatever blessing Allāh has bestowed upon me.' So he said, `I shall honor it.'"¹

Analyzing Imām's Negative Stance Towards Such A Responsibility

We have no choice here except to clear some of the ambiguity which encompasses this negative stance of the Imām *we* towards the government, for why should he refuse to cooperate with al-Ma'mūn in carrying out the state affairs?

Before doing anything, we have to evaluate the Imām's viewpoint towards the government and its "legitimacy" under the leadership of al-Ma'mūn and the counsels of al-Fadl ibn Sahl and his views regarding its leaders and heads.

Of course, his viewpoint was not positive due to his belief that a government was not legitimate as long as it remained distant from his own leadership in his status as the pristine Imām An and so by the Messenger in himself according to a series of instructions conveyed by one Imām An to the next. For this reason, we see how his companions unanimously disagreed that he should accept the post of regent which carried an implied recognition of the then caliphate. We can see the only justification they accepted was that the Imām An was forced to accept it, and that that post which was forced on him would not change his stance towards the government one iota, for he did not enter into it except like that who entered to exit² and that what caused him to agree was the same that caused his grandfather the Commander of the Faithful An to agree to be part of the shura committee.³

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 167.

² *Ibid.*, p. 139.

³ *Ibid.*, Vol. 2, p. 140.

Had Imām al-Ridha wished to share the burdens of government with al-Ma'mūn, it would have been regarded as his recognition of the legitimacy of the makeup of that government, and an endorsement of all its actions undertaken by its higher authorities, but he preferred to assume the role of an advisor who kept his stances in order to safeguard the interests of Islam the safeguarding of which was his own very mission in life.

But the Imām A did not want to grant al-Ma'mūn the status of a custodian over his behavior and actions, nor would he be the executor of his will and the person to fulfill his every ambition, for he did not have the ambition to achieve a stronger ruling status, or the one who controls the government apparatus, so that he would provide al-Ma'mūn similarly to what al-Fadl ibn Sahl and others provided. Those individuals used to press to win his favor, flatter him, and carry out his desires whatever they might be so that they would be the first to win a stronger position in the government vehicle.

Let us suppose that the Imām A had accepted the principle of taking part in managing the state affairs. That would mean his exposure to an overwhelming and fierce opposition by others who consider Imām al-Ridha A as an element differing from their systems in conduct, program, framework and context, and he might push them away from the cycle of government especially since he could not accept all their actions most of which may go beyond the limits legislated for them. Or such a confrontation may expose the Imām's stance to dangerous repercussions which may historically affect his being and personality even if through cheap means and methods they plot behind the scenes to accuse him in order to incite the wrath of the government against him and also distort the sacred halo with which others surround him.

Do these persons lack special means to cast a shadow of doubt on the movements of the Imām and misinterpret his behavior to the caliph al-Ma'mūn? Take the case of that person who raised al-Ma'mūn to the throne after turning the tables upside down on the government in Baghdad, removed al-Amīn from his throne through whatever political and military means he had, was he then not capable of plotting to eliminate the Imām A, or hurt his reputation, in order to secure for himself to remain in the center of power?! In fact, despite the generous amount of intelligence al-Ma'mūn enjoyed by forcing the Imām A to accept regency, the Imām A was likewise aware of his situation, keen to the consequences when he practically distanced himself from the areas of responsibility.

Regency Celebrated

When the Imām A accepted regency, al-Ma'mūn wanted to celebrate the event in a grand style, so he conducted a meeting with his closest aides on a Thursday, then al-Fadl ibn Sahl went out and informed the public of the decision al-Ma'mūn had made regarding Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha and that he chose him to be his successor and named him "al-Ridha" and ordered them to wear green and come on Thursday to swear the oath of allegiance to him as such and take a year's allowance from the state treasury.

On that day, people in their various social classes, leaders, chamberlains, judges and others, all draped in green outfits, rode to the designated place where al-Ma'mūn had seated himself, putting for al-Ridha it two huge pillows. He even spread the carpet in person for al-Ridha and seated him on it near him while wearing a turban and carrying a sword. Then he ordered his son al-Abbās ibn al-Ma'mūn to be the first to swear allegiance. Al-Ridha raised his hand, with its back facing his face and its palm facing them. Al-Ma'mūn said to him: "Stretch your hand so that people swear allegiance to you."

Al-Ridha Al-Ridha said, "The Messenger of Allāh is used to put his hand like that before accepting people's allegiance." People swore the oath of allegiance to him while his palm was thus facing them. Tens of thousands of dirhams were brought in; orators delivered speeches and poets said their poems exalting the merits of al-Ridha and the status to which al-Ma'mūn had chosen him for.

Then Abū Abbad called upon al-Abbās son of al-Ma'mūn. He stood and came close to his father and kissed his hand. His father ordered him to sit, then Ali Muhammed ibn Ja'far ibn Muhammed was called upon, and al-Fadl ibn Sahl said to him, "Come up," and he did till he was close to al-Ma'mūn. He stood there but he did not kiss his hand. He was told to go and take his money. Al-Ma'mūn then called him and told him to go back to his place, which he did. Abū Abbad kept inviting one Alawide and one Abbāside to take their money till all cash was depleted. Then al-Ma'mūn asked al-Ridha is to deliver a sermon.

The Imām Allāh and glorified Him, then he said, "We have over you a right designated by the Messenger of Allāh, and you have a right over us as well; so, if you perform your obligation towards us, we will be bound to perform yours."

Historians do not record any other sermon he delivered besides this one on that occasion. Al-Ma'mūn ordered a new dirham currency to be minted with al-Ridha's name on it. Ishaq ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far married the daughter of his uncle Ishaq ibn Ja'far ibn Muhammed and ordered him to accompany people to the pilgrimage, and sermons were delivered at al-Ridha's home town mentioning his name in them as the designated successor of the caliph.¹ Al-Ma'mūn ordered that all countries must mention al-Ridha and during their sermons and pray for him in his capacity as the successor of the caliph of the Muslims.

Poems in his Praise

Poets praised him in a most excellent way. Among such poems were verses composed by Abū Nuwas which are considered the best, for people blamed the poet for not praising al-Ridha Aug, whereupon he said,

It was said to me that mine was the best rhyme, Articulate in arts of brilliant speech and chime,

¹ Al-Mufīd, Al-Irshād, p. 291, and Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn, pp. 375-376.

That I have pearls of beautiful speech Bearing fruits in the hands that can reach; "So why did you leave the praise of the son Of Mūsa, and equal to his merits is none?" I said, "How could I possibly praise and be fair "To one whose father Gabriel did serve and care?!"

Al-Ma'mūn said, "Very well said," and he paid him as much as he paid all poets combined and considered him as a close friend. The school of thought of Abū Nuwas was Shī`a, and myths of promiscuity were narrated about and attributed to him regarding which we have our own view which dissociates the poet from what was attributed to him.

Abū Nuwas went out of his house once and noticed that there was a horseman who was riding beside him. He asked who the man was without seeing his face, and he was told that he was Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha Ali, whereupon he instantly composed these verses:

Had the eyes sought you for a goal, And the mind doubted you and the soul, The heart would surely you recognize Even when not seen by the eyes. If people wish to see you but do not know, Your fragrance will tell them where to go.

Once he saw the Imām is leaving the court of al-Ma'mūn and riding his mule, he came close to him, greeted him and said, "O son of the messenger of Allāh! I have composed a few verses about you and would like you to hear them." He said, "Let us hear them," so he said,

Cleansed and Purified they are, When mentioned, they are sanctified, Wherever they may be, near or far; When roots and lines are identified, If not Alawides, they indeed are With nothing to boast or pride In their lineage, in their deed; For when Allāh created man and eyed You He selected and favored indeed And raised above the rest and all With the knowledge of His Qur'ān And of its verses, tall do you stand.

Al-Ridha said, "You have composed verses nobody else beat you to them before," then he asked his servant how much spending money he had with him, and the servant told him it was three hundred dinars. The Imām said, "Give it to him all," then he ordered him to hand him his mule as well.¹

1. The first is that the poet was indeed Abū Nuwas, the renown poet, but he composed them at a different time, which is quite possible since he is known to have composed verses in praise of the Imam;

2. The second is that it was said by another Abū Nuwas who was known as Abū Nuwas al-Haqq who was a follower of Imam al-Hadi *in the second se*

What ought to be verified is the claim that the "true" Abū Nuwas lived long enough to be contemporary to Imam al-Ridha المسلمة, and we have no evidence that that was the case. It is possible that he was counted among the followers of Imam al-Hadi المسلمة by someone who did not actually live during the time of the Imam المسلمة which proves the contrary; therefore, the first possibility seems to be more likely, and Allāh knows best.

¹ '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 143. Some may doubt that these verses were actually composed by Abū Nuwas since he died at least three years before Imam al-Ridha was named as the regent, for it is said that he died in 195, or in 198, whereas others put the year of his death quite differently from either. The regency event is supposed to have taken place in the year 201. If this is accepted, then he could not have been present there nor could he have composed verses on the occasion. There are two possibilities here:

As regarding Da'bal, the poet of the Ahl al-Bayt 4, I did not come across his poetry in praise of al-Ridha 4 on the occasion, but I have come across his poetry as recorded in books of history which have brought us his famous poem rhyming with the `t' in which he depicted for us the horrible tragedies from which the Ahl al-Bayt 4suffered the bitterness of injustice and oppression at the hands of their contemporary caliphs and their oppressive rulers. Da'bal seems in his poem to aim at stirring the sympathy of the nation in order to wake up the sense of loyalty to the Ahl al-Bayt 4 and to support them against their enemies who usurped their rights by his magnificent narrative style of the bloody tragedies whereby they were terrorized during various epochs of the Umayyad and Abbāside dynasties. The poem begins with:

They answered each other with an echo and sighed, Mourners in non-Arab tongued wailed and cried...

Then he explains the facts the Ahl al-Bayt A went through since the demise of the Prophet A passing by the incident of the saqifa and the nation's stance towards the caliphate then, and ending with the calamity that befell Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far A. After that he dedicates the rest of the poem to praising the Ahl al-Bayt highlighting their particular merits and qualities. Imām al-Ridha was moved particularly by two verses of the poem, and that was reflected clearly on his face, when Da'bal said,

I find others share their share, Their hands of what is theirs are bare...;

The Imām And cried and said, "You have said the truth, O Da'bal..." And Da'bal had indeed struck on the Imām's sensitive chord of the dilemma from which the Ahl al-Bayt And were suffering when he said,

When they were pulled taut, they did stretch Tense hands that couldn't their muscles touch, ... the Imām kept making a motion with his hands and repeating, "tense, indeed; they are tense..." The poem is considered to be one of the best in Arabic poetry in its ease of expression, the reality of exposition, the craftsmanship of its organization, and the excellence of its portrayal. The translator of this book has opted to include this precious jewel without his translation of it simply because it is too beautiful to translate, and he feels that readers of this book whose mother tongue is Arabic will appreciate it:

ومنـــــزل وحـــــي مقـــفـــر العرصــاتِ	مدارس أيسات خسلت مسن تلاوةً
وبالركون والتعريف والجرمرات	لآل رســـول الله بالخــيف مـن منـى
وحـــــمزة والسجــــاد ذي الثــفــــناتِ	ديــــار عــــلي والحــــسين وجـــعفر
ولم تعسف للأيسام والمسنسوات	دیسار عفاها کل جون مبادر
متمى عهمدها بالمسوم والمسلوات ؟!	قـــفا نســـأل الدار التي خف أهلها
أفــــانين فـــي الآفــاق مفترقـات ؟!	وأين الأولى شطت بهم غربة النوى
و هــــم خــــير قــــادات وخـــير حمــاة	هــــم أهــل ميـراث النبـي إذا اعتـزوا
ومضطغ ن ذو إحسنة وتسرات	ومسسا النسساس إلا حسساسد ومكذب
ويمسوم حنسيسن أسبسلوا العبرات	إذا ذكروا قتطى بسبدر وخيرر
وأخـــرى بفـــخ نالـــها صـــلواتي	قبــــور بكــــوفان وأخـــرى بطـــيبة
تضمـــنها الــرحمن فــي الغرفـات	وقبر ببغدداد لنفس زكيسة
مبالغهـــا منــي بكــنه صفــات	فأمـــا المصـــمات الــتي لست بالغـا
يـــفرج مـــنها الهـــم والكـــريات	المسمى الحمي شرحتى يبعث الله قائما
معرسهم فيهها بشط فرات	نفوس لدى النهرين من أرض كربلا
لهـــــم عـــــقرة مغـــشية الحجـــرات	تقــسمهم ريــب الزمـان كمـا تــرى
مسدى السدهر أضسناه مسن الأزمسات	سمسوى أن مسنهم بالمدينسة عمسصبة

مسن الضبع والعقبان والرخمات لهم فمسي نسواحي الأرض مختلفات مغـــاوير يخــتارون فــى السروات فسلا تصطيهم جمرة الجمرات مساع والغمرات وجــــبريل والفرقــان ذي السـورات أحسباي مساعاشوا وأهل ثقاتي عسلى كسل حسال خيرة الخيرات وزد حبـــهم يــا رب فــى حسـناتى لفك عسناة أو لحسمل ديسات وأهجمير فيمسكم أسمسرتي وبنساتي عــتيــد لأهــل الحـق غير مـوات وإنسسى لأرجسو الأمن بعد وفساتى أروح وأغـــدو دائمه الحمسسرات !! وأيسديهم مسن فيسئهم صفرات وآل زيمساد حفرات وآل رسيول الله في الفي الفي الم أكميفا ممسن الأوتمسار منقسبضات لقط ____ المسلبي إشرهم حرسسراتي يقم عمالي اسم الله والبركات ويجمسوني علمي النعمماء والنقمسات

قلیا۔۔۔۔۔ قروار سے وی بع۔۔۔ض زور لهم كل حمين نومة بمضاجع وقسد كان منهم بالحجاز وأهلها تنك بأواء السنين جوار هم إذا وردوا خميلا تشمس بالقمينا وإن فخسروا يسوما أتوا بمحمدد مسلامك في أهسل النسبي فإنهسم تخصيرتهم رشددا لامري فإنهم فيسارب زدنسى مسن يقينسى بصيسرة بنيفسى أنتسم من كهول وفتسية أحب قصى الرحم من أجل حسبكم وأكتمه حبمهم مخمصافة كمساشح لقسد حفت الأيام حولى بشرها ألسم تسسر إنسى مذ ثلاثين حجسة ف_آل رسول الله نحف جسومه_م بنات زياد فى القصور مصونة إذا وتسروا مدوا إلى أهل وترهسم فلولا الذي أرجوه في اليوم أو غد خسروج إمسام لا محسالة خارج يميرز فرينا كرل حرق وباطل

141



When Da'bal finished, al-Ridha &, according to the author of *Al-Aghani*, rewarded him with ten thousand dirhams of the ones minted with his name on them, and gave him one of his own shirts which some residents of Qum offered to buy from the poet for thirty thousand dirhams but he refused; therefore, they waited till they had a chance to take it away from him by force. He then said to them, "It is meant to be for seeking nearness to Allāh, the Exalted, and it is prohibited from you," and he swore that he would never sell such a relic except if they agreed to give him a portion of it to put in his coffin, so they gave him one sleeve which was later put inside his coffin.

He wrote his poem titled *Madarisu* $\bar{A}y\bar{a}tin$, as is said, about a garment (from the Imām) which he wore as the *ihrām* robe, and he ordered it to be put inside his coffin on his death. Da'bal was feared for his tongue, and caliphs used to dread his criticism. Ibn al-Mudabbir said, "I met Da'bal once and said to him, 'You have more guts than anyone else when you composed these verses about al-Ma'mūn:

I belong to the people whose power and might Killed your brother and honored you with your right; From its long apathy they made your status bright, So he said to me, `O Abū Ishaq! I have been carrying my cross board with me during the past forty years without finding anyone to crucify me on it!''¹

An Interesting Anecdote

One of the interesting and often narrated anecdotes says that Da'bal left Marw after Da'bal had already said his famous poem rhyming in the `t' and passed by the watering place belonging to Fawhan when highway robbers intercepted his caravan and took it all as a booty after tying its men including Da'bal. The robbers took possession of all the wares of the caravan and kept dividing it among themselves when one man, quoting Da'bal, said,

I find others share their share, Their hands of what is theirs are bare...,

Da'bal heard him and asked him, "Who said that line?" The man answered, "A man from the tribe of Khuza'a called Da'bal ibn Ali." Da'bal said, "I am Da'bal who composed that poem, and this verse is one of its verses," whereupon the man leaped and rushed to their chief who was saying his prayers on top of a hill, and he was a Shī`a. He told him what he had heard. The chief came and asked Da'bal if he was the man and Da'bal answered in the affirmative, so the man challenged him to recite the entire poem. When he did, he untied him and untied all the other men in the caravan and returned all their belongings back to them just to please Da'bal.²

This story, although we are not sure if it is true, expresses anyway the implication this verse carries.

¹ Abul-Faraj al-Isfahani, *Al-Aghāni*, Vol. 2, pp. 69-81.

² '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 264.

Opponents of the Regency Arrangement

The regency arrangement was the source of horror mixed with outrage and anger of the Abbāsides and their followers, and this became manifest by their removal of all political influence of al-Ma'mūn from Baghdad and by reneging on their pledge of allegiance to him which caused him a great deal of political disasters.

There was also a group of men among his closest courtiers and leaders who refused to endorse his decision and spoke of their disagreement with him and insisted on their disagreement till he found himself forced in the end, according to some reports, to arrest them for fear of foiling his plan. Among those arrested were three men, namely al-Jalloudi, Ali ibn Abū `Imrān, and Ibn Munis. Al-Sadūq narrates saying that they were killed after being arrested¹, although some historical facts conclude that this was not so, for both Tabari and Ibn Athīr, discussing the events of the year 205 A.H., say that al-Ma'mūn appointed Yazid ibn Isa al-Jalloudi to fight al-Zatt in Yemen², and so does al-Yaqubi.

Researching History

We find it hard to believe that the al-Jalloudi whom al-Ma'mūn killed was not the same al-Jalloudi who fought al-Zatt, and it is possible that he was not killed because of the intercession on his behalf by al-Ridha A.

It is strange that those leaders should revolt against the wish of al-Ma'mūn and insist on their rebellion and dissension to the extent that they were executed, and here we have no choice except to endorse the authenticity of this story according to the common books of criteria in understanding history. Al-Sadūq narrated the story of their execution in a way which was closer to a stage play, in which

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol 2, pp. 159-164.

² Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, p. 197.

he used precision to distribute the roles among it cast, than anything else. It is likely that Ali ibn Abū `Imrān whom al-Sadūq named among those three men was actually Abdul-Azīz ibn `Imrān who will be discussed later and who was killed with others by al-Ma'mūn after having been accused of taking part in the murder of al-Fadl ibn Sahl.

Silent Dissent

There were other elements of dissent who did not relish the nomination of the Imām A as the successor and to the possibility of taking caliphate out of the Abbāsides, but they submitted to reality while hiding ill intentions just to avoid a clash with the government in which they are not strong enough to oppose its will. But they could not keep it to themselves for too long; instead, they expressed the bitterness they felt towards such an "irresponsible" act, according to their way of thinking, of the caliph.

Ishaq ibn Mūsa ibn Isa ibn Mūsa accompanied a group of people for the *hajj* where he prayed for al-Ma'mūn and for his successor Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha A, whereupon he was challenged by Hamdawayhi ibn Ali ibn Isa ibn Mūsa ibn Isa ibn Mahan who leaped at him and called for a black (Abbāside color) robe to wear, and when he could not find one, he took a black flag and wrapped himself in it saying: "O people! I have now conveyed to you what I was ordered to convey, and I do not recognize anyone other than the commander of the faithful and al-Fadl ibn Sahl," then he descended.¹

This incident leads us to believe that there was a silent underground opposition which did not wish to enter into a struggle to define its position regarding the government, in addition to the opposition which had already and publicly taken a stance contrary to the will of the government as had happened in Baghdad and elsewhere.

At any rate, those who rejected the regency arrangement did not realize what prompted al-Ma'mūn to bring it about during those

¹ *Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 44.

shaky political circumstances which the Abbāside government lived, and al-Ma'mūn was not naive enough to reveal to these parties the secret which he had very well kept to himself till he reached the final destination point of the plan he had planned.

Eid Prayers

One of the manifestations which was not destined to finalize of the regency celebration was the Eid prayers which al-Ma'mūn insisted that the Imām All should conduct in person because he himself had caught a very bad cold, or he may have had another excuse. Al-Irshād quotes Ali ibn Ibrahim who in turn quotes Yāsir the servant and al-Rayyan ibn al-Salt saying that when the Eid approached, and al-Ridha had already been named as the caliph's successor, al-Ma'mūn invited him to ride to the place where the occasion was to be celebrated and to say the prayers and deliver the sermon, and al-Ridha sent him a word saying, "You know what terms exist between both of us; so, please exempt me from conducting the prayers to people." Al-Ma'mūn answered saying, "My intention is that people's hearts must rest at peace regarding you and they should come to know your excellences."

Messengers kept going between both men carrying messages and when al-Ma'mūn insisted on his suggestion, he sent him a message saying, "If you exempt me, I would appreciate it, and if you do not, I shall come out just as the Messenger of Allāh and the Commander of the Faithful Ali ibn Abū Tālib and the Commander of the Faithful Ali ibn Abū Tālib and the ordered al-Ma'mūn said, "Come out however you please," and he ordered the leaders and chamberlains and the public to go early to al-Ridha's house. People waited to see Abul-Hassan al-Ridha in the alleys and on rooftops, and women and children too gathered waiting for him to come out.

The army commanders and their troops stood guard at his door mounted on their horses till the sun started rising. Abul-Hassan washed, put on his outside clothes and wore a turban made of cotton, leaving a portion of it drape down on his chest and a small portion of it between his shoulders. He rubbed his hands with some perfume and took in his hand a cane and told his servants to do likewise. So they all came out, and he was barefoot, and he raised his trousers up to half the leg and his clothes were hanging loosely on him. He walked for a short while, raised his head above and made the *takbir* and his servants did likewise.

Then he walked till he reached his doorstep. When the leaders and troops saw him looking like that, they all alighted in the speed of lightning, so much so that lucky was the one among them who happened to have a knife to cut the leather stirrups so that he could jump faster than others, take his sandals off and remain barefoot just as the Imām had done. Al-Ridha made *takbir* again, and everyone else did likewise, so much so that it seemed to everyone as if the sky and the walls echoed with him, and Marw was shaken with the noise of weeping and hassle when its residents saw Abul-Hassan and heard him say *Allāhu Akbar! Allāhu Akbar! Allāhu Akbar!*...

Sending Imām Back

Al-Ma'mūn came to know about all of that. Al-Fadl ibn Sahl Dhul-Riyasatayn said to him, "O Commander of the faithful! If al-Ridha and reaches the mosque in such a condition, people will be fascinated by him and we all will have to fear for our lives; so, send him a messenger and tell him to go back." Al-Ma'mūn sent him a message saying, "We have over-burdened you and wore you out, and we do not wish that you should suffer any hardship on our account; so, go back home, and let people say their prayers behind whoever they have been praying." Abul-Hassan, therefore, asked for his sandals back, put them on and went back. People on that day differed regarding their prayers, and he did not participate in their prayers.

Analyzing Imām's Handling of Eid Prayers

Thus did the Imām & desire to give the Eid prayers their great spiritual meaning and separate them from the fake appearances which were attached to them by ruling caliphs who were using them to make a display of the power they commanded and to secure the

sense of awe and greatness in the minds of the public. Such a splendid show whereby the Imām it it is tried to bring the legislative system back to its pristine genuineness was something with which the public were not familiar at all, and it was a magnificent surprise that the emotions of the masses were amalgamated with the Imām's position which was rebellious in nature against the traditions followed by the caliphs on such occasions.

People lived during those moments a supreme spiritual outburst which deepened within their souls the sense of belief and distanced them from artificial and fake appearances. Such an objective stance the Imām is took was an open invitation to the nation to reevaluate the ruling apparatus that played havoc with their lives and properties, and inspire to them to see how fake the government apparatus was and how distant from the reality of the Islamic message. This is why al-Fadl was swift to warn al-Ma'mūn about the embarrassment of the situation and alert him against people falling in love with the Imām is and turning in hatred against the government if he did not send the Imām is back. Al-Ma'mūn was moved by al-Fadl's warning; therefore, he had to send someone to ask the Imām is to go back home.

Some of Imām's Da`wa Methods

The Imām And his own particular method in promoting the dawah, for he took advantage of some exciting situations in order to open people's eyes to see how corrupt the government and its ruling system was, having no freedom of movement due to the restrictions al-Ma'mūn and his minister al-Fadl ibn Sahl had enforced on him of strict surveillance over all his actions and speeches.

Among such situations which were dictated by the nature of his mission was his conditional acceptance of the regency that he would not have to issue orders nor cancel the orders of others, that he would not depose or nominate anyone, nor have anything to do with the state affairs. All in all, this indicates that he did not feel that the government was legitimate enough for him to cooperate with and which would raise some questions by people around him.



A final note. This is the story of the regency issue. I have tried while writing it to be faithful to history in discussing its complexities and developments without having any goal except to clear the Imām and of the accusations against him which may still be raised by some people who have a particular way of understanding history within

the frameworks of texts without examining the main subject-matters while studying history. These include: the evaluation of the general circumstances, the political impacts which stamp the nature of a government, the social pressure which may have something to do with defining some situations and taking a few steps dictated by the necessity of coping with a government. How nice it would be if the long story of history were researched on the basis of analyzing the situations and evaluating the circumstances! It is only then that the cloud would be removed from a great deal of scenes and pictures, and we can be more realistic in our judgment of events.

Imām's Role in Eliminating al-Fadl ibn Sahl

Al-Ma'mūn granted al-Fadl the nucleus of power and his complete personal confidence when he permitted him to fare with all government issues, vesting upon him the responsibility of all state affairs without doubting even a little bit his loyalty and readiness to consume himself while safeguarding him and his throne.

Al-Fadl, on the other hand, made very good use of that confidence and generous award for the enhancement of his own status. He took hold of the reins of government and surrounded al-Ma'mūn with a curtain of deception, completely isolating him from the reality of the general political situation, acting on his own according to the dictates of his own interest as an absolute ruler single-handedly issuing decisions suitable to strengthen his own position.

Al-Fadl Controls Government

With the talent of cunning and conniving, al-Fadl was able to control the sentiments of the leaders and heads who made up the governing apparatus, forcing upon them his own power and awe without anyone being able to go beyond the limits al-Fadl had defined for him, for the price would then be the loss of his job and maybe his life as well. The only person whom he could not control nor influence was Imām al-Ridha who was closely watching the suspicious movements of al-Fadl, trying from a distance to warn al-Ma'mūn against the sure danger awaiting him due to the actions of al-Fadl and his supporters, but al-Ma'mūn did not want to show any sign of mistrust of the man who saved his power and returned his usurped throne to him after the winds of dissension emanating from Baghdad almost eliminated him and his government.

Al-Fadl Tests al-Ma'mūn's Attitude Towards Him

Al-Fadl was not completely unaware of the secret warnings to al-Ma'mūn regarding his suspicious movements and what political gains he aspired to achieve in order to satisfy his aspirations and ambitions for which he had prepared plans with sure results.

Al-Fadl may have been contented with the strength of his own position and the invulnerability of the plans he had prepared to secure the safety of his status, without imagining that al-Ma'mūn might one day consider eliminating him. In Khurasan, he controlled all the centers of power by winning the support of the leaders and chiefs there. In Iraq, he was able through his cunning to depose Tāhir ibn al-Hussain from the post of leadership after he had subdued Baghdad to his control when al-Ma'mūn instructed al-Fadl to depose Tāhir and banish him to Riqqa and install his own brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl in his place, and al-Ma'mūn immediately responded favorably to that.

Such a swift positive response from al-Ma'mūn was a clear signal to al-Fadl that he was the only man who monopolized control over the center of power and who could control al-Ma'mūn's mind regarding how to run the government, and that the whisperings which started being circulated inside closed halls suggesting a change in al-Ma'mūn's heart towards al-Fadl were completely far away from the truth.

Ambiguity of al-Ma'mūn's Handling of al-Fadl

We cannot understand the secret in the continuation of such a loose stance of al-Ma'mūn towards al-Fadl and whether it was due to a secret plan al-Ma'mūn had prepared to trap al-Fadl and get rid of him after going beyond reasonable limits in his control over the running of the general administration of the government. Was that the outcome of the element of trust in al-Fadl's actions and the complete confidence in his loyalty after all the sacrifices he had offered in order to bring authority back to him?

In fact, al-Ma'mūns's political insight and genius, and his alert awareness of events, make us doubt the second portion of this rhetorical question, for al-Ma'mūn was not a naive person who tried hard to freeze himself and practically isolate himself from government, while his minister had a free hand to do whatever he wished and whatever his own ambitions dictated to him.

Elimination of Harthamah

No matter what the reason was, there are historical evidences asserting to us the fact that al-Ma'mūn was not reserved in adopting some suggestions inspired by al-Fadl. For example, Harthamah was one of the leaders who did a very good job in creating a military atmosphere conducive to al-Ma'mūn's government and in securing its foundations.

At the same time, he was one of those who were critical of the policies of al-Fadl and his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl. Like other leaders, he did not appreciate such an extravagant norm of conduct adopted by al-Hassan ibn Sahl in his dealing with other leaders and chiefs and, in his view, that was according to instructions from his brother al-Fadl and to a plan agreed upon by both of them. For this reason, he decided to speak his mind to al-Ma'mūn and to acquaint him with the disturbing situation clouding the government and with the failure of the extravagant policy adopted by al-Fadl and his brother.

Al-Fadl Instigates Others Against Harthamah

Al-Fadl, possibly because of his intelligence and cunning, sensed the intriguing intentions of Harthamah and that he was determined to incite the caliph against him and his brother, or maybe he came to know about that from his own watchdogs and informants whom he chose to monitor the movements of the leaders and chiefs and to inform him of their news; after all, it was only natural that al-Fadl should have an intelligence system to guarantee internal security. The result is that in order to foil the man's attempt, al-Fadl asked al-Ma'mūn to order Harthamah to go to Syria and Hijāz, but Harthamah was more stubborn than al-Fadl had expected. Ibn Khaldūn narrates the following in his *Tarikh*:

"Having finished with Abul-Saraya, Harthamah returned, and al-Hassan ibn Sahl was in Madain and he did not go to visit him there. He went from 'Aqr Qoob to Nahrawan heading towards Khurasan just to be faced with a barrage of letters from al-Ma'mūn ordering him to go to Syria and Hijāz, but he insisted instead on meeting him, remembering how he used to provide him and his father with counsel, with the objective to acquaint him with the schemes of al-Fadl ibn Sahl who was deliberately hiding news from him, about the worry of the public because of that, and because of his extravagance, and also about his stay in Khurasan. Al-Fadl came to know about that, and he incited al-Ma'mūn about him, claiming that the man had given a post to Abul-Saraya because he was among his soldiers, and that he had deliberately gone against his instructions expressed in the letters he had sent him. To forgive him, al-Fadl went on, would be to encourage others to do likewise.

Al-Ma'mūn became angry and waited to see him. When he reached Marw, he ordered the drums to be beaten so that nobody could hide the news of his arrival from al-Ma'mūn. When al-Ma'mūn inquired about the beating of those drums, he was told that Harthamah had arrived roaring and snarling, so he ordered him to see him at his court. Al-Ma'mūn said to him, `Harthamah...! You have antagonized the Alawides! By the life of Abul-Saraya, had it been up to you to annihilate all of them, you would have done just that.' When he

started to apologize, he was not given a moment to say anything; instead, al-Ma'mūn ordered him to be kicked in the stomach, to have his nose cut, and to be dragged to prison where he sent someone to kill him."¹

Analysis of Harthamah's Stance

We do not claim that Harthamah was a loyalist, and that he was indeed trying to save the government from collapsing by inciting against al-Fadl and his brother. His motive, rather, may have been the wave of terror among the leaders and chiefs regarding the horrible fate which threatened their positions and influence as a result of deposing Tāhir ibn al-Hussain and excluding him from prominent government positions and the appointment of al-Hassan ibn Sahl on the affairs of Iraq, according to the suggestion of al-Fadl to al-Ma'mūn. That provided us with an accurate specimen of the selfish nature of al-Fadl's policy which he used to apply towards those who showed strength in their military or political stances so that both he and his brother would remain the stronger pole round which the government revolved.

Harthamah aimed by his incitement to protect his position which he rightfully deserved due to his sincere services to the government, but al-Fadl was successful in instigating al-Ma'mūn against him before he arrived there, and the rest is what you have just heard.

Leaders Move to Eliminate al-Fadl

Harthamah's defeat before al-Fadl was a strong factor behind a swift move undertaken by the leaders who were expecting for themselves a fate similar to that of Harthamah and Tāhir ibn al-Hussain, but none of them alone possessed enough courage to disclose this dangerous situation the state was going through to al-Ma'mūn due to al-Fadl's behavior.

¹ Ibn Khaldūn, Vol. 3, p. 245.

Imām as Savior

The only hope those leaders had had to save the deteriorating situation was to request Imām al-Ridha to disclose the reality of the situation to al-Ma'mūn since he was the only one who could not be harmed by al-Fadl nor could anyone incite al-Ma'mūn against him. Ibn Khaldūn writes the following:

"When these discords took place in Iraq because of al-Hassan ibn Sahl, and due to people's resentment of his and his brother's excessive influence over al-Ma'mūn, then the nomination of Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha and the transfer of the caliphate from the Abbāsides, al-Fadl ibn Sahl was concealing all of that from al-Ma'mūn, and he was going to extremes in such concealment, for fear al-Ma'mūn might change his heart about him and his brother.

"When Harthamah came, he knew that he was going to tell al-Ma'mūn about all of that, and that al-Ma'mūn trusted the advice of Harthamah; so, he perfected his incitement against him with al-Ma'mūn till he made him change his mind about the man and kill him, and he did not even listen to what he wanted to say; therefore, the displeasure of the Shī`as there as well as of the residents of Baghdad increased against him, and dissensions became widespread.

"The commanders of al-Ma'mūn's army started talking about it, but they could not inform him of it, so they approached Ali al-Ridha and asked him to convey the matter to al-Ma'mūn. And so it was. He informed him of the rioting and killing in Iraq and that people criticized him for the favorite status of al-Fadl and al-Hassan, and for his (al-Ridha's) nomination. Al-Ma'mūn asked, `Who else besides you knows all of that?' He said, `Yahya ibn Ma'ad, Abdul-Azīz ibn `Imrān and other prominent army leaders.' So he called them to him, and they did not reveal anything except after he had pledged for them their own security, and they told him exactly what al-Ridha Al-Ridha had already told him."¹

¹ Ibn Khaldūn, Vol. 3, p. 249.

Tabari provides us with a clear and more precise picture of Imām al-Ridha's situation; he says this:

"It was rumored that Ali ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far ibn Muhammed the Alawide told al-Ma'mūn about the dissension and inter-killing among people, that since the assassination of his brother, al-Fadl was concealing the news from him, that his own family and the public criticized him for certain reasons and said he was a bewildered madman, and that since they saw that he was doing all of that, they swore the oath of allegiance to his uncle Ibrahim ibn al-Mahdi as the caliph.

"Al-Ma'mūn said, `They did not swear the oath of allegiance to him; rather, they accepted him as a governor ruling them in the way al-Fadl had instructed him.' He informed him that al-Fadl had indeed lied to him and that he cheated him as well, adding, `The war between Ibrahim and al-Hassan ibn Sahl is raging; people criticize him for the status you gave him (al-Fadl) and his brother, and they criticize your nomination of myself as your successor.' He asked, `Who else in my army is aware of that?' He said, `Yahya ibn Ma'ad, Abdul-Azīz ibn `Imrān, and a number of prominent military commanders.' So he called them to his court, and they were Yahya ibn Ma'ad, Abdul-Azīz ibn `Imrān and Mūsa and Ali ibn Abū Sa'id who was son of al-Fadl's sister, and Khalaf the Egyptian, and he asked them about what he had heard, but they refused to tell him anything unless he guaranteed their safety against the threat revenge of al-Fadl ibn Sahl. He guaranteed that for them, and he wrote each one of them a statement in his own handwriting to that effect.

"Then they told him about the discords among his subjects, about the deliberate misinformation he heard from al-Fadl regarding Harthamah, and that $T\bar{a}hir$ ibn al-Hussain had done an excellent job serving him and opened many lands to his government and strengthened his caliphate, and when he accomplished all of that, he was rewarded by banishment to Riqqa where he was not permitted to receive funds from anyone, till his authority was weakened and his troops mutinied, that had his caliphate been in Baghdad, he would have had a better control and nobody would have dared to mislead him as al-Hassan ibn Sahl had, that the land from one end to the

other was shaking under his feet, that $T\bar{a}hir$ ibn al-Hussain had been forgotten that year since the murder of Muhammed in Riqqa without being utilized in these wars while someone who was a lot less qualified was in charge..."¹

Al-Ma'mūn Convinced of the Gravity of the Situation

The picture now was turned upside down in the eyes of al-Ma'mūn, but he did not try to change his conduct with al-Fadl because the latter was in charge of the government base in both Khurasan and Baghdad. In Khurasan, the psychological war which he waged by deposing Tāhir ibn al-Hussain and by having Harthamah murdered quenched the desire among the leaders and chiefs for mutiny, pushing them to yield to his wishes and expectations after having felt that al-Ma'mūn represented no more than a magic wand in the hands of al-Fadl. As regarding Baghdad, it was in the grip of his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl who was considered the right hand of al-Fadl and the big stick whereby he threatened al-Ma'mūn.

Al-Fadl Seeks Revenge Against Instigators

As regarding those men who exposed to al-Ma'mūn the reality of al-Fadl's conduct and the dangers it implied, they were terrified when al-Fadl tore down the assurances of and were written by al-Ma'mūn guaranteeing their safety against his wrath and revenge upon coming to know about their incitement and their support of what Imām al-Ridha Alba had said about him. Tabari says:

"When that became certain to al-Ma'mūn, he ordered preparations to go to Baghdad, and when al-Fadl ibn Sahl came to know about those preparations, he came to know only about some of them, so he interrogated them and even whipped and jailed some of them and pulled the hair out of the beards of others, so Ali ibn Mūsa came to his court and told him what had happened to those men and

¹ Tabari, *Tārīkh*, Vol. 8, p. 564.

reminded him of his assurances to them, and he answered him by saying that he was only tolerating."¹

This historical text clearly tells us about the extent to which al-Ma'mūn went in avoiding a headlong collision with al-Fadl or letting him know that anyone had incited him against al-Fadl, especially since he came to know that he was harming the leaders who were pressured by him to speak the truth about al-Fadl, giving them written assurances that al-Fadl would not harm them. This text also tells us that al-Ma'mūn was the one who planned the assassination of al-Fadl which took place later as some assassins admitted to al-Ma'mūn face to face.

Al-Ma'mūn Pretends to be a Star Gazer

It is interesting that chance should play a major role in the execution of al-Ma'mūn's plan to eliminate al-Fadl, and it may even have been a deliberate "chance" arranged by al-Ma'mūn himself, and we do not think that is unlikely.

While on his way to Baghdad, al-Fadl, who was in the company of al-Ma'mūn, received a letter from his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl in which he said, "I have looked in the changing of this year according to the calculation of the stars and I found out that you will in such and such month, on a Wednesday, taste the pain of red-hot iron and of the burning fire, and I am of the view that you should today go in the company of al-Ridha and the commander of the faithful to the bath-house to take a bath and then pour blood over your body so that the ill luck of this omen leaves you." Al-Fadl, therefore, sent a letter to al-Ma'mūn asking him to go with him to the bath-house, and to request Abul-Hassan is to join them too.

¹ Tabari, Vol. 8, p. 565.



Tomb of Commander of the Faithful Ali 🕮 in al-Najaf al-Ashraf

Imām Refuses to Go to the Bath-House, Issues a Warning

Al-Ma'mūn wrote a letter in that meaning to al-Ridha Al-Ma'mūn wrote him back saying that he would not enter the bath-house the next day, nor would he recommend that the commander of the faithful should enter it either, nor even al-Fadl. But al-Ma'mūn repeated his request twice, and Abul-Hassan wrote him again saying, "I shall not enter the bath-house tomorrow for I saw in a vision the Messenger of Allāh is last night telling me not to enter the bath-house tomorrow; therefore, I do not advise the commander of the faithful nor al-Fadl to enter the bath-house tomorrow," whereupon al-Ma'mūn wrote him saying, "You have, master, said the truth, and so has the Messenger of Allāh is is subtracted." I shall not enter the bath-house tomorrow, and al-Fadl knows best what he does..."

Al-Fadl is Murdered

Finally, al-Fadl entered the bath-house just to be received by the swords of the assassins as the letter he had received from his brother al-Hassan ibn Sahl had predicted.

We do not think it is unlikely that that letter was prepared by al-Ma'mūn imitating the style of the man's brother, al-Hassan, in order to avoid being accused of murdering al-Fadl. It is also possible that al-Ma'mūn wished to get rid of both al-Fadl and Imām al-Ridha by that method of mysterious assassination, but the Imām was alert in the face of al-Ma'mūn's cunning and scheming and he resisted the insistence of al-Ma'mūn in entering the bath-house with him and with al-Fadl by tact and caution. The last paragraph of the anecdote tells us clearly that the letter was a plot by al-Ma'mūn to kill both al-Fadl and the Imām wa;; otherwise, why did al-Ma'mūn abstain from warning al-Fadl against entering the bath-house although the Imām was had asked him to do just that?

¹*Al-Kāfi*, Vol. 1, p. 491, and *Al-Irshād*, p. 294.

Assasins are Close Friends of al-Ma'mūn

What provides evidence is the fact that those who killed al-Fadl were among the closest courtiers and train of al-Ma'mūn and, according to one story, they later on faced al-Ma'mūn with their accusation that he was the one who asked them to do it. Al-Tabari says:

"When he reached Sarkhas, a group of men assaulted al-Fadl ibn Sahl at the bath-house and struck him with their swords till he was dead, and that was on a Friday two nights before the end of Sha'ban in the year 202 A.H. They were arrested and it became clear that those who assassinated al-Fadl were among al-Ma'mūn's closest courtiers and they were four in number: Ghalib al-Mas'oodi the black man, Qistantine (Constantine) the Roman, Faraj al-Daylami, and Muaffaq of Sicily; they killed him and he was sixty years old and they ran away. Al-Ma'mūn posted a reward of ten thousand dinars for anyone who would bring them to him, and they were brought to him by al-Abbās ibn Haitham ibn Bazar-Jamhar al-Daynuri, and they said to al-Ma'mūn, `But **you** ordered us to kill him!' He ordered them to be killed.

It is also said that when those who killed al-Fadl were arrested, al-Ma'mūn interrogated them, and some of them said that Ali ibn Abū Sa'id the son of al-Fadl's sister had dispatched them, while others among them denied that, and he ordered their execution. After that he ordered Abdul-Aiz ibn 'Imrān, Ali, Mūsa, and Khalaf, to be brought to him, and he interrogated them. They denied having any knowledge of the matter, but he did not believe them and ordered their execution too, sending their heads to al-Hassan ibn Sahl in Wasit as a trophy and informing him about his own pain because of the tragedy of the murder of al-Fadl and that he appointed him in his place."¹

¹ Tabari, *Tārīkh*, Vol. 8, p. 565. Ibn Khaldūn mentions a similar story on p. 250, Vol. 3, of his work.

Thus did al-Ma'mūn get rid of the strongest power base within his government which threatened his authority and his fate, leaving only one obstacle in his way to guarantee to uproot the rebellion in Baghdad by dealing with its root causes which included the presence of Imām al-Ridha who, according to the Abbāsides, was a difficult knot they could not be loyal to al-Ma'mūn except if he untied it, for its presence meant the end of the Abbāside rule and the beginning of the Alawide rule.

Imām's Motives for Causing the Elimination of al-Fadl

The reason which caused the Imām A to involve himself in the horribly violent struggle which was raging between al-Fadl and the army commanders was the desire to safeguard the strength of the then Islamic entity and to distance it from the elements of disintegration and collapse which might cause its outside enemy to consider assaulting it and might push him to conduct hot adventures whose dear price would be paid by the Muslims.

Through his far sight, the Imām A saw that al-Fadl's un-loyal policy would certainly cause something like that in addition to what was being committed of iniquities, oppression and transgression from whose perils the Muslims were suffering, while the Imām A viewed himself as being responsible to do something in the face of such an irresponsible behavior. There was no method whereby the Imām A could have limited such conduct except by acquainting al-Ma'mūn with the situation as it actually was and to uncover for him al-Fadl's cheating card.

The Imām A had made that clear for us in a discussion he made with al-Ma'mūn in which he said, "O commander of the faithful! Fear Allāh in your treatment of Muhammed's nation. Allāh did not grant you such government and preferred you over others for it so that you might ignore the rights of the Muslims and hand such a responsibility over to someone else who would rule them contrary to what Allāh has ordained..."¹

¹ *Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 6, p. 159.



The Imām was not concerned about a status or a post as much as he was concerned about maintaining the unity of the Muslims, about their strength and their collective power before the enemy which watched them within or without their ranks, as much as he was concerned about promoting social justice among the circles of the Muslims and lifting the nightmare of oppression from them.

For these reasons, we find him suggesting to al-Ma'mūn that it was necessary to contain and put an end to dissensions, and that that would be possible only by dealing with their causes among which his own regency which was not in the best interest of the government, or that the causes which had necessitated them may have served their purpose already, for the post did not mean anything to the Imām AMA as long as it collided with the supreme Islamic interest.

From here, we can see the Imām is refusing the principle of sharing the responsibilities of the government upon becoming the

regent, but he did not refuse to be an advisor counseling from a distance. That was only because he did not want to have a share in bearing the burdens of the oppression and the sins which he was not going to accept to be committed in his name as a member of the ruling system. But he was not unable of carrying the responsibility of offering advice and counsel when doing so would result in removing oppression and eliminating the danger of weakening the Muslims or disuniting them.

All of this did not contradict the Imām's attitude regarding the illegitimacy of the government because of its being based on the usurpation of authority from its rightful owners, for the issue in the eyes of the Imām and the safeguarding of the unity of the Muslims in the face of the evils of adventurers and grudging people. This is what distinguishes the Imām from others. He could not possibly sacrifice the interest of Islam in order to maintain a post of influence. During various epochs, the Imāms put up with their contemporary governments despite their belief in their illegitimacy only for the sake of looking after and maintaining the interests of the Muslims.

The Tragic Ending

It was not politically feasible for al-Ma'mūn to reach Baghdad accompanied by Imām al-Ridha , for that would stir the winds of dissension against him and he might not be strong enough to withstand them. From this standpoint, our belief that al-Ma'mūn was the one who plotted to end the life of the Imām , by giving him poisoned grapes is strengthened, and the historical environment at the time helps us confirm this belief even when Ibn al-Athīr, in his *Tarikh*, thinks that that was not possible. Prominent scholars and historians such as Shaikh al-Mufīd and others have also doubted it, while others such as Sayyid ibn Tawoos, Sibt ibn al-Jawzi, and al-Arbili in *Kashf al-Ghumma*, have all dismissed it outright. The latter strongly defended his view, but it was nevertheless no more than a simplistic and superficial defense. Al-Ma'mūn's letter to the Abbāsides and the residents of Baghdad, which he wrote after the

demise of Imām al-Ridha A, gives such an impression. "He wrote the Abbāsides and their supporters and to the people of Baghdad informing them of the death of Ali ibn Mūsa and that they had resented his nomination of him as his successor, asking them now to go back to their loyalty to him."¹

This may be understood as a clear admission that the death of the Imām was not natural during those circumstances, and the text Ibn Khaldūn provides in expressing the contents of this letter provides even clearer clues to accusing al-Ma'mūn of murdering him; he says in his *Tarikh*:

"... And al-Ma'mūn sent messages to al-Hassan ibn Sahl, to the people of Baghdad, and to his supporters apologizing for naming him his regent and inviting them to go back to his loyalty."²

What can be understood regarding al-Ma'mūn's regret and realization of his mistake regarding the regency arrangement is that such regret is meaningless if it had happened after the Imām's death; rather, it must have occurred prior to that, so he paved the way to correct it by assassinating the Imām in order to please the Abbāsides, their supporters, and the people of Baghdad. If we are to stay alone with just the political circumstances through which al-Ma'mūn was living during that shaky period of his reign, overlooking the historical texts whose contexts lead us to such a conclusion, we would still be able to point the finger to al-Ma'mūn regarding the crime of assassinating Imām al-Ridha without being biased to any group or prejudiced against the accused.

Al-Sadūq narrates saying, "While al-Ridha was breathing his last, al-Ma'mūn said to him, `By Allāh! I do not know which of the two calamities is greater: losing you and parting from you, or people's accusation that I assassinated you..."³

¹ Tabari, Vol. 8, p. 558, "Events of the Year 203 A.H. (819 A.D.)".

² Ibn Khaldūn, Vol. 3, p. 250.

³ '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 242.
In another narrative by Abul-Faraj al-Asbahāni, al-Ma'mūn said to him, "It is very hard for me to live to see you die, and there was some hope hinging upon your stay, yet even harder for me than that is that people say I have made you drink poison, and Allāh knows that I am innocent of that."¹

This exciting situation of al-Ma'mūn discloses the fact that the accusation of his own murder of the Imām was the subject of argument, maybe even of conviction, even then, for al-Ma'mūn asserts people's accusation of him and he tries to extract an admission from the Imām will clearing him of it, as Abul-Faraj mentions.

Simplistic Justification of al-Ma'mūn's Situation

It is interesting how some people find it hard to believe that al-Ma'mūn would assassinate the Imām is simply because of all the grief, crying, abstention from eating and drinking, which he feigned to show his distress at the Imām's death, as if they expected al-Ma'mūn to show his happiness and excitement at his death in order to give credibility to the accusation others concealed. But the excuse of these folks is their superficiality in understanding history, and their short-sightedness.

How Imām was Murdered

Stories regarding the method al-Ma'mūn employed to kill Imām al-Ridha Alare abundant. Abul-Faraj and al-Mufīd say that he killed him by poisoned pomegranate juice and poisoned grape juice. In his *Al-Irshād*, al-Mufīd quotes Abdullāh ibn Bashir saying: "Al-Ma'mūn ordered me to let my nails grow as long as they could without letting anyone notice that; so I did, then he ordered to see me and he gave me something which looked like tamarind and said, `Squeeze this with both your hands,' and I did. Then he stood up, left

¹ Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn, p. 380.

me and went to see al-Ridha And said to him, `How are you?' He answered, `I hope I am alright.' He said, `I, too, by the Grace of Allāh, am alright; did any well-wisher visit you today?' He answered in the negative, so al-Ma'mūn became angry and called upon his servants to come, then he ordered one of them to immediately take the pomegranate juice to him, adding, `... for he cannot do without it.' Then he called me to him and said, `Squeeze it with your own hands,' and so I did. Then al-Ma'mūn handed the juice to al-Ridha in person, and that was the reason for his death for he stayed only two days before he And the said.'''

Abul-Salt al-Harawi is quoted saying, "I entered the house of al-Ridha Alfarawi after al-Ma'mūn had already left and he said to me, `O Abul-Salt! They have done it...!' and he kept unifying and praising Allāh." Muhammed ibn al-Jahm is quoted saying, "Al-Ridha used to love grapes. Some grapes were said to be prepared for him; needles were pierced inside them at their very tips and were kept like that for several days. Then the needles were taken out, and they were brought to him and he ate some of them and fell into the sickness we have mentioned about him. The grapes killed him, and it was said that that was one of the most effective methods of poisoning."¹

Regardless of the method of assassination, what seems to be acceptable, having examined all texts and the historical background of the political circumstances at that time, al-Ma'mūn was indeed the one who killed Imām al-Ridha , and we do not have the slightest doubt or hesitation about that.

"His death occurred at Tūs in a village called Sanabad, of the Nooqan area, and he was buried at the house of Hameed ibn Tahtaba under the dome where Haroun al-Rashīd had been buried, and he was buried beside him facing the *qibla*."²

¹ *Al-Irshād*, p. 297. A similar narrative is mentioned in *Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn*, pp. 377-378.

² '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 1, p. 18.

"When al-Ridha Aid died, al-Ma'mūn did not disclose it when it happened, leaving him dead for one day and one night, then he called for Muhammed ibn Ja'far ibn Muhammed and a group of descendants of Abū Tālib. When they were present, he showed him to them; his corpse looked alright; then he started weeping and addressed the corpse saying, `O Brother! It is indeed very hard for me to see you in such a condition, and I was hoping to go before you, but Allāh insisted on carrying out His decree,' and he showed a great deal of agony and grief and went out carrying the coffin with others till he reached the place where it is now buried..."¹

"... So al-Ma'mūn was present there before the grave was dug, and he ordered his grave to be dug beside that of his father, then he approached us and said, `The person inside this coffin told me that when his grave is dug, water and fish will appear underneath; so, dig...' They dug. When they finished digging, a spring of water appeared, and fish appeared in it, then the water dissipated, and al-Ridha &, peace with him, was then buried."²

Imām Eulogized

When al-Ridha Add died, poets composed eulogies and mourned in him the hope that entertained the conscience of the nation that one day he would be the caliph so that equity might restore its shining light after being put out by the caliphs who employed cheating and deception as their methods to mislead and confuse the nation. When they set the limits of conduct for others, they themselves at the same time trampled upon them by committing every act prohibited by Allāh in His Book and by His Prophet Allāh, far from the eyes of the people, and maybe even in public. Among those who eulogized him was Da'bal ibn Ali al-Khuzā'i, the renown poet of the Ahl al-Bayt and their advocate. He composed many eulogies about Imām al-Ridha Add. Among them is what Abul-Faraj quotes:

¹ Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn, p. 378.

² *Ibid.*, p. 380.

"Ali ibn Sulaymān al-Akhfash recited verses for me by Da'bal ibn Ali al-Khuzā`i in which he mentioned al-Ridha and the poison he was given and mourning one of his sons and chastising the Abbāside caliphs:

Unwillingly did you part with Ahmad, and the earth Engulfed a building, sublime and dignified, You housed him in a place mean in wares And I against my wish compromised, A fugitive just for loving him... Had I not been consoled by the Prophet And by his near in kin, I would have Poured my tears for him abundantly; I loved myself, but I loved even more The family of Muhammed whose love resides In my heart, living with me, being in me. The Prophet's legacy availed them naught, For Death in it with them has a share, And a share for the hope for death... Hunted and pursued for many a year By foxes from Umayya, time and again. Banu Abbās played havoc with the creed, Reaping oppression, miserliness and greed. Named `Rashīd' who was never to wisdom keen, Named this `Ma'mūn' and named that `Amīn'! Never did I accept them to be for Wisdom a name, but for guidance a shame. Nor to their trusts were they ever true, Their `Rashīd' is misguided and his sons One with sins more than the other's impudence. O grave in the foreign land of $T\bar{u}s!$ Mourned are you by caravans shunning daylight... I am in doubt... Should I offer a drink Of water to one, so I remember you and cry? Or is in the cup my remedy so I die? Either I meant, when I say a drink, If it is death, then let it be swift. How marvelous they call you Pleased! For they never made your life eased.

Is it odd when rogues distort the light Of Allāh's Creed, though it is bright? Your favors miracles made for them and me, But who is among them that can ever see?"

Thus does Da'bal expose in these verses the memories of horrible tragedies to which Ahl al-Bayt a were exposed, and the woes they suffered from at the hands of the governments of both Umayyads and Abbāsides, chastising al-Rashīd and both his sons, then going after that to eulogize Imām al-Ridha in a style which shows genuine distress and agony, including the same accusation that al-Ma'mūn had murdered him.

Among others who eulogized him was Amr al-Salami who says in his eulogy:

O you, caravan singer, singing at the reins! Listen, and let others tomorrow listen to thee... Recite Salam on a grave at Tūs and do not *Recite Salam or wish well the people of Tūs.* Terror did the hearts of Muslims fill, And fear of Iblis now has hatched at will, For silence now is the best man that lived So, what a loss, and what a loser! Should Death come to rule the throne. He will face men with faces of stone. Away with Tūs for never were its homes Telling of misery to come and to be A wedding for the dead, not a life for the doer. *How long the flute, how merry the wedding!* Fates reached him with the claws. While troops throng and hard to count Death found the most gentle cub in his den, And death meets the father of cubs in the den. Still deriving light from his father, *Reaching the Prophet, light without fire.* In soil their branches stood tall and high Of lofty trunk, in the King's land thrives.

Branches stand when roots are firm And the world by sure faith lives. No day is more fit for grief *For beating, for tearing the sleeve* For wounding cheeks, for cutting the nose More than the day of Tūs When mourners mourned, scribes cried, 'Is it really true al-Ridha died?' Death takes only the envied away. That who lived for two minutes or a day Is lying like one who will join and stay Maybe in two days..., who can say? When the sun shone, his own did set. The day had come when he was to rest. *Why? Give the garb of death please to me,* Why take him into a grave, woe unto me? Victim of a day that couldn't dare to be Victimized. Wrapped him in the garb of death, Let me be the wearer, please, not he, Of a garb never sewn or worn before. Greets you the One you did worship and adore, On days of heat, nights of chill, in the plains, Had things in life not stood in contrast In virtues, none would have ever passed A judgment in it that could endure. The Almighty has welcomed thee to a place That is everlasting with bliss and grace To His Messenger you are now near, A place so lovely, a place so dear. In his Maqātil, Abul-Faraj indicated that when this poem won

publicity and became well known, Ashja' altered it and made it in praise of al-Rashīd!¹

Da'bal al-Khuza'i said, "When the news of the death of al-Ridha reached me, I was at Qum and I recited one my poems; some of its verses were:

¹ Al-Jāhiz, *Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn*, pp. 378-380.

I see the Umayyads excused if they were to kill, But I see no reason why the Abbāsides should at will: Sons of Harb, Marwan and their breed Banu Ma'eet, grudge and hate is their creed. People whom you had to fight in early days Of Islam to bring them to His ways. When they became in charge and did rule, They reverted to Kufr and left the usool. Head towards Tūs, to the grave site *Of the pure one, of the faith that is right,* If you ever wish to remember Islam like me, Pristine, Islam of Muhammed and Ali. Two graves in Tūs: one for the best of all, And the worst man people will ever recall. No good will reach the villain who is lying nigh In grave to one whose virtues reach the sky, Nor will the pure suffer any harm When near the soul that will never calm. No indeed! Every soul shall reap what it did earn So take what you will, or leave it to burn!"

Da'bal composed many eulogies about Imām al-Ridha A, using his poetry as a vehicle to disseminate the mission in whose principles he strongly believed which were: to attract the nation's attention to the injustice done to the Ahl al-Bayt A and to the transgression upon their rights, to the corruption of self-imposed government systems which went beyond all reasonable limits in their iniquity and despotism. Da'bal is considered the greatest poet of that time and the most articulate in defending his beliefs and the principles in which he believed. In his poetry, he provides us with an honest picture of the reality of the oppressive government system which was followed by the Abbāside dynasty then, and of the tragedies the Ahl al-Bayt and underwent because of their oppression.



Among others who eulogized the Imām and was Ali ibn Abū Abdullāh al-Khawwafi who said,

May Allāh's Grace water thee, O land of Tūs! What treasures has your land down deep?! In the world your lands are called good Made good by one in Sanabad asleep, A man whose murder was hard on Islam A man wrapped and drenched in Allāh's mercy. O the grave of his! In thee are clemency, Knowledge, purity, and glory abound. O envied grave! Angels do thee guard!

Abū Firas al-Hamadani said,

Sinned and killed al-Ridha and were not kind, Men whose hatred of him made them blind. First pleased then distressed for eternity A band that perished after its safety. No allegiance, kinship, or mercy did indeed

Stop the rogues from committing the foul deed.

What the poet mentions here is nothing but the bitter truth about the tragedy which was represented in the regency and the stance taken by the same ones who arranged it, for they were happy with it when they first nominated him as the successor to the caliph, the last step towards caliphate which, according to the Divine Will, was the natural right of Ahl al-Bayt , but they became distressed when the rogues deliberately assassinated the Imām Agent despite their oath of allegiance to him and despite the assurances, the promises, and the sacred oaths they had sworn...

There are many eulogies in which the poets mentioned the tragedy the Imām \bigotimes lived due to the oppression of the caliphs of his time suffices us what we have quoted of them because to elaborate means to unnecessarily prolong the discussion.

Imām and Alawide Revolts

We have already indicated that one of the reasons which prompted al-Ma'mūn to bring Imām al-Ridha is to Khurasan and nominate him as his successor was to avoid a direct collision with the Alawides who were of the view that the Abbāsides had monopolized authority and robbed them of their right to rule the Muslims. Al-Ma'mūn tried to deal with this problem which always used to push the Alawides to assault the government from time to time. Rebels were always inviting all fellow Alawides to join them in their rebellions, as was the case regarding the Abbāsides when they moved against the Umayyad rule.

Al-Ma'mūn suffered the agonies of the most serious Alawide rebellion against his government, namely the rebellion of Muhammed ibn Ibrahim al-Hassani. He was well known as Ibn Tabataba the Alawide; his chief executive was Abul-Saraya al-Sari ibn Mansour, and his call was in the name of al-Ridha Alawide from the Progeny of Muhammed Alawide uprisings branched out of that revolution. After the rebellion of Abul-Saraya, his Alawide governors declared autonomy in the areas under their control.

Alawide Uprisings

In Yemen, Ibrahim ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far rose and took control of the government after banishing al-Ma'mūn's governor. In Mecca, al-Hussain ibn al-Hassan al-Aftas rose, and Muhammed ibn Ja'far was named caliph. In Basrah, Zayd ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far rose in rebellion. He was nicknamed "Zayd of the fire" due to the number of the homes of the Abbāsides and their followers which he had burnt. Whenever he came across a man draped in black, he would burn him, and he confiscated a great deal of money from the merchants except Abbāside money.

Ali ibn Sa'id marched towards him. Zayd requested him to give him an assurance to safeguard his life should he give up, and Ali did so. But he nevertheless arrested him¹ and sent him to al-Hassan ibn Sahl who ordered to have him executed while al-Hajjaj ibn Khaythama was present, so he said, "Prince! Do not rush, for I have a piece of advice for you." He stopped the executioner and came close to him. He said, "Prince! Did you receive instructions from the commander of the faithful to do what you are about to?" He answered in the negative, so he asked again, "then why are you executing the cousin of the commander of the faithful without his knowledge or consultation?" Then he narrated for him the story of Abū Abdullāh al-Aftas whom al-Rashīd put in jail under the watchful eyes of Ja'far ibn Yahya.

Ja'far killed him without his knowledge and sent his head on a platter to him together with other Nawrooz presents. When al-Rashīd ordered Masrour to kill Ja'far, he said to him, "If Ja'far asked you about his crime for which you are killing him, tell him that you are killing him for his own killing of my cousin Ibn al-Aftas whom he killed without my knowledge." Then al-Hajjaj ibn Khaythama said to al-Hassan ibn Sahl, "O Prince! Do you feel secure should

¹ Ibn al-Athīr, Vol. 5, pp. 175-177.

anything happen between you and the commander of the faithful if you kill this man and use it as an excuse just as al-Rashīd used against Ja'far ibn Yahya?" Al-Hassan said to al-Hajjaj, "May Allāh reward you!" Then he ordered Zayd to be returned to his prison where he was kept till he was transported to al-Ma'mūn. When he was there, he sent him to his brother al-Ridha 🕮 who set him free.¹

Zayd and al-Ma'mūn

One of the interesting anecdotes narrated about him is the following: When he was brought to al-Ma'mūn, the latter said to him, "O Zayd! You led the uprising in Basrah, and instead of starting with the homes of our common enemies the Umayyads, Banu Thaqeef, Uday, Bahila and Āl Ziyad, you targeted the homes of your own cousins." Zayd, who had a humorous temper, said, "I indeed erred from each direction, O commander of the faithful! If I go back, I will start with our enemies!" Al-Ma'mūn laughed and sent him to his brother al-Ridha A, saying, "I have pardoned him to please you." When he was brought to the Imām A, he rebuked him and released him.²

Imām Rebukes his Brother Zayd

Yāsir the servant narrates that when Zayd entered the Imām's house, Abul-Hassan said, "O Zayd! Were you duped by the speech of some lowly people in Kufa who said that Fātima safeguarded her modesty, therefore Allāh shunned Hell-fire from her progeny? Those were only al-Hassan and al-Hussain in particular. If you think that you could go against Allāh's Will and still enter Paradise, while Mūsa ibn Ja'far sobeyed Allāh and entered Paradise, do you think you are more worthy in the eyes of Allāh Almighty than Mūsa ibn Ja'far? By Allāh! Nobody achieves the rewards with Allāh except after obeying Him, while you claim that you will achieve it by your disobedience..." Zayd said to him, "But I am your brother and the son of your father!" Abul-Hassan sid to him, "You are

¹ *Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 233.

² *Ibid.*, Vol. 2, p. 233.

my brother as long as you obey the Dear and Glorified Allāh. Noah had said, `Lord! My son is of my family, and your promise is true, and you are the best of judges,' and Allāh Almighty said to him, `O Noah! He is not of your family! It is indeed a wrongful deed,' thus Allāh excluded him from his family due to his disobedience..."¹

Imām's View of the Alawide Revolutionary Method

What we try to get acquainted with by examining the Imām's stance towards his brother Zayd of the fire was the reality regarding the Imām's viewpoint of the revolutionary method employed by the Alawides in their revolutions against the Abbāsides. We find the Imām & taking a strictly negative stance towards his brother Zayd. Yet he did not rebuke him and blame him simply because he had revolted against the government, but rather because he had committed several unlawful acts according to Islamic *Sharī`a* such as looting, confiscating, burning, in which acts he did not distinguish between the innocent and the guilty. Other than that, the sincere Alawide revolutions which aimed at standing in the face of injustice and oppression used to enjoy the support of the Imāms who considered them the only way which could disclose to the nation how corrupt the government was and make them become aware of its mistakes and transgressions.

From here we find Imām al-Ridha in his stance with his brother not expressing his displeasure against his brother for the principle of the revolution and the movement against the government, but his rebuking was due to committing some Islamically unlawful transgressions which did not please Allāh. Al-Ma'mūn's tolerance towards those who rebelled against him was not in contradiction with his general conduct. On one hand, he wanted to compete with the Alawides in winning the public opinion to his side. On the other hand, he was trying to stay away from getting involved in shedding their blood and seeking revenge against them which did not agree with his theoretical inclination towards the Alawides.

¹ *Ibid.*, Vol. 2, p. 234.

Imām's Stance towards Abul-Saraya's Revolution

There is a previous stance in which the Imām Alawide with the Alawide revolution of Ibn Tabataba under the command of Abul-Saraya. Muhammed ibn al-Athram, chief of the police force of Muhammed ibn Sulaymān al-Alawi at Medīna during the days of Abul-Saraya, is quoted saying, "His near in kin and some people from Quraish gathered around him and swore allegiance to him saying, `If you send word to Abul-Hassan Alawi, he would surely support us and we will be united.'

Sulaymān said to me, `Go to him and convey my greetings to him and tell him that his kinfolk have gathered and desired that he should join them; so, if you wish, please do so.' So I met him at al-Hamra and I conveyed the message to him. He said, `Convey my greeting to him and tell him I will join him after twenty days.' So I conveyed to him the message with which I was sent, and we stayed for a few days. On the 18th day, Warqa, al-Jalloudi's commander, marched towards us, whereupon I ran in the direction of the two Soors. When I heard someone calling me, `O Abū Athram!' I turned back, and it was Abul-Hassan ﷺ asking me, `Did the twenty days pass already?!"¹

Why Did the Imām Refuse to Participate in the Revolution?

The Imām was not objecting to the revolution but he simply wanted to assure those persons that the revolution whose success he could not secure was one he would not join. According to his serious foresight into events, it seemed to him that the revolution whose movement was arbitrary would end up with elimination and failure. For this reason, he was hinging his participation in the revolution on the passage of twenty days, for he calculated that the opposite move from the Abbāsides would show during such a period of time and would gauge the extent of success achieved so far by the revolution.

¹ 'Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha, Vol. 2, p. 208.

This cautious stance of the Imām was not due to evading his participation in the revolutionary movement but was the result of a realistic calculation of the development of events in the sphere of the movement of revolutions along the Abbāside rule and before them the Umayyad. For this reason, we cannot conclude that the Imām's lack of participation in a rebellion meant that he was not convinced of the principle of its necessity.

Why Did the Imām Decline From Demanding Caliphate?

It is worth our research time to dispel the ambiguity which clouds the motives which prompted the Imāms $\overset{\text{lightham}}{\xrightarrow{}}$ not to claim authority by force and thus upset the oppressive governments which were controlling the sustenance of the Muslim nation and its general conditions. These are as follows:

Lack of a Popular Front for Confrontation

To move within the framework of the revolution needs the existence of an alert public base of confrontation which responds immediately to the plans put by its leader no matter what the outcome might be. The Imāms always complained that it simply was not there. As regarding the fragile public support base, which is not united by a unifying belief in the means and objectives, this cannot be made the base from which a revolution can start because it is doomed with failure in advance. Suffices us for proof on that the shaky circumstance which surrounded the caliphate of the Commander of the Faithful Imām Ali whose government took full control over all Islamic lands with the exception of Syria which was under the control of Mu`āwiyah ibn Abū Sufyān.

The reason why Mu`āwiyah was able to stand firm and score a victory in some of his battles against the Imām was due to the fact that he had that public base which was united in concept and in objective. As regarding the Imām will, his public base was fragmented and it lacked harmony in its elements whose ideas and

goals differed, and probably what happened to the Imām's army during the masquerade of arbitration is sufficient proof for that.

Suffices us also the revolutionary movement led by Imām al-Hassan & to confront Mu`āwiyah after his father had died, leading in the end to a peace treaty with Mu`āwiyah. The reason for the failure was none other than the lack of that base which would enable him through its cementation to steer the situation to his own advantage, and we have already explained that clearly in our book *Sulh al Imām al-Hassan*.

Imām's Main Responsibility was Disseminating Awareness

With a situation like that, we cannot blame the Imāms for keeping silent about revolutions, or for their reluctance to prepare for them, or permit ourselves to pass a judgment about their own lack of necessary qualifications to assume government responsibilities, or even tell them that the role which was assigned to them was only to be leaders of the spiritual authority alone, and that they simply do not have the qualities required for temporal authority. Rather, their responsibility is confined to create a public base that is alert and with the sense of direction, and this cannot be achieved except when they are free to direct others and disseminate awareness among the various segments of the nation.

Governments' Persecution of Imāms

Their contemporary caliphs, Umayyad or Abbāside, made sure to rob them of that freedom and besiege them with a siege of strict surveillance which counted their movements and monitored their breath, so much so that to belong to their school of thought was considered a crime punishable by the ruling authority with execution or banishment. The matter became so difficult and so straitened that their sincere followers tried to hide their creed fearing for their lives should they otherwise disclose it and even demanding that their Imāms, too, should hide it if any among them was destined to declare his Imāmate. All of that was out of their concern about the lives of those Imāms lest they should be endangered as actually happened to Imām al-Ridha when he declared that he was, indeed, the Imām we succeeding his father. Moreover, the Imāms were contemporary to the revolutionary experiences of the Alawides who rebelled against both Umayyad and Abbāside dynasties and which ended in their utter defeat despite the fact that some rebels such as Muhammed and Ibrahim sons of Abdullāh ibn al-Hussain were able to subject large tracts of Islamic territories to their control.

Imāms' Support of Alawide Revolutions

The Imāms did, indeed privately support those successive revolutions without publicly announcing their support. They viewed them as means of public awareness against oppressive government systems.

For example, Imām al-Kazim & is quoted saying to his cousin al-Hussain, who was murdered in an ambush, upon saying farewell to him, "O cousin! You are certainly going to be killed; so, fight very well, for these folks are corrupt. They feign belief and hide atheism... We are Allāh's and unto Him is our return... I plead the Almighty on your behalf to grant you the strength of unity."¹

Having said all of this, we see no reason to oppose and criticize the negative stance of the Imāms towards the rebellions which took place against their contemporary governments, for they evaluated their political circumstances and they knew that the end result of each revolution against the government would be defeat..., and nothing but defeat.

¹ Maqātil al-Tālibiyyīn, p. 443.



Intellectual aspects of Imām's life

His Works

I do not think that I will be able in this research to do justice in recording all the rich aspects of the intellectual life of Imām al-Ridha All, but I will try my best to provide a quick and clear idea about the intellectual output presented by the Imām for mankind in various fields of knowledge. Thus, we would be able from a distance to conduct a complete definition of the aspects of the portrait in which we can view the life style of Imām al-Ridha All, having finished researching its historical side.

Ibn Khaldūn Doubts Imāms' Knowledge

Some historians doubted the scholarship of the Imāms, let alone their scholarly superiority, basing their doubts on the claim that had they been truly scholars, their books would have been made available to the public as is the case with all other scholars.

Anyone who considers the revolution of Imām Hussain & against Yazid as a mistake committed by the Imām & and a gross miscalculation cannot be expected to refrain from making such a statement which we cannot attribute to ignorance or lack of the ability to know, but it is nothing other than the cloud of sectarian prejudice which stood as a curtain between him and seeing the events, issues, and their reflections as they really were. The "fairminded" historian is asked to tell us about the books authored by the *sahāba* and their works from whom he derived the principles and precepts of the creed of the Prophet \mathbb{R}^{m}_{c} , or even the works of the *tabi'in* whom he regards as the second class that is knowledgeable of the issues of the *shari'a*, custodians of its structure.

He may seek his excuse by saying that the narratives of *hadīth* and news of events narrated through them are suitable as a criterion for judging the extent of their knowledge. This is actually how we, too, defend our Imāms, for the legacy they have left us in various fields of knowledge and which is narrated about them is sufficient to

acquaint us with the extent of their knowledge and even superiority over others. Is it really possible that Ibn Khaldūn did not review such legacy of ahādīth which reached us through them and recorded by scholars and thinkers and upon which the structure of their school of thought, in which a large section of the nation believes, stood? We doubt it; nay, we may even be positively sure about the unrealistic nature of such an odd question especially since Ibn Khaldūn is one of the most knowledgeable, most highly intellectual, and most mature writers.

Imāms and the Persecution of Rulers

The Imāms were tested during various periods of their lives by pressing crises due to the trespassing of oppressive rulers on their civil liberties. They pursued their followers and sincere adherents, straitening on them in various aspects of their everyday life, so much so that the word $r\bar{a}fidhi$ came to represent in the eyes of the rulers the final indictment of anyone proven to be "guilty" of its context, a believer in its background.

Because of that, the chance was lost for many of those who sought knowledge to derive from that leading fountainhead, and the chance to find the scholarly solutions for the intellectual problems because of which they were disturbing their minds. Despite all these pressures and violent trespassing, mankind is not intellectually deprived of a great deal of intellectual masterpieces which the Imāms and disciples in various aspects of scholarship.

Some of those students used to give jailers whatever they demanded so that they might agree to carry written questions to the jailed Imām and bring them back his answers thereto, out of their desire to benefit from the presence of the Imām and due to their desire to be faithful to the trust of scholarship, and in order to protect it from the labyrinths of doubt.

The biography of the jailed Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far shears witness to that according to those who quoted him. Historians and

biographers of Imām al-Ridha \And do in fact mention some books authored by the Imām \And besides his narration of *hadīth* and issues which he dictated to those who asked him and to his close companions who used to frequently question him about the types of knowledge which they could not understand. To positively identify these books as authored by the Imām \And may require a convincing evidence which we may not sometimes have.

"Al-Fiqh al-Radhawi"

Among those books is *Al-Fiqh al-Radhawi* which was for quite some time the subject of debate among scholars, for there are among them those who considered it to be authored by the Imām *Alpha*, relied on it, and established their arguments on such a basis, such as the Majlisis, Sayyid Bahr al-Uloom, the author of *Al-Hadāiq*, Shaikh al-Nawari, and others. But the large number of scholars of verification conceded that it could not have been said for sure that it was authored by Imām al-Ridha *Alpha* because of the lack of sufficient evidence in addition to their doubt, or the lack of conviction, of the arguments brought forth by those who considered it one of the Imām's works.

The fact that it was not at all common knowledge that that book was authored by the Imām & prior to the late time of the Majlisis, in addition to the lack of knowledge of scholars before their time of any information about such an authorship, all of that negates the belief that it was attributed to or personally authored by the Imām &. There was no reason why that book would not have been famous during the life-time of the Imām & especially since the knowledge of the Imām & was very well known to everyone, so much so that when he narrated *hadīth* to the scholars of Nishapur, more than twenty thousand scribes wrote it down there and then, besides others, as scholars of *hadīth* tell us.

How the Book Surfaced

The story how this book appeared says that a group of the residents of Qum brought a copy with them to Mecca where the ruler-judge (*qadi-amir*) Sayyid Hussain al-Isfahani saw it and testified to its being authored by al-Ridha and made a copy of it for himself which he brought to Isfahan. There he showed it to the first (senior) Majlisi who likewise was sure it was authored by the Imām and so was his son the second (junior) Majlisi, and he quoted the *ahādīth* it contained in the volumes of his book *Bihār al-Anwār*, making the book one of his own book's references, and this is how its fame spread.

In his Introduction to *Bihār al-Anwār*, al-Majlisi writes, "I was told about the book *Fiqh al-Ridha* by the virtuous narrator of traditions, the authority al-Hussain, may Allāh be Gracious to his soul, after coming to Isfahan. He said to me, `It happened that during the time when I was neighboring the House of Allāh, a group of the residents of Qum visited me while performing their *hajj* and they had with them an old book the date of its writing agreed with the date during which al-Ridha was alive." Then al-Majlisi continues to say, "I heard my father saying that it was in the handwriting of al-Ridha was, and a large number of dignitaries testified to the same."

Sayyid Hussain al-Isfahani said, "Through those evidences, I came to know that it was indeed authored by the Imām $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$; therefore, I took the book and made a copy of it and corrected my copy by comparing it with the original, then my father took my copy and made yet another copy of it and compared the copy with the original, and most of its statements agree with what is mentioned by al-Sadūq Abū Ja'far ibn Babawayh in his book *Man la Yahdaruhu al Faqīh* without giving credit to the book, and in agreement with what his father states in his letter to him. A large number of *ahkām* which our fellows have mentioned and whose source is unknown are mentioned in it."

Doubting the Accuracy of Rendering it to the Imām

What makes us doubt the attribution is that Shaikh al-Sadūq, who took pains in documenting all the legacies of Imām al-Ridha and who researched him in his book ' $Uy\bar{u}n$ Akhbār al-Ridha, and in others, did not mention that he had authored such a book. Also,



other scholars who came after him, be it residents of Qum or others, did not mention anything about it, and Sayyid al-Isfahāni did not say anything about those pilgrims from Qum who showed him the book as to how they acquired the book, and who the person who was telling its story was.

It is also unusual that the book should remain obscure for such a long period of time in the hands of some residents of Qum without any of the city's scholars or narrators of traditions getting to have a look at it, although those scholars were known not to leave anything small or big without writing it down in order to safeguard it against loss.

There are three possibilities regarding the book:

1. That it is authored by the Imām A on the account of evidences in it which give that impression such as his statement at its beginning, "Abdullāh Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha says...," and "... one of our own customs, we people of the Ahl al-Bayt." In its chapter on *zakāt*, it states, "It is narrated about my father the scholar..." In its chapter on usury, it

states, "My father ordered me and I obeyed." In the chapter on *hajj*, it states: "My father said that Asmā' daughter of `Umays..." It also says, "... my father from my grandfather from his father said, `I saw Ali ibn al-Hussain walking, not running."" It also contains: "I heard the scholar. I heard him say..." "Scholar" is the title of Imām al-Kāzim , up to the end of such statements which give the impression that the book was his, that he was its author, and they may be the evidences which encouraged many scholars to be positively sure that the book was written by the Imām A, and to act accordingly.

- 3. That it was compiled by Ibn Babawayh, or someone else, which he compiled on behalf of the Imām A and in which he recorded the traditions which were narrated about Imām al-Ridha and classified them in a way which gives the impression that he was an author for the Imām A since the traditions about him are actually his own with only one difference: references of those traditions were eliminated. This may be the best possibility since other possibilities do not say anything about why the book's subject-matters were classified the way they are.

Views of Some Scholars about the Book

Our master mentor Imām al-Khoei has stated that, "It is not proven that it is al-Ridha's *fiqh* by narration, but it contains evidences which point out to its being a collection of *fatāwa* of some *ulemā*, and due

to the agreement of most of its contents to the letter Ibn Babawayh wrote to his son^1 ; had it been otherwise, al-Sadūq would have had to acquaint us with it."

The verifier (*muhaqqiq*) Mirza Abdullāh al-Afandi, in his book $Riy\bar{a}d \ al-`Ulem\bar{a}'$, is positive about the book being the same letter referred to above, adding that the reason for the occurrence of the Imām's name in it is due to the fact that both men share the same first and second names, and this is why it is attributed to the Imām λm .

Sayyid Hassan al-Sadr wrote a dissertation about the lack of evidence (that it was the Imām's), saying in his authorization to Shaikh Agha Bazrag of Tehran that it is the same book authored by Ibn Abū 'Azaqir better known as al-Shalmaghani. Anyhow, attributing the book to the Imām $\overset{\text{authored}}{=}$ is doubtful enough to almost a firm belief that the book was not authored by him. But the book, although we disagree with our master mentor, may Allāh prolong his shade, in his description of it as a collection of *fatāwā* of some *ulema*, is no less than a narration whose narrator is anonymous; therefore, we cannot attribute it to the Imām $\overset{\text{authored}}{=}$ and accept it as a reference to rely upon for issuing religious verdicts or to know what is unlawful according to Islam.

Al-Risāla al-Dhahabiyya fil Tibb (Golden Dissertation on Medicine)

Among such books is *Al-Risāla al-Dahabiyya fil Tibb* (the gold medical dissertation) for which sources are counted reaching sometimes to Muhammed ibn Jumhoor, and sometimes to al-Hassan ibn Muhammed al-Nawfali who was accepted as trustworthy by al-Najjāshi who described him as "highly esteemed and trustworthy; he narrated one text about al-Ridha *ight*," which could be "the gold medical dissertation."

¹ al-Sayyid al-Shahroodi, *Al-Muhadarat fi al-Fiqh al-Ja'fari*, "Report on Imam al-Khoei's Lecture," Vol. 1, p. 7.

It is possible that the dissertation's fame among scholars, and their consensus in various centuries that the Imām & was its author, and that nobody doubted such an authorship, are enough proofs leading the researcher to comfortably and almost positively conclude that it was indeed from the intellectual output of Imām al-Ridha & himself.

Dissertation Authored by the Imām

Despite all of this, we see no reason to doubt that it was authored by the Imām if we apply the criterion generally applied to derive legislative verdicts (*ahkām*), or to be familiar with the principles of the creed (*usool*), for in that case there are conditions which are not required here; otherwise, doubt would have necessitated the attribution of authorship to a large number of books due to the lack of a method which would assure us of the reliability of such an attribution. Yet the fame which many verifiers consider as a means towards confirmation can by itself prove to us the accuracy of attributing this dissertation to the Imām λ_{ab} .

If it is proven for us that al-Najjāshi meant this same gold dissertation when he was quoting al-Nawfali saying that he narrated one text from al-Ridha (the knot would surely be untied. What supports this assumption about al-Najjāshi is that some scholars have said that the library of *allāma* al-'Askari in Samarra (Iraq) contains a copy of a manuscript dealing with the medical knowledge of Imām al-Ridha (narrated by Abū Muhammed al-Hassan ibn Muhammed al-Nawfali¹, provided there is no other copy by al-Nawfali in which he quotes the Imām (the other than this dissertation; otherwise, we would be confused and we would not be able to reasonably understand why al-Najjāshi did not provide sufficient details about the books which he attributed to their respective authors or narrators, or at least indicate their titles!

¹ – *Tibb al-Ridha* ("Medicine of al-Ridha"), "Multaqa al-'Asrayn" series, issue number 2, p. 130.

This dissertation is one of the most precious pieces of Islamic legacy dealing with the science of medicine. This inclusive, scientific and invaluable dissertation is a summary of a number of medical sciences such as anatomy, biology, physiology, pathology and the science of health care. It provided most of the knowledge related to the science of protective medicine, nutrition, chemistry, and a large portion of other sciences as well.

The Imām A.H./817 A.D. when medicine was a primitive science and its research was not conducted scientifically but based on practice alone rather than scientific discoveries, and when the science of bacteriology was not discovered yet, nor was there any significant knowledge of nutritional supplements such as vitamins, or other significant medical discoveries for fighting microbes such as penicillin, streptomycin, oromycin, etc.

On the surface, the dissertation seemed to be very simple in order to be in line with the mentality of that time, but it is quite deep and complicated in its implications and it needs a scientific study and lengthy researches to unveil its secrets and uncover its treasures, and it should be compared with modern scientific facts.¹

Al-Ma'mūn Evaluated Dissertation

Al-Ma'mūn was very pleased to receive that dissertation and he expressed how much he cherished it by ordering to have it written down in gold and to be deposited at his "depository of wisdom," thus its name "the gold dissertation."

In praising it, al-Ma'mūn said, "I have reviewed the dissertation of my learned cousin, the loved and virtuous one, the logical physician, which deals with the betterment of the body, the conduct of bathing, the balance of nutrition, and I found it very well organized and one of the best blessings. I carefully studied it, reviewed and contemplated upon it, till its wisdom manifested itself to me, and its

¹ *Ibid.*, pp. 19-20.

benefits became obvious, and it found its place in my heart, so I learned it by heart and I understood it by my mind, for I found it to be a most precious item to post, a great treasure, and a most useful item, so I ordered it to be written in gold due to its being precious, and I deposited it at the depository of wisdom after I had it copied down by the descendants of Hashim, the youths of the nation. Bodies become healthy by balanced diets, and life becomes possible by overcoming disease, and through life wisdom is achieved, and through wisdom Paradise is won, and it is worthy of being safeguarded and treasured, and an object of value and esteem and a reliable physician and a counselor to refer to and a substance of knowledge in its injunctions and prohibitions.

"Because it came out of the house of those who derive their knowledge from the knowledge of the Chosen One $\cancel{2}$, the missive of the prophets, the proofs of successors to the prophets, the manners of scholars, the cure to the hearts and the sick from among the people of ignorance and blindness..., may Allāh be pleased with them, bless and be merciful to them, the first of them and the last, the young and the old, I showed it to the elite among my closest train who are known for their wisdom, knowledge of medicine, authors of books, those who are counted among the people of knowledge and described with wisdom, and each one of them lauded it and thought highly of it, elevated it with esteem and appreciated it in order to be fair to its author, submitting to him, believing in the wisdom he included therein."¹

Al-Ma'mūn Asked the Imām to Write It

The story of this dissertation is that al-Ma'mūn had a very inquisitive mind eager for knowledge, fond of obtaining more of it. During one of his scientific debates, a group of physicians and philosophers in Nishapur, including Yohanna (John) ibn Masawayh the physician, Jibraeel (Gabriel) ibn Bakhtishoo' the physician, Salih ibn Salhama the Indian philosopher, in addition to others, had

¹ Sayyid Muhsin al-Amīn, A'yān al-Shī'a, Vol. 4, pp. 2, 143-144.



gathered. Discussion turned to medicine and how in it the bodies are improved.

Al-Ma'mūn and his attendants were involved in a very lengthy discussion of the subject, and how Allāh created the human body and the contradictory things in it, the four elements, the harms and benefits of various types of food, while the Imām kept silent and did not take part in any of that. Al-Ma'mūn, therefore, said to him, "What do you have to say, O father of al-Hassan, in today's subject of our discussion?" Abul-Hassan kept silent said, "I have of this the knowledge of what I have personally tested and came to know about its accuracy by experience and by the passage of time in addition to what I was told by my ancestors of what nobody can afford to be ignorant of nor excused for leaving out. I shall compile that with an equal share of what everyone need know."

Al-Ma'mūn then rushed to Balkh and Abul-Hassan did not accompany him; therefore, al-Ma'mūn sent him from there a letter asking him to fulfill his promise and make that compilation, so al-Ridha wrote him saying:

"In the Name of Allāh, Most Gracious, Most Merciful; My reliance is upon Allāh

"I have received the letter of the commander of the faithful regarding what he ordered me about acquainting him with what is needed of matters I have tested and heard about foods and drinks, medicines, venesection, blood-letting, bathing, poisons, what should be avoided, and other things which manage the health of the body, and I explained what is needed to be done regarding one's own body, and Allāh is the One Who gives success."

After that he initiates the dissertation.

Commentaries on the Dissertation

A good number of scholars attempted to write commentaries on the dissertation; here is a partial listing of some of them:

1. *Tarjamat al-Alawi lil Tibb al-Radhawi* by Sayyid Diaud-Dīn Abul-Ridha Fadlallāh ibn Ali al-Rāwandi (d. 548 A.H./1154 A.D.).

2. *Tarjamat al-Dhahabiyya* by *mawla* Faydallāh 'Usarah al-Tasatturi who was an authority on medicine and astrology during the regime of Fath-Ali Khan. This book was written under the cover of secrecy in about 107 A.H./726 A.D. A handwritten copy of the manuscript dated 1133 A.H./1721 A.D. is available at Mishkāt Library of the Tehran University.

3. *Tarjamat al-Dhahabiyya* by Muhammed Bāqir al-Majlisi. It is available at the private library of the late Sayyid Hassan al-Sadr in Kāzimiyya (Iraq).

4. 'Afiyat al-Bariyya fi Sharh al-Dhahabiyya by Mirza Muhammed Hādi son of Mirza Muhammed Sālih al-Shirāzi. It was authored during the regime of Sultan Hussain al-Safawi. It is in handwritten manuscript form and it is available at the Sayyid Hussain al-Hamadani Library, Najaf al-Ashraf, Iraq.



5. *Sharh Tibb al-Ridha* by *mawla* Muhammed Sharīf al-Khatoonabadi. He authored it around 1120 A.H./1709 A.D.

6. *Tarjamat al-Dhahabiyya* by Sayyid Shamsud-Dīn Muhammed ibn Muhammed Badi' al-Radhawi al-Mashhadi. It was finished in 1155 A.H./1743 A.D., and it is available at the Shaikh Muhammed Ali Akbar al-Nahawandi library in Khurasan (Iran).

7. *Sharh Tibb al-Ridha* by Sayyid Abdallāh al-Shubbar who died in 1242 A.H./1827 A.D. Shaikh al-Nawari mentioned that he saw that copy himself.

8. *Sharh Tibb al-Ridha* by *mawla* Muhammed ibn al-Hajj Muhammed Hassan al-Mashhadi who taught at Mashhad and died in 1257 A.H./1841 A.D.

9. Sharh Tibb al-Ridha by mawla Nawrooz Ali al-Bastami.

10. *Al-Mahmoodiyya* by al-Hajj Kāzim al-Moosawi al-Zanjāni who died in 1292 A.H./1875 A.D. It is in manuscript form and it is available with the author's grandsons.

There are others besides these scholars who explained and commented on it, revealing what is hidden of its secrets and obscure treasures. Probably the latest person who explained it and conducted a comparative study between its theory and the latest modern scientific discoveries is Dr. Abdul-Sāhib Zaini, an Iraqi scholar, in the "Multaqa al-'Asrayn" series.

Sahīfat al-Ridha

Among those works is *Sahīfat al-Ridha* which deals with *fiqh*. Apparently, it is not confirmed by our famous scholars although the author of *Mustadrak al-Wasā'il* described it as "among the well-known books which is relied upon and which no other book, before it or after it, is more esteemed or reliable," and we do not know how realistic some of the judgment issued by the author of this *Mustadrak* about such an evaluation are. What is unusual is that al-Majlisi, in his *Muqaddimat al-Bihār*, stated that despite its fame, it is on the level of a lecture rather than a *musnad*.

Sahīfa's Musnads

But Sayyid al-Amīn, in his A'yan mentions an isnād (ascription) related to it alone from Shaikh Abdul-Wāsi' al-Yamāni al-Zaydi for the copy brought by the said Shaikh from Yemen and published in Damascus. Also, some of its copies contain its ascription to Abū Ali al-Tibrisi, but Shaikh al-Majlisi says that he does not know anything about that.

Al-Mustadrak states: "The esteemed Mirza Abdullāh al-Afandi, in his *Riyad al-'Ulema*, has compiled all its sources and said, `Among that is a copy of this Sahīfa which I saw at the town of Ardabil, and its *sanad* was...,' and he goes on to indicate its *sanad* after that. But the ascription he mentioned is debatable in as far as his narrators are concerned, and what we opt for regarding the dissertation is that its authenticity is not verified and is not suitable in its context for deciding about *ahkām*. Suffices us the fact that great scholars and verifiers of past centuries refused to acknowledge its authenticity, refusing also to believe it was authored by the Imām &; therefore, we have no excuse if we include it among the works of the Imām & and his scholarly production.

Mahd al-Islam

Among other works attributed to the Imām & is the book titled *Mahd al-Islam wa Shara'i ad-Dīn* which is referred to by al-Sadūq in his *'Uyūn* from al-Fadl ibn Shāthān, but he did not indicate that it was written in response to al-Ma'mūn's request.¹

Doubting Attribution to Imām

What appears to us after scrutinizing the list of its ascription is that we cannot rely on its attribution to the Imām simply because some of its narrators are not held reliable. Yet even the style of this dissertation is shaky, with disturbed expressions intermingled in it. this gives us the impression that it is highly unlikely that the Imām dictated it despite its inclusion of some *ahkām* the upholding to which is not considered obligatory in our school of thought such as making obligatory the *qunoot* in all five daily prayers, the obligation of sending blessings unto the Prophet \mathbb{R}^{2} , i.e. salawāt, at all places, at sneezing, sacrificial animals, etc., and the obligation of takbir during the Eid al-Fitr prayers after five salawāt, during the Eid al-Adha after ten salawāt, and at Mina after fifteen salawāt, that a woman whose menstrual period continues for eighteen days must not say the daily prayers, but if she became clean before then, she could say them, and if she is not clean till after eighteen days, she would bathe and say her daily prayers and does whatever a woman does during her period.

¹ *Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha*, Vol. 2, p. 121.



In his second narrative, he adds to the first one saying, "And he stated in it that the small sins of prophets are forgiven," which is contradictory with the Imām & declaring that they are infallible and do not commit small or big sins.

All of this strengthens our belief that the dissertation was not authored or dictated by the Imām A, but it contains a nullification of the caliphate of al-Ma'mūn and other preceding caliphs, calling them misguided and ones who forsook righteousness and guidance, clearly confining the true Imāmate to the Twelve Imāms A.

The dissertation also contains a violation of the principle of *taqiyya* and of its curtain which was upheld by the Imāms during their lengthy history. This adds more doubt in the accuracy of the attribution of the dissertation to the Imām &. What we think to be quite possible is that the dissertation may have been a collection of *fatāwā* (verdicts) of one scholar and his views regarding doctrinal and legislative issues. The lack of order of the dissertation's style and organization in listing subject-matters and their sequence, in

addition to the fact that some of its $ahk\bar{a}m$ are simply in disagreement with the established ones, all this leads us to and confirms this possibility.

Ajwibat Masā'il Ibn Sinān

(Or "Answers to ibn Sinān's Queries") What may be described as works by the Imām are his answers to questions put forth to him by Ibn Sinān. But this cannot be described as a book authored by the Imām are; otherwise, the collection of his answers to the questions of many others, which deal with various fields of knowledge and scholarship, must be described likewise.

'Ilal Ibn Shāthān

Also, the (Imām's answers to) ailments about which Ibn Shāthān had asked him cannot be considered as a book he authored, as some scholars concluded, since they were organized by Ibn Shāthān himself though they were derived from the knowledge of Imām al-Ridha Ama and his answers to the questions about ailments.

For this reason, we find Ibn Shāthān presenting those ailments in a problem and a solution format, and we do not know whether the texts he mentioned were the exact answers of the Imām $\cancel{\text{werbatim}}$ or not, for it is quite possible that he presented them in his own personal style while maintaining the essence of the idea which the Imām $\cancel{\text{werbatim}}$ presented in his answer, which we think was the case.

Summary

From what we have discussed honestly and frankly regarding the authenticity of the books which were attributed to have been authored by the Imām A, it becomes clear that the only book which we dare to describe as authored by the Imām A is *Al-Risāla al-Dhahabiyya fil Tibb* which he wrote in response to caliph al-Ma'mūn's request.

This does not mean at all that the other books attributed to him did not carry views and theories which he had dictated to those who questioned him about this and that, or to those who were seeking his supreme fountainhead of knowledge, and our discussion is only in form, not in context and substance.

Altercations

On various occasions, al-Ma'mūn tried to force Imām al-Ridha into the arena of complex debates with various groups and creeds. He used to conduct scientific and intellectual sessions to which he invited giant thinkers, leading scientists, the atheists of the century, and debaters whose scientific might was feared and before the stubbornness of whose complex arguments the evidence was muted and due to the fierceness of whose doubt the proof was weakened.

In all such debates, the Imām would come out victorious over his opponents due to the tremendous power of knowledge he possessed without forcing himself into the sophistry of arguments to which some might have resorted in order to demolish the structure of his opponent's argument and weaken his ability to provide evidence. Rather, he depended in his debate upon honest arguments in order to prove right to be right, his miraculous ability of conviction, and his calm stylistic method.

Al-Nawfali Warns Imām

Al-Nawfali tried to warn the Imām against attempting to deal with the debates of such people when the Imām asked him why al-Ma'mūn had invited him to debate them, for al-Ma'mūn had asked the Catholic archbishop, the High Rabbi, leading Sabians, the Hindu high priest, followers of Zoroaster, Nestus, the Roman medical scientist, and a group of orators, to enter into a scientific debate with Imām al-Ridha A. He sent Yāsir the servant to the Imām to tell him about the time when the debate would start, requesting him to attend. When Yāsir went out and al-Nawfali was alone with the Imām, the Imām and turned to him and asked him in the form of a dialogue, "O Nawfali! You are an Iraqi, and the heart of an Iraqi is not severe; so, what can you gain from causing your cousin to require us to meet with disbelievers and rhetoricians?"

Al-Nawfali answered, "May my life be sacrificed for yours! He wants to put you to test, and he loves to know how much knowledge you possess. He has, indeed, built his assumption on a shaky foundation, and doomed, by Allāh, what he has built." He asked, "And what has he built?" He answered, "Scholars of *kalām* and innovators are opposite of the scholars. A scholar does not deny the undeniable, whereas rhetoricians and polytheists are people who deny and try to prove what is not true. If you argue with them and tell them that Allāh is One, they would say, `Prove His Oneness,' and if you say that Muhammed is the Messenger of Allāh, they would say, `Confirm his Message,' then they would press their lies on a person while he tries to disprove their lies, and they would continue to prove that he is mistaken till he abandons his argument; so, beware of them, may my life be sacrificed for you."

He smiled and asked, "O Nawfali! Do you fear that they will disprove my argument?" He answered, "No, by Allāh! I have never worried about you, and I hope Allāh will enable you to have the upper hand over them." The Imām asked again, "O Nawfali! Would you like to know when al-Ma'mūn will feel regretful?"

He answered, "Yes." He said, "When he hears me argue with the people of the Torah quoting their own Torah, with the people of the Gospel (Bible) quoting their own Gospel, with the people of the Psalms quoting their own Psalms, with Zoroastrians arguing in their Persian language, with the Romans in their own Latin, and with rhetoricians using their very rhetoric. So, if I closed all the avenues of argument in the face of each arguing party and disproved his claim, making him renounce his statement from its onset and referring to my own statement, then al-Ma'mūn would know that he would not achieve what he aspires. It is then that he will feel regretful; *We are Allāh's, and Unto Him is our return.*"

Thus does the Imām show that he was taking lightly and was not concerned about such persons whom al-Ma'mūn wished to gather together against him trying to embarrass him with their falsification
and arguments which he hoped might close for the Imām All all the avenues of argument. When the session starts and the Imām All is invited to join it, discussion starts and the Imām All starts his debate with the Catholics, making the Bible his reference to prove his own defense of the Unity of Allāh and disprove the Godhead of Christ Allāh by those who regarded him as a god besides Allāh.

Then he follows with a magnificent discussion proving that the Bible in circulation today is not the same which Allāh had revealed to Christ is and that it is authored by some of the disciples of Jesus who are the authors of the four gospels, depending in his argument on the fact that the details presented by each one of them stand in flagrant contradiction with those of the other. The Catholic archbishop slipped into an obvious self-contradiction; for he on one hand sanctified the authors of the four gospels and held them above lying while, on the other hand, he admitted to the Imām that they did tell lies about Christ is.

Then the Imām is goes to debate the High Rabbi, scholar of the Jews, to prove the Prophetic mission of Muhammed I from the previously revealed divine testaments, after which he follows with a very logical debate. Having argued with him that one of the requirements of a Prophet was to perform something all other creation are unable to perform, he asked him about the reason why they, the Jews, refrained from believing into the miracles of all prophets other than Moses is son of `Imrān (Amram), and the High Rabbi answered him saying, "We cannot admit the Prophetic mission of any who professes Prophetic mission except after bringing us knowledge similar to that brought by Moses." Al-Ridha said to him, "Then how come you admitted the Prophetic mission of other prophets who preceded Moses is who did not split the sea, nor cleave the stones so that twelve springs would gush forth from it, nor took their hands out shining white as Moses did, nor did they turn a cane into a snake?!" It was then that the High Rabbi overcame his stubbornness, submitted to the argument, and admitted that any supernatural act beyond human capacity was indeed a proof of Prophetic mission.

The Imām And asked him then about the reason why they did not believe in the Prophetic mission of Jesus And despite the fact that he brought forth miracles beyond human capacity such as bringing the dead back to life, healing those who were born blind and the lepers, and about the reason why they did not believe in the Prophetic mission of Muhammed despite his bringing an extra-ordinary miracle, that is, the Holy Qur'ān while he was neither a scholar nor a writer. The High Rabbi had no answer at all.

Then came the turn of the Zoroastrian high priest whom the Imām debated depending on the priest's belief in the Prophetic mission of Zoroaster. The Zoroastrian tells the Imām that Zoroaster brought them what no other man had ever brought them before. "We did not see him," he continues, "but the stories of our ancestors told us that he legalized for us what no other person before made legal; so, we followed him." The Imām asked, "You believed in the stories which came to you about him, so you followed him, didn't you?" "Yes," he answered. The Imām ﷺ said, "This is the case with all other nations. Stories came to them about what the prophets had accomplished, what Moses ﷺ, Jesus ﷺ, and Muhammed ﷺ had all brought them, so why did you not believe in any of these prophets, having believed in Zoroaster through the stories that came to you about him saying that he brought forth what others did not?"

Imām's Debate with a Sabian

The Zoroastrian high priest had no more to say. The Imām then turned to the debate's witnesses, having finished debating with the chief representatives of those creeds, asking anyone else to go ahead and put forth any question he had, everyone abstained from doing so. It was then that `Imrān the Sabian, who was one of the most distinguished scholars of the science of $kal\bar{a}m$ of his time, approached the Imām & and asked him how he could prove the existence of the Creator, and the discussion between them delved into the deepest depths of this complex question, while the Imām answered the man's questions through obvious scientific facts in a gloriously simple way.

Among the questions `Imrān asked was: "Master! Was the Being known to Himself by His Own Self?" The Imām said, "Knowledge is acquired by something which would negate its opposite, and so that the thing itself would be existing through what it is negated about it, without the existence of anything which contradicts its existence so that a need arises to negate that thing about itself by defining what is known about it. Do you understand, O `Imrān?" He said, "Yes, by Allāh, master! Tell me, then, by what means did He come to know what He knew, by a pronoun or by something else?"

The Imām A said, "If it had been by a pronoun, would He then find anyway not to establish for that pronoun a limit where knowledge ends?" Imrān answered, "Yes, He will have to find such way." The Imām then asked him, "Then what is that pronoun?" Imrān could not provide any answer. The Imām A said, "Is it alright if I ask you about the pronoun and you define it by another pronoun? If you answer in the affirmative, then you would make both your claim and statement void. O Imrān! Ought you not come to know that the One cannot be described by a pronoun, and would not be described except by a verb, by deed, by action, and He cannot be expected to be parts and kinds like human beings?"

Then `Imrān asked him, "Master! The knowledge I have says that the being is changed in his essence by his action of creating..." The Imām said, "Does your statement, O `Imrān, mean that the being does not in any way change its essence except when it affects its own essence in a way which changes it? O `Imrān! Can you say that the fire changes its own self, or that the heat burns itself, or have you seen anyone seeing his own vision?" `Imrān said, "No, I have not seen that; could you please tell me, master, is it in that in the creation, or is it the nature of creation in it?"

The Imām kill said, "Yes, O `Imrān, He is above all of that; He is not in the creation, nor is the creation in Him; He is elevated above that, and bad indeed is your knowledge about Him, and no might except in Allāh. Tell me about the mirror: are you in it or is it in you? If neither one of you is in the other, then how did you come to see your own self's reflection in it?" `Imrān said, "Through the light between myself and itself." The Imām kaid, "Can you see of that light more than what you can see with your own eyes?"

He answered, "Yes." The Imām said to him, "Then show it to us..." It was then that the man was too baffled to say a word. The Imām said, "I do not see the light except leading you and the mirror to come to know each without being in either one of you. There are many such examples which the ignorant simply cannot observe, and Allāh Has the greatest example."

Thus did the Imām face the challenge of `Imrān the Sabian's doubting method, demolishing its structure and dispelling the ambiguity of the complex doubts which he could not understand till vision became clear to him. The Imām did not determine an evidence except after building it with simple easy to understand proofs out of the everyday life of man in order not to leave any way for the opponent to doubt after transforming a most complex theory into an easy and commonsense idea, all of that by employing a very beautiful and miraculous style.

Debating al-Maroozi

In another session, al-Ma'mūn invited him to debate Sulaymān al-Maroozi, Khurasan's scientist in $kal\bar{a}m$, and the debate between them dealt with some significant topics which were being debated then by scholars of the science of $kal\bar{a}m$, and the starting-point of the discussion was the issue of $bad\bar{a}'$. The Imām & explained its sound meaning, indicating that the Sublime and Dear Allāh had innermost knowledge which nobody but He knew, and that was the source of $bad\bar{a}'$ and knowledge which He taught His angels and Prophets.

To explain it in a way which would remove all confusion and ambiguity, we can say about $bad\bar{a}'$ is that Allāh makes manifest that His Will is linked to an advantage which necessitates it, and the apparent reality is that His Will is hinging on what is opposite to it. Then He after that makes manifest His actual Will when the advantage is satisfied from all aspects and the reasons for which it was not previously manifested are removed, and it appears to the creation as if Allāh willed to abandon His first Will, hence it is in the view of creation, not in the reality of Will, $bad\bar{a}'$.

This is the theory of $bad\bar{a}'$ in its simple logical context which Imāmis (Shī`as) uphold and which some people misunderstood and misinterpreted, giving it a wrong meaning which necessitated attributing ignorance (!!!) to the Almighty Allāh and an excuse to wage an unfair campaign of defamation against Imāmi Shī`as by their opponents from among the followers of other sects.

البَداء 'Imām Proves Badā' البَداء

The Imām للله has proven the accuracy of *badā'* in which Ahl al-Bayt فل believe by first quoting the Holy Qur'ān, for Allāh Almighty said, مَعَا أَنتَ بِمَلُوم "So leave them alone, for you shall not be blamed for that," (Qur'ān, 51:54) meaning thereby that He intends to annihilate them, then the Almighty, according to the *badā'* theory, He has said, وَذَكَرْ، فَإِنَّ الْذَكْرَى تَنَفَعُ الْمُؤْمِنِينَ "So remind, for reminding may avail the believers," (Qur'ān, 51:55) which indicates a shift from the first decision as observed from studying the context of both verses.

Second, he tries to prove it by traditions narrated from his forefathers from the Messenger of Allāh who said, "Allāh sent his *wahi* to one of His prophets to inform him that he would die on a particular day, and when that prophet was told so, he pleaded Allāh, the King, while on his bed, saying, `Lord! Postpone my demise till I see my son growing up to carry out my will,' till he fell from his bed, whereupon Allāh sent his *wahi* again to the same prophet to inform him that He decided to postpone it."

It is apparent that $bad\bar{a}'$ in the meaning which we indicated requires no alarm whatsoever and it does not justify waging a campaign of defamation to those who believe in it.

Eternity Versus Transience of Will

The same discussion led to discussing the will's eternity and transience, and the Imām stood to disprove the theory which called for the eternity of the will, proving its being transient by revealing its own self-contradiction, removing the confusion which may occupy anyone's mind in its regard.

Will, as the Imām A says, is one of the actions of the Almighty. It is not one of His attributes; therefore, it is transient, not perpetual, since an action is a form of event, and the deed cannot be identical to the doer, so the will cannot be identical to the willing person. Will is not like hearing or seeing or knowing as al-Maroozi tried to prove, because it does not make sense, the Imām says, to say that He wanted Himself. Does He want to be "something," or does He want to be Alive, Seeing, Hearing, or Able? If this is according to His Will, it would require the impossible which is the change occurring to the self, for the meaning then would be that He wanted Himself to be something which was not... Sublime is Allāh greatly above all of this.

Thus did the debates between the Imām and al-Maroozi occur frequently about the eternity of the will versus its transience about relevant matters.

Al-Maroozi's Argumentativeness

In his debates with the Imām, al-Maroozi kept arguing and coming back to the same point from which he had started his argument in an inflexible argumentative manner. While accepting that to desire something (to "will", to wish) is a verb, he goes back to deny that and claim that it is an adjective, and he may admit something and say something else.

The Imām asks him, "O Abū Sulaymān! Can you tell me if the will is a verb or not?" He says, "Yes, it is a verb." He asks, "Is it causative, since verbs are?" "It is not a verb," comes the answer. The Imām Asks, "Is there any with Him who is eternal?" Sulaymān answers, "Willing is doing." He says, "O Sulaymān! This is the same which you criticized Dirar and his followers about for saying that everything Allāh Almighty has created in His heavens and earth, ocean or land, dog or pig, monkey, human, or an animal, is Allāh's will, and that Allāh's will gives life and takes life away, and it goes here or drinks from there, marries, enjoys food, commits immoral acts, disbelieves and commits *shirk*..."

Sulaymān said, "It is like hearing, seeing, or knowing; that is, it is an adjective, an attribute." Having abstained from providing an answer to the Imām's question, Sulaymān goes back to the beginning of the argument regarding whether the will is an adjective, an attribute, or a verb, but the Imām nevertheless repeats his argument with him by following another route different from the one he took first, which indicates how commonsense the idea seems to him and his ability to prove it however he willed.

Imām's Style in Debating

The debate continues between them in the same calm manner in which the Imām is coins his questions, which is the most magnificent method of debate. In his way of providing answers, the Imām never blocks the way before his opponent to continue the debate; rather, he leaves him completely free to debate in whatever manner he wishes through his questions till he brings him to a deadend where he cannot proceed anymore just to go back seeking another route which the Imām himself wants him to seek out of his own will and after his own conviction.

Al-Ma'mūn Rebukes al-Maroozi for Fumbling About

But Sulaymān kept fumbling about in his answers to the Imām's questions after the Imām had closed before him all avenues of his argument, and al-Ma'mūn was quick to notice his fumbling about which indicated Sulaymān's loss, so he rebuked him and criticized him. It is reported that during the debate, when al-Ridha asked him to continue his questions, he said, "Will is one of His attributes." The Imām said, "How many times has it been said that it

is one of His attributes, so is it a new attribute, or has it always been so?" Sulaymān said, "New." The Imām said, "*Allāhu Akbar!* You are telling me that His attribute is new! Had it been one of His attributes, and an eternal one, then He willed and He created as long as His will and His creation are eternal...! This means it is an attribute of someone who did not know what he did! Allāh is Elevated above this..."

Sulaymān said, "Things are not a will, and He did not will anything." Here the Imām said, "You have hissed, O Sulaymān! He did and He created as long as His will and His creation are eternal...?! This is the attribute of someone who does not know what he did! Elevated is Allāh above all of that." Sulaymān, turning to al-Ma'mūn, then said, "Master! I have already informed him that it is like hearing and seeing and knowing." Al-Ma'mūn said, "Woe unto you, Sulaymān! How you have erred and how often you have repeated yourself! Stop it and take another route, for you seem to be unable to provide any answer better than that."

The debate continues after that till Sulaymān's tongue is tied, whereupon al-Ma'mūn says, "O Sulaymān! This is the most learned descendant of Hashim," and the session disperses.

Imām Debates Ali ibn al-Jahm

The Imām conducted a very brilliant debate with Ali al-Jahm dealing with the infallibility of prophets in which he explained in a very beautiful way the actual meaning of some verses which may on the surface give the impression to the contrary.

Interpreting the Holy Qur'ān According to One's Opinion

The Imām started his discussion with Ali ibn al-Jahm by criticizing him and those who interpreted the Book of Allāh according to their own viewpoint, stating that he and those have to refer to those whom Allāh endowed with the faculty of knowledge and understanding in order to learn the actual and accurate

interpretation of its verses according to the sacred verse which says, وَمَا يَعْلَمُ تَأْوِيلَهُ إِلاَ اللَّهُ وَالرَّاسِخُونَ فِي الْعِلْمِ interpretation except Allāh and those deeply grounded in knowledge" (Qur'ān, 3:7).

Interpreting Verses Whose Superficial Meaning Suggests Prophet's Fallibility

Then the Imām المنتخب started explaining the verses whose superficial meaning indicates the fallibility of and possibility of sinning by prophets. He indicated that Adam's transgression took place while he was in Paradise, not on earth, and the infallibility in question is earthly, and that he did not commit any act as long as he lived on earth which contradicted his infallibility as proven by the sacred verse: إِنَّ اللَّهُ الصُطْفَى آدَمَ وَنُوحًا وَآلُ إِبْرَاهِيمَ وَآلُ عِمْرَانَ عَلَى الْعَالَمِينَ "Allāh did indeed choose Adam and Noah, the family of Abraham, and the family of `Imrān above all people" (Qur'ān, 3:33).

As regarding the verse which states: $\vec{0} \cdot \vec{1}$ i $\vec{0} \cdot \vec{1}$ i $\vec{1}$ i $\vec{1}$

As regarding the verse وَلَقَدْ هَمَتْ بِهِ وَهَمَ بِهَا "And (with passion) did she desire him, and he would have desired her" (Qur'ān, 12:24), the case regarding what the wife of al-'Azīz wanted, and what Yousuf desired to do, are two different things, for she wanted to commit a sin while he desired to kill her if she forced him; therefore, Allāh saved him from the deed of killing her and its terrible consequences, and saved her from her own wishful desire to commit a sin.



As regarding David, his statement that the defendant had committed injustice by asking for the goat, it was an error only within the framework of the case, and it took place before he had asked the defendant about his defense against the plaintiff's claim, and it is not a transgression, for Allāh corrected for him his decision by bringing him the example of the two kings. As regarding his marriage with the widow of Oorya, which was regarded by people at that time as a sin and criticized him for it, it was done for the sake of effecting a legislative interest whereby David wanted to shatter the then prevalent custom of a widow not getting married after the death of her husband.

It is similar to what happened to the Prophet with Zainab daughter of Jahsh, wife of Zayd ibn Haritha who had been adopted by the Prophet 22, for the Prophet, by marrying Zainab after granting her divorce from Zayd, wanted to shatter the pre-Islamic custom whereby a man would not be permitted to marry the former wife of someone he had adopted as is clear in the text of the Holy Qur'ān. The Prophet 22 was apprehensive of the criticism of the hypocrites

of his action, so the Almighty addressed him by saying, وَاللَّهُ أَحَقُ أَن تَخْشَاهُ "You fear people; it is more fitting that you should fear Allāh" (Qur'ān, 33:37), since it was Allāh Who ordered him to marry her as we understand from the verse, أَنْ عَنَى زَيْدٌ مِّنْهَا وَطَرًا وَطَنَا لَحَيْ لا يَكُونَ عَلَى الْمُؤْمِنِينَ حَرَجٌ فِي أَزُوَاجِ أَدْعِيَائِهِمْ إِذَا قَضَوْا مِنْهُنَّ وَطَرَا رَوَجْنَاكَهَا لِحَيْ لا يَكُونَ عَلَى الْمُؤْمِنِينَ حَرَجٌ فِي أَزُوَاجِ أَدْعِيَائِهِمْ إِذَا قَضَوْا مِنْهُنَّ وَطَرَا أَنْ اللَّهُ مَعْفُولاً عَلَى المُعْوَى عَلَى المُؤْمِنِينَ حَرَجٌ فِي أَزُوَاجِ أَدْعِيَائِهِمْ إِذَا قَضَوْا مِنْهُنَ "Then when Zayd had dissolved (his marriage) with her, with the necessary (formality), We joined her in marriage to thee in order that (henceforth) there may be no difficulty to the believers in (the matter of) marrying the wives of their adopted sons, when the latter have dissolved with the necessary (formality, their marriage) with them, and Allāh's command must be fulfilled" (Qur'ān, 33:37).

By providing such glorious knowledge of the exegesis of sacred Qur'ānic verses, and by giving such honest interpretations which safeguard the integrity of the context, the Imām will used to dispel the unusual confusion of those who did not have a deep actual understanding of the Glorious Book of Allāh.

An Artificial Argument

In his book *Al-'Iqd al-Farīd*, Ibn Abd Rabbih al-Andalusi recorded a debate on the subject of Imāmate between the Imām and the caliph al-Ma'mūn which seems to be stamped with artificiality, and we think it is possible that some fanatics among those who deviated from the line of the Ahl al-Bayt Add fabricated it, for he stated the following in his book:

"Al-Ma'mūn said to Ali ibn Mūsa, `Why do you claim it (Imāmate) for your own selves?' He answered, `Due to Ali and Fātima being near in kin to the Messenger of Allāh `If it is only a matter of kinship, then the Messenger of Allāh had left behind him those who were closer in kinship to him than Ali or any of his relatives, and if you mean the kinship of Fātima to the Messenger of Allāh 'E', then the matter (Imāmate) after her should have belonged to al-Hassan and al-Hussain 'E' whose right was confiscated by Ali even while they were still alive, taking control of what was not his.' Ali ibn Mūsa could not provide an answer." 1

Let us record the following regarding this quotation:

The Imām did not claim his right to caliphate only on account of his kinship to the Prophet main but rather on account of the clear statements made by the Prophet main emphasizing that he was to be the caliph after him, in addition to the personal qualifications Imām Ali main had had which distinguished him above the rest of *sahāba*.

The concept of caliphate according to Ahl al-Bayt \swarrow is that it is decreed according to a divine text, not dictated due to factors of kinship, politics, etc. Allāh is the One Who chooses, and His choice is voiced by His Prophet, whoever He sees to be most fit to safeguard the Message and the interest of the nation, as we explained when we quoted Imām al-Ridha \checkmark discussing the subject of Imāmate. The claim of those who said that they deserved caliphate due to their kinship to the Prophet \rightleftharpoons is similar to the claim of those who said that the *muhajirun* (immigrants) were more qualified than the *ansar* (supporters of Medīna) due to the nearness of the first party to the Messenger of Allāh \bowtie .

The Imām, if this story is true at all, would not have been unable, as the story suggests, to answer al-Ma'mūn's objection that there are among the Ahl al-Bayt those who have more priority than Ali in any of his relative, an apparent reference to his grandfather al-Abbās ibn Abdul-Muttalib, to it.

It was al-Abbās himself who approached the Imām requesting him to stretch his hand to him so that he would swear the oath of allegiance to him when he felt that the fate looked ominous and that the environment was threatening of a revolt, but the Imām refused to accept such an oath privately; rather, he preferred that such an oath be sworn to him in public and before eye witnesses after finishing the funeral rites of the corpse of the Messenger of Allāh

¹ Al-'Iqd al-Farīd, Vol. 2, p. 285 and also Vol. 5, p. 103

was still lying in state waiting to be bathed. If you suppose that al-Abbās had any right to caliphate, he would then have relinquished it.

As regarding al-Hassan and al-Hussain, they were then very young, and neither *wilāyat* nor *wisāyat* can be enforced on caliphate till they were old enough, for caliphate is a post which permits no *wisāyat* at all; therefore, the issue of caliphate was confined to Ali All alone. This is our argument if we suppose that caliphate is a matter decided due to kinship to the Prophet All.

But if we say that it is decreed by a divine decree, these proofs will not be relevant.

But the fact that al-Ma'mūn's way of thinking regarding the issue of caliphate, and his views with which he confronted the *faqīhs* in his debates with them, as the author of Al-'*Iqd* al-*Farīd* himself mentions, proving that caliphate was the legitimate right of only Ali rather than anyone else among the *sahāba*, this fact itself convinces us that this fabricated dialogue quoted above was written by some fanatic followers of other sects.

These are some debates and discussions of Imām al-Ridha which were narrated about him in which he debated some scholars of $kal\bar{a}m$ of his time which we wanted to indicate here briefly in order to give the reader a general idea about the style employed by the Imāms among the Ahl al-Bayt in their debates and discussions with others, so that the reader may live the free democratic environment which dominated that period of time in its intellectual and scientific spheres.

Basic Beliefs

Islam is the religion which preaches $tawh\bar{t}d$, the Unity of Allāh. *Tawhīd*, then, is the starting point from which a Muslim sets out to build his creed deep inside his inner self; otherwise, he cannot be called a Muslim, nor can the light of faith shine in his soul. The sound definition of $tawh\bar{t}d$ is what has been endorsed by the Ahl al-Bayt through their teachings and statements; anything other than that is but falsification and adulteration and insinuations which may have been necessitated by erroneous philosophical ideologies the inventors of which tried to reach the furthermost depth of the essence of the Divine, but the results they reached caused them to deviate from reaching even the beginning of belief, so they indulged themselves into the labyrinths of atheism and loss.

In researching such an extremely complex issue, we have to follow into the footsteps of the Ahl al-Bayt 4. If we accept them as our guides, we shall have no fear about falling into destruction or departing from the Straight Path according to what is already reported about the Prophet 4. who said, "My Ahl al-Bayt 4. among you are like the ark of Noah: whoever boards it is saved, and whoever lags behind it is drowned and ruined."

Imām al-Ridha \checkmark did not have a system of his own regarding the philosophy of *tawhīd*; rather, his was the very same pristine system about which all Imāms of the Ahl al-Bayt \checkmark unanimously agreed and to whose safeguarding they dedicated their lives in the face of all other sects which may have deviated from the achievement of the noble objective.

We are not going here to make a comparison between these sects in as far as the belief in tawhīd is concerned, for this may require a very lengthy research whose discussion will require us to go beyond the limits we have set for our study here; rather, what is important for us here is to present the limits of the concept of tawhīd from the stories we have already narrated about Imām al-Ridha

Misconception of the Similitude of Allāh to His Creation

The first to come across in researching the *hadīth* narrated by Imām al-Ridha in the subject of *tawhīd* is this one: "Anyone who makes a similitude of Allāh with His creation is a *mushrik* (polytheist), and anyone who attributes to Him what He has prohibited is *kafir* (disbeliever)" which is, as reported about the

Prophet 2027, a clear answer to those who claim that "Allāh created Adam in His Own Image."



In another text, the Imām A explains to us the misconception in whose pitfall others have fallen; al-Hussain ibn Khālid reported saying, "I said to al-Ridha A, `O son of the Messenger of Allāh! People say that the Messenger of Allāh R said that the Almighty and Exalted Allāh created Adam in His Own image.' He said, `May Allāh fight them! They distorted the beginning of this *hadīth*. The Messenger of Allāh R passed by two men exchanging insults and abusive language, and he heard one of them saying to the other, `Allāh made your face ugly and ugly is anyone who is like you,' whereupon he R said, `O servant of Allāh! Do not say so to your brother, for the Almighty and Exalted Allāh created Adam's image like his.'''

The Messenger \cancel{R} here is forbidding the man from articulating such an abusive language which abuses Adam, father of all men. The pronoun in the original text (i.e., "image like his") belongs to the man being abused, not to Allāh; therefore, it is erroneous to say that the meaning here is that Allāh created Adam in His Own Image. The Imām emphasizes this by narrating one *qudsi hadīth* in which the Almighty tells the Messenger of Allāh \cancel{R} , "The one who makes a similitude of Myself to My creation is indeed ignorant of Who I am."

The *hadīth* regarding the Divine is entangled and complex, but if you read it in the *hadīth* narrated by the Ahl al-Bayt , you will find it in full harmony with the human nature, lucidly interpreting the obscure concept in brief expressions with a full vision despite their inclusion of a spacious philosophical context.

Allāh's Attributes are His Own Essence

While researching the *hadīth* of Imām al-Ridha & in this regard, we come across his treatment of the issue of His Attributes which are none other than a description of His Own Essence, and that it is impossible that they should be anything else.

For example, al-Hussain ibn Khālid said, "I heard al-Ridha saying, "Allāh has always been Knowing, omni-Potent, Living,

Eternal, Hearing, Seeing,' so I said to him, 'O son of the Messenger of Allāh 22? People have been saying that Allāh knows through His faculty of knowledge, omni-Potent through His faculty of power, Eternal through His ability to withstand time, Hearing through His faculty of hearing, and Seeing through His faculty of vision.' He said, `Anyone who says so and believes in it has indeed accepted other gods besides Allāh, and he has nothing to do with our religion.'

Then he added, `Allāh has always been Knowing, omni-Potent, Eternal, Hearing, and Seeing in His Own Essence; Exalted is Allāh above the claims of the polytheists and those who make such similitudes a great deal of exaltation.'"

Knowledge, might, and other attributes of Allāh are not actually different from His Essence; rather, they are the same like the Essence in their existence and reality; otherwise, they would have been partners with Allāh in His eternity which contradicts the very concept of $tawh\bar{t}d$ which agrees with the nature of His being, that is, the eternity of the Self on its own, without having anything else as partner therewith.

Belief in Plurality of the Essence and Attributes is Shirk

In another *hadīth* reported by Muhammed ibn Arafa, the Imām & explains to us how one will be committing *shirk* if he considers the Essence of the Almighty and His Attributes as separate from each other. Muhammed said, "I asked al-Ridha &, `Did Allāh create things by some sort of power or not?'

He answered, `It is not possible that He must have used some sort of power to do so because if you say that He created things by a power, you would be saying that you imagined a tool whereby He created things, which is *shirk*. And if you say that He created things which He subjected to His power, you would be saying that He made sure He would be able to overpower them, while He is not weak or incapable or in need of anyone else; rather, He, Glory be to Him, is Almighty due to the fact that His own Essence is Mighty.'"



ali السنة Shrine of Imam Ali

The Difference Between Allāh's Will and People's

In another part of the discussion, the Imām All tells us about the difference between the Will of Allāh and the will of humans. Safwan ibn Yahya said, "I asked Abul-Hassan Allāh, `Tell me about Allāh's Will and the will of His creation.' He said, `The will of a person is something he possesses, hence it is a possessive pronoun; as regarding Allāh, His Will is His Action, nothing other than that, because He does not contemplate upon doing something, nor does He decide to do something, nor does he sets His mind to do something, and all these verbs have nothing to do with His Essence; they are among the faculties of humans, and they are among the characteristics of the creation. Allāh's Will is His Action, nothing other than that. He says `Be!' and it is without articulating something, or using a tongue, or sets his mind upon something or contemplates upon doing something, nor does He think about the means to do so, nor does He think about how.'"

The previous chapter contained a discussion of the issue of eternity of Allāh's Will in a debate between the Imām and Sulaymān al-

Maroozi, the Khurasani scientist of $kal\bar{a}m$ who was invited by al-Ma'mūn to debate the Imām.

Queries

There may be some innocent questions which come to the mind of anyone which the Imām may have tried to answer in a very simple way relying on clear Qur'ānic verses whereby we may pass without being aware of their precise meaning and the depth of their context. For example, regarding the Knowledge of Allāh, he was asked by al-Hussain ibn Bashshar, "Does Allāh know about the thing which never was how it would look like when it is?" He answered, "Allāh Almighty knows of things before their existence; He has said, أَنْ كُنْ أَنْ كُنْتُمْ تَعْمَلُونَ إِنَّا كُنْتُ مُوَا لِمَا لَمَا لَهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ اللَّهُ مُعَمَلُونَ (Qur'ān, 45:29) and He said to the inmates of Hell, أَنْهُواْ عَنْهُ، وَإِنَّهُمْ لَكَاذِبُونَ وَلَوْ رُدُواْ لَعَادُواْ لِمَا اللَّهُ العَادُواْ لِمَا اللَّهُ المَاتِينَ اللَّهُ العَادُوا لِمَا اللَّهُ العَادُوا لِمَا اللَّهُ المَاتِينَةُ مُعَمَلُونَ would certainly relapse to the things they were forbidden, for they are indeed liars' (Qur'ān, 6:28)."

The Exalted and the Almighty Allāh knows that if those inmates were to be returned to earth, they would go back to their old ways and commit what they were prohibited from committing. When the angels said, قَالُوا: أَتَجْعَلُ فِيهَا مَنْ يُفْسِدُ فِيهَا وَيَسْفِكُ الدِّمَاءَ وَتَحْنُ نُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِكَ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ فَقَالُوا: أَتَجْعَلُ فِيهَا مَنْ يُفْسِدُ فِيهَا وَيَسْفِكُ الدِّمَاءَ وَتَحْنُ نُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِكَ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ فَقَالُوا: أَتَجْعَلُ فِيهَا مَنْ يُفْسِدُ فِيهَا وَيَسْفِكُ الدِّمَاءَ وَتَحْنُ نُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِكَ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ فَقَالُوا: أَتَجْعَلُ فِيهَا مَنْ يُفْسِدُ فِيهَا وَيَسْفِكُ الدِّمَاءَ وَتَحْنُ نُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِكَ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ فَقَالُوا: أَتَجْعَلُ فِيهَا مَنْ يُفْسِدُ فِيهَا وَيَسْفِكُ الدَّمَاءَ وَتَحْنُ نُسَبِّحُ بِحَمْدِكَ مُعَامَ when the angels said, `` إِنِّي أَعْلَمُ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ فَقَدَسُ لَكَ؟ قَالَ: إِنِي أَعْلَمُ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ وَعَدَى أَعْلَمُ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ وَيَعْفُونَ اللَّهُ؟ قَالَ: إِنِي أَعْلَمُ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ (لَا يَعْلَمُ ما لَا لَا مَا اللَّهُ عَالَ: إِنِي أَعْلَمُ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ (لَكَ ؟ قَالَ: إِنِي أَعْلَمُ مَا لَا تَعْلَمُونَ وَالْعَلَمُ ما لَا تَعْلَمُ ما لَا تَعْلَمُ ما لَا اللَّهُ عَلَيْ وَقَالَ اللَّهُ عَلَيْ إِنْعَامُ مَا لَا لَدُمَاءَ وَتَحْتُ لَسُنَعْ عَلَى مَا لَا عَلَا عَلَيْ إِنْ

يَخَادِعُونَ اللَّهَ وَهُوَ خَادِعُهُمُ "They strive to deceive Allāh while He is deceiving them" (Qur'ān, 4:142).



But the Imām Allah answers by saying that Allah Almighty does not ridicule, mock, cheat, or anything like that, but He rewards those who commit these sins with the reward they deserve for their ridicule, mockery, cheating, etc.

The Imām's answer is derived from the meaning of the Qur'ānic verse which states, وَلا يَحِيقُ الْمَكْرُ السَيِّئُ إِلاَ بِأَهْلَهِ "The plotting of evil will hem only the author thereof" (Qur'ān, 35:43). When these individuals ridicule, mock, plot, or cheat, they do not sense the destined consequences for such a behavior when the tables are turned and they have to suffer perpetual pain and torture. This is proven by the verses,

﴿ وَمَكَرُوا مَكْرًا وَمَكَرْنَا مَكْرًا وَهُمْ لا يَشْغُرُونَ ﷺ فَانظُرْ كَيْفَ كَانَ عَاقِبَةُ مَكْرِهِمْ أَنًا دَمَرْنَاهُمْ وَقَوْمَهُمْ أَجْمَعِينَ ﴾

"They plotted and planned, but We too planned, even while they perceived it not. Then see what the end of their plot was! We destroyed them and their people, all of them" (Qur'ān, 27:501-51).

There are Qur'ānic verses which deserve a serious look into them when their superficial meaning gives the impression that they invite one to uphold what must not Islamically be upheld, departing from the concept of the Divine Perfection. For example, the Almighty has said, مُقَدَّر اللَّهُ فَتَسِيَهُمُ (اللَّهُ فَتَسِيَهُمُ acid, تَسُو (Qur'ān, 9:67) and أَلْيَوْمُ فَذَا سَنُو اللَّهُ عَمَا نَسُو (Qur'ān, 9:67) and اللَيُوْمَ نَنْسَاهُمْ كَمَا نَسُو (Qur'ān, 9:67) and shall that day forget them as they forgot the meeting of this Day of theirs" (Qur'ān, 7:51).

To attribute forgetfulness to Allāh is erroneous because it is an attribute of His creation; besides, such a superficial meaning contradicts another verse which says, وَعَاكَانَ رَبُّكَ نَسِيًّا ... and thy Lord never forgets" (Qur'ān, 19:64). But the Imām interprets "forgetfulness" in these texts to mean abandonment, and that Allāh abandons them by not allocating for them the rewards He allocates to those who yearn for such meeting. Since they forgot about Allāh and did not do good deeds prior to such meeting, Allāh will make His good rewards distant from them and will reward them with torture and eternal Hellfire.

What is meant by "forgetfulness" in these texts is not overlooking or bypassing, nor does the meaning of abandonment is negligence. The Imām pointed this out when he answered someone who asked him about the meaning of the verse وَتَرَكَهُمْ فِي ظُلُمَاتٍ لَا يُبْصِرُونَ ... and Allāh left them in utter darkness so they could not see" (Qur'ān, 2:17) by saying, "Allāh, the Sublime and Praised One, cannot be described as abandoning as can His creation, but when He knows that they would never leave disbelief and straying, He would stop His support for them and His kindness, leaving them to have their own way."



"Seeing" Allāh

The discussion of "seeing" Allāh is one of the subjects of the science of $kal\bar{a}m$ in which views of Islamic schools of thought differed since the battle and argument on $kal\bar{a}m$ started, shattering the unity of the Creed's interpretation of many doctrinal bases upon which the structure of the Islamic Message was established. The Ahl al-Bayt \swarrow took a stance towards the subject of "seeing" Allāh which was in harmony with the pristine concept of *tawhd* as Islam intends it to be, regarding Him above being physically seen simply because that would be possible only for an object of limited dimensions.

As regarding the verses which give the impression that "seeing" Allāh is possible, such as

﴿ وُجُوهٌ يَوْمَئِذٍ نَّاضِرَةٌ ٢ إِلَى رَبِّهَا نَاظِرَةٌ ﴾

"Some faces on that Day shall be bright, looking towards their Lord" (Qur'ān, 75:22-23), and كَلاَ إِنَّهُمْ عَن رَبِّهِمْ يَوْمَئِذٍ لَمَحْجُوبُونَ Verily, from (the Light of) their Lord, that Day, will they be veiled," (Qur'ān, 83:15) and لَمَكَ صَفًّا صَفًّا صَفًّا صَفًّا صَفًّا صَفًّا صَفًّا مَعًا مُعَامًا مَعًا مُعَلًا مُعَلًا مَعًا مُعَلًا مُعَلًا مُعَلًا مُعَلًا مَعًا مَعًا مَعًا مُعَلًا مُ



The meaning of the second verse is that they are veiled from receiving the rewards of their Lord, for Allāh Almighty cannot be said to occupy a physical space, a place, in which He would settle, veiling Himself from His servants. In the third verse, what is coming is Allāh's Decree, that is, your Lord's Decree is coming to pass; otherwise, Allāh Almighty cannot be said to come and go, for these movements are characteristic of His creatures, and it is impossible that He should have their attributes, for this would mean that there would be a place where He is not there! Allāh is highly elevated above this degradation.

Thus are the Qur'ānic verses interpreted according to the occasion upon which they were revealed. Moreover, such an interpretation which takes into consideration both context and occasion (or reason for revelation) does not depart even a little bit from the particular appearance of such verses simply because such an understood appearance is not derived from the verbal text alone; rather, other aspects which encompass the subject's angles, and for whose explanation the text was revealed, have also to be taken into consideration.

Compulsion and Empowerment

While researching the way Imām al-Ridha \And employed to explain the subject and relevant topics related to the unity of Allāh, we are faced by others with many questions inquiring about the theory of compulsion and empowerment which occupied the minds of Muslims for a long period of time and caused a great deal of more division among them due to the debates among the scholars of the science of *kalām* of various sects at that time. Some endorsed compulsion, others endorsed empowerment, while still others preached taking an in-between approach.

The Approach Adopted by Ahl al-Bayt

The school of thought preached by Ahl al-Bayt Aregards the latter concept as the basis of Divine Justice whereby Allāh rewards good doers for their good deeds and punishes the evil doers for their evil. Compulsion is akin to oppression and is a negation of justice, while empowerment is a postponement of effecting justice, disabling it from getting the upper-hand and the power it rightfully deserves. Both contradict the concept of the absolute perfection of the Divine.

A man visited Imām al-Ridha and asked him, "O son of the Messenger of Allāh is I It has been reported to us that the truthful (al-Sādiq) Ja'far ibn Muhammed and said, `There is neither compulsion nor empowerment but a way to choose one of two.' What does he exactly mean?" He answered, "Whoever claims that

Allāh does our deeds and then penalizes us for doing them has in fact accepted the concept of compulsion, and whoever claims that Allāh Almighty empowers His Proofs to distribute His sustenance has in fact adopts the belief of empowerment.



One who believes in compulsion is a *kafir* (disbeliever), and one who believes in empowerment is a *mushrik* (polytheist)." So I asked him, 'O son of the Messenger of Allāh! Then what is this way to choose one of two means?' He answered, `It is finding a way to do what they are enjoined to do and forsake what they are enjoined to forsake.' I asked him, `Does Allāh Almighty have a Way and a Will in this regard?' He said, `As regarding deeds done in obedience to His commandments, His Will in their regard is His approval of and assistance in their performance. As regarding His Will about sins, it is His order that they should be shunned, that He condemns them, and that He forsakes those who commit them.'"



Empowerment

Yāsir the servant said, "I asked al-Ridha الله بن المعامية والمعامية والمعامية المعامية مع معامية المعامية ال معامية عمامية المعامية ال

Imām Warns

In another narrative, the Imām discloses for us the conduct which a believer has to undertake with those who believe in empowerment in order to create a psychological barrier between them and others which would paralyze their action and deprive them of the element whereby they influence others by the misleading and false creed they preach.

Abū Hashim al-Ja'fari says: "I asked Abul-Hassan Abul about the *ghulat* and about those who believed in empowerment, and he said, "The *ghulat* are *kafirs* (disbelievers), while those who believe in empowerment are *mushriks* (polytheists). Those who sit with them, mix with them, eat or drink with them, visit them, marry their daughters to them or marry their daughters, accept their trusts or entrust them to keep theirs, believe in them, support them even by a fraction of a word, have abandoned the nearness to Allāh, to the Messenger of Allāh, and to us Ahl al-Bayt Abul."

In another narrative, when someone mentioned compulsion and empowerment, the Imām is said to the attendants, "Shall I provide you with an original view in which you shall not dispute with each other, and through which you will win the argument over those who argued with you in its regard?' We requested him to do so, whereupon he said, `Allāh Almighty was not obeyed by compulsion, nor was He disobeyed by being over-powered. He did not neglect His servants living in His domain; He is the King above their kings, the Powerful One above those who have power among them.

When His servants opt to obey Him, He would not stop them nor forbid them, and if they opt to disobey Him, He may interfere and foil their attempt, or He may not and they will do just that; therefore, He is not the One who caused them to disobey Him.' Then he said, `Anyone who masters this will have the winning argument over his opponent.'"

Imāms did not Endorse Making Similitude with Allāh

Imām al-Ridha (1), in a dialogue with al-Hussain ibn Khālid, denied what some people attributed to his forefathers when they claimed that they made similitudes to Allāh and believed in compulsion, describing those people as *ghulat* who underestimated the Greatness of Allāh Almighty, and that their fabrication about his forefathers and their attributing to them what they did not say was similar to the fabrication of others about the Messenger of Allāh (1), by their narration of allegations endorsing making such similitudes and also endorsing compulsion.

Regarding the subject of $tawh\bar{t}d$ and its relevant topics, Imām al-Ridha Alpha has a long discussion which requires an independent and sufficient research, and suffices us this brief presentation of what was reported about him in this regard. Those who wish to pursue their research of this subject are referred to '*Uyūn Akhbār al-Ridha* Alpha by Shaikh al-Sadūq in which he compiled what was narrated about the Imām in this regard.

Souls' Transmigration

Al-Tanasukh kufr, that is, "To believe in the transmigration of the souls is to disbelieve in Allāh," says the Imām in an answer to the question "What is your view regarding the transmigration of the souls?" put to him by someone. He answered saying, "Anyone who believes in *tanasukh is kafir* (disbeliever) in Allāh the Great, a disbeliever in Heavens and in Hell." The reason for this is that the belief in the transmigration of the souls means that the human soul, after its departure from the body at the time of death, goes to the body of an animal to live in it. In other words, it is like a bird that as soon as it is set free from its cage will seek another cage. This implies a negation of the Judgment which is one of the basic principles of the Islamic creed, hence it is a negation of Paradise and Hell.

Those who believe in the transmigration of the souls interpret Paradise and Hell by saying that if the soul that was set free from the body settles inside a good animal, then it is Paradise, and if it settles inside a bad animal, then it is Hell, which is nothing but a hallucination which the Holy Qur'ān clearly refutes, for both Paradise and Hell are realities rather than symbols as these persons would like to think.

Imāmate

Imāmate is one of the basic beliefs (*usool*) which was the starting point for all the deep differences since the early period of Islam and immediately after the demise of the Prophet \overrightarrow{uumah} . The Muslim *ummah*, therefore, split into contradictory and contrasting sects due to the deepening of the gaps either due to the actions of the ruling authorities, or to personal ambitions aspired by some of those who coveted to be Imāms.

There are two major schools of thought in Islam which are regarded as the stems from which those sects branch. They are the Sunni school of thought, which preaches that Imāmate after the Prophet \swarrow was the right of Abū Bakr then to the three caliphs who succeeded him, and the Imāmi Shī`a school of thought which preaches that Imāmate after the Prophet \rightleftharpoons was the right of Ali ibn Abū Tālib \clubsuit and to his eleven descendants after him. Each of these schools has its own arguments regarding proving its authenticity and the lack thereof of the other.

The Ahl al-Bayt A derive their arguments from clear and obvious statement in their regard said by the Prophet A and also due to their merits and qualifications which raised them above both common and elite individuals. Imām al-Ridha explained to us the actual program to identify an Imām which agrees with the human nature in considering the distinctive merits and the sufficient qualifications present in a person to qualify for such a very important status.



Imām's Qualifications

In defining the qualifications of the Imām, Imām al-Ridha tells us that he has to be the most knowledgeable among people, the most wise, the most pious, the most courageous, the most generous, and the best in worshipping Allāh. These qualifications have to be present in the imām since he is the one charged with safeguarding the Islamic Message after the Prophet and the one who clarifies its precise details and hidden meanings to people.

Allāh Chooses Imām

The Imām & assured the person who inquired about these qualifications that the nation cannot be left to choose its *imām* without statements in this regard made by the Prophet & who in turn conveys Allāh's commandments related to this issue, for nobody other than Allāh knows the secrets of the individuals and what they hide inside their hearts.

The Imām kiele said, "Do they really realize the significance of Imāmate so that they permit themselves to make a choice in its

regard? Imāmate is greater in prestige, more significant, higher in status, more difficult to attain, harder to achieve, than can people conceive in their minds or define according to their views, or select an Imām as they please, for Imāmate became the sole prerogative of Prophet Ibrahim A., the Friend of Allāh, second in significance only to the Prophetic Mission, whereby He honored him, saying, `He (Allāh) said,

'I will make thee an Imām to the nations.' He pleaded: `And also (Imāms) from among my offspring?!' He answered: `But My Promise is not within the reach of evil-doers' (Qur'ān, 2:124)."

This verse, therefore, has nullified the imāmate of any oppressor till the Day of Resurrection and became the prerogative solely of those elite persons. Allāh, thus, honored Ibrahim (Abraham) by allotting Imāmate to those of his progeny who are the elite and who are the Purified, saying,

﴿ وَوَهَبْنَا لَهُ إِسْحَاقَ وَيَعْقُوبَ نَافِلَةً وَكُلا جَعَنْنَا صَالِحِينَ ۞ وَجَعَلْنَاهُمْ أَئِمَةً يَهْدُونَ بِأَمْرِنَا وَأَوْحَيْنَا إِلَيْهِمْ فِعْلَ الْخَيْرَاتِ وَإِقَامَ الصَّلاةِ وَإِيتَاء الزَّكَاةِ، وَكَانُوا لَنَا عَابِدِينَ ﴾

"And We bestowed upon him Isaac and, as an additional boon, (a grandson), Jacob, and We made righteous men of everyone (of them). And We made them Imāms guiding (men) by Our Command" (Qur'ān, 21:72-73).

Imāmate, then remained among the descendants of Ibrahim بالمنابقة, son inherited it from father, one century after another, till the Prophet أَوْلَى النَّاسِ بِإِبْرَاهِيمَ لَلَّذِينَ التَّبَعُوهُ وَهَذَا النَّبِيُّ وَالَّذِينَ آمَنُواْ، وَاللَّهُ وَلِيُ الْمُؤْمِنِينَ "Without doubt, among men, the nearest of kin to Abraham are those who follow him as are also this Prophet and those who believe, and Allāh is the Protector of those who have faith" (Qur'ān, 3:68). Thus, Imāmate became the right of the Prophet ينس who, according to the commands of the Almighty Allāh, and in the manner He deemed, vested it upon Ali

descendants whom Allāh gifted with the gift of knowledge and true belief."

The Imām A continues to say, "Imāmate is the status of the Prophets, the legacy of the wasis (successors of Prophets); Imāmate is the caliphate of Allāh Almighty and of His Messenger

"The caliphate of Allāh Almighty" has to be the prerogative of the best of people after the Prophet $\overrightarrow{\text{log}}$ simply because he, the successor of the Prophet $\overrightarrow{\text{log}}$, is Allāh's caliph on earth after the demise of the Prophet $\overrightarrow{\text{log}}$. His selection, therefore, has to be done by Allāh for how can anyone judge anyone else to be eligible for it if he does not know that person's true inner self? We simply do not understand at all the wisdom of leaving the selection of the Imām to the nation without a final judgment in this regard coming from the Almighty...

An Imām's Attributes

Having defined the attributes an Imām has to have which represent his day-to-day conduct needed by people, Imām al-Ridha says: "An Imām is a scholar who is not ignorant, someone who looks after others untiringly, the substance of sanctity and purity, asceticism and renunciation of the world, of knowledge and adoration. His knowledge grows, his clemency is perfect; he is aware of the responsibilities of Imāmate, knowledgeable regarding politics, commanding obedience, executing the Commandments of Allāh, advising the servants of Allāh, protecting the creed of Allāh. Prophets and Imāms are assisted by Allāh Who bestows upon them from the treasures of His knowledge and sovereignty in a way He does not endow anyone else, making their knowledge superior to that of anyone contemporary to them, for He, the Exalted and the Sublime, has said, regarding Talut (Samuel),

﴿إِنَّ اللَّهَ اصْطَفَاهُ عَلَيْكُمْ وَزَادَهُ بَسْطَةً فِي الْعِلْمِ وَالْحِسْمِ²، وَاللَّهُ يُؤْتِي مُلْكَهُ مَنْ يَشْاءُ³، وَاللَّهُ وَاللَّهُ عَلَيْمَ»

`Allāh has chosen him above you and has gifted him abundantly with knowledge and bodily prowess; Allāh grants His authority to

whomsoever He pleases. Allāh cares for all, and He knows all things'" (Qur'ān, 2:247).

Regarding the Imāms from among the Prophet's Household, progeny and elite descendants, the Ahl al-Bayt عَنَى مَا اتَسْلَمُ اللَّهُ مِنْ فَضَلْهِ؟ أَمْ يَحْسُدُونَ النَّاسَ عَلَى مَا آتَاهُمُ اللَّهُ مِن فَضَلْه؟ أَمْ يَحْسُدُونَ النَّاسَ عَلَى مَا آتَاهُمُ اللَّهُ مِن فَضَلِه؟ Or do they envy mankind for what Allāh has given them of His bounty? But We had already given the people of Abraham the Book and Wisdom and conferred upon them a great kingdom,' (Qur'ān, 4:54) and when Allāh selects one of His servants to deal with the servants of Allāh, He broadens his heart for such responsibility, depositing in it springs of wisdom, inspiring knowledge to him."

Indications of Imāmate

As regarding how an Imām can be identified, and what the indications are, this is explained by Imām al-Ridha in his answer to the question someone put to him which was: "By what indication can Imāmate be regarded authentic for one who claims it to himself?" He said, "By text and evidence." The man asked: "What is the characteristic of an Imām?" He answered: "Knowledge, and Allāh's answer to his plea." The man asked, "By what can you yourselves prove your Imāmate?"

He answered: "By a Promise made to us by the Messenger of Allāh ""." The man asked: "What is the evidence that you can tell what is on the mind of people?" He answered: "Have you not come to know that the Messenger علي said, `Beware of the discretion of a *mumin* for he looks through the light of Allāh'?" The man answered in the affirmative, so the Imām a continued saying, "Every believer has a share of discretion, looking through the light of Allāh according to the amount of his belief and the extent of his foresight and knowledge. Allāh has combined in us what He has distributed to all the believers combined and said in His Book, إِنَّ فِي ذَلِكَ لاَ يَاتَ الْمُتَوَسَمِينَ `Behold! In this there are signs for those who by tokens do understand"" (Qur'ān, 15:75). The first of these *mutawassimeen* is the Messenger of Allāh 222, then the Commander of the Faithful 223 after him, then al-Hassan then al-Hussain, then the Imāms from among the descendants of al-Hussain till the Day of Judgment."

By all of these statements does Imām al-Ridha define for us the qualifications of an Imām and the group that chooses him in statements which agree with the human nature and the balances of reason which are the final judge on such issues.



Pages of the Holy Qur'an written by Commander of the Faithful Ali

Exegesis

Exegesis (Tafsīr) According to the Ahl al-Bayt

When we examine the method employed by Imām al-Ridha All and the other Imāms from the Ahl al-Bayt In interpreting the text of the Holy Qur'ān, we find out that it depends on the general overall meaning in interpreting one particular verse, distancing itself from interpretations which do not suit its own general or particular meaning.

This does not mean that the Holy Qur'ān can be interpreted by anyone according to what he understands of its apparent meaning; rather, its interpretation is not limited to the *verbatim* understanding of the text. Instead, some matters have to also be taken into consideration which may be hidden in a way which requires seeking assistance from those whom Allāh endowed with the faculty of knowledge and understanding, namely the Prophet and his Ahl al-Bayt who are the actual testimony to the verse which says: "Nobody knows its interpretation except Allāh and those deeply grounded in knowledge."

Exegesis Phenomenon Regarding Ahl al-Bayt

There is nothing further from the truth. The interpretation provided by the Ahl al-Bayt of certain verses to be a direct or indirect reference to them is due to one's perfect practical implementation of *tafsīr*, and the fact that they themselves are living witnesses to the truth in such verses, or that should such verses make a reference to them, they are all proofs of the truth contained in the Holy Qur'ān and it does not take the verse out of its intended general meaning. For example, when Imām al-Sādiq interprets the *ummah* (nation) in the text of the Holy Qur'ān to mean the *a'immah* (Imāms), he gives it the meaning that they are the most distinguished practical manifestation of its Qur'ānic meaning.

To use the word "interpretation" in such context may imply a metaphoric meaning of the word, for what is intended by it is to provide the best possible practical meaning which agrees with the spirit of the text, which is something neither reason nor citation object to it.

Exegesis of Imām al-Ridha

Imām al-Ridha All did not author a book on exegesis, but he explained the meanings of the verses about which he was questioned by others who wanted to know his views in their regard, and we will indicate here some such explanations in order to acquaint you with the magnificent method and innovative style of the Imām All in this regard.

It is reported that al-Ma'mūn asked him once to explain some Qur'ānic verses out of his curiosity about the knowledge Allāh bestowed upon the Imām regarding their meanings. Among such verses was: وَهُوَ الَّذِي خُلَق السَّمَاوَاتِ وَالأَرْضَ فِي سِتَّةِ أَيَّامٍ، وَكَانَ عَرْشُهُ عَلَى عَمَلاً وَهُوَ الَّذِي خُلَق السَّمَاوَاتِ وَالأَرْضَ فِي سِتَّة أَيَّامٍ، وَكَانَ عَرْشُهُ عَلَى المَاءِ، لِيَبْلُوَكُمْ أَيُّكُمْ أَحْسَنُ عَمَلاً "He it is Who created the heavens and the earth in six days, and His throne was over the waters, that He might try you which of you is best in conduct" (Qur'ān, 11:7). He said, "The Praised and Exalted Allāh created the Throne, the water, and the angels before the creation of heavens and earth, and the angels used to know Allāh through their own creation, through the Throne and the water.

Then He made His Throne over the water in order to manifest His might to the angels so that they might know that He is capable of doing whatever He pleased. Then He raised the Throne through His might, moved it and made it above the seven heavens. Then He
created the heavens and the earth in six days while He was omni-Potent on His Throne.

He was capable of creating them in a twinkle of the eye, but the Exalted One created them in six days in order to show the angels what He was creating one after the other so that they would know time and again that Allāh was the Originator of each and every thing. Allāh did not create the Throne because He was in need for it since He is independent of the Throne and of everything He created; He cannot be described by anything in the cosmos simply because He has no physical body; Exalted He is above the characteristics of what He created a great deal of Exaltation.

"As regarding His saying, `...that He might try you which one of you is best in conduct,' He has created them in order to test them through the responsibility of obeying and worshipping Him, not out of His desire to test or try them, since He already knows all things."

Al-Ma'mūn also asked him about the meaning of the verse:

﴿ وَلَوْ شَاء رَبُّكَ لاَمَنَ مَن فِي الأَرْضِ كُلُّهُمْ جَمِيعًا، أَفَأَنتَ تُكْرِهُ النَّاسَ حَتَّى يَكُونُواْ مُؤْمِنِينَ؟ ۞ وَمَا كَانَ لِنَفْسِ أَن تُؤْمِنَ إِلاَّ بِإِذْنِ اللَّهِ وَيَجْعَلُ الرِّجْسَ عَلَى الَّذِينَ لاَ يَعْقِلُونَ ﴾

"Had it been thy Lord's Will, they would all have believed, all who are on earth! Will you then compel mankind, against their will, to believe?! No soul can believe except by the Will of Allāh" (Qur'ān, 10:99-100). Quoting his forefathers, al-Ridha and said, "Muslims said to the Messenger of Allāh and , `We wish you forced those whom you have conquered, O Messenger of Allāh, to accept Islam, so that our number would increase, and we would become stronger in the face of our enemies.' The Messenger of Allāh is said, `I am not going to meet Allāh, the Almighty and the Exalted, having invented an innovation which He did not command me to do, nor am I the type of person who forces others to do anything at all.' It was then that this verse was revealed: `Had it been thy Lord's Will, they would all have believed, all who are on earth,' by means of forcing them, or when they find no other choice while in this world just as those who believed only after seeing Allāh's might and retribution in the life after death. `If I do such a thing to them, they would not deserve any reward, but I wish they accept it out of their own choice rather than being forced to do so in order that they would remain in Paradise forever.'

"As regarding the meaning of `No soul can believe except by the Will of Allāh,' it does not mean that it is prohibited from believing (without a prior consent of Allāh); it simply means that Allāh invites it to believe without forcing it to do so."

The Imām النه said the following in his explanation of the verse which says: الذي جَعَلَ لَكُمُ الْأَرْضَ فِرَاشًا وَالسَّمَاءَ بِنَاءً [Allāh is He] Who has made the earth your couch, and the heavens your canopy" (Qur'ān, 2:22):

"He made the earth suitable for the creation of your nature, agreeable to your bodies; He did not make it too hot to burn you, nor too cold to freeze you, nor too windy to cause you dizziness, nor too stinky to damage your heads, nor as liquid as water to cause you to drown, nor too solid to enable you to build houses and graves for your dead; rather, the Exalted and Sublime made it strong enough to be useful for you, for your bodies, and for your buildings, making it usable in your homes and graves and a great deal of other advantages as well; thus, He made the earth a couch for you.

"As for the heavens, He made them like a protective ceiling above your heads in which He let the sun and its moon and the stars orbit for your own good. He الَّذِي جَعَلَ لَكُمُ الْأَرْضَ فِرَاشًا وَالسَّمَاءَ بِنَاءً وَأَنْزَلَ مِنَ المَدْي جَعَلَ لَكُمُ الْأَرْضَ فِرَاشًا وَالسَّمَاءِ مِنَاءً فَأَخْرَجَ بِهِ مِنَ التَّمَرَاتِ رِزْقًا لَكُمْ ... sent down water from the heavens, and brought forth therewith fruits for your sustenance,' (Qur'ān, 2:22) meaning thereby water which He caused to descend from a high altitude in order to reach the summits of your mountains and hills, valleys and plains, which He caused to descend as showers and as moisture which soil inhales, and He did not cause it to pour down at once to ruin your lands, trees and other vegetation and fruits. فَأَخْرَجَ بِهِ مِنَ الثَّمَرَاتِ رِزْقًا لَكُمْ `And brought forth therewith fruits for your sustenance' (Qur'ān, 2:22) means: Whatever grows on earth is for your sustenance, so فَكَد تَجْعَلُوا لِلَهُ أَنْدَادًا وَأَنْتُمْ تَعْلَمُونَ (Qur'ān, 2:22) that is, `rivals with Allāh when you know (the truth),' (Qur'ān, 2:22) that is, `rivals' such as similitudes and such things like idols which have no comprehension, hearing, sight or the ability to do anything at all, while you know that they cannot create any of these great blessings with which He, your Lord, the Exalted, the Most High, has blessed you."

This simple explanation provided by the Imām All gives the meaning of the verse clarity and ease which can be comprehended by anyone, even one whose share of intelligence is most modest, enabling him to appreciate the magnificence, beauty, and perfection of the creation. He may even explain the important points in a verse which may cause the wisdom of their making as we find him doing with the last verse in order to point out the depth of miraculous aspect of the verses of the Holy Qur'ān.

The Holy Qur'an and the Infallibility of the Prophets

In the subject of the infallibility of Prophets, the Imām And was asked to explain the meanings of some verses whose superficial meanings suggested that Prophets were not infallible at all, that they were liable to commit sins. In our discussion of queries above, we dealt with this subject when we discussed the dialogue between the Imām And Ali ibn al-Jahm, while here we would like to mention more of the same regarding questions al-Ma'mūn put forth to the Imām And Imam And Imām about such verses:

Adam

At one of the meetings arranged by al-Ma'mūn, the latter asked the Imām &: "O Son of the Messenger of Allāh &! Don't you claim

that Prophets are infallible?" The Imām A answered in the affirmative. Al-Ma'mūn then asked, "Then what is the meaning of the verse, `Thus did Adam disobey his Lord and allow himself to be seduced'?" The Imām answered this question by explaining that Allāh had forbidden Adam and Eve from coming close to a particular tree without forbidding them from eating its fruit or the fruit of similar trees.

They obeyed Allāh by not coming near that tree, but Iblis (Eblis) confused them in this regard and suggested that they should eat not from that tree but from other similar trees, swearing to them by Allāh that he was only providing them with an advice. So they believed in his oath and they ate the fruit of a similar tree, and that was before Adam was considered as a Prophet and before his descent to earth, and what he did was not a sin for which the penalty is Hellfire, but it was a minor disobedience which could be forgiven and could be committed by Prophets before wahi (revelation) reaches them.

When Allāh chose him and made him a Prophet, he became infallible and was not permitted to commit a sin, minor or major, telling him, "Thus did Adam disobey his Lord and allow himself to be seduced. But his Lord chose him (for His Grace); He turned to him, and gave him guidance.

Ibrahim, the Friend of Allāh

Then he asked him about Ibrahim (Abraham) al-Khalil A, the Friend of Allāh, and about the stage of doubt through which he passed as appears superficially in the Holy Qur'ān when he is mentioned, till truth became manifest to him and he believed therein. The Almighty says: "When the night covered him over, he saw a star. He said, `This is my Lord.' But when it set, he said, `I do not love those that set.' When he saw the moon rising in splendor, he said, `This is my Lord.'

But the moon set, so he said,

﴿ فَلَمَّا جَنَّ عَلَيْهِ اللَّيْلُ رَأَى كَوْكَبًا قَالَ: هَذَا رَبِّي؛ فَلَمَّا أَفَلُ قَالَ: لا أُحِبُّ الآفلينَ ﴾ فَلَمَّا رَأَى الْقَمَرَ بَازِغًا قَالَ: هَذَا رَبِّي؛ فَلَمَّا أَفَلَ قَالَ: لَئِن لَّمْ يَهْدِنِي رَبِّي لأكُونَنَ مِنَ الْقَوْمِ الضَّالِّينَ ﴾ فَلَمَّا رَأَى الشَّمْسَ بَازِغَةً قَالَ: هَذَا رَبِّي، هَذَا أَكْبَرُ؛ فَلَمَا أَفَلَتْ قَالَ: يَا قَوْمِ إِنِّي بَرِي مِّ مَمَّا تُتُنْرِكُونَ ﴾ إِنِّي وَجَهْتُ وَجْهِيَ لِلَّذِي فَطَرَ السَّمَاوَاتِ وَالأَرْضَ حَنِيفًا وَمَا أَنَا

`Unless my Lord guides me, I shall surely be among those who go astray.' When he saw the sun rising in splendor, he said, `This is my Lord; this is the greatest (of all).' But when the sun set, he said, `O my people! I am indeed free from your (guilt) of giving partners to Allāh. For me, I have set my face firmly and truly towards Him Who created the heavens and the earth, and never shall I give partners to Allāh''' Qur'ān, 6:76-79).

About this, the Imām comments thus: "Abraham (Ibrahim) is did not pass by a stage of doubt in Allāh; rather, his story may be summarized thus: He lived in a society where three types of worship dominated: the worship of Venus, the worship of the moon, and the worship of the sun. The outward pretense of Ibrahim is to follow these religions before declaring his belief in Allāh was only to deny the validity of each of them and to prove to others the fact that they were invalid, not due to his temporary belief in them. He simply wanted to prove to their followers, through the method of argument which he employed in a spirit filled with belief in Him, that their type of creed and norm of worship of Venus, the moon, and the sun, was not appropriate due to the variation which occurred to them and which is one of the attributes of the creature, not of the Creator."

Then the Imām عَنْهُ adds saying, "What Ibrahim al-Khalil عَنْهُ did was actually according to the inspiration he had received from Allāh by the token of the verse that says, وَتَلْكُ حُجَّتُنَا آتَيْنَاهَا إِبْرَاهِيمَ عَلَى قَوْمِهِ. That was the reasoning about Us which We gave to Abraham (to use) against his people'" (Qur'ān, 6:83). What he did, therefore, was merely a method to win the argument against his people regarding the invalidity of their norms of worship and in their belief in gods other than Allāh, which is a unique method among Qur'ānic methods to invite others to believe.

Messengers and Despair

Al-Ma'mūn then asked him about the meaning of the verse which says, نَصَرُنَا (أَنَّهُمْ قَدْ كُذِبُوا)، جَاءَهُمْ نَصَرُنَا ... till the apostles give up hope (of their people) and (their people come to) think that they proved them to be liars, Our help will then come to them" (Qur'ān, 12:110). What may be a cause for questioning in this verse is to attribute despair to Allāh's Messengers after being promised help from Allāh. Despair and despondency are forms of *kufr* (disbelief), for the Almighty has said, أَنَّهُمْ الْمُقْرُونَ وَلَا تَنْشُرُونَ مِنْ رَوْحٍ اللَّهُ لا أَقَوْمُ الْمُقْرُونَ "Never give up hope of Allāh's soothing mercy; truly none despairs of Allāh's soothing mercy except those who have no faith" (Qur'ān, 12:87). So, how can despair find its way to the heart of a messenger of Allāh or a prophet, knowing that, according to this verse, only *kafirs* can do so, and what is a greater sin than committing *kufr*?!

What is superficially obvious from the text of this verse is that the time when they despaired was after receiving the Message and inspiration. To this, the Imām answers by saying that the subject of despair in this verse is **not** Allāh's help promised to His messengers, but rather losing hope of their people ever believing in them and accepting their message; i.e. to believe in Him and renounce their previous disbelief and disobedience by their worship of gods other than Allāh. The meaning of this verse, then, will be something like this: When the messengers lost hope that their people would ever believe in them, and when those people thought that they succeeded in proving those messengers as liars, it is then that Our help came to them.

Thus is the outward ambiguity of the verse removed, and thus does the Imām A, through providing such glorious meanings to the sacred verses of the Holy Qur'ān whose outward meaning is actually the opposite of that of their context, dispel the cloud of doubt which may come to one's mind regarding the infallibility of Prophets. They are not mere justifications or one's own personal opinions but actual facts the upholding to whose contrary is not possible.

Allāh's "Hand" is His Might

There are other verses the superficial meaning of which gives the impression that Allāh has limbs just as humans do which He uses to achieve His purpose, such as His statement addressing Iblis when the latter refused to prostrate to Adam as commanded by Allāh: "What prohibited you from prostrating to what I have created in My own hands?" and also like the verse saying, "When a leg will be uncovered and they are invited to prostrate..."

The Imām Appendix explains the meaning of Allāh's hand to be His might. The meaning of the previous verse would be, "What prohibited you from prostrating to what I have created by My might and potency?" Allāh does not have eyes, legs, hands, or any such things as we may imagine which would put limits to Allāh like those to man, and the revealed texts containing a reference to such things are given meanings which agree with conceiving Allāh to be Exalted above having physical dimensions a great deal of Exaltation.

The "leg" is interpreted by the Imām as a barrier of light which, when removed, will cause the believers to fall prostrating, while the legs of the hypocrites become too stiffened to prostrate.

Thus does Imām al-Ridha Apprtray for us an accurate portrait which is honest in interpreting the meanings embedded in the Glorious Book if we wish to honestly and wisely interpret its verses.

One more thing remains to be indicated here. There are some narratives which contain some interpretations of Qur'ānic verses attributed to Imām al-Ridha is the authenticity of which is questioned simply because some of those who reported them are not free of the practice of distortion or fabrication. What we feel comfortable about is that the fact that if such narrations do not contain anything which disagrees with the beliefs of followers of the Ahl al-Bayt regarding the interpretation of Qur'ānic verses, they testify to their authentic reporting. Add to this the fact that we think it is quite unlikely that some narrators would deliberately tell lies about the Imām in cases where telling lies does not benefit the narrator a bit, particularly in the interpretations of the verses we have quoted above.

This is why we find scholars of exegesis rely on such narratives and their likes in explaining the Holy Qur'ān, and if they contradict one another, they accept the one which seems to have the most sound meaning, or to the ones which agree with the basic principles of the school of thought.

In the case where the interpretation of certain verses becomes the basis of a legislative rule, or in the process of deriving one, then the authenticity of narration or interpretation has to be verified first as one provided by the Prophet is or by members of his Ahl al-Bayt, peace with them, and attempts should be made to make sure that the integrity of their narrators is not questioned.

Sharī`a (Islamic Legislative System)

As we stated in the Introduction, what caused us to follow the creed of the Ahl al-Bayt and use their *hadīth* as a source for legislation is due to the clear and unequivocal statements of the Prophet regarding the necessity of upholding their way and following their guidance such as the tradition of the two weighty things (*hadīth althaqalayn*) and of the ark of Noah and, and other *ahādīth* which cannot be doubted in their authenticity, structure, or objective. This is why any *hadīth* reported by Imām al-Ridha are or by any other Imām is regarded as though it had been said by the Prophet and the prophet because these Imāms have the authority to initiate legislation, or be independent in enjoying the responsibility of inventing a legislative rule, but by considering it an extension of the pristine legislation brought forth by the Prophet is from his Lord, due to what they learned of the secrets of legislation and its fruits left for them as a legacy by the Prophet is, after being made by the Almighty as custodians of the Message after the Prophet is.

Their Hadīth is Muhkam and Mutashabih

The *hadīth* narrated about them is, as is the case with the Holy Qur'ān, both *muhkam* and *mutashabih*. The *muhkam*, as its name suggests, does not accept but one single meaning, while the *mutashabih* is on the contrary permitting many facets of interpretation, and its actual meaning is not known exactly. This is the meaning we accept for these two terms.

Imām al-Ridha is quoted in a narration as having said, "Among our narratives are *mutashabih* like the Qur'ān's, and also *muhkam* like the Qur'ān's; so, seek help from the *muhkam* to understand the *mutashabih*, and do not follow the *mutashabih* without the *muhkam* else you should stray."

Justifying the Mutashabih in the Qur'an

The Commander of the Faithful is justifies the existence of Qur'ānic verses which can be interpreted in more than one way by saying: "The Almighty has done so in order to foil the attempt of wrong-doers from among those who would take control over the legacy of the knowledge of the Book left by the Messenger of Allāh is, which he did not intend them to acquire, rendering them unable to explain the various possible meanings thereof." It is as if Allāh willed that the Prophet is and those who would bear the Message after him would have a special distinction which is the understanding of what others are not able to understand so that people would resort to them when they are unable to understand for the betterment of their life and the comprehension of their creed.

Justifying the *Mutashabih* in the *Hadīth*

As regarding the existence of the *mutashabih* in the *hadīth* reported about the Ahl al-Bayt &, as the Imām pointed out in his tradition cited above, this can be justified in the following manner:

These Imāms 💭 used to suffer a great deal of persecution at the hands of their contemporary rulers who incessantly pursued them and their followers, forcing upon them a very strict surveillance, counting their breath. In many cases, in the face of such an intolerable treatment at the hands of those rulers, the Imāms had to resort to the *taqiyya* in many of their deeds and sayings. They might have been asked, for example, about their judgment of a particular incident, or about something related to the creed and school of thought, and they would answer in a way which permitted more than one way of understanding the answer due to their own apprehension of the ruler's watchdogs and informers.

The meaning may be derived at the time the question is put forth when a related matter is at hand. It will be built according to one of the possibilities inspired by the text which would provide the inquirer with the desired satisfaction of the answer while, at the same time, such possibilities are hidden from others who will be confused about them and about the actual meaning the Imām meant thereby. It is then that it must be compared with other $ah\bar{a}d\bar{a}th$ said on similar occasions, or with the context of bases which agree with it and which were set by them, peace with them. The meaning of the *mutashabih* may be similar to the general and the particular, the unrestricted and the absolute, while the general and the absolute would then be similar to the *mutashabih*, the special and the restricted would be similar to the muhkam.

اللّهم صلّ على محبّد و آل محبّد

247



Genuineness of the Creed of Ahl al-Bayt

We cannot find in any other sect the genuineness which characterizes the creed of the Ahl al-Bayt in the area of legislation, for it relies on a deep understanding of the Holy Qur'ān and the pristine Prophetic Sunnah which derives from its original leading fountainhead a source of its legislation and such rules.

For example, according to a narrative, a man asked Imām al-Ridha about another man who said at the time of his death, "Any old slave I have is now emancipated for the sake of pleasing Allāh." The Imām said, "Yes, there is a way to determine who is `old' according to the Almighty and Praised Allāh Who says in His Book, `... till it became like an old date cluster;' therefore, anyone among his slaves who has been with him for at least six months must now be freed." The date cluster becomes old and dry during the period of six months. In this example, the Imām and did not contend himself by just providing a legislative rule; he also derives its rule from the text of the Holy Qur'ān.

Independence of the Ahl al-Bayt A From *Qiyas* and Others

when they lack a concrete text, due to the fact that, because of the knowledge and the secrets of the Message which they inherited from their grandfather the Messenger of Allāh $\xrightarrow{\text{WB}}$ as well as their own level of \overline{iman} (firm belief), they were self sufficient, independent, and due to what Allāh had endowed them with of the faculty of knowledge in order they might be His Proofs over people.

The Ahl al-Bayt strongly condemned the use of *qiyas* and other such methods invented by others as means whereby they would justify their derivations when they lacked concrete evidence. Because of this, many strong confrontations happened between them and these people, and we may discuss this subject in detail in our forthcoming book about Imām al-Sādiq because the most violent of such confrontations took place during his time when promoters of various sects were free to express their views.

Imām al-Ridha's Hadīth Regarding Legislation

There have been many $ah\bar{a}d\bar{i}th$ reported about Imām al-Ridha dealing in various aspects of *fiqh* which are used as final arguments in determining obligation when they meet all necessary conditions such as the authenticity of the avenue of its reporting and its lack of ignorance or weakness and the absence of ambiguity in its indication and connotation.

His Hadīth Regarding Causations

There is also a great deal of *'ilal* (causes or foundations) for the legislation of many *ahkām* (legislative rules) in his answers to questions raised by Muhammed ibn Sinān, and also in his answers to Ibn Shāthān at the end of which the narrator mentioned that he learned them one after the other from Imām al-Ridha A.



Our View Regarding the Causes

But we cannot determine that they are the actual bases for the derivation of the legislative rules; rather, they are other facets of the wisdom of which the legislative system is full, and it is quite possible that the Imām may mention one cause and adds saying that it is one cause among others.

Questioning the Causes is Human Nature

The human nature by instinct is eager to know the underlying motives which lie behind the existence of things, ascertaining such motives, looking for the reasons behind what necessitated the causes, be it in the area of their genesis, i.e., the process of their creation, or their legislation, out of the principle that there is a motive for everything in existence especially when the creation is that of the Wise One Who does not do thing for self-amusement. This is why we find those who asked Imām al-Ridha about the causes behind the legislation of some rules (*ahkām*) in accordance with man's questioning nature.

Imām's Answers are Harmonious With the Nature of Legislation

The Imām's answers were all in harmony with the environment of the occasion surrounding their legislation. Causes may be to achieve a social benefit, when the social aspect of legislation is more apparent than any other, or for a health, spiritual or psychological benefit, each according to whatever the nature of legislation inspires.

For example, when he explains the causes for the prohibition of adultery, the Imām All says: "Adultery is prohibited due to the corruption it causes such as murders, loss of lineage, child desertion, chaos regarding inheritance, and other such aspects of corruption." Here he determines the social causes behind the prohibition of adultery since the social aspect is more apparent in this case of legislation than any other.

From the same standpoint, the Imām & explains to us why usury (*riba*) is prohibited by saying: "The reason for prohibiting usury is because it eliminates favors, ruins funds, causes greed for profit, causes people to abandon their dealing with loans to each other or in paying cash, or do each other favors, and due to all the bad consequences of corruption and oppression and the exhaustion of funds."

As regarding the prohibition of eating the meat of pigs, rabbits, dead animals, spleens, the Imām 🔌 says: "As regarding pigs, their creation was distorted by Allah in order to provide a moral lesson to man and in order to remind man to fear Allah and as an evidence of Allāh's might to distort what He creates at will, and because the food they eat is the filthiest of filth, in addition to many other reasons. As regarding the rabbits, they are like cats: their claws are like those of the cats and like wild animals, so their behavior is equally wild, in addition to their own inner dirtiness and due to their bleeding which is similar to the bleeding of women during their menstrual period because they are miscreants. As regarding dead animals, the prohibition of eating their meat is due to the damage such meat will cause to the body, and due to the fact that Allah has made lawful the meat of animals slaughtered in His name so that that would be a distinction between what is lawful and what is not. As regarding the spleen, it is prohibited because of the bad blood it contains, and the cause of its prohibition is similar to that of dead animals because it is equally bad in its consequences."

These causes, as a whole, justify for us the health aspect necessitated by the legislative interest, its wisdom in safeguarding man against falling a victim to disease and as a preventive measure against ailments.

The Imām & has said the following regarding the legislation of the pilgrimage (*hajj*): "The reason for the *hajj* is to seek to be the guest of Allāh, to request more blessings, to abandon past sins, to feel repentant about the past, and look forward to the future. It is due to spending on the trip seeking nearness to Allāh, tiring the body, abstaining from pleasures and desires, seeking nearness to Allāh by worshipping Him, yielding and submitting to Him, looking up towards Him in cases of hot weather and chilling cold, during security and fear, incessantly doing so, and due to all the benefits in it of desiring the rewards and fearing the wrath of Allāh, the Dear One, the Exalted."

The causes here define for us the spiritual benefits of the legislation of the pilgrimage, for man needs in his life moments to leave materialistic ambition behind him in order to be in harmony with his Lord through his deep belief in Allah, his purely spiritual aspirations, so that the voice of belief may remain within his inner self strong and indefatigable. Thus, the legislation of the rite of *hajj* came as a destined obligation performed by man when he satisfies the legislative conditions of being able to perform it. When he achieves his materialistic needs, one may think of himself as being superior to others, and he becomes arrogant due to the transient wealth he has had; therefore, he has no choice except to expose himself to a situation which strips him of the artificiality which overwhelms him and brings him back to the pristine spiritual reality, hence the legislation of the *hajj* which causes man to feel humble before the greatness of Allah, and that he and the others are equal before Allah when they are all stripped of any materialistic distinctions.

As regarding marital relations between man and woman, the Imām & justifies for us some legislative rules in this regard. For example, the reason why a man may marry up to four women, while

a woman is prohibited from marrying more than one man, is that when a man marries four women, his children will all be related to him; had a woman married two husbands or more simultaneously, nobody would know for sure who fathered the sons she gave birth to, since they all were participating in cohabiting with her, and this causes a complete disorder for relating one to his father, and who should inherit who, and who is the kin of who.

The reason for repeating the divorce statement thrice is due to the time interval between each, and due to a possible desire for reconciliation or the calming of anger, if any, and to teach women to fear their husbands and deter them from disobeying them.

The reason why a husband can never remarry his wife whom he divorced thrice (articulating, in the process, the divorce statement nine times all in all), is that it is his right penalty so that men do not take divorce lightly or take advantage of women and think of them as weak, and so that the man would be considering his affairs, remaining awake and aware, so that he would lose all hope of a reunion after the ninth pronouncement of the divorce statement. The reason why a wife during her waiting period ('*iddat*) cannot remarry her previous husband who had divorced her twice before till she marries someone else, is due to the fact that Allah had permitted ďivorٍce twicę, saying, [≞]، فنامسنح ٽِ باغ منس ريخ براظِسنج ن [™]، فنامسنج ٽ A divorce is only permissible twice: after that, the الطنلاقم مزرتنجن parties should either hold together on equitable terms, or separate with kindness" (Qur'an, 2:229), that is, after he had already divorced her for the third time, due to his committing something Allah Almighty hates for him to do; therefore, He prohibited him from marrying her again except after she marries someone else in order to prohibit people from taking divorce lightly and in order to protect women's rights.

These explanations which clarify the wisdom of some legislation related to the marriage relationship give us the impression regarding the great degree of concern Islam pays such relations, organizing them and safeguarding them and protecting their sanctity, emphasizing on giving them the dignified humane attitude which safeguards the rights of both parties. Regarding the monetary distribution of inheritance by allotting the male heir twice the share of the female, the Imām says the following in order to explain the wisdom in it: "The reason for giving women half what men get of inheritance is that when the woman marries, she receives, while the man gives; therefore, Allāh decided to assist the males to be able to give."

Through these two causes, the Imām Add defines for us the principle of balance in the distribution of the inherited wealth according to the Islamic legislative system and the justice of such distribution. Having burdened the man with the responsibility of spending and giving and exempting the woman from it, Islam had to compensate the man for that in order to avoid any unfairness he might suffer; otherwise, to distribute the inheritance between them equally is an unfair legislation which contradicts the principle of justice of the Islamic Message.

Thus, Islam's precision in safeguarding justice in the legislative system becomes clear to us. At the same time, the superficiality of the thinking of those who call for equality between man and woman in the distribution of inheritance unveils itself to us, and that such a call is no more than a cheap noise without a scientific or realistic basis.

Having favored the man in the distribution of inheritance by giving him twice the woman's share, Islam on the other hand provides the woman with the right to be provided for by the man who must give her dower, in addition to the share of inheritance she has already received, without requiring her to shoulder any financial responsibility whatsoever...; so, how can anyone say that such a legislation is unfair?

Regarding the common custom of defining the value of the dower to be equivalent to the value of five hundred dirhams, the Imām says in a narrative: "Allāh the Almighty and the Exalted has promised that if one believer pronounced *Allāhu Akbar!* one hundred times, and *Subhana-Allāh* one hundred times, and *Alhamdu-Lillah* one hundred times, and *La Ilaha Ila-Allāh* one hundred more times, and send blessings unto His Prophet give yet a hundred more, then he pleads Him to marry him to the *hurin 'iin (huris* of Paradise with large lovely eyes), He would surely marry him to one, then He determined women's dowers to be five hundred dirhams. If any believer asks the hand of a woman from another Muslim brother, pays him the five hundred dirhams, and the brother does not marry him to that woman, he would have committed *'uqooq* towards him, and Allāh will not marry him to a *huri*."

This is a beautiful way of explaining the reason for the custom which is meant to provide a solution for the marriage problem of the needy who cannot afford to pay large sums of money as dowers and which may cause them to postpone getting married or cause them an unnecessary financial strain. The *hadīth* has considered the requirement of $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$ (deep belief) as the most important reason to consider marriage in such situations.

This *hadīth* defines for us the crime of one who does not marry a woman to one who has asked for her hand and paid the five hundred dirhams, calling it *'uqooq* which is the renunciation of the feeling of compassion and kindness towards another Muslim, and to look down upon him which are attributes above which a good Muslim must rise in his conduct and dealing with his Muslim brother. The lack of compassion, kindness and respect between two Muslim brothers is something Allāh hates most of all things.

Thus does the Imām & explain to us some injunctions of the legislative system wherein there is a great deal of wisdom and the safeguarding of vital interests in a very beautiful and interesting style perfectly harmonious with the spirit of the eternal Islamic message which came for the happiness and goodness of man.

Selected Hadīth of the Imām

It is not possible here to recount all the $ah\bar{a}d\bar{i}th$ dealing with various fields of knowledge, the intellect, and history, that have reached us through Imām al-Ridha &, but this does not stop us from quoting some $ah\bar{a}d\bar{i}th$ which contain some objective wisdom in the areas of the creed, the legislative system, and history.

The *hadīth* of Imām al-Ridha \swarrow contains precious jewels and invaluable treasures in which man senses the depth of the idea, the magnificence of *tafsīr*, the beauty of performance, without an artificial manner of expression, nor the ambiguity of meaning nor stubbornness in instruction. When he is asked about the reasonable comprehension of some *ahādīth* of the Prophet \bowtie in which a cloud of ambiguity hovers above their narration, he defines their actual objective with flexibility and ease, as if *hadīth* has no other connotation except the one he provides.

Some asked him about the meaning of this tradition: "My companions are like the stars: If you follow any of them, you shall receive guidance," and another one saying, "Leave my companions to me." Both of these traditions are considered by Sunnis as the foundation of their generalization of their judgment regarding all companions of the Prophet 222, thus justifying even their acts which contradicted Islamic justice, calling what they could not justify as "an error in *ijtihād*." But the Imām 222 provides us with the actual explanation of these and other such *ahādīth* with honesty and integrity, outlining in an easy manner their exact meaning. In his answer regarding the first tradition, he said, "Yes; he did say this *hadīth*, meaning thereby the companions who did not make any alteration after him or any change." He was asked, "How can you tell that they altered and changed?" He said, "This is due to what is

reported about him is that he said, `Certain individuals among my companions will be forcibly pushed away from my Pool (of Kawthar) on the Day of Judgment just as strange camels are pushed away from the watering place, and I shall cry, `O Lord! My companions! My companions!' and it shall be said to me, `You do not know what innovations they invented after you,' so they will be pushed away towards the left side (where Hell is), and I shall say, `Away with them; ruined they shall be.''' The Imām continued to say, "Such will be the penalty of those who alter and change (*hadīth*)."

This *hadīth* is narrated, with a minor variation in its wording, by al-Bukhāri who quotes Abdullāh ibn Mas'ood citing the Prophet saying, "I shall be the first to reach the Pool, then the souls of some men among you will be raised and they shall be prohibited from coming near me, and I shall say, `Lord! These are my companions!' And it shall be said to me, `You do not know what they did after you...'''¹ A number of *huffaz* and narrators of *hadīth* reported this tradition in various wordings which maintained the same contextual meaning, proving thus that it is consecutive according to them.

The Imām &, through his frank and proven answer, saved us the effort to look for lame excuses for the flagrant transgressions in which a number of the *sahāba* fell, and from far-fetched artificialities to justify the errors of conduct which they deliberately committed with determination and which the same *huffaz* could not justify except by saying that they were cases of "mistaken *ijtihād*" which, according to them, did not contradict the justice expected of them, having been pressed by their attempt to attribute absolute justice to the *sahābi* no matter what he did.

A companion $(sah\bar{a}bi)$ of the Prophet 2 who was distinguished with the honor of being so close to the Prophet 2 is one who is the custodian over the fruits of the Message and a protector of its structure through his faith and deeds. He is a man who ought to be

¹ Bukhāri, *Sahīh*, Vol. 8, p. 119, Amiri edition [published by Dār al-Ameera house of Beirut, Lebanon].

taken as a model of conduct. He is a man, as the Imām $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$ used to say, who does not alter or change any of the statements of the Prophet $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$. As regarding those who altered and changed, these cannot be awarded a unique distinction, just because they were companions of the Prophet $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$, which raised them above other Muslims simply because they were not up to par with the level of responsibility of being honest, which is expected of them, to carry out after the demise of the Prophet $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$ and the cessation of wahi from coming to this world.

The *hadīth* which the Imām \bigwedge narrated about Ibn Mas'ood, and which is recorded by a number of those who learned the Holy Qur'ān and *hadīth* by heart in their books is considered as an explanation of this *hadīth* and an explanation of its connotation. Moreover, it puts the *sahāba* on equal footing with the others in subjecting their behavior to criticism and discussion, and it shatters the self-immunity which was granted to them in accordance to Prophetic statements manufactured by a number of *huffaz* and narrators of traditions without permitting themselves or others to discuss but take for granted.

In another *hadīth*, the Imām A proves to us, through a clear statement by the Prophet R, that some individuals who were regarded as *sahāba* were not actually so, which shatters all the excuses used only to justify the mistakes and transgression committed by them. For example, Muhammed ibn Ishaq al-Taliqani reported that a man in Khurasan swore by divorce that Mu`āwiyah was **not** among the true companions of the Messenger of Allāh R, and this happened when Imām al-Ridha was present there.

The jurists there issued their verdict that the man had actually divorced his wife, and the Imām was asked to provide his own opinion in this regard. He decided that that man's wife was **not** divorced; therefore, those jurists wrote a statement and sent it to him. In it, they asked him, "How did you come to say, O son of the Messenger of Allāh is, that the woman was not to be divorced?" He wrote down on the same sheet saying, "It is so because of what you yourselves narrate from Abū Sa'eed al-Khudri quoting the

Messenger of Allāh saying about those who accepted Islam on the day of opening Mecca, when he was surrounded by a large number of people, 'You are good; my companions are good; and there shall be no migration after this Fath,' without including these (meaning Mu'āwiyah) among his companions." The jurists had to adopt the decision of the Imām .

Thus did the Imām All deny that Mu`āwiyah was a companion of the Prophet All, which claim used to surround the man with a halo of sanctity of his personality and which used to be used to justify the very serious transgressions he committed which left their terrible marks on the structure of the Islamic government since then, and to justify such transgressions by saying that he was a *sahābi*, and that as such whatever he did or said could not possibly cast a doubt about his justice, adding, "If we see the good aspect of his action missing, we may say that he attempted *ijtihād*, and he erred," even if such error was at the expense of the Prophetic Message itself...

If we accept this argument, we would be justifying all the transgressions and erroneous behavior of some companions of the Prophet Regardless of their motives or horrible consequences. The transgressions of Mu'āwiyah and his norms of conduct, in which he departed from the line of the Islamic Message, and which agreed with the attitude of animosity towards Islam, and whose motives and impulses were reasons to cast doubts and suspicions, nobody is really obligated to defend and describe as within the Islamic Sharī'a simply because they were the result of an erroneous *ijtihād* wherein the *mujtahid* is rewarded with one reward, due to his "immunity" which does not include Mu'āwiyah simply because the latter was not a companion of the Prophet Regard is but was just like any other Muslim whose conduct was subject to accountability and criticism, and the verdict in his regard is based on the anticipated results of his deeds.

The directive the Imām A intended by denying that those who accepted Islam, including Mu`āwiyah, were not companions of the Prophet on the day when Mecca was conquered is one of the strongest and deepest of his directives, for he drew a line between

the Prophet 2022 and his true companions on one side, and those who accepted Islam after the conquest of Mecca and under the pressure of a superior power and authority on the other hand. Had it not been for their feeling of their precarious situation versus the might of their opponent, realizing that they had no choice except to make asylum and submit to the word of Islam, they would have otherwise dealt with Islam in a quite different manner.

Al-Ma'mūn once asked him why the Commander of the Faithful Imām Ali \checkmark is called the divider of Paradise and of Hell, and how that attribute came to be applied to him. The Imām \checkmark in turn asked him, "O commander of the faithful! Have you not narrated from your father from his forefathers quoting Abdullāh ibn Abbās saying that he had heard the Messenger of Allāh \checkmark saying, `Loving Ali \checkmark is $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$, and hating him is *kufr*?''' Al-Ma'mūn answered in the affirmative, so the Imām \checkmark said, "If the distribution of Paradise and of Hell is done according to loving or hating him, then he is the distributor of Paradise and of Hell." Al-Ma'mūn then said, "May Allāh never permit me to live after your demise, O father of al-Hassan! I testify that you are the heir of the knowledge of the Messenger of Allāh ."

Abul-Salt al-Harawi said, "After the Imām Abul-Salt al-Harawi said, "After the Imām Abul-Salt and gone back home, I came to visit him, and I said to him, `O son of the Messenger of Allāh! What an excellent answer you have given the commander of the faithful!' He said, `O Abul-Salt! I spoke to him in the way he understood best, and I have heard my father telling *hadīth* from his forefathers about Ali Abul-Salt! Saying, `The Messenger of Allāh Allāh Abul-Salt! You are the distributor of Paradise and Hell on the Day of Judgment; you say to Hell: `This is mine, and that is yours...'''

Al-Ma'mūn was probably unable to absorb the idea that the Imām was a direct distributor of Paradise and Hell, as his question to the Imām will suggested; this is why he asked him, "O Abul-Hassan! Tell me about your grandfather the Commander of the Faithful will; in which way and in which sense is he distributor of Paradise and Hell, for I have been contemplating a lot about that...?" The answer of the Imām kie was realistic on its own grounds, and it does not contradict the statement he made to Abul-Salt in which he indicated that his distribution is direct, not just in meaning, and the Imām kie did not openly tell al-Ma'mūn that the distribution was not direct, but his wise statement was regarding the origin of being called as such.

In another narrative, he asked the Imām Ali about the Commander of the Faithful Imām Ali as to why he did not restore Fadak to its rightful owners after becoming the caliph. He answered saying, "We are members of a family who, upon becoming rulers, do not take their rights from those who confiscated them. Should we become in charge of the Muslims, we shall rule them and restore their confiscated rights to them, but we do not do so for our own selves."

It is possible that the Imām A did not openly wish to tell the inquirer that it was not realistic that al-Zahra A should demand Fadak and that Fadak by itself did not represent something that valuable for the Ahl al-Bayt A, and that they were not less generous than others in spending everything they had to look after the interests of the Muslims and safeguard their strength and unity in the face of the enemy from within or without. Demanding Fadak, then, was the starting point for proving that government rightfully belonged to the Ahl al-Bayt A and it was the beginning of a reawakening campaign with an objective. Had it been successful, it would have caused very significant changes to the Islamic government and, accordingly, history would have been quite different.

When the role Fadak was expected to play in shaping the fate of the Islamic world, and there was no longer any further function for it, and the big motives for demanding it having ceased to exist, the stance of the Ahl al-Bayt 2 in its regard was now overturned after it became no more than the materialistic value it represented. But Fadak remained the symbol of the lost justice according to the Ahl al-Bayt 2; for al-Zamakhshari says the following in his book titled *Rabi' al-Abrar*:

"Hārūn al-Rashīd kept pressing Mūsa ibn Ja'far All to take Fadak back, and he kept refusing. When he insisted that he should, he said, `I shall not take it back except in its boundaries.' He asked him, `And what are its boundaries?' He said, `The first is Aden;' al-Rashīd's face changed color and he asked him, `And what is the second boundary?' He said, `Samarkand;' now his face started shaking in outrage. He asked him, `And what is the third boundary?' He said, `Africa;' and the caliph's face now turned black in anger, yet he asked him, `And what is the fourth boundary?' He said, `The ocean, and whatever is beyond the Caspian Sea and Armenia.' Hārūn al-Rashīd then said, `There is nothing left for us; so, come and take my throne as well!' The Imām All said, `I had told you before that if I defined its boundaries, you would refuse to give it back to me.'''

From this dialogue between Imām Mūsa ibn Ja'far A and Hārūn al-Rashīd, we can comprehend the vast dimension of the significance of Fadak to Ahl al-Bayt A, and that it did not represent simply a piece of land and a few palm trees but a big missionary objective whose significance was linked to the significance of the Message itself in its connotation and depth.

Another person asked him about the Commander of the Faithful Imām Ali $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$ as to why people deserted him after knowing his distinction, his past feats, and the status he enjoyed in the eyes of the Messenger of Allāh $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$. He answered, "They deserted him and favored others to him after having come to know of his merits simply because he had killed a great number of their fathers, grandfathers, brothers, uncles, and other relatives who defied Allāh and His Messenger $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$; therefore, they kept their grudge against him inside their hearts and they did not like it when he became their ruler. They did not have grudge against anyone else as much as they had against him, for nobody else was so forceful in making *jihād* in the defense of the Messenger of Allāh $\overset{()}{\longrightarrow}$ as much as he was; so, they deserted him for someone else."

In his answer, the Imām & was making the point that the nation deep down was still suffering from deviations the causes of which

rested in the period of the foolish days of ignorance; otherwise, the removal of Imām Ali from the responsibility of government, despite the qualifications and merits he enjoyed, which raised him above anyone else in the nation, was not a natural matter necessitated by an innocent political mistake. It was the result of a move which knew its direction and whose indications became apparent during the moments when Ali's sword was dripping with the blood of the enemies of Allāh, so much so that there was hardly a house in Arabia where Ali's sword did not cause a mourning.

The Prophet $\cancel{2}$ realized the seriousness of Ali's stance, the difficulty of the situation after his demise, and the dire consequences awaiting him due to his firm *jihād* in the Cause of Allāh. The statements he $\cancel{2}$ made regarding Ali $\cancel{2}$, therefore, were meant to deter those who were waiting for a chance to get even with him. Had they not been veiled by grudges, and by his own glorious past, they would have been described as the beginning of the tragedy of justice and righteousness.

We cannot find a better explanation for the change in public opinion regarding Ali's stance after the death of the Prophet \swarrow better than what Imām al-Ridha \circledast provided. If we set aside the clear $ah\bar{a}d\bar{t}th$ which named the Imām \circledast as the caliph succeeding the Prophet \bowtie without any question, and we consulted the faculty of reason in all the criteria and logical orders it has to define for us the person who should succeed the Prophet \bowtie as the caliph, the unavoidable outcome would certainly be none other than Ali \circledast . Besides, had the grudges and the past not been the cause of the removal of Ali from the post of ruler, the question would have remained unanswered by any honest and equitable person.

Another person asked him, "Tell me, O son of the Messenger of Allāh! Why didn't Ali ibn Abū Tālib Ali fight his enemies during the twenty-five years after the demise of the Messenger of Allāh as he did during the days of his caliphate?" He answered, "It is due to his following the example of the Messenger of Allāh and the polytheists of Mecca during the thirteen years after his the Prophetic Mission, or the ones in Medīna during the nineteen

months period of his stay; it is due to the number of his supporters being too small.

Likewise, Ali 4 did not engage himself in fighting his enemies because his own supporters were too few. Since the Prophetic Mission of the Messenger of Allāh 2 was not nullified by the fact that he did not make *jihād* during the period of thirteen years (in Mecca) and nineteen months (in Medīna), the Imāmate of Ali was not nullified because he did not perform *jihād* for twenty-five years, for the deterring factor in both examples was one and the same."

What the Imām A has indicated here can be used as an answer to those who regarded the peaceful stance taken by the Imām A towards his opponents for twenty-five years as an evidence to the Imām's satisfaction with the legitimacy of the then government, or to his relinquishing of his own right to be the caliph.

What is most beautiful in this narrative is the comparison between the peaceful stance of Imām Ali is towards his opponents before assuming the caliphate and the stance of the Prophet reprint to the *hijra* (migration to Medīna) and thereafter, giving the explanation that the reason in both instances is the small number of supporters and the scarcity of followers, and that had the Imām's reluctance to wage a holy war in order to achieve his objective been the reason for the invalidation of his Imāmate, the reluctance of the Prophet reprint, likewise, to wage a holy war during that period of time would have been a reason for the invalidation of his the Prophetic Mission, for the Prophet reprint had set the example, and the Imām is and all other Imāms of the Ahl al-Bayt is followed suit.

Among the *ahādīth* of Imām al-Ridha is one narrated by Ibrahim ibn Muhammed al-Hamadani; he said, "I asked Abul-Hassan al-Ridha is the reason for which the Almighty and Exalted Allāh drowned Pharaoh even after Pharaoh had believed in Him and admitted His unity?' He answered, `Because he believed only when he saw Allāh's retribution, and belief to avoid danger is not accepted. This is Allāh's judgment regarding past and future generations. The Exalted and the Almighty Allāh has said,

﴿ فَلَمَّا رَأَوْا بَأْسَنَا قَالُوا: آمَنَّا بِاللَّهِ وَحْدَهُ وَكَفَرْنَا بِمَا كُنَّا بِهِ مُتْرِكِينَ ۞ فَلَمْ يَكُ يَنْفَعُهُمْ إِيمَاتُهُمْ لَمَّا رَأَوْا بَأْسَنَا، سُنَّة اللَّهِ الَّتِي قَدْ خَلَتْ فِي عِبَادِهِ، وَخَسِرَ هُنَاكِ الْكَافِرُونَ ﴾

"When they saw Our Punishment, they said, `We believe in Allāh, the One Allāh, and we reject the partners we used to join with Him,' but their professing the faith when they (actually) saw Our Punishment was not going to profit them" (Qur'ān, 40:84-85).

The Exalted and Almighty has also said, يَوْمَ يَأْتِي بَعْضُ آيَاتِ رَبِّكَ لاَ يَنفَعُ اللَّهُ عَنْ آمَنَتْ مِن قَبْلُ "The day that certain of the Signs of thy Lord do come, no good will it then do to a soul to believe in them if it did not believe before, nor did it earn righteousness through its faith." (Qur'ān, 6:158). So when Pharaoh was about to be drowned, he said,

﴿ وَجَاوَرُنَا بِبَنِي إِسْرَائِيلَ الْبَحْرَ، فَأَتْبَعَهُمْ فِرْعَوْنُ وَجُنُودُهُ بَغْيًا وَعَدْوًا، حَتَّى إِذَا أَدْرَكَهُ الْغَرَقُ قَالَ: آمَنَتُ أَنَّهُ لا إِلَهَ إِلاَ الَّذِي آمَنَتْ بِهِ بَنُو إِسْرَائِيلَ، وَأَنَا مِنَ الْمُسْلِمِينَ ﷺ آلآنَ وَقَدْ عَصَيْتَ قَبْلُ وَكُنتَ مِنَ الْمُفْسِدِينَ؟ ﷺ فَالْيَوْمَ نُنَجَّيكَ بِبَدَئِكَ لِتَكُونَ لِمَنْ خَلْفَكَ آيَةً، وَإِنَّ كَثِيرًا مِّنَ النَّاسِ عَنْ آيَاتِنَا لَغَافِلُونَ ﴾

"I believe that there is no god except Him Whom the children of Israel believe in, and I am of those who submit (to Allāh in Islam).' (It was then said to him), `Ah now! But a little while before wast thou in rebellion! And thou didst mischief (and violence)! This day shall We save thee in thy body, that thou mayest be a Sign to those who come after thee!"" (Qur'ān, 10:90-92).

This narrative has a moral for those who wish to learn, for $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$ is not that one believes and returns to his Lord only when he sees no avenue of salvation before him and despair overcomes him; rather, $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$ is belief in Allāh and going towards Him voluntarily in both cases of despair and of hope.

Another *hadīth* Imām al-Ridha Another *hadīth* Imām al-Ridha and greets him in a greeting different from the

one whereby he greets the rich, he would meet the Exalted and the Almighty Allāh on the Day of Judgment and He is angry with him." In this tradition, the Imām approvides us with a very beautiful example of humanity enjoined by genuine Islamic conduct governing the Muslim's conduct with his Muslim brother, for Islam united all members of the nation in its law of personal conduct; there is no distinction for the wealthy man over the deprived poor man, and all people are equal under the judgment of Islam.

Another *hadīth* of the Imām is one in which he was asked by Ibn al-Sakit, "Why did the Almighty and Exalted Allah send Musa (Moses) ibn 'Imrān with a miraculous cane and white hand and the tool of sorcery, Isa (Jesus شبکه) with miraculous medicine, and Muhammed with miraculous speech and oratory?" The Imām said, "When the Almighty and the Exalted Allah sent Moses sorcery dominated the minds of people of his time, so he الم brought them from the Almighty and the Exalted something which they never had, nor could they bring about anything like it, thus rendering their sorcery void and proving his argument against them. When the Almighty and the Exalted Allāh sent Jesus during a period when chronic diseases became widespread and people were in dire need of a cure. Jesus is brought them from Allah the Almighty and the Exalted something they never had, bringing the dead back to life, curing those born blind and the lepers by the Will of Allah, proving his argument against them. And when the Almighty and Exalted Allāh sent Muhammed during the time when speeches and oratory (and I think he said with poetry, too), he brought them the Book of the Almighty and the Exalted Allah and with pieces of wisdom and counsel thereby he voided their arguments." Ibn al-Sakit said, "By Allāh I have never seen anyone like you! What is the argument against people these days, then?" He answered, "Reason. Through it can you come to know who tells the truth about Allāh and you believe in him, and who tells lies about Allah and you disbelieve in him." Ibn al-Sakit said, "This, by Allah, is the right answer..."

A miracle is a super-natural thing which the ordinary individual is unable to perform due to his limited energies and motivational powers. Miracles are different from sorcery. Sorcery is not an actual super-natural act but a swift movement which causes the viewer to see the realities turned upside down, or changes the visible picture into its contrary. This may take place by subjecting the viewer to obscure effects which veil from his sight a certain color or a certain picture. What leads us to that conclusion is the statement of the Almighty in the context of narrating how Moses أَلْهُا تَسْعَى fared with the wizards from the descendants of Israel, saying, أَلَيْهُ مِن سِحْرِهِمْ أَنَّهَا تَسْعَى "So their ropes and their canes seemed to him, because of their sorcery, as though they were crawling" (Qur'ān, 20:66).

Sorcery, then, is nothing more than stimulating the imagination, making things look different than they are, and causing one to fall under a magical spell. As regarding what a miracle is, it is an actual result of a super-natural deed intended to win the argument against people in the process of proving one's true Prophetic mission and mission, and it is an act which Allāh causes to happen. It is different from sorcery because it is not subjected to psychological effects, or complications in the movement, but a broadening of the energy which affects matters viewed by man due to the effect of the Might of Allāh.

In narrating the story of Moses , the Almighty stated,

"And (appoint him) an apostle to the children of Israel, (with this message): `I have come to you, with a Sign from your Lord, in that I make for you out of clay, as it were, the figure of a bird, and I breathe into it, and it becomes a bird by Allāh's leave; and I heal those born blind, and the lepers, and I bring the dead back to life by Allāh's leave''' (Qur'ān, 3:49). And the Almighty has also said, وَعَالَ اللَّهُ المَوْلَ أَن يَاتِيَ بِآيَةٍ إِلاً بِإِذْنِ اللَّهِ لِكُلَّ أَجَلٍ كِتَابٌ and it was never the part of an apostle to bring a Sign except as Allāh permitted. For each period there is a Book (revealed)" (Qur'ān, 13:38).

Every one of the Prophets had a miracle which distinguished him from other prophets and messengers and which was in harmony, in its own particular way, with the common phenomena which prevailed upon the social condition of the time so that the psychological effect caused by its miraculous effect would become a reality, as the Imām A meant in the tradition above. The miracles of prophets, according to the contexts of the verses and narratives, were not the result of the effect of a natural human energy; rather, they were the results of a creative energy whereby Allāh distinguished His Prophets for the purpose of establishing the superiority of their argument when such a miracle was necessitated by the mission.

As regarding the miracles of the Imāms which are reported in order to testify to their Imāmate and to their being the most rightful for the post of caliphate, this is not something unusual about them since they were selected by Allāh to be His vicegerents on earth, entrusting them with the message after His Prophet were proven to have been performed by them and were attested to by an acceptable medium.

But the Imāms never needed a miracle beyond the qualifications of knowledge and conduct which distinguished them in order to prove the authenticity of their Imāmate, for the qualifications which characterized them were by themselves the miracles proving their right.

We have said that the miracle is the super-natural phenomenon which in its own particular way agrees with the general phenomena which dominated the social reality of its time, and the common phenomenon which enjoyed a clear priority during the time of the Imāms was knowledge; therefore, it is mandatory that their miracles proving their Imāmate should be super-natural knowledge whereby they rise above all other levels of their contemporary folks. Imām al-Ridha was asked about the phenomenon whereby an Imām could be identified as an Imām when his time comes as an accurate indication of his Imāmate, and he answered by saying, "It is knowledge, and Allāh's response to his plea."

In a tradition regarding the distinctions of an Imām, he said, "His indications are in two attributes: knowledge and Allāh's answer to his plea, and all the events which he foretold before their occurrence, for that is according to a promise made to him by the Messenger of Allāh $\xrightarrow{\text{WP}}$ which he inherited from his forefathers, peace with them, which in turn would be among matters told to the Prophet $\xrightarrow{\text{WP}}$ through Gabriel from Allāh, the Knower of the Unseen and the Unknown, Glory be to Him."

This statement of the Imām is leads us to realize that the miracle should be in harmony with the phenomenon of the time, thus proving the argument. Each of the two requirements mentioned by the Imām were actually satisfied in him and in all other Imāms; through them, their super-natural miracle is completed, without the need to prove their Imāmate, or to prove its authenticity by other miracles the truth about many of which we may not have a way to prove. It is also a clear answer to those who accused the Imāms 🕮 of claiming to know the unknown due to their foretelling of events which were yet to occur and which did take place after that. All this, according to the context of the statement of the Imam kiew, is the knowledge which they gained as a prerogative privilege they inherited from their grandfather the Messenger of Allah according to the commandments of the Almighty and Exalted Allah so that their distinction might be evident to the public and they would be distinguished from all other segments of the nation.

Among the *ahādīth* narrated by the Imām A regarding al-Mahdi, may Allāh hasten his reappearance, is one narrated by al-Hussain ibn Khālid who said, "I said to him, `May my life be sacrificed for you, tell me about one *hadīth* narrated by Abdullāh ibn Bakkir from Ubayd ibn Zarara.' He asked, `What is it?' I said, "Ubayd ibn Zarara said that he met Abū Abdullāh A during the year in which Ibrahim ibn Abdullāh ibn al-Hassan came out for *jihād*, and he said to him, `May my life be sacrificed for you! This person has caused people to talk, and people have rushed to his aid; so, what do you order us to do?' He said, `Fear Allāh, and stay calm as long as the heavens and the earth stay calm.' Then he added, `Abdullāh ibn Bakkir used to say, `Had Ubayd ibn Zarara been truthful, nobody would have come out and no Qāim (Mahdi) would there be.' Abul-Hassan al-Ridha said, `The *hadīth* according to the narration of Ubayd is accurate, but not according to the way Abdullāh ibn Bakkir understood it. What Abū Abdullāh meant was as long as the heavens echo the calls of your fellow, and as long as the earth is firm under the feet of his marching army.''' This *hadīth* may be counted among the *mutashabih ahādīth* to which the Imām and reference above. Abdullāh ibn Bakkir used to refer to their clear traditions regarding al-Mahdi in order to avoid falling into dangerous confusion and misunderstandings.

Among the *ahādīth* of the Imām Ab which deal with the Islamic legislative system is one narrated by Abdullāh ibn Taoos who said, "I told Abul-Hassan al-Ridha ab that I had a nephew whom I married to my daughter and who used to frequently pronounce the divorce statement. He said, `If he is a descendant of one of your (Shī`a) brethren, there is nothing to worry about, but if he is from these (Sunni) brothers, then recall your daughter for they shall be separated.' I said, `But, may my life be sacrificed for yours, did not Abū Abdullāh ab use to say, `Beware of those divorced thrice at one time, for they shall marry more than once?" He said, `Yes, this is the case if the man is one of your brethren, not one of these; whoever follows the creed of certain people is bound to follow their [juristic] rules."

Jurists have relied on this and similar narratives to consider all the verdicts issued by followers of other schools of thought to be accurate in both areas of obligations and personal status except in the case of *zakat* about which they have decided that it will have to be taken out again if its believing recipients are not residents of the same area (where the payer resides) according to the beliefs of followers of the creed of the Ahl al-Bayt the who rely on certain texts in this matter which rule this issue in particular.

As regarding the issue of divorce, which is the subject-matter of this hadīth, the school of thought of the Ahl al-Bayt 22 determines that if the divorce statement contains "thrice" in it, rather than being repeated twice again, is not considered binding but it would be if the statement were repeated twice provided it meets the other conditions such as the presence of two just witnesses, the absence of the use of force, and the woman being $T\bar{a}hir$ (clean), that is, she has not cohabited with her husband prior to his pronouncement and has not taken her *ghusul* (ceremonial bathing) yet, in addition to other conditions which validate divorce. This is what is commonly accepted, while others have decided that it will be null as the apparent understanding of this hadīth suggests. But if the husband repeats his statement, "She is divorced!" three times, it is, according to Imāmi (Shī`a) Muslims considered as one-time divorce with rendering the repetition null if such repetition is to be doubtful. The rest of Muslim sects regard divorce in both instances as binding and the husband cannot go back to her before she marries another husband.

Another *hadīth* narrated by the Imām Another *hadīth* narrated by the Imām Another *hadīth* has decreed three rites each depends on yet another one: He decreed the prayers and the payment of *zakat*; so, He does not accept the prayers of anyone who says his prayers but does not pay *zakat*; He decreed that one must thank Him and thank his parents too; so, He does not accept the thanks of one who thanks Him but is not grateful to his parents; and He decreed that one should fear Him and remain in constant contact with his kin; so, anyone who does not remain in close touch with his relatives does not in turn fear Allāh, the Exalted, the Almighty."

Another one says, "A believer (mu'min) cannot be truly so except after acquiring three attributes: from his Lord, from his Prophet $\mathbb{A}_{2}^{\mathbb{A}}$, and from his fellow humans. From his Lord, he must learn how to keep a secret; the Almighty and the Exalted said,

﴿ عَالِمُ الْغَيْبِ فَلا يُظْهِرُ عَلَى غَيْبِهِ أَحَدًا ٢ إِلاَّ مَنِ ارْتَضَى مِن رَّسُولِ فَإِنَّهُ يَسْلُكُ مِن بَيْن بَدِّبْهِ وَمِنْ خَلْفُهِ رَصَدًا ﴾

`He (alone) knows the Unseen, nor does He make anyone acquainted with his Mysteries, except an apostle whom He has chosen' (Qur'ān, 72:26-27). From his Prophet, he must learn patience while dealing with people; the Exalted and the Almighty Allāh ordered His Prophet to be patient with people, saying, كَذَ الْعَوْفَ وَأَمْرُ بِالْعُرْفِ وَأَعْرِضْ `Uphold forgiveness; command what is right; but turn away from the ignorant (folks)' (Qur'ān, 7:199). From his fellows, he has to learn patience during periods of poverty and adversity, for the Dear and the Almighty One says, ألضَاءِ وَالضَّرَاءِ Mad to be firm and patient in pain and in adversity' (Qur'ān, 2:177).

Among his interesting and entertaining *hadīth* is one narrated by Yāsir who says, "I have heard Abul-Hassan al-Ridha بي saying, `Young man! *Ātinal ghadā* [which permits two meanings],' and I looked somehow astonished at his request. He noticed the puzzlement on my face whereupon he recited the verse, `... Moses said to his attendant, آتنا غَذَاعَنَا `Bring us our early (lunch) meal' (Qur'ān, 18:62). So I said, `The prince is the most knowledgeable of all people and the very best.'''

The narrator of this incident interpreted the statement of the Imām to mean something like what the Almighty meant when He said, مَنْ مِثْلُهُ "... then produce a Sura like it" (Qur'ān, 2:23), whereas he intended his servant simply to bring them their food [which does not require a miracle like producing a Qur'ānic verse!].

This is just a specimen of beautiful traditions narrated by or about Imām al-Ridha which we hope we have been successful in selecting among the ones that overflow with goodness in various fields.

CONCLUSION

Let us talk about the Imām's morals and ethics, the criteria whereby one is judged, no matter how great or important he may be.

The value of wisdom and moral is when it sets out of its leading springs to make its way in life to plant goodness, beauty, and love, and to uproot evil, corruption, and hatred. The individual who wishes to spiritually build his inner self wholly has to search for the wisdom whereby he discovers his shortcomings which distance him from virtuous humanity, and he has to look for the moral which brings him closer to his Lord and which deepens the roots of $\bar{t}m\bar{a}n$ within him. This is the value of wisdom and of moral, and this is their plentiful product. It is the dividing line between the man of righteousness, and the man of evil. Good wisdom is the one which sows within the depths of the individual the seed of light in order to grow there from a plant blossoming with goodness, love, and beauty.

So let us read the pure wisdom and the magnificent moral in the words of Imām al-Ridha &, then let us open up our souls in order to plant therein the seed of light. After that, let us look after that plant that will come out of that seed so that we may harvest from it the fruit of $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$, the belief in Allāh, the belief in the principles and morals which Allāh has legislated for us in order to be able to build ourselves from within, and to be able to rise thereby above the level of wishes and desires to the level whereby the individual becomes a true human being in his pure link with his Lord, in his honest dealing with his brother man, and in his own emancipation from worshipping his own ego.

The first moral we meet as we read the words of the Imām & is his statement: "It is not adoration to perform the fast or the prayers a great deal; adoration is to contemplate upon Allāh a great deal." What the Imām & meant from such a definition of what adoration in its deep context is all about is his correction of the general attitude towards a rite such as the fast or the daily prayers, saying that prayers are not merely the prescribed movements accompanying
quotations relevant particularly to prayers, nor is the fast merely the abstention from eating and drinking and such things. These particular movements and this performance are nothing more than the outer frame of the picture, while the adoration is the context which lies beyond the picture. What the Imām aims at by making this statement is making us aware of the reality from which we have to set out in performing the rite we are supposed to perform, and to distance us from the stagnation of the empty routine which causes us to lose the greatly spiritual meanings the rites we perform are intended to help us live. So, what is adoration, after all?

The Imām & says that it is a great deal of contemplation upon the Almighty. It is not a great deal of fasting or prayers which do not go beyond the particular movements and timings as a routine action an individual has become accustomed to be doing during certain times away from the deep context of belief.

Such is not adoration, for how many are those who perform their prayers and uphold their fast and at the same time commit the greatest of sins and perform various kinds of immoralities, yielding to wishes and desires, without being able towards them to take control of themselves, without trying to give authority over them to the deterring power of $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$ in order to avoid slipping into the paths of misguidance? The prayers of such individuals and their fast are nothing more than movements and performances which have lost their sense of wisdom and spiritual integrity.

Abundant contemplation upon the Will of Allāh is by itself a form of worship and, at the same time, a starting point of every adoration and ritual. When someone feels harmony while contemplating upon the cosmos and its Creator, and the particles of life and their secrets filling the general existence of the cosmos, he cannot avoid feeling how small he is before this great Power which created this system in such perfection, determined its rules with such precision and exactness; and when he, through his power of reason, feels that the Power of the Great Creator surrounds this cosmos, that everything in existence is overwhelmed by its Authority and Might, without any avenue through which one may escape from the center of the Power controlling it..., then he cannot help feeling a deep belief in the perfecting Creator, and a genuine awe before the manifestations of such Greatness.

When man considers the bounties Allāh has bestowed upon him which can never be exhausted while satisfying his continuous needs, and His absolute ability to deprive him of them any moment He wishes, without the existence of any power that would forbid Him from doing so, he would surely then thank Him sincerely and be grateful to Him, distancing himself from the hated elements of disbelief.

When man realizes the wisdom behind his own creation and the end awaiting him that will take him to another life so that the doers of good will be rewarded for their good deeds and the doers of evil will be punished for their evil, he cannot help considering what secures his salvation while doing what he does, and feeling angry at whatever displeases Allāh. The feeling one develops of all of this and the comprehension of all of this is by itself a form of adoration because this feeling is the conscientious path which takes man to knowledge, and knowledge is the foundation of belief. At the same time, such comprehension gives adoration the vast spiritual meaning for which it was decreed.

A man asked him once about the meaning of the verse, "Whoever relies on Allāh, He suffices him." He said, "Reliance on Allāh is in various degrees one of which is that you rely on Him in everything related to you, and when He does something to you which you know will not bring you anything good, you rely on His wisdom in doing it, so you nevertheless put your trust in Him willingly. Another is to believe in the Unseen regarding Allāh of which you have no knowledge, so you relied on Him and on His custodians, trusting in Him in their regard, and in others."

He was asked once about the extent of such reliance. He said, "It is that you fear none save Allāh." What the Imām here means is that you submit to the Will of Allāh and accept His decree. Ahmad ibn Najm asked him about the pride which spoils one's deeds. He said, "Pride is degrees; among them is that one sees his bad deed as good, so he likes it and feels proud of it; another is that one believes in Allāh and feels he is doing Him a favor by believing in Him, whereas He is the One who enabled that person to believe in Him." He, peace with him, said once, "If one lacks five attributes, do not expect to gain anything good out of him for your life in this world or in the life to come: if his lineage is known to be untrustworthy, if his nature lacks generosity, if his temper lacks balance, if he lacks a noble conduct, and if he lacks fear of his Lord."

He was asked once who a lowly person is. He said, "Anyone who has something to distract him from Allāh."

Among his wise sayings are the following:

"Allāh abhors hearsay, the loss of one's funds (through foolishness), and excessive questioning."

"To be courteous to people is to cross half the way to achieving wisdom."

"The mind of a Muslim is not complete except after he acquires ten merits: Allāh accepts his good deeds, he is trustworthy, he sees as plentiful what little good others do for him, while seeing his own abundant good as little; he does not fret from being asked for favors, nor does he feel tired of constantly seeking knowledge; poverty reached in order to please Allāh is better for him than wealth accumulated otherwise; to be subjected to power while trying to serve Allāh is better in his regard than achieving power over his foe, and obscurity he prefers over fame." Then he said, "And the third one..., do you know what the third one is?" It was said to him, "What is it?" He said, "Whenever he meets someone, he says, `He is better than me and more pious.' People are two types: a person better than him and more pious, and one who is more evil than him and more lowly.

If he meets the one who is more evil than him and more lowly, he would say to himself `Maybe the goodness of this (statement) is implied, and it is better that he hears such a compliment, while my own goodness is apparent and it is detrimental to me.' And when he

sees someone better than him and more pious, he would humble himself before him trying to raise himself to his level. So if he does that, his glory will be higher, his reputation will be better, and he will become distinguished above his contemporaries."

"Silence is one of the gates of wisdom. Silence wins the love of others. It is an indication of everything good."

"Everyone's friend is his reason; his enemy is his ignorance."

"Among the habits of Prophets is cleanliness."

"One who is blessed with plenty must spend generously on his family."

"If you mention someone who is present, use a *kunya* (surname) for him, and if he is absent, mention his full name."

"Time will come when one's safety lies in ten things nine of which are in staying aloof from people, and the tenth in staying silent."

"Whoever scrutinizes his behavior wins; whoever does not loses. Whoever fears consequences will live safely. Whoever learns a moral from others achieves insight, and whoever achieves insight achieves wisdom, and whoever achieves wisdom achieves knowledge.

One who befriends the ignorant will be worn out.

The best of wealth is that which safeguards one's honor.

The best of reason is one's knowledge of his own self.

If a true believer becomes angry, his anger does not cause him to abandon righteousness; when he is pleased, his pleasure will not tempt him into wrong-doing, and when he achieves power, he does not take more than what rightfully is his." "If one's attributes become plentiful, they will relieve him from having to win praise by mentioning them."

"Do not pay attention to the view of someone who does not follow your advice for his own good. Whoever seeks guidance from the appropriate source will never slip, and if he slips, he will find a way to correct himself."

"People's hearts are sometimes coming towards you, sometimes keeping away from you; sometimes they are active, sometimes they are relaxed. If they come along, they will achieve wisdom and understanding, and if they stay away, they will be exhausted and worn out; so, take them when they come to you and when they are active, and shun them when they stay away or are relaxed."

"Accompany with caution the person who has authority over you; be humble when in the company of a friend; stay alert when facing an enemy, and mingle with the public with a smile on your face."

"Postponement is detrimental to the fulfillment of desires. Fulfillment is the gain of the strict. Wastefulness is the calamity of one who can afford it. Miserliness tears up honor. Passion invites trouble. The best and most honorable of virtues is to do others favors, to aid the one who calls for help, to bring the hope of the hopeful to reality, not to disappoint the optimist, to have an ever increase of the number of friends when you are alive, and the number of those who will cry when you die."

"The miser one is never restful. The envious is never pleased. The grumbling is never loyal. The liar has no conscience."

"One who struggles to satisfy the needs of his family shall have more rewards than those who make *jihād* in the Way of Allāh."

He kike was asked once who the best of believers are; he said, "They are the ones who are excited with expectation when they do a good deed, who pray for Allāh's forgiveness when they commit a bad one, who show gratitude when they are granted something, who are patient when they are tried, who forgive those who anger them."

He was asked once, "How did you start your day?" He answered, "With a shorter life-span, with our deeds being recorded, with death round our necks, with Fire behind our backs, and we do not know what will be done to us."

He said, "Wealth is not accumulated except by five means: extreme miserliness, a long-standing optimism, an overwhelming care, a boycott of the relatives, and a preference of this life over the life to come."

Ali ibn Shu'ayb said that he once visited Abul-Hassan Ali al-Ridha who asked him, "O Ali! Do you know whose subsistence is the best?" He answered, "You, master, know better than me." He said, "It is that of the one whose others' subsistence is improved through his own. Do you know who has the worst subsistence?" Ali answered, "You know better than me!" The Imām answered saying, "It is that of the one who does not include others in it." Then he added, "O Ali! Be thoughtful to the boons for they are wild: if they leave people, they never come back to them. O Ali! The worst of people is someone who stops his contributions to charity, eats by himself, and whips his slave."

He المشاه also said the following:

"Your assistance of the weak is better than your act of charity."

"No servant of Allāh achieves true belief except when he acquires three attributes: He derives juristic deductions of the creed; he is wise regarding his livelihood, and he is patient when faced with calamities."

"Beware of one who wants to offer you advice by speaking behind others' backs; he does not realize how bad his own end shall be."

He &, upon the death of al-Hassan ibn Sahl, said, "To congratulate one for a reward in store for him is better than to console him on a quick calamity."

This is a magnificent bouquet of shining statements of Imām a-Ridha \swarrow which emanate with wisdom, overflow with $\bar{i}m\bar{a}n$, and over brim with good fruits. In them, the Imām \bigstar defines glorious ethical and educational manners, the upright conduct of true belief, offering some glimpses of humanity for social cooperation and coexistence a Muslim is supposed to implement if he wants to be in harmony with the principles of Islam which are the turning point of social change from an oppressive ignorant society to an advanced civilized society built upon virtue and love, justice and equity.

We have to translate these statements and their peers into actions in our daily life and be in harmony with their ethical and humane practical implications if we wish to direct our individual and social conduct to the right direction which safeguards its principles and precepts in order to create a nation based on virtues and humanity, and build it from within in a firm spiritual structure. Such a structure is reflects its practical reality and affects its intellectual and social objectives so that it would be خَيْرَ أُمَّةٍ أُخْرِجَتُ لِلنَّاسِ "the best nation that ever was." (Qur'ān, 3:110).

Finally, this has been, we believe, an honest and clear picture of the biography of Imām al-Ridha in both its historical and intellectual aspects in which we tried to go beyond the style of narrating the facts as the books of history and biography have recorded for us, which are not always free from contradictions, and to employ the scholarly critical method with honesty and sincerity without having any objective in mind other than to arrive at the facts which are free of falsehood, and to define the realistic boundaries of the concept which lies behind the background of events.

We have also tried in it to provide a quick glimpse of the intellectual life of the Imām in its various aspects, and to provide the reader with a brief picture of the magnificent intellectual output presented by the Imām August to mankind.

I do not claim that I have, in what I have written about the Imām here, covered all the aspects of the greatness of his personality; rather, it is a quick research necessitated by certain circumstances. The initial objective was to research his selection by al-Ma'mūn, in response to transient political circumstances dictated by the nature of the then government, to be his heir to the throne. But the absence of an inclusive and independent study of this great Imām forced me to expand the scope of the research and present the various aspects of his personality in a research which I hope has proven to be a successful experience and a starting point for a more inclusive study and a more vast presentation.

I hope I have, with whatever effort and energy available to me, been faithful to this study in its presentation, research and style, and from Allāh Alone do I derive aid and assistance; He suffices me, and what a Great Support He is!

Beirut, Jumada I 20, 1393 June 20, 1973 **Muhammed-Jawād Fadlallāh**





Supplement: Regency Document

Historians have often made reference to the regency declaration written for Imām al-Ridha by al-Ma'mūn. Al-Arbili in his *Kashf al-Ghumma fi Akhbār al-A'imma* may be considered the most reliable of all in his textual accuracy because he stated that he had examined the original copy of the declaration and quoted it word for word, and we would like to quote it here in its narrative. He mentioned in his book the following:

"In the year 670, one of his executives came from his (Imām's) sacred quarters with the document written in person by al-Ma'mūn, and between its lines and on its back cover there were comments made in the handwriting of the Imām; so I kissed the places where he had written, and let my eyes glide on the gardens of his speech. I considered having come across it as one of the blessings and favors of Allāh, and I copied it down *verbatim*, and it is handwritten by al-Ma'mūn who stated:

In the Name of Allāh, Most Gracious, Most Merciful

This is a document written by the commander of the faithful Abdullāh son of Hārūn al-Rashīd for Ali ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far, his heir to the throne: Thereupon, Allāh the Exalted and the Sublime has selected Islam as His religion, and chose from among His servants Messengers leading to Him, guiding others towards Him, the first of them tells the glad tidings about their last, the latest among them testifying to the former, till Allāh's the Prophetic Mission ended with the Prophetic Mission of Muhammed علم after a long period during which no prophets were sent, while knowledge was obliterated, inspiration ceased, and the Hour drew nearer. So Allāh sealed through him all other Prophets and made him a witness for them, an authority over them, and He revealed unto him His Dear Book which wrong cannot approach from front or from back, a Revelation from the Wise, the Praised One, of what He permitted and prohibited, promised of bliss and forewarned of retribution, warning and alerting, enjoining and prohibiting, so that He would have the clear proof against His creation, نافي عن بني ننه ونان الله الله المعروبة معناي الين هناخت عن بني نافي عن بني ننه ونان الله المعروبة معناي whoever He annihilates with clear evidence, and keep whoever He kept with clear evidence, and Allāh is Hearing, Knowing'' (Qur'ān, 8:42).

So he conveyed the Message on His behalf and invited others to His Path according to the Commandment he received, by wisdom, counsel, and by the most beautiful argument, then by **jihād** and ruthlessness till Allāh took him away to Himself and He preferred for him what He had in store for him, peace of Allāh be upon him and his progeny. So when the Prophetic Mission was terminated, and Allāh, through Muhammed , sealed inspiration and the Message, He made the uprightness of the religion and the order of the Muslims' affairs the responsibility of caliphate and its commencement and dignity, and to uphold Allāh's right by obeying it; through it do Allāh's injunctions and limits are performed and so are the legislation and the Sunnah of Islam, fighting His enemy thereby.

The caliphs of Allāh are obligated to obey Him regarding His religion and His servants whom He entrusted to them, and the Muslims are enjoined to obey and assist their caliphs to establish the right and justice of Allāh, to maintain security, avoid bloodshed, join rifts, bring people together to love each other; otherwise, the Muslims will suffer chaos and confusion, their religion will be altered, their creed will be overcome, their enemy will have the upper hand over them, they will be divided with dissensions, and they will lose this world and the world to come. It became, therefore, incumbent upon those whom Allāh enabled to be caliphs on His earth, and whom He entrusted to fare with His servants, to exert themselves and prefer what pleases Allāh and what brings about obedience to Him, and to hold tight to what Allāh supports them about, for Allāh the Dear and Sublime says to His prophet Dawood (David)

﴿ يَا دَاوُودُ إِنَّا جَعَنْنَاكَ خَلِيفَةً فِي الأَرْضِ، فَاحْكُم بَيْنَ النَّاسِ بِالْحَقِّ، وَلا تَتَبِعِ الْهَوَى فَيُضِلَّكَ عَن سَبِيلِ اللَّهِ؛ إِنَّ الَّذِينَ يَضِلُُونَ عَن سَبِيلِ اللَّهِ لَهُمْ عَذَابٌ شَدِيدٌ بِمَا نَسُوا يَوْمَ الْحِسَابِ ﴾

"O David! We have made thee a caliph on earth; therefore, judge among people justly and do not follow your own inclination for that would surely cause you to stray from Allāh's Path, and whoever strays from His Path shall have a painful chastisement due to forgetting about the Judgment Day," (Qur'ān, 38:26) and He also said,

"By thy Lord! We shall ask all of them about what they used to do." (Qur'ān, 92-93).

It has reached us that Omar ibn al-Khattab said, `If a goat was lost on the bank of the river Euphrates, I would be afraid that Allāh would ask me about it.' By Allāh! The person who is responsible particularly for his own conduct regarding his relationship with Allāh is subjected to a great deal of danger and a great responsibility; so, how about the one who is responsible for looking after the entire nation?! In Allāh do we trust; from Him do we seek security, help, protection against erring, support, guidance to prove the argument, and success in achieving His Pleasure and be worthy of His Mercy.

Indeed, the most wise of men, and the best in following Allāh's creed regarding his religion, and Allāh's servants from among those whom He established as His caliphs on His earth, is one who acts according to his obedience of Allāh, following His Book and the Sunnah of His Prophet \mathbb{R} during his lifetime and after his demise, and exerted his mind and insight regarding who he should choose as his heir to the throne and the Imām to the Muslims to look after them after him, installing him as a flag post for them and a refuge to gather them together round him, settle their disputes, protect their lives, guarantee their security by the Will of Allāh against their dissensions, broken relations, disputes, and to purify them of the whispering of the devil and his scheming, for Allāh the Dear and Sublime has made succession after caliphate a condition for complementing Islam, its perfection, dignity, and the goodness of its people, inspiring His caliphs to make certain that whoever they chose after them would be a great blessing, one who is blessed with perfect health, so that he would render null the scheming of those who sow the seeds of dissension and enmity and try to divide people and make plans for dissension.

Since caliphate was assigned to him, the commander of the faithful experienced the ugliness of its taste, the weight of its burdens, the hardship of its tasks, and the extent of obedience to Allah and fear of Him by the one who accepts to bear its responsibility; so he exhausted his body, remained awake and prolonged his contemplation upon whatever would bring about the dignity of the creed, the conquering of the polytheists, the good of the nation, the dissemination of justice, the upholding of the Book and the Sunnah, and all of this forbade him from relaxing or resting or enjoying life, knowing that Allāh will hold him accountable for all of these matters, and out of his own love to meet his Lord after having advised them regarding His religion and servants, selecting his heir for the best interest of the nation after him the best person he can choose due to his piety, soundness of belief and knowledge, the most suited among them to carry out Allāh's commandments and His injunctions, pleading the Almighty to help him and inspire to him what brings about His Pleasure and Obedience to Him at night and at day, earnestly pleading and praying, from among his own household the descendants of Abdullāh ibn al-Abbās and Ali ibn Abū Tālib *keenly discerning their condition, belief and knowledge,* inquiring about what he did not know regarding them, till he came to know their conditions on a first-hand basis, observing them

personally and examining their affairs, questioning them about what he did not know in their own regard.

Having prayed Allāh for guidance in making his decision, exerting himself in carrying out His commandments regarding His servants and lands in both households, he selected Ali ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far ibn Muhammed ibn Ali ibn al-Hussain ibn Ali in Abū Tālib 🕮 due to his excellent distinction, radiant knowledge, apparent piety, pure asceticism, renunciation of the world, safety from people's criticism. And it became clear to him that narrations still testify to each other and the tongues agree with each other and the opinion regarding him is in consensus, and due to what he personally knows of his distinction as a child, as a young boy, as an adult, and as a grownup man; therefore, he tied the knot of caliphate for him after himself, feeling confident regarding Allāh's support to him in this regard, for He knows that he did so out of his own preference of Him and His Creed and out of his concern about the well-being of Islam and Muslims, seeking security for all and firmness of the truth and salvation on the Day when people rise up for the meeting of the Lord of the Worlds.

The commander of the faithful, therefore, invited his sons and members of his family, his close friends, commanders of his army and those in his service to swear the oath of allegiance which they did quickly and gladly, knowing that the commander of the faithful prefers obedience to Allāh over his own inclination towards preferring his sons or others who are among his kin, and he called him al-Ridha , for the commander of the faithful is pleased with him; so, the household of the commander of the faithful swore the oath of allegiance to him and so did his commanders and soldiers at Medīna and the Muslim masses, to the commander of the faithful and to Ali ibn Mūsa al-Ridha after him in the Name of Allāh and by His blessings and decree for the good of His creed and His servants, an allegiance to which your hands are stretched and your hearts are pleased, knowing the objective of the commander of the faithful behind it: his preference of obeying Allāh, his and your own interest, thanking Allāh for the share of the commander of the faithful spent in discharging your responsibility and his concern about your guidance and good-will, hoping that its outcome will be your unity, protection, solidarity, the strengthening of your weak spots, the strength of your creed, and the uprightness of your affairs. Hurry, therefore, to the obedience of Allāh and of the commander of the faithful, for the issue regarding which you hurry and because of which you praise Allāh will be for your own good as you will find out by the Will of Allāh.

He recorded it in his own handwriting on Monday, the 23rd of Ramadan, 201 A.H./April 14th, according to the Julian calendar, or the 18th, according to the Gregorian calendar, 817 A.D.¹

The above is a reproduction of what al-Ma'mūn had written for Imām al-Ridha المشكة, and on the back of it the Imām المشكة wrote down the following:

In the Name of Allāh, Most Gracious, Most Merciful

Praise be to Allāh Who does whatever He pleases; there is none to revoke His judgment nor obstruct His Will; He sees what other eyes cannot, and He knows what people conceal in their hearts; His blessings unto His Prophet Muhammed , the seal of Prophets, and unto his good and Purified Progeny .

I, Ali ibn Mūsa ibn Ja'far, state here that the commander of the faithful, may Allāh grant him the strength of staying on the Right Path, has come to recognize of our right what others have neglected to know; so he joined wombs which were separated and brought security to frightened souls; nay, he gave them life after they were annihilated and provided them with wealth after being impoverished, seeking thereby to please the Lord of the World, not expecting a reward from anyone other than Him, and Allāh will reward those who thank Him and will never suffer the toil of doers of good to be wasted.

¹ The most wiedely used calendar nowadays is the Gregorian. – Tr.

He has chosen me as his successor, granting me the greatest responsibility if I live after him; therefore, anyone who unties a knot Allāh enjoined to be tied, or removes a joint Allāh enjoined to be kept, has indeed violated the honor and committed **harām**, for he will then be transgressing upon the Imām, violating the sanctity of Islam.

Such was the case in the past, so he remained patient while seeing mistakes committed and did not voice his objection when rights were discarded out of his fear of dissension in the religion and disunity among the Muslim masses, and due to the fact that the days of ignorance (**jāhiliyya**) are not too far behind, and in order not to give opportunists a chance nor to let an innovation invented.

I have prayed Allāh to witness to what is on my mind should He place me in charge of dealing with the Muslims and grant me caliphate, that I will deal with them in general and on the descendants of al-Abbās ibn Abdul-Muttalib in particular according to the obedience due to Him and to His Messenger على, and that I do not shed any blood unfairly nor permit honor nor wealth to be violated except the blood shed according to the permission allowed by the establishment of Allāh's limits and obligations, and that I shall choose to the best of my ability officers who are most qualified for their jobs, making that a sure commitment and a promise about which Allāh shall ask me for He, the Exalted and the Almighty, says, elded about" (Qur'ān, 17:34).

Should I bring an innovation, or alter anything, or replace anything, I would then deserve my penalty and expose myself to retribution; I seek refuge with Allāh against His Wrath, and from Him I seek success in obeying His Commandments and not to enable me to disobey Him, all for the sake of the safety of myself and of all the Muslims; وَهُوَ خَيْرُ الْفَاصِلِينَ done with me or with you;" (Qur'ān, 46:9); وَهُوَ خَيْرُ الْفَاصِلِينَ إِنِ الْحُكُمُ إِلاَ بِنَقِي اللَّهُ عَنْ الْحَقِ (الْعَاصِلِينَ truth, and He is the best of judges" (Qur'ān, 6:57). But I obeyed the will of the commander of the faithful and preferred his pleasure, and may Allāh protect him and myself from erring, and I seek His witness over myself about this matter, and He suffices for Witness. I have written this in my own handwriting in the presence of the commander of the faithful, may Allāh prolong his presence, and in the company of al-Fadl ibn Sahl, Sahl ibn al-Fadl, Yahya ibn al-Aktham, Abdullāh ibn Tāhir, Thumama ibn Ashras, Bishr ibn al-Mu'tamid, and Hammad ibn al-Nu`mān, in the month of Ramadan, in the year two hundred and one.

On the right side of the document, the following witnesses have signed: Yahya ibn Aktham who testifies to both the front and the back of the document and he asks Allāh to enable the commander of the faithful and all the Muslims to appreciate the blessing of this testimony and testament; Abdullāh ibn Tāhir ibn al-Hussain has written down his name and the same date; Hammad ibn Nu`mān has written in his own handwriting and has testified to its front and back on that date; and Bishr ibn al-Mu'tamid has testified to the same.

On the left side of the document, the following writing is inscribed: "The commander of the faithful, may Allāh prolong his presence, has handwritten this script which is the document of covenant whereby we anticipate goodness in both its front and back, (written) at the shrine of our master the Messenger of Allāh عليه, between the *rawda* (courtyard) and the *minbar* (pulpit), in the presence of all the witnesses, and while the dignitaries of Banu Hashim and all friends and members of the army who met the qualifications of making such a *bay'a* (allegiance), in order to nullify any doubt cast by the ignorant, for أَنْتُمْ عَلَى مَا أَنْتُمْ عَلَى مَالْعَالَ لَهُ الله المَا المَا عَلَى مَا أَنْتُمُ عَلَى مَا أَنْتُمْ عَلَى مَا أَنْتُمْ عَلَى مَا أَنْتُمْ عَلَى مَا أَنْتُمْ عَلَيْهُ (Qur'ān, 3:179). Al-Fadl ibn Sahl, in obedience to the orders of the commander of the faithful, has written this on the same date."

APPENDIX

ARABIC ELEGIES

These are selected elegies in poetry format for Arabic-speaking readers of this book. Some of them are in classical Arabic, whereas others, which were composed by some Iraqi qaris and radoods, are written in the Iraqi dialect.

بسم الله الرحمن الرحيم

الحمد لله رب العالمين والصلاة والسلام على خيرة خلقه النبى الأمين وآله الطيبين الطاهرين واللعن الدائم على أعدائهم أجمعين إلى قيام يوم الدين.

وبعد: قال العلامة المجلسى في جلاء العيون عند ذكر أحوال الإمام الرضا عليه السلام اسمه الشريف على وكنيته أبو الحسن وأشهر ألقابه الرضا، وقيل أيضاً الصابر والفاضل والرضيّ والوفيّ وقرة أعين المؤمنين وغيظ الملحدين.

أرادوه جسراً فجعلهم جسرا:

دائماً وأبدأ يستغل الجاهلون العلماء والفاشلون الناجحين وكأنما هذه القاعدة (قاعدة الاستغلال) أمر مسلم به لدى السياسيين في السابق واللاحق، فكانت بمثابة شعار للمأمون العباسي ليستفاد من شعبية العلويين وبخاصة ألإمام الرضا عليه السلام. فهو الإمام المفترض الطاعة وإليه تشد الرحال وتهدأ النفوس ففرض على إمامنا الرضا عليه السلام قبول منصب سياسى رفيع المستوى - ولاية العهد - إلا أن الإمام عليه السلام استطاع قلب المعادلة لصالح الإسلام بدل أن يستغل المأمون شعبية الإمام.

العالم الحكيم والسياسي البارع: ماذا عمل الامام الرضا أيام إمامته؟

أنه جلس في مسجد جده النبي صلى الله عليه والله وقيام بنشر العلم وفضائل أمير المؤمنين على عليه السلام وتوضيح اصول المذهب وبيان حقائقه الناصعة انطلاقاً من القرآن الكريم وسنة الرسول العظيم وإن الحق والصدق في موالاة اهل البيت عليهم السلام وانهم منصَّبون من قبله تعالى ولا يمكن لاي شخص مهما كان تنصيب امام او الغاء امامته حيث قد حعله الله اماماً.

إذاً يمكن القول أن الإمام الرضا استخدم أهم سلاحين:

الأول: السلاح السياسى القائم على الأسس الشرعية القرآنية.

الثاني: السلاح العلمي لصيانة المجتمع من التخلف والجاهلية العمياء.

عند ذلك أدرك المأمون العباسي خطورة نشاطات الإمام الرضا عليه السلام وشعر أن الإمام الرضا يتحرك بشكل يهدد سلطانه و ينهي حكمه فيما لو ترك يبين الحقائق بكامل الحرية.

إيذاء المأمون للإمام الرضا عليه السلام:

وقد تمادى المأمون في إيذاء الرضا عليه السلام حتى أنه حبسه في سرخس عدّة أشهر مقيداً. وبدأت محنته بتوليه العهد، فالمأمون يعظمه في الظاهر، ويؤذيه في الباطن حتى إن حجة الله كان يتمنى الموت. قال ياسر الخادم: كان الرضا - عليه السلام - إذا رجع يوم الجمعة من الجامع وقد أصابه العرق والغبار، رفع يديه وقال: «اللهم إن كان فرجي مما أنا فيه بالموت، فعجله إلى الساعة». وكتم المأمون شهادته يوماً وليلة، ثم أرسل إلى عمه محمد بن جعفر الصادق عليه السلام وجماعة من الطالبيين، ليروا سلامة بدنه، ثم شرع بالبكاء والنحيب.

شهادة الامام الرضا عليه السلام:

كانت شهادة ثامن الائمة المعصومين مولانا علي بن موسى الرضا عليه السلام سنة. ٣٠٢ هـ، عن عمر تجاوز الخمسين عاماً وقيل خمسة وخمسين سنةً.

وروي أن شهادته عليه السلام كانت في السابع والعشرين من شهر صفر. لكن المشهور أن شهادته عليه السلام كانت آخر صفر، فقد أجبره المأمون يوم الشامن والعشرين من شهر صفر على تناول عنباً مسموماً أو عصير رمان فأستشهد الإمام عليه السلام على أثره بعد يومين.

رواية ابي الصلت الهروي:

قال ابو الصلت: بينما أنا واقف بين يدي أبي الحسن عليّ بن موسى الرضا عليهما السلام إذ قال لي: يا أبا الصلت ادخل هذه القبة التي فيها قبر هارون فآتني بتراب من أربعة جوانبها، قال: فمضيت فأتيت به، فلما مثلت بين يديه قال لي: ناولني من هذا التراب وهو من عند الباب فناولته فأخذه وشمه ثم رمى به، ثم قال: سيحفر لي هاهنا قبر وتظهر صخرة لو جمع عليها كل معول بخراسان لم يتهيأ قلعها، ثم قال: في الذي عند الرجل والذي عند الرأس مثل ذلك.

ثم قال: ناولني هذا التراب فهو من تربتي، قال: سيحفر لي في هذا الموضع، فتأمرهم أن يحفروا لي سبع مراقي الى أسفل وان يشق لي ضريحة، فإن أبو إلا أن يلحدوا، فتأمرهم ان يجعلوا اللحد ذراعين وشبراً، فإن الله عز وجل سيوسعه لي ما شاء، فإذا فعلوا ذلك فإنك ترى عند رأسي نداوة فتكلم بالكلام الذي أعلمك، فإنه ينبع الماء حتى يمتليء اللحد وترى فيه حيتاناً صغاراً فتفتت لها الخبز الذي أعطيك فإنها تلتقطه، فإذا لم يبق منه شيء خرجت منه حوتة كبيرة فالتقطت الحيتان الصغار حتى لا يبقى منها شيء ثم تغيب، فإذا غابت فضع يدك على الماء وتكلم بالكلام الذي أعلمك فإنه ينبع ما شاء منه شيء، ولا تفعل ذلك إلا بحضرة الماءون، ثم قال عليه السلام: يا أب الصلت غداً أدخل الى هذا الفاجر، فإن خرجت وانا مكشوف الرأس فتكلم أكلمك وان خرجت وانا مغطى الرأس فلا تكلّمني.

الإمام وغدر المأمون:

قال أبو الصلت: فلما أصبحنا من الغد لبس ثيابه وجلس في محرابه ينتظر، فبينما هو كذلك إذ دخل عليه غلام المأمون، فقال: أجب أمير المؤمنين، فلبس نعله ورداءه وقام يمشي وانا اتبعه حتى دخل على المأمون وبين يديه طبق عنب وأطباق فاكهة بين يديه وبيده عنقود عنب قد أكل بعضه وبقي بعضه.

فلما بصر بالرضا عليه السلام وثب إليه وعانقه وقبّل ما بين عينيه وأجلسه معه، ثم ناوله العنقود وقال: يا ابن رسول الله هل رأيت عنباً أحسن من هذا، فقال الإمام الرضا: ربما كان عنباً حسناً يكون من الجنة، فقال له: كل منه، فقال له الرضا: اوتعفيني منه، فقال: لا بد من ذلك، مايمنعك منه لعلك تتهمنا بشيء، فتناول العنقود فأكل منه ثم ناوله فأكل منه الرضا عليه السلام ثلاث حبآت ثم رمى به وقام، فقال له المأمون: الى أين، قال: الى حيث وجهتني وخرج عليه السلام مغطى الرأس فلم اكلمه حتى دخل الدار ثم آمر ان يغلق الباب، فغلق ثم نام على فراشه.

الإمام الجواد يحضر الامام الرضا في خراسان:

فمكثت واقفاً في صحن الدار مهموماً محزوناً، فبينما أنا كذلك إذ دخل عليّ شاب حسن الوجه، قطط الشعر، أشبه بالرضا عليه السلام، فبادرت إليه فقلت له: من أين دخلت والباب مغلق، فقال: الذي جاء بي من المدينة في هذا الوقت هو الذي أدخلني الدار والباب مغلق.

فقلت له: ومن أنت، فقال لي: أنا حجة الله عليك يا أبا الصلت أنا محمد بن عليّ، ثم مضى نحو أبيه عليه السلام فدخل وأمرني بالدخول معه، فلما نظر إليه الرضا عليه السلام وثب إليه وعانقه وضمّه الى صدره وقبّل ما بين عينيه ثم سحب سحباً الى فراشه وأكبّ عليه محمد بن عليّ عليهما السلام يقبله ويساره بشيء لم أفهمه، ورأيت على شفتي الرضا عليه السلام زبداً أشد بياضاً من الثلج ورأيت أبا جعفر يلحسه بلسانه، ثم أدخل يده بين ثوبه وصدره، فأستخرج منها شيئاً شبيهاً بالعصفور فأبتلعه أبو جعفر ومضى الرضا عليه السلام.

فقال أبو جعفر عليه السلام: قم يا أبا الصلت فأتني بالمغتسل والماء من الخزانة، فقلت ما في الخزانة مغتسل ولا ماء، فقال: إنتمر بما أمرك به، فدخلت الخزانة فياذا فيها مغتسل وماء، فأخرجته وشمرت ثيابي لأغسله معه، فقال لي: تنح جانباً يا أبا الصلت فإنَّ لي من يعينني غيرك فغسله، ثم قال لي: أدخل الخزانة فأخرج الي السفط الذي فيه كفنه وحنوطه، فدخلت فإذا أنا بسفط لم أره في تلك الخزانة فحملته اليه فكفنه وصلى عليه. ثم قال إنتني بالتابوت، فقلت أمضي الى النجار حتى يصلح تابوتاً، قال: قم فإن في الخزانة تابوتاً، فدخلت الخزانة فإذا تابوتاً لم أر مثله (لم أره قط) فأتيته، فأخذ الرضا عليه السلام بعد أن صلى عليه فوضعه في التابوت وصف قدميه وصلى ركعتين لم يفرغ منها حتى علا التابوت وانشقَ السقف، فخرج منه التابوت ومضى.

فقلت: يا ابن رسول الله الساعة يجيئنا المأمون فيطالبني بالرضا عليه السلام فما اصنع، فقال: اسكت فإنه سيعود يا أبا الصلت، ما من نبي يموت في المشرق ويموت وصيّه بالمغرب إلا جمع الله عز وجل بين أرواحهما وأجسادهما، فما تم الحديث حتى انشق السقف ونزل التابوت، فقام عليه السلام فأستخرج الرضا من التابوت ووضعه على فراشه كأنه لم يغسل ولم يكفن، وقال: يا أبا الصلت، قم فافتح الباب للمأمون، ففتحت الباب فإذا المأمون والغلمان بالباب.

المأمون واصطناع الحزن:

دخل باكياً حزيناً قد شقّ جيبه ولطم رأسه وهو يقول: يا سيداه فجعت بك يا سيدي تم دخل وجلس عند رأسه وقال: خذوا في تجهيزه، وأمر بحفر القبر، فحضرت الموضع وظهر كل شيء على ما وصفه الرضا عليه السلام، فقال بعض جلسائه، ألست تزعم أنه إمام، قال: نعم، قال: لا يكون الإمام إلا مقدم الرأس، فأمر أن يحفر له في القبلة، فقلت: أمرني أن أحفر له سبع مراقي وإن اشق له ضريحه، فقال: انتهوا الى ما يأمركم به أبو الصلت سوى الضريحة، ولكن يحفر ويلحد.

فلما رأى ما ظهر من النداوة والحيتان وغير ذلك، قال المأمون: لم يزل الرضا - عليه السلام - يرينا عجائبه في حياته حتى أراناها بعد وفاته، فقال له وزير كان معه: أتدري ما أخبرك به الرضا عليه السلام، قال: لا، قال: إنه أخبرك إنّ ملككم بني العباس مع كثرتكم وطول مدتكم مثل هذه الحيتان حتى إذا فنيت آجالكم وانقطعت آثاركم وذهبت دولتكم سلّط الله تبارك وتعالى عليكم رجلاً منًا فافناكم عن آخركم قال له: صدقت.

المأمون يأمر بحبس ابى الصلت:

ثم قال لي: يا أبا الصلت علَمني الكلام الذي تكلمت به، قلت: والله لقد نسيت الكلام من ساعتي وقد كنت صدقت، فأمر بحبسي ودفن الرضا عليه السلام، فحبست سنة وضاق عليَ الحبس، فسهرت الليل فدعوت الله عز وجل بدعاء ذكرت فيه محمداً وآل محمد وسألت الله بحقهم ان يفرّج عنّي، فلم أستتم الدعاء حتى دخل عليَّ محمد بن علي عليه السلام، فقال لي: يا أبا الصلت ضاق صدرك، فقلت: إي والله، قال: قم فأخرج، ثم ضرب يديه على القيود التي كانت عليّ ففكها وأخذ بيدي واخرجني من الدار والحرسة والغلمة يروني، فلم يستطيعوا أن يكلموني وخرجت من باب الدار.

ثم قال: إمض في ودائع الله فإنك لن تصل إليه ولا يصل إليك أبداً، قال أبو الصلت: فلم ألتق مع المأمون الى هذا الوقت وصلى الله على محمد وآله الطاهرين وحسبنا الله ونعم الوكيل[1].

أحاديث شريفة تخبر بشهادة الإمام الرضا عليه السلام

نجم الرسول ووديعته:

قال العلامة المجلسي في جلاء العيون: روى ابن بابويه بسند معتبر أنه قال لأبي الحسن عليه السلام رجلّ من أهل خراسان: يا ابن رسول الله رأيت رسول الله صلى الله عليه وآله في المنام كأنه يقول لي: كيف أنتم إذا دفن في أرضكم بضعتي واستحفظتم وديعتي وغيّب في تراكم نجمي؟

فقال له الرضا عليه السلام: إنا المدفون في أرضكم وإنا بضعة نبيكم وإنا الوديعة والنجم، ألا فمن زارني وهو يعرف ما أوجب الله تبارك وتعالى من حقي وطاعتي فأنا وآبائي شفعاؤه يوم القيامة ومن كنّا شفعاؤه يوم القيامة نجى ولو كان عليه مثل وزر الثقلين الجّن والإنس ولقد حدثني أبي عن جدي عن أبيه عليهم السلام أن رسول الله صلى الله عليه وآله قال: «من رآني في منامه فقد رآني لأن الشيطان لا يتمثل في صورتي ولا في صورة واحد من أوصيائي ولا في صورة أحد من شيعتهم وإن الرؤيا الصادقة جزء من سبعين جزءاً من النبوة» [٢].

ما منا إلا مقتول شهيد:

وروي عنه عليه السلام بسند معتبر أنه قال: والله ما منا إلا مقتول شهيد، فقيل له فمن يقتلك يا ابن رسول الله؟ قال: شر خلق الله في زمانه يقتلني بالسم ويدفنني في دار مضيعة وبلاد غربة، ألا فمن زارني في غربتي كتب الله له أجر مائة ألف شهيد ومائة ألف صدّيق ومائة حاج ومعتمر، ومائة ألف مجاهد وحشر في زمرتنا وجعل في الدرجات العلى من الجنة رفيقنا[7].

بضعة في خراسان:

وروي أيضاً بسند معتبر عن الإمام الصادق عليه السلام أنه قال: قال رسول الله صلى الله عليه وآله ستدفن بضعة مني بأرض خراسان لا يزورها مؤمن إلا وأوجب الله عز وجل له الجنة وحرّم جسده على النار[٤].

يقتل بالسم:

وروي أيضاً يسند معتبر عن الإمام الصادق عليه السلام أنه قال: ...يخرج رجل من ولد ابني موسى اسمه اسم أمير المؤمنين صلوات الله عليه فيدفن في أرض طوس وهي بخراسان يقتل فيها بالسم فيدفن فيها غريباً من زاره عارفاً بحقه أعطاه الله عز وجل أجر من أنفق قبل الفتح وقاتل[٥].

غفران الذنوب:

وروي أيضاً بسند معتبر عن أمير المؤمنين عليه السلام أنه قال: سيقتل رجل من ولدي بأرض خراسان بالسم ظلماً اسمه اسمي واسم أبيه اسم أبن عمران موسى عليه السلام ألا فمن زاره في غربته غفر الله ذنوبه ما تقدم منها وما تأخر ولو كانت مثل عدد النجوم وقطر الأمطار وورق الأشجار[17].

أكرم الوفود:

وروى العلامة المجلسي بسند معتبر عن الإمام الرضا عليه السلام أنه قال: إنّي سأقتل بالسم مسموماً ومظلوماً وأقبر الى جنب هارون، ويجعل الله عز وجل تربتي مختلف شيعتي وأهل بيتي فمن زارني في غربتي وجبت لـه زيارتي يوم القيامة، والذي أكرم محمد صلى الله عليه وآله بالنبوة واصطفاه على جميع الخليقة لا يصلي أحد منكم عند قبري ركعتين الا استحق المغفرة من الله عز وجل يوم يلقاه، والذي أكرمنا بعد محمد صلى الله عليه وآله بالإمامة وخصنا بالوصية ان زوار قبري لأكرم الوفود على الله يوم القيامة وما من مؤمن يزورني فتصيب وجهه قطرة من السماء إلا حرّم الله عز وجل جسده على النار[٧].

من مراثي الإمام الرضا عليه السلام:

قال دعبل الخزاعى:

ولـــو نفــدت مـــاء الشـــؤون لــــقَلَت	الا مسا لعسينِ بالمدموع استهامست
لــه رؤوس الجبـال الشــامخات وذلّـت	على من بكته الأرض واسترجعت
وانجمها ناحست عليسه وكأست	وقد اعولت تبكي السماء لفقده
لمـــرزئةٍ عـــزّت علينــــا وجلّـــت	فحنحن عليسه اليسوم أجدد بالبكساء
فأخلفت الدنيا له وتولّست	رزينا رضي الله سبط نبيّنا

	وقال محمد بن حبيب الظبي:
حـــــتم اليــــــه زيــــــارة ولمـــــام	قبر بطوس به أقسام امسام
تُهـــدى إليـــه تحيــة وســـلام	قبر أقمام به السلام واذ غدا
وبتصربته قد يدفع الأسقام	قبر سنا أنواره تجلب العمى
رحلوا وحطّت عنههم الأثسام	قبـــر إذا حـــلَّ الوفــود بربـعـــه
مـــن أن يحــل عليهــم الإعــدام	وتزودوا أمن العقب وأومنوا
	295

ولا حول ولا قوة إلا بالله العلي العظيم، وإنا لله وإنا إليه راجعون، والحمد لله رب العالمين.





المدائح والمراثي

المدائح: جمع مِدحة، بمعنى الثناء على الصفات الحميدة عند الممدوح والإشادة بها.

والمراثي: هي شرح أوصاف الميّت والتوجّع عليه أو نظم الأشعار على الفقيد والبكاء عليه. وفي أيّام محرّم خاصّة تقام المجالس التي تقرأ فيها المراثي والقصائد في ذكر مصانب وكيفية استشهاد الأولياء وخاصّة شهداء كربلاء.

من جملة الأمور التي كان الأئمة عليهم السلام يولونها التشجيع ويدعون أتباعهم إليها من أجل تخليد تلك المواقف البطولية وإحياء مدرسة عاشوراء هي قراءة القصائد الحسينية، أي يكون النظم ذا وزن وقافية ولحن مؤثر. وقد اتخذت قصائد الرشاء الحسيني كسلاح للدفاع عن الحق والثناء على الصدق والصادقين. وبرز على مدى تاريخ الشيعة شعراء بارزون من أمثال: الفرزدق، وعوف بن عبدالله، والكميت، وعبدالله بن كثير، ودعبل، والسيد الحميري، و... غيرهم ممّن أبرزوا فضائل أهل البيت في أروع وأبهى صورة، ونظموا أشجى الشعر وأكثره لوعة وحرقة على شهداء كربلاء(يتناول كتاب "أدب الطف" ويتألف من عشرة مجلدات دراسة الشعراء والأشعار من القرن الأول وحتى القرن الرابع عشر، والتي نظموها حول الحسين وواقعة الطف).

من الطبيعي أن القصائد السياسية للشعراء الموالين في مدح ورثاء أهل البيت تتضمن بشكل ضمني نقداً لخلفاء وحكام الجور، لقد كان الشعر الديني يركز قبل كل شيء على نشر مبادئ الدين وإحياء حقائق الإيمان في القلوب والنفوس، لكي تجري في الأوردة دماء ساخنة من التحمّس والالتزام. ولهذا السبب كان شعراء الشيعة الكبار مصدر خطر دائمي على الحكام لأنهم يذكرون حقائق الدين والصفات اللازم توفّرها في الحاكم الديني عبر مدحهم لآل محمد صلّى الله عليه وآله، وهم إنما يلفتون الأنظار والقلوب إلى الحق وحكومة الحق هذا نتي يتصف بها الحكام.

و هذا الأسلوب مستقى من توجيهات الأئمة وعملهم حيث كانوا يؤازرون الشعراء الملتزمين، والمتديّنين ممن ينظمون القصائد والمراثي، ويتعاهدونهم بالتكريم والرعاية. ووردت في هذا المجال أحاديث جمّة تؤكد خاصة على نظم الأشعار في رثاء الحسين عليه السلام بقصد الذكر والإحياء وإبكاء المحبين على تلك المصائب.

قال الإمام الصادق عليه السلام في هذا: "من قال فينا بيت شعر بنى الله له بيتاً في الجنّة" (وسائل الشيعة ١٠: ٢٧: ، بحار الأثوار ٢٩: ٢٩١). ونقل عنه أيضاً: " ما من أحد قال في الحسين شعراً فبكى وأبكى به إلا أوجب الله له الجنّة و غفر له" (رجال الشيخ الطوسي: ٢٨٩)، وأوصى الإمام الرضا عليه السلام دعبلاً بالقول: "يا دعبل، إرث الحسين عليه السلام فأنت ناصرنا ومادحنا ما دمت حيّاً فلا تقصّر عن نصرنا ما استطعت" (جامع أحاديث الشيعة ٢: ٢٢٥).

مراثي للأمام الرضا عليه السلام

فيما أنشده أبو فراس -- مناقب ابن شهر آشوب :

وأبصروا بغضه من رشدهم وعموا	باؤا بقتل الرضا من بعد بيعته
ومعشر هلكوا من بعد ما سلموا	عصابة شقيت من بعد ما سعدت
ولا يمـــــين ولا قربــــــى ولا رحــــــم	لابيعــة ردعــتهم عــن دمــانهم

وأكثر دعبل مراثيه؛ منها:

يا حسرة تتردد وعبرة ليس تنفد على علي بن موسى بن جعفر بن محمد

ومنها:

لــــم تتـــركن منـــي ولـــم تبـــق	يا نكبة جاءت من الشرق
لثلمــــة باننــــة الرتـــق	وأصبح الاسلام مستعبرا
بــــأرض طـــوس ســـيل الـــودق	سقى الغريب المبتنبي قبره
وأولـــــع الأحشـــــاء بـــــالخفق	أصببع عينسي مانعسا للكسرى

ومنها:

ولـــو نقــرت مـــاء الشــوون لقلــت	ألا ما لعين بالدموع استهلت
رؤس الجبال الشمامخات وذلمت	على من بكته الأرض واسترجعت لـه
وأنجمها ناحت عليه وكلت	وقد أعولت تبكي السماء لفقده
لمرزئة عزت علينا وجلت	فنحن عليه اليوم أجدر بالبك

فأخلفت المدنيا لممه وتولمت	رزئنا رضي الله سبط نبينا
ألا لا تباليها إذا ما اضمحلت تجلت	وما خير دنيا بعد آل محمد
مصيبتنا بالمصطفين تجليت	مصـــــيبات الزمــــان ولا أرى

ومنها:

بطـوس عليك السـاريات هتـون	ألا أيها القبر الغريب محله
فأبكيك أم ريب الردى فيهون	شككت فمسا أدري أمسقي شربة
ويلقاك منهم كلحة وغضون	أيا عجبا منهم يسمونك الرضا

ومنها:

إمـــام هــدى لـــه رأي طريــف	وقد كنا نؤمك أن يحيا
وتحصت سمكونه رأي ثقيصف	يــــرى ســـكناته فيقـــول عــــنهم
بنانلـــــه وســــارية تطـــوف	لـــه ســمحاء تغـدو كــل يــوم
وقد كانت له ريسح عصوف	فأهدى ريحـــه قـــدر المنايــــا
مــــزار دونــــه نــــأي قــــذوف	أقام بطوس ملقحة المنايسا

بعض مراثي الرضا عليه السلام

في المناقب قال دعبل بن علي يرثيه: يــــا حســـرة تتـــردد و عبــرة لـــيس تنفـــد علـــى علــي بـــن موســـى بـــن جعفــر بـــن محمــد و روى الشيخ في المجالس بسنده عن محمد بن يحيى بن أكثم القاضي عن أبيه قال أقدم المأمون دعبل بن علي الخزاعي و أمنه على نفسه و استنشده قصيدته الكبيرة فجحدها فقال لك الأمان عليها كما أمنتك على نفسك فقال (و هذا منتخبها) :

حسب السبلاء علمي التنزيل و السور	يا أمة السوء ما جازيت أحمد في
مـــن ذي يمـــان و لا بكــر و لا مضــر	لم يبق حي من الأحياء نعلمه
كمما تشمارك أيسمار علمى جمزر	ألا و هـم شـركاء فـي دمـائهم
فعل الغراة بأهل الروم والخرر	قتلا و أسرا و تخويفا و منهبة
و لا أرى لبنـــي العبــاس مـــن عـــذرِ	أرى أميــة معـذورين إن قتلــوا
حتمى إذا اسمتمكنوا جمازوا علمي الكفسر	قوم قتلتم على الإسلام أولهم
إن كنت تربع من ين على وطر	إربع بطوس على قبر الزكي بها
و قبــر شــرهم هــذا مــن العبــر	قبران في طوس خير الناس كلهم
على الزكبي بقدب الرجس من ضرر	ما ينفع الرجس من قرب الزكي و ما
لــه يـداه فخــذ مــا شــئت أو فــذرِ	هیهات کل امرئ رهن بماکسبت

تذهيب قبة الرضا عليه السلام

جاء الشاه عباس الأول ماشيا على قدميه من أصفهان إلى خراسان و أمر بتذهيبها من خالص ماله في ١٠ سنة ١٠١٠ و تم في ١٠ سنة ١٠١٦ .

أبيات في رثاء الإمام الرضا (ع) للأديبين الحاج عبد الحسين شكر و الشيخ عبد المنعم الفرطوسي

بسم الله و الحمد لله و السلام على مطالع نور الله و أبواب رحمة الله و معادن حكمة الله الحبيب المصطفى رسول الله و آله الهداة إلى الله

نتقرب إلى الله عزوجل فيه بقراءة أبيات من قصيدتين من غرر القصائد الولائية في

رثاء ثامن أنمة العترة المحمدية الصديق الشهيد علي بن موسى الرضا – صلوات الله عليه . –

القصيدة الأولى هي من إنشاء الأديب الولائي المبدع الحاج عبد الحسين شكر النجفي – رضوان الله عليه – بإشارات لطيفة إلى جميل رضا الإمام الرضا –عليه السلام– بالتقدير الإلهي في تحمل الصعاب من أجل حفظ دين الله الحق و نلتقي في القصيدة الثانية و هي من إنشاء العالم الزاهد الشيخ عبد المنعم الفرطوسي – قدس سره – بتفجر مشاعر الولاء الصادق و هي تعبر عن العرفان بالجميل و شكر الألطاف الرضوية. تابعونا على بركة الله.

نبدأ بالمرثية الرضوية للعبد الصالح الحاج عبد الحسين شكر المتوفى سنة ١٢٨٥ للهجرة و هو يصور لنا أبعاد جريمة اغتيال أيدي الغدر العباسي لشمس الهداية الإلهية و أنيس قلوب أهل الإيمان ، قال – رضوان الله عليه : –

فتجلببت أفاقها بشجون؟!	ماذا أطل عوالم التكوين
و دهم الزمسان و أهلسه بمنسون ؟!	هل قامت الأخرى فأظلم أوجها
شمس الهداية من بني ياسين ؟!	أو غاب عنها بدرها أو هل مضى
قد قال للأشياء طرا : كوني	من معشر صيدبهم رب العلا
من بعده قل للرزايا: هـوني	لله رزء هد أركان الهدي
بع الطباق فأعولت برنين	لله يدوم لابسن موسسی زلسزل السس
و بكت بقاني المدمع عمين المدين	حطمت قنساة الشرع حزنسا بعده
يدعى بعكسس الأمسر بالمسأمون	يـوم بـه أشـجى البتولـة خـائن
سما بكأس عداوة وضغون	يوم بـه أضـحى الرضـا متجرعـا
یخفے علمی علم کمل مصون	جعلوه في عنب ورمان لكي
في عالم التكوين والتدوين ؟!	أو ما دروا أن الخلانق طوعــه
مشوى لــه فـي دار عليـين	لكنه لما دعاه من ارتضى

و الدين ناح و محكم التبيين	فقضى عليه المجد حزنا إذ قضي
نال العدى منه قديم ديون	فمسن المعدزى المرتضى أن الرضسا
دين الحنيف أسمى ثياب الهون	لله متفقد عليه تجلبب ال
فيها، و من قد شاء في سجين	يا ضامن الجنات يدخل من يشاء
أخري إلى مأواك عليين	خذني إلى مثواك في الدنيا وفي ال
لأنجني في فلكك المشحون	و صحيفتي مشحونة وزرا ففض

رزقنا الله و إياكم أيها الأطائب و الأديب الحاج عبد الحسين شكر رضوان الله عليه الشفاعة الرضوية بأعلى مراتبها ، إنه جواد كريم.

من قصيدة رضوية للعالم الزاهد و الأديب المجاهد الشيخ عبد المنعم الفرطوسي المتوفى سنة ١٤٠٤ للهجرة ، نقرأ قوله – رضوان الله عليه – في رثاء غريب الغرباء – عليه السلام:–

بما يوحي لك القلب الجريح	تفجر أيها الطرف القريح
نشیدا کل ما فیه ینوح	و صبغ مين دمعيك القياني وقلبسي
له جفن الهدى حزنا قريح	وجدد لي المصيبة في إمام
و في أحشائه منه قروح	قضى بالسم مظلوما شهيدا
سقاه السم و هواله نصوح	به المأمون خان العهد حتى
بقلبي من ولائكمو سبوح	إليك أبا الجواد الطهر خفت
وهسيج لمسوعتي منسك الضسريح	وقفت على الضريح فشار وجدي
بـــه تشــفى مــن القلــب الجـروح	و أسندت الضلوع إلى ضريح
محــب فــ <i>ي</i> ولائكمــو صــريح	شفيع المذنبين إليك وافى
302	

فقير مذنب في الحشر يرجو شهاعتكم ومنكم يستميح

رثاء الإمام على بن موسى الرضا عليه السلام

الدنا نحبه بالمهم والحزن نفسى فداء غريب الطوس حين من سقاه مأمون سماً حاقداً اثماً لا يرعوي خالق الأكوان ذي المنن المر أصنافاً مصنفة يزيده كل يوم كارث المحن أذاقه ما جاءه من سهام الطعن في الزمن ولاه، مكراً، لكيما ان يخفف من من بغى مأمون، في سرّ وفي علن كان الإمام حزيناً صابراً أسفاً شلت یداه، بما قد کاد من فتن وكاد فيه صلاة العيد، من بطر أن يخجل الحق، من مكر وفي شطن واسأل به مجلس الأديان حين رأى كي يسخر القوم ظلماً من أبى الحسن ومأدب الساحر الملعون هيئه والطهر في لوعه من فادح المحن ولم يزل كائداً خبثاً وملعنة أو ماء رمان أو مزق من اللبن حتى سقاه نجيع السم في عنب لديه من نادب يبكى ومؤتمن فقطع السم أحشاء الإمام ولا مستشهداً، سم، في بعد من الوطن مات الرضا بخراسان لهيب حشا

> *** يالرضا إبشوق أو حنين جينه إلقبرك معتنين إنحلفك إبأمك إلزهره حسين يمته إنزور قبره يالرضا إبشوق أو حنين جينه إلقبرك معتنين

أربع وعشرين ساعه يم ضريحك تستنير يالضريحك روض كنه بيه سر يوم إلغدير سيدي أو جينه نزورك أو لفح خاطرنه ألسرور مته ويه إحسين إنتلاقه وآلله ضاهدنه إفراقه مته نهتف ياحسين جينه إلقبرك معتنين

[فراق وادي إلغاضريه إيلذع إبقلب إلمحب سيدي أبضلع إلزكيه وهالقسم أدري صعب يمته لعراق إيتحرر أو يمحي إلطاغي ألغضب سيدي قبل ألمنيه إلقبر أبو إليمه نطب إبقبر أبو فاضل نطوف إنزور لمقطوع إلكفوف إدخيل ياعباس وينك سيدي إبقطعة يمينك إنصيح يمك هاتغين جينه إلقبرك معتنين

(٤) ______ يالرضا أقسم عليك إبراس أبو إليمه طفي شوق إلغاضريه إلها نرجع من جديد إنزور أنصار إلشهاده إنشم عبق ذاك إلصعيد إبن مظاهر نصل قبره وندجي محزوز إلوريد إلعاده نستاذن حبيب وندخل إنزور إلغريب سيدي إنريد إلبشاره ونستلم كرت ألزيارة إمسجل إبدمعة جينه إلقبرك معتنين

مته نتشرف وإنزورك أو نرتوي من قبس نورك إنصيح بسمك واله ين جينه إلقبرك معتنين

بعینك لون ضاك الفضا : . :: إكمد یا زایر للرضا ومن توصل هناكالاعي ليوياك

وبلطفه يرعاك إدعى لى وياك

ثروة إلتنفعك بالحشر والشدة تنزال	
لكبر الرضا بلهفة إعتني :::: عكب العسر تصبحغني	
بجاه إلي أغناكّي إدعي لي وياك	

ألرادود ألحاج باسم ألكربلائى

..... وآلله يزهرا إقبور ولد عنك إبعاد ×× قبر إلولد في طوس وإلوالد إبغداد

من يعتنى له عن لهيب إلنار آمن ×× نالوا إلبغيه والطلب فيكم إلحساد

____(ĭ)____ إبنك قضى في طوس لاكن حصل تغسيل ×× باب إلحوايج ليش إيشيلونه حماميل وآلله إمام مفترض يعلم التأويل ×× معذوره الزهراء إلى من لبسة السواد

أونادى ألمنادى كلمن راد إيتسفر × يوم منه إتشوف رموه إبجس بغداد

أو في أرض سامري أو إلك في كربلا إحسين××عطشان يتقلب يزهرا فوق إلوهاد

من حين ماجا ليها خوها أو ضمدها × ×وطت لها محمل أو سوت للسفر زاد

قبرى أنا في طوس ماهو في ألمدينه × سرعك تعالى بالعجل يابنت ألمجاد

-(Y)-أو عزمت على الترحال من أرض ألمدينهُ × جاها الجواد أو قال سلمى إعلى ولينه سلمى عليه إنكان قبلى توصلينه × × ماتوصلين إلا أنا رايح له أو راد

____(^)____ أو هلى يزهراء إلكسر إظلوعك أو أذاك × هوه ألذى جرا بني أميه على إبناك أو خلا حزنهم بالقيامه دوم بحشاك × أو نغص عليك إلمشروب وإلزاد

ســمٌ نَقَيـعٌي.... يابني كـلانـا وبـالخطـوبوألأسـى رمـانـا

لكل قلب سيدي كنت الحبيبا فكيف يبن المصطفى تقضي غريبا
للكون وجدانك قُطُر يا وسفة لن تقضي بغُرُب بين الترايب والصلُب ظل يشب و يطفي جمرك للحق يا إمامنا كنت المجيبا يوم دعاك الحق كي تقضي غريبا

(٣)------(٣) أنت ثامن بدر صارت غيبته ببرج الشهادة و أنت من أشرف سلالة الها صار القتل عادة سيدي و جانت امية الكم تريد الإبادة زمام الحكم عنها انفصل و البني العباس انتقل طُغمة و تمادت بالجهل و عالغدر ضافت زيادة وبالدماء شيدوا حكما رهيبا مذا سيغنيهم اذا تقضي غريبا

(٥) الظالم شما راد يظلم لابد لحكمه نهاية و يظل تاريخك الزاهر شعلة بدروب الهداية و أنت مو أول مضحي صافح جفوف المناية بهالتضحية المتواصلة ظلَّت تسير القافلة انشد مرابع كربلاء وخلها تكشف لك خفايا سوف ترى في كربلاء خداً تريبا شاء القضاء بعده تقضى غريبا

الرادود ألحاج باسم الكربلائي يبني أوصيك إبوصيه ××××× لاحت إعلوم ألمنيه كبدي بالسم قطعوها ××× وروحي بالهم لوعوها لاحت إعلوم ألمنيه

(*)

كم مصاب إللي جرعته ×× وإلتبس ليله أو نهاره وسهم إلفراق الحمسني ×× أو بالصبر طفيت صبري وحالتي ميئوس منها ×× وإلدهر درات أدواره اتهيأ الثقل ألإمامه ×× وإستلم صك ألأماره أوداعة آلله أدرك لحالي ××××× تدري بالسم إشجرالي إبنار كبدي ولعوها ×××× وروحي بالهم لوعوها لاحت إعلوم ألمنيه

-(٣)---

بإحتضار ألموت يبني ×× زيح عن راسي ألوساده بعد ساعه وأقل منها ×× إتفوز روحي بالشهاده هذي بيها واعدوني ×× من صبر نال ألسعاده إتوله غسلي وتالي دفني ×× يبني حادي إلموت ناده عقب عيني ألله يعينك ××××× لا تهل لفراقي عينك وإلنتيجه إللي سعوها ×××× وروحي بالهم لوعوها لاحت إعلوم ألمنيه

-----(٤)------

حسين وصه إبغيض نحره ×× وقال بوصيه إلوصاها شيعتي ذكروني ظامي ×× وإلعطش كبدي كواها إمن إطلبت ماي إلرضيعي ×× حرمله إرقبته رماها إلرضا يذكر هالوصيه ×× ودمعة إعيونه جراها التفت لبنه إبقلب دامي ×× إيقله جدي إنذبح ظامي أطفال عطشانه إمنعوها ×××× وروحي بالهم لوعوها لاحت إعلوم ألمنيه

طالع إمن إلنهر ظامي ×× وإلعده قطعوا إكفوفه بالعمود إنقسم راسه ×× أو بالسهم عينه إمخطوفه إمصيبة إلأكبر ثقيله ×× حسين إجه إلإبنه يشوفه وإنحنه إعلى إبنه إيودعه ××××× على إوليده سال دمعه إيشوف جثته قطعوها ×××× وروحي بالهم لوعوها لاحت إعلوم ألمنيه

(٢)------ياغريب ألدار صعبه غربتك سمك إلمأمون قطع كبدتك يتم إعيالك وضيع شيعتك إبديرة ألغربه تلوج إبعلتك إمن إلمدينه إبنك دعيته وإعتناك ××× إبحاله ميئوس لقاك إتنازع إبروحك جمر قلبك لهيب ××× ياغريبآ ياغريب

> _____(٣)_____ قعد يمك إبنك وإدمو عه تسيل عرف ظل إيتيم من شافك عليل

إبصغر سنه وإليتم ليله طويل إتودعه وإتوصيه وعازم عالرحيل للصدر خذت إبنك إتقبله إبونين ××× إيقلك إبقلب حزين آيبويه إلعيش بعدك ما يطيب ××× ياغريبآ ياغريب

(٦)------إتقله بعيوني لباريلك إعيال خويه وإبروحي لسكت لك أطفال تدري إبعزم أختك إيوازن إجبال خويه صعبه من أشوفك عالرمال جسد مرمي إبشمس ياضوة إلعين ××× وأمشي عنك ياحسين إشلون أعوفك جسد مرضوض أو سليب××× ياغريبآ ياغريب

*** يا أيها المسموم هل أنتالغريب ×× في داره أم جدك الهادي الحبيب

كيما تقيك الروح من سهم الرداء ×× هدمت لما غبت أركانالهدى ينعاك دين الله بالدمع الهمول ××مثل اليتامى قد غدا يبديالنحيب

____(٣)_____

يا أيها المدفون مظلوماً بطوس ×× سميت مولاناأنيساً للنفوس يا نور هدي الله يا شمس الشموس ×× يا سيرة خطة لنا رسمالدروس يا ضامن الجنات تهواك القلوب ×× يا سلوة المهموم يا طب الكنيب

____([£])_____

يا طالما قلنا وفي الأحشاء نار ×× ُ مات الرضاالمسموم في بعد الديار آه على من قبره ناء المزار ×× نبكي عليه بالأسى ليلاً نهار نبكي على من قبره عنا بعيد ×× من كل قلب بات مثواه قريب

—(°)——

إن صح ما قلناه فالهادي الرسول ×× أقسى اغتراباً فيه تحتار العقول ماذا عسانا عن مآسيه نقول ×× صعب على من زار للقبر الوصول خير البرايا رحمة للعالمين ×× أضحى غريباً يا له أمر عجيب

---(٢)----

بدر الرضا لما بأقصى اللحد غاب ××نحيي له الذكرى وننعللمصاب لكن طه قبره بين الذئاب ×× منهم حرمنا بالأسى لثم التراب إذ من أتى شوقاً لتقبيل الضريح ×× في قلبه بالهم والبلوى أصيب

-(^v)----

عند الرضا يحلو لنا لطم الصدور ×× والنفس إن زارته يعلوها السرور لكن من يأتي إلىالهادي يزور ×× يلقى اضطهاداً مؤلماً يؤذي الغيور من زمرة قد صيرتنا مشركين××تعظيم طه عندهم أمر معيب

الوعد على جسر بغداد

و الرّجس يتحدّاه بشروره و سمومه	باب الحوايج بالسّبن طالت اهمومه
مرتاع قلبه و الهضم و الحزن ماليه	مسجون وحده و طالت ايّامه و لياليه
عنّه بعيد الوطن واحبابه وقومه	وكترت مسائلها عن احواله مواليه
ولَجْلَه عليها ضاقت ارحاب الوطيّه	تنتظر منّه شيعته ساعة الجيّه
الغيبه طويله و خافيه عليها علومه	تسأل عن احواله لمسيّب كل مسيّه
و يبتهل للمعبود و يعفّر خدوده	يقلهم أشوفه مشتغل دوم بسجوده
314	

ملازم صلاة الليل و برجليه قيوده ابهالحال يقضي الليل وانهاره يصومه
قالوا دنشده عن فرجنا يمتى ايكون سسالم نشوفه لو يروح بسجن هارون قلّه المسيّب شيعتك عنك ينشدون والكل على الخدّين دمعاته سجومه
قال الوعد فوق الجسر خلهم يجوني يوم الوعد كلهم طبق ويواجهوني جمله يجوني والمقرّي يشيّعوني ملزوم انا اطلع من الطّاموره المشومه
بلَغ رسالتهم العنوان الامامه و رد الجواب الهُم و ظنَّوها سلامه وكل فرد وجَه للجسر كل اهتمامه لابس جديد الهدم مجليّه غمومه
صفّت النّاس عْلَى الجسر ترجوا اجتيازه و الكل رفع راسه وتنومس باعتزازه ولنها حماميل اربعه تحمل جنازه بقيودها من فعلة الامّه المشومه
وعْلَى الجسر مدّوا الجنازه يا مسلمين و الآ النّدا هذا امام الرّافضيّين وصكّت مْن موالي ومن معادي الصّوبين وابن الطّهر ممدود واجفانه هدومه
الجنازة على الجسر
يا قلب ذوب ويا دمع عيني تفجّر للّي قضى بسجن الرّجس قلبه مفطّر
ما شاف بالذنيا ولا ساعه هنيّه بُسرداب مظلم جَرَع كاسات المنيّه بالسّجن ما يعرف نهاره من العشيّه هضم وصبر قلبه تغطّر والصّبر مر
آمر الطَّاغي تشيل ابن جعفر حماميل شالوا الجنازه ولامشت خلفه رجاجيل وعْلَى الجسر ذبّوه وبرجله زناجيل و قلوب شيعتهم عليه ابنار تسعر
شيعة علي الكرّار فجعتهم شديده من عاينوه امغلّل و بالسّاق قيده مطروح فوق الجسر ما فكّوا حديده صاحت يَبوابراهيم يومك صاير اقشر
عزنا تبدّل يا فخر طيبه و تهامه كل يوم نترجّاك تطلع بالسّلامه ثاري الدّهر بقلوبنا صوّب سهامه فوق الجسر مطروح ياموسى بن جعفر
ردّت الشّيعه تنوح و الحاله شنيعه ينادون بالذّله و مصيبتهم فظيعه فوق الجسر مطروح ياكعبة الشّيعه بالسّم فتّوا مهجتك واللون مخضر
يَولاد عدنان و مضر قلّت الغيره عن جسر بغداد ارفعوا شيخ العشيره ذبّوا العمايم و امشوا بجانب سريره ثوروا ترى ما من صديق اعْليه ينغر

رثاء الإمام على بن موسى الرضا

الغدر به و سقيه السم

مأمون قالوا لكن مزيّف امانه	خان العهود وداسها نسل الخيانه
ولمي الرّضا عهده و لكنها خديعه	غدر وسياسه يدّعي مذهب الشّيعه
لجل الرّياسه اتزندق و داس الدّيانه	دس له سمومه و زلزل اركان الشّريعه
قدّمه اببّيته وبالخديعه ياكل وياه	أوّل ابعنقود العنب قطعهن امعاه
جرعه سمومه وخان بعهوده وأمانه	وَسْفَه وعلى فراش المرض منهوك خلاّه
جبده مردها وقذفها ومنّه الاجل حان	و تالي الرّجس عجّل عليه ابماي رمّان
بديار غربه يموت نائي عن اوطانه	نازح غريب الدّار لا عزوه ولا اخوان
أشَر لَبو المهادي و جاه امْن المدينه	ويوم الدنت منّه المنيّه وحان حينه
وعاين ابوه ايعالج و هاجت احزانه	وقّف على راسه يهل دموع عينه
و انـمزجت ادموع الـولد بدموع ابيّه	ضمّه الصدره أو ونّته صارت خفيّه
مـن فـرقتك و الـدّهر بـفراقك دهانـا	يقلّه يَبويه الكون مستوحش عليّه
واحنى يشمّه وانحنى من الوجد ضلعه	صد العزيزه ومن زفيره نشف دمعه
وغمّض عيونه والولد زادت اشجانه	يودّع يَويلي مهجته و ابنه يودعه
تْهَأْهَل جبينه و انقطع تالي ونينه	غمض عيونه ابن الطّهر واسبل ايدينه
فارقت روحه والعرش ماجت اركانه	حن الجواد و صب عليه ادموع عينه
مییعه و دفنه	تجهیزه وتش
جرّد أبوه و مدمعه بخدوده يسيل	شمر اردانه ابن الرضا ساعة التغسيل
وردّه على حاله وطلع صفوة الرّحمن	بيده الطّاهر غسّله و لفّه بلّجفان
لـرُجال تـهرع والحريم اتصيح بالويل	وشاع الخبر مات الرّضا وماجت خراسان
وطلعت رجال الحكم كلها منكّسه الروس	شالوا الجنازه والحزن خيّم على طوس
وعرش العلي لولا الجواد يسيخ ويميل	والكل يلطم هامته ريّس ومرؤوس

بالنّوح رادت طوس تتزلزل بهلها ومن المصيبه قوّضت باللطم كلها وضاق الفضا و الكل عبراته يهلها و صارت الضّجّه بين تكبيرٍ وتهليل

وقصد الرّجس يترك قبر هارون قدّام	وصلوا بنعشه والخلق تلطم على الهام
وحفروا قبر طبق الوصيّه وعلى التّفصيل	وظهرت براهين ونظرها الخاص والعام
و مدّه بقبره و دمعته بخدّه هموله	عند الدّفن شاله الجواد وعاينوا له
ومحّد حضر له من بني الزّهرا البهاليل	اتصوّر غربته لا اخوان و لا حموله
ضامن الجنّه ثامن اليمّه ثوى بيج	ياطوس طبتي بالرّضا وطابت نواحيج
طول النّهار الخلق مزدحمه مع الليل	فزتي بضريحه وبيه رب العرش حابيج
و كلمن يزوره عْلَى البعد فاز ابأمانه	فزتي بقبر اللّي حباه الله بضمانه
يشوف لمعادي بْلا شفيع يصيح بالويل	و فاز ابرضا الله و حاز بالتّالي جنانه

الجواد وعمه على بن جعفر

قلِّي على من آمرت تنصب عزيّه	هيّجت لـوعاتي يَبن خير البريّه
نبجي على ضلعين مكسوره ورا الباب	يَبني مصايبنا عظيمه اتشيّب الشّاب
لو قود جدنا اللِّي دهانا بكل رزيّه	لـو للجنين اللّي تـعفّر فوق لعتاب
لو لجل عمنا الحسن لو نبجي علىحسين	لو ضربة المحراب نبجي ياضيا العين
لو للحريم اللّي تسمّت خارجيّه	لو للاجساد اللّي بقت من غير تجفين
للِّي انذبح ظامي على صدره رضيعه	ننصب الماتم ما تقلّي اليا فجيعه
جعفر من المنصور قاسى كل بليّه	لـو لـلإمام اللّي نـشر مذهب الشّيعه
الله يما سبون امتلت شبّان واولاد	ما تنحصى يبني مصايبنا ابتعداد
بين الأعادي اجنازته ظلّت رميّه	بالأمس أخيّي ظل رميّه بجسر بغداد
ماتوا ولا بين الملا الها امعيَّنه ارموس	لو نبجي يبني للّذي ماتوا بلحْبوس
ليْكون ابوك انصاب بانياب المنيَّه	يانور عيني لو لفا لك خبر من طوس
و قلّه يعمّي حلّت مصيبه جديده	حنَ وجذب حسره وزفر زفره شديده
قطّع مهجته و زلزل السّبع العليّه	ويّا الرّضا المأمون سواها مكيده
يا ليتكم يَولاد ابو طالب نظرتوه	مسموم مات ابدار غربه ماحضرتوه
مَحْلى الأهل حول النّعش تمشي سويّه	وياليت شلتوا جنازته وقبره حفرتوه
و الدّهر فرّق عزوتي بكل النّواحي	قلّه العمر كلما امتد كثرت اجراحي
شلّي بحياتي ضاقت الدّنيا عليّه	و ظلّيت مثل الطّير متكسّر جناحي
	317

رجوع الجواد بخبر وفاة أبيه

مغْبر لونك و الدّمع يجري امْن لعيون	أوقفتني وعنّي رحت ورْجعت محزون
وارجعت وانوارك عليها سافي غبار	فارقتني و الوجه منَّه تسطع انوار
ما تنظر الجو مظلم ومتزلزل الكون	قلَّه مَتدري يابن امي عليكم اشصار
مـات الإمـام اللّي ابوادي طوس غايب	نصبوا عزاكم والبسوا ثياب المصايب
وفـارقت طـوس ابزلزلـه والخلق يلعون	جهزته أو واريت جسمه بالتّرايب
ومْن الأسف دمعي عْلى ذاك القبر صبّيت	جهزت ابويه وللقبر واريته وجيت
بالسّم قطّع مهجته الخاين المأمون	لازم الليله بالمدينه يظلم البيت
سىور الحما ومقصد الوافد بالثَّرى غاب	لا تلومني قلبي تراهو اتمزّع و ذاب
ويّـاك انـا احجي والقلب بالهم مغبون	هاجت احزاني يوم واريته بلثراب
فرَقوا بيني و بين ابويه و ضيّعوني	أولاد الخنا من طود عزّي يتّموني
بْتَشتيتنا وبْسَفك دمنا ما يبالون	ولازم عن اوطاني بظلمهُم يطردوني
و افـارق اوطـان الأهل غصب عليّه	هسًا يعود الهضم و النَّشْتيت ليَّه
و تبقى علينا عْيالنا كـلهم ينّوحون	و يجرّعوني بالغصص كاس المنيَّه
ولا يحصل النا نستقل بارض المدينه	جور الأعادي ضيّق الدّنيا علينا
شبيدي على عز صبح بالتَرب مدفون	و الكل علينا ممتلي قلبه ضغينه
**	*

يشمس الله و يسلطاني

الشاعر نجم الصراف الكاظمي



علينا الرضا سلطان علينه...وشمس من نور عرش الله علينه صفاته واسمه من حيدر علينه...امام وباب حاجات البريه * يشمس الله ويا سلطاني...يكوكب ما إلك ثاني بني العباس... حنت لك راس...ياكوكب ما إلك ثاني سماوات السمه السبعه ابترابك كلها تتبارك هبط روح القدس نفسه تعنه المرقدك زارك يطوف وينثر الرحمه اعله زوارك وسط دارك ملوك التحضر اتزورك...تمر تتبارك ابنورك ابوفه واحساس... حنت لك راس...ياكوكب ما إلك ثاني

إبن هارون إله غايه جمع اهل الملل كلها يريد الكل بني حيدر لون يذلك يذلها بديت بعلمك القدسي تسائلها وتجادلها غدت اهل العلم تشهد...إلك وحدك يبو محمد إعله كل مقياس... حنت لك راس...ياكوكب ما إلك ثاني

ياقرآن الوحي الناطق تردد روحي آياته لون سائل يدق بابك يندبك تقضي حاجاته بجلاله الباري يقضيها بكراماته ولطف ذاته مثل جدك ابو الأكبر...بغرب والناس إلك تحضر صرت نبراس... حنت لك راس...ياكوكب ما إلك ثاني

وحق عبدالله والمنحر وحق لوعة علي الأكبر وحق جفين ابوفاضل وضلعها لفاطمه وحيدر لخدمك واخدم العتره واظل افخر وازيد اكثر وحق جدك ابو القاسم...اصير الخادمك خادم وسمه النوماس... حنت لك راس...ياكوكب ما إلك ثاني

إلك اقسم وحق جدك نجاتي بمحشري بيكم كتب ضلعي بوسط قلبي لحد الموت أواليكم واذا تتعسر ايامي اناجيكم بأساميكم واذا ربك يزكيكم...اذاً واجب اوافيكم ***

اللهُم أرزقنا شفاعة ألهُل بيت نبيك، صلواتك عليه و علَى أَهُل بيته الطيبين الطَّاهُرين

يمن قاصد تريد إتزوره للمسموم -الشاعر أبو أيمن الإحساني



يمن قاصد تريد إتزوره للمسموم إخذ وياك روحى إعله الضريح إتحوم دليلك شابح أنظاره لعد مشهد يمن قاصد تريد تزور أبو محمد إخذ روحى من المسموم تتزود و خل دمعاتي وي دمعك تسيل إدموم خل عینی تهل دمعتها نشاره تصد للوالى و إتعانقها لنواره و خلها إتساعد إعله النوح زواره بيابيها تجف من كل دمع مسجوم إخذ وياك قلبى الدايم إبحسره بلجه إجروحه عند قبر الولى تبره بلجه إيزول همه و ينجلي عسره و لا يبقه على طول الدهر مالوم يزاير هاك إخذها إوصيتي مني عند قبر الرضه يا زاير إذكرنى و إلثم للضريح وقبله عنى و بصوت النوايب صيح يا مهضوم

> دارك تحيى الخطار قبرك ملاذ الزوار -الشاعر السيد سعيد الصافي الرميثي



دارك تحيي الخطار...قبرك ملاذ الزوار كرم عندك...مثل جدك...قبرك ملاذ الزوار واجب علينه إزيارتك يا من ضريحك جنه شيعتك إحنه و عالعهد كل عام إلك نتعنه الفجرت قبرك تعتقد منك قطعنه الظنه غلطانه ما تدري إشكثر موت إبشرف نتمنه لمن لفتنه الأخبار...للوسف هلت أنظار الدمع يشهد...يبو محمد...قبرك ملاذ الزوار

عندك كرامات و حكم يصعب علينه إنعدها ابحضرتك كل يوم اليمر يا سيدي إنشاهدها إنت الطبيب الشيعتك إتشافي الجروح العدها معروف فضل إزيارتك و للمنبعد تقصدها إزيارتك يبن المختار...بيها النجاة من النار العرف قدرك...و قصد قبرك...قبرك ملاذ الزوار

الما عدها إيمان و صبر دوم إبضعف محتاره من صاحت إشلون الرضه سفكوا دمه زواره لو عنده شاره إبها الوكت لازم يبين الشاره و شارتك وضحت كالشمس و إنت بن حامي جاره الباعت الدين إبدينار...إنفضحت إبذلها و بالعار البخت ذلها...و ثبت إلها...قبرك ملاذ الزوار

منكم تعلمنه الصبر من ضيم العليكم جره من كسر ضلع الطاهره و جتفوا جدك حيدره و من صوبوا جبد الحسن و حسين حزوا منحره و إبخيلهم صدره إنهشم و مسلوب جسمه اعله الثره و بالسبي راحت أطهار...و بالشام أظن تدري إشصار الصبر حكمه...و ثبت رحمه ...قبرك ملاذ الزوار

من بني العباس إشكثر واجهت مولاي إهموم عن وطن جدك غربتك شاهد تظل يا مظلوم يبن الزجيه إبيا ذنب جبدك تقطع مسموم و شيعتك هالليله إبحزن يم قبرك إبلوعه إتحوم إبعلمك هديت الأفكار...غدرتك وسفه الأشرار و شهد علمك...على حلمك...قبرك ملاذ الزوار

يا باب حاجات الذي قبرك تجي إبحاجتها يالرضه و حاجة شيعتك بلجت تفك غربتها حنت القبر المرتضه و تشجي إلك لوعتها يا يوم ترجع للوطن تقصد علي إبدمعتها

<u>صوت الصده إبطول الدهر..غريب</u>

صوت الصده إبطول الدهرغريب	مظلوم إبن سيد البشرغريب
صوت الموذن يرتفعغريب	يا شيعته هلوا الدمع غريب
و إتذكروا كسر الضلع غريب	شوفوا إشترك بينه أثر غريب
صوت اليدوي بالفضه غريب	ينعه على امصاب الرضه غريب
و غيهيج الحزن المضه غريب	وشكثر دم زاكي إنهدر غريب
هاتف ينادي امن السمه غريب	وينه اليواسي فاطمه غريب
و عقد الوله حامي الحمه غريب	إبدمع الذي يجرح النظر غريب

<u>اليومَ تنعى شمسها السماعُ</u> الشاعر الأديب الحاج مهدي جناح الكاظمي

و الأرضُ عينٌ دمعُها دماءُ وللغريب كلنا فداءُ * * * *
و إستهدف العترةً و الكتاب
و حين لاح للحجا مصابا
و أفحرم الأقلام و الكتَّاب
و أسف أعلى غريب طوس
و للغريب كلنا فداءً
* * * * *
جرعك المأمون غدرأ سما
و للرضيع قد رماه سهما
قَستلتَ يا إبَنَ الأكرمينَ ظلما
فجعت حتى مهجة الحمام
و للغريب كانسا فداءً
* * * * *
و راعها مصابُكَ المهولُ
و مريـــمّ دموعـــها تســيلُ

و حيدرٌ و سيفةُ الصقيلُ	عليكَ ناحَ اليومَ و الرسولُ
يا آلُ طاها نحنُ ما نزالُ	تحوطنا الرماحُ و النبالُ
و كلنا خدامكمُ سواءُ	و للغريب كانا فداءُ
* * * *	* * * *
جئنا نعزي بالرضا أباهُ	موسى الذي في قبره بكاهُ
و شبلَه الجوادَ مقلتاهُ	سالت على من في السماء نعاهُ
جبريلُ إذ صلى على دماهُ	على الذي نفوز في ولاهُ
و في مماتنا لنا شفيعُ	إليه في القيامة الرجوعُ
و حبه لجررحُنا دواءُ	و للغريب كانا فداءُ
* * *	* *
هذا رسولُ الله ذو الشجونِ	يا أمة السوء يقولُ هوني
أجريتمُ الدموعَ من عيوني	يا ويلكم حقي غصبتموني
غدراً و ظلماً قد خلفتموني	بقتاكم سبطي قتلتموني
* * * * *	* * * * * *

مهمومة هالليلة الروح الشاعر الأديب الحاج جابر الكاظمي



مهمومة هالليلة الروح - ما تدري لا وين تروح محتارة ما بين اثنين - قبر الرضا و قبر حسين

كظيم وروحي مذهولة على حال العترة تتألم مرة على الرضا ومرة على أبو الأكبر تشيل الهم واحد بأرض مشهد مات مسموم إنغدر بالسم واحد جسمه بأرض الطف غسلوه بنجيع الدم هذا الغريب المسموم - هذا الذبيح المظلوم وانحفرن إلهم قبرين - قبر الرضا وقبر حسين

الحديث يقول من تزور حسين وتقصد لقبره إلك يكتب إله الكون ألف حجة وألف عمره هذا ابن الوديعة الي تغسل من دما نحره انذبح جمب النهر عطشان ومنه شرب قطره جالت على ضلوعه الخيل - تصرخ دموع الياويل أرد احفر بجفن العين - قبر الرضا و قبر حسين

حديث الثاني كل من زار الرضا وللمرقد تعنى الرضا يحضره بمخاض الموت وبيده تدخله الجنه هذا الي قصى مسموم لونك ناشدت عنّه لهيب مصابه ما تطفى لا دمعة ولا ونسه لمصيبته دموع تسيل - چم نايبة المهجة تشيل مذهولة واحتارت بين - قبر الرضا وقبر حسين

حديثين اسمعت والروح بقت هاليوم محتاره احتارت تنتحب إلمن وتحمل لوعته وناره تروح تزور أبو السجاد وتزور الأخوة وانصاره لو قبر الرضا تقصده وتزوره ويه زواره من عيني العبرات - وبروحي نار الحسرات محتارة تقصد لا وين - قبر الرضا وقبر حسين

تعنيت لأرض مشهد أزور المرقد الطاهر أطوف بقبر أبو محمد وأواسيه بقلب شاجر لن وحي القوافي يقول قاصد وين يا شاعر حتى الرضا بهذا اليوم راح لكربلاء زاير بالطف جميع الأملاك - هالليلة مجموعة هناك بالدمعة حفرت جرحين - قبر الرضا وقبر حسين

أملاك ورسل هاليوم على قبر حسين مجتمعه هذا على الضريح يحوم وهذا اليسفح الدمعه أول زاير تعناه أمه فاطمة البضعه تنوح على الي واساها بذبح طفله وكسر ضلعه تبجري على عن مسدره المهشوم -روح الرضاء ويساها تحسوم للزهراء راواها البين - قبر الرضا وقبر حسين

حزينة لعترة الهادي أواسي الزهراء و اتحسر دمعتي دموم أجريها أواسي دم أبو الأكبر وأروح لمشهد أتعنى بقلب ملهوف ومكدر أحن على الرضا وقلبه الذي بسم العدا تفطر عجبه الامام السلطان - يصبح غريب الأوطان والشيعة بين مصابين - قبر الرضا وقبر حسين

غريب و تعرف الغربه الشاعر السيد سعد الذبحاوى غريب و تعرف الغربه عليك الحاجه مو صعبه إجينه يالرضه الدارك ترد حاشاك خطارك عليك الحاجه موصعبه يبو امحمد قصدنه انزورك ابلهفه حوايجنه عليك أبدأ فلا تخفه طبيب انته و عرفنه عندك الوصفه وبوصفت دواك اجروحنه تشفه عرضنه الشخصك الحاله شجينه ابدمعه هماله و دير اعلينه أنظارك و ترد حاشاك خطارك انته اللي شفيت ابطبك المعلول و بريت الأكمه و شافيت كل مشلول و حته اللي انقرض طبه و صبح مقبول ووجهنه طلبنه يمك و شتقول عليك أبدأ فلا تصعب و انته بالعطه امجرب و محد فسر أسرارك و ترد حاشاك خطارك يبو امحمد اجينه نشجى غربتنه الوكت تدرى بعدنه عن أيمتنه و جنه نعتنيهم نحجي شكوتنه و يمك هالرست تالي سفينتنه إجينه ابهذا مطلبنه و حشه منك تخيبنه الوادم تحجى بآثارك و ترد حاشاك خطارك لون مو بابك ندقها ندق يا باب يا باب الرجه و مهيأ الأسباب و خدام و إجينه و ما تهمنه أتعاب و ندري اليعتنيك ابحاجته ما خاب تزورك وفدة الخدام تجدد هالعهد كل عام إسمع صوت زوارك و ترد حاشاك خطارك و حقنه من نجيك و نشتجى حقنه و تدرى هالزمان القاسى لوعنه و محد يالرضه ابها المحنه يرحمنه و إلمن نلتجي و لا غيرك العدنه

يا أيها المسمومُ هل أنت الغريب؟

الشاعر أبو أيمن الإحسائي

يا أيها المسمومُ هل أنت الغريب في داره أم جدُكَ الهادي الحبيب لو دمع عيني بالدماء حزناً جرا يا سيد الكون الذي يهدى الورى أو جمرُ نار الفقدِ في قلبي سرا في حقكم أبقى إمامي قاصرا لو كان يجديني على الرزء البكاء ليلأ نهاراً مدمعي يبقى سكيب یا لیت أحشائی لکم کانت فدی يا من قضى بالسم من غدر العدى كيما تقيكَ الروحُ من سهم الردى هدمت لما غبت أركانَ الهدى ينعاك دينُ الله بالدمع الهمول مثل اليتاما قد غدا يُبدي النحيب يا أيها المدفون مظلوماً بطوس سُميتَ مولانا أنيساً للنفوس يا نور هدى الله يا شمس الشموس يا سيرت خطت لنا أسمى الدروس يا ضامن الجنات تهواك القلوب يا سلوة المهموم يا طبَ الكنيب يا طالما قلنا و في الأحشاع نار ماتَ الرضا المسمومُ في بُعد الديار آهِ على من قبرهُ نائى المزار نبكى عليه بالأسى ليلأ نهار نبكى على من قبرُهُ عنا بعيد من كلُ قلبِ بات مثواه قريب إن صحَ ما قلناهُ فالهادي الرسول أقسى إغترابا فيه تحتار العقول ماذا عسانا عن مآسيه نقول صعبٌ على من زارَ للقبر الوصول خير البرايا رحمة للعالمين أضحى غريباً يا لهُ أمرٌ عجيب بدرُ الرضا لما بأقصى اللحد غاب نحيى له الذكرى و ننعى للمصاب لكن طاها قبرُهُ بين الذئاب منهم حرمنا بالأسى لثم التراب إذ من أتى شوقاً لتقبيل الضريح فى قلبه بالهم و البلوى أصيب عند الرضا يحلو لنا لطم الصدور و النفس إن زارتُهُ يعلوها السرور لكن من يأتى إلى الهادي يزور يلقى إضهادا مؤلما يؤذى الغيور تعظيم طاها عندهم أمرّ معيب من زمرة قد صيرتنا مشركين

لمصيبته لمصيبته إنواسى الرسول الشاعر الأديب الحاج جابر الكاظمي إنواسى الرسول و عترته لمصيبته لمصيبته

مــن يــا مــصيبه نبتـدي	و بنوريا دم نهتدي
دمعـاتي صـارت مـوردي	الحال النبي و ذريته
خـل نبدي من تـاج الفخر	أعني الوصي فارس مضر
يـوم الـذي راسـه انطبـر	صابــوا ضــماير شــيعته
ناداني طوفان الدمع	ليش إعبرت كسر الضلع
قلب الوديعه المنفجع	ما ننسبه شدة لوعته
سامحني يا دمع المحن	شدهــتني غـدرات الــزمن
أنحب و أنوح إعله الحسن	بـالـمــحنه ذابــت جبدتــه
و أفجع مصيبه و نايبه	دم خـــامس أصـحاب العبــه
سال و جره إبسوح الإبه	يــوم الـلــي حـزوا رقبتــه
و بزين العباد الأثر	إبسم الغدر قلبه انفطر
ما تركته إهموم الدهر	و لا كربسله اللي تركته
و باقر علوم المصطفه	قـــدم إبكــل وفــــه
كل المهج متلهف	الفقـد الإمـام و فرقتــه
و الجعفر الصادق أحن	و أتـرده بـثـياب الحـزن
طول العمر أنحب و أون	لـلـصادق أذكـر حسـرته
و إبكاظهم الغيظ الألم	بالسم رکن عزمه إنهدم
مسجون وبسجنه إنهضم	عالجسس خلوا جنته
و إينه الرضه إبدار الغرب	نحبه إنقضه إبكهف الرعب
مسموم مفجوع القلب	فجعتنه حالة غربته

يا شيعه ما رحموني الشاعر أبو أيمن الإحسائي

يا شيعه ما رحموني يا شيعه اشقد هضموني

يشيعه من صرت برض الغرب وحدي ورثت الوحده من سبط النبي جدي الدهر مثل الحسن وسفه وقف ضدي لمن بالسم يشيعه اتفطرت جبدي من دهري ضيمي شفته من دهري قلبي عفته وسط الهم لا تلوموني يا شيعه لا تنسوني * * *

ســـــل يا دمــعــي

أبچي وانعي وسيل يا دمعي عنًا رضانا شال وجمر الفقد چتال

صار الحزن شعار الشيعة وكل عام الدمع يزداد و اهلال السنة من يمر نلف الدنيا بثوب حداد نبچي اعلى حسين وأولاده والأجر مو هوّ لمراد والزهرة تحضر ويانا اتنوح وتنحب عالأولاد و تتحير أيهم أكثر علي لو باقي لآل جمر الفقد چتال

واليوم الحزن يتجدد فقد السلطان الأكبر سم الطاغية شسوى چبده الرضا منه اتفطر ذكرنا بچبد المجتبى من وين القلب يتصبر انعيش بمصيبة لولي وامصيبة ثاني نتذكر بهاالمصيبة منين اجيبه صبري وطول البال وجمر الفقد چتال

آيا الرضا من مصابه ليل وألم صار العالم غطى الغيم نجوم الدنيا ما عاد النور له معلم مو بس علي چبده اتفطر بالسم كل الكون اتألم مو عجبه حتى الفرح للحزن بدا يتعلم وضاق الفضا بسيمً الرضا لاجله تذوب جبال وجمر الفقد چتال

تتحدى كل طاغي وتهتف منا هيهات الذلة وابقتلنا كل شرفنا الشهادة لنا منوال وجمر الفقد جتال

وآخر دعوانا أن الحمد لله رب العالمين

